

Queer(ing) Migrations to Iceland:

Homo(trans)nationalism, migrant hierarchy, and the politics/sense of (un)belonging

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir

Thesis for the degree of PhD in Anthropology

March 2024

SCHOOL OF SOCIAL SCIENCES

FACULTY OF SOCIOLOGY, ANTHROPOLOGY AND FOLKLORISTICS

UNIVERSITY OF ICELAND

Queer(ing) Migrations to Iceland:

Homo(trans)nationalism, migrant hierarchy, and the politics/sense of (un)belonging.

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir

Thesis for the degree of PhD in Anthropology

Supervisor

Dr. Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir

Doctoral committee

Dr. Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir
Dr. Þorgerður Jennýjardóttir Einarsdóttir
Dr. Adi Kuntsman

March 2024

SCHOOL OF SOCIAL SCIENCES FACULTY OF SOCIOLOGY, ANTHROPOLOGY AND FOLKLORISTICS UNIVERSITY OF ICELAND

Hinsegin fólksflutningar

Þverþjóðleg hinsegin þjóðernishyggja, innflytjendastigveldi og pólitísk/tilfinningaleg fullgilding

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir

Ritgerð til doktorsgráðu í mannfræði

Leiðbeinandi

Dr. Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir

Doktorsnefnd

Dr. Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir

Dr. Þorgerður Jennýjardóttir Einarsdóttir

Dr. Adi Kuntsman

Mars 2024

FÉLAGSVÍSINDASVIÐ FÉLAGSFRÆÐI-, MANNFRÆÐI- OG ÞJÓÐFRÆÐIDEILD HÁSKÓLI ÍSLANDS

Thesis for a doctoral degree at the University of Iceland. All right reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form without the prior permission of the copyright holder. © Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir 2024 ISBN (978-9935-9717-9-1) ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7223-1567 Reykjavik, Iceland 2024

Abstract

This doctoral research examines three distinct but interconnected groups of queer migrations to Iceland, that is, individuals coming from the Global South, from Central and Eastern Europe and from the Global North. The general aim of the project is to queer migration studies within the Icelandic context, by discussing queer people and by decentring dominant political projects. This research further applies the theory of homonationalism to frame the overall study, as well as theories of nesting orientalism and the global hierarchy of value to analyse the hierarchical ordering of migrants. Moreover, it implements the analytical lens of belonging to examine how political projects of exclusion dictate interlocutors' sense of belonging, to their ethnic community, the queer community, and the Icelandic mainstream society. The research project applies feminist, queer and transnational methodology, and qualitative methods are implemented.

The research is rooted in four peer reviewed articles. Article one discusses how migrants from the Global South often develop a bifocal worldview; how their degree of "outness" is determined by identity management strategies; and how their experience of racialisation and othering often leads to a sense of unbelonging. Migration could, nonetheless, materialise new paths and practices regarding issues of gender and sexuality. Article two discusses migrants from Central and Eastern Europe, the overarching theme was "exclusionary moments" while sub-themes relate to social class and disidentification; shame and emotion 1 work; and participants' sense of unbelonging. Article three discusses the group from the Global North, where a privileged subjectivity is highlighted, relating to the themes of queer imaginations of belonging; a privileged sense of belonging; and the politics of belonging. The fourth and last article discusses the exclusionary moments of queer migrant women from all over the globe, relating to the political projects of the national identity and the Catholic Church in Iceland.

The findings display the intersectional process of queer migrants' experiences, the multiple effects of racism, sexism and migratism in the queer community and sexism, heterosexism and cisgenderism within the ethnic and religious communities. The relational process of racialisation and being labelled as the immigrant other within the Icelandic mainstream society seems nonetheless, in some cases, impossible to overcome. This othering of immigrants is embedded in racial, cultural, and class hierarchies, as white migrants from the Global North experience inclusion and belonging unlike that of non-white migrants from the Global South. Interlocutors from Central and Eastern Europe are, in many cases, automatically attributed a subordinated subject position compared to that of other white immigrants. This ever shifting but underlying hierarchical ordering of immigrants highlights how cultural similarities, racialisation processes and socioeconomic status determines immigrants sense of acceptance and belonging in Icelandic society.

Ágrip

Pessi doktorsrannsókn skoðar hinsegin fólksflutninga til Íslands, og reynslu hinsegin innflytjenda af því að búa á Íslandi. Megin markmið rannsóknarinnar er að hinseginvæða fólksflutningafræði í íslensku samhengi, með því að fjalla um hinsegin reynslu og að skjöna samfélagsleg norm. Femínískri, hinsegin og þverþjóðlegri aðferðafræði er beitt ásamt eigindlegum aðferðum. Viðmælendum er skipt í þrjá hópa, það er, einstaklingar sem koma frá hinu hnattræna suðri, frá Miðog Austur-Evrópu og frá hinu hnattræna norðri. Kenningar um hinsegin þverþjóðlega þjóðernishyggju eru notaðar til að ramma inn rannsóknina ásamt kenningum um stigskipta Austurlandahyggju og hnattrænt gildisstigveldi til að greina myndun innflytjendastigveldis. Kenningar um pólitíska fullgildingu og tilfinningalega fullgildingu eru notaðar til að greina á hvaða forsendum útilokun á sér stað og hvernig hún stjórnar tilfinningu viðmælenda varðandi það að tilheyra, í viðkomandi innflytjenda samfélagi, í hinsegin samfélaginu og í íslensku meginstraums samfélagi.

Rannsóknin byggist á fjórum ritrýndum greinum. Sú fyrsta fjallar um innflytjendur frá hinu hnattræna suðri, hvernig þau mynda oft tvíhliða sýn á veruleikann, og stjórna markvisst upplýsingum um kynhneigð og kyngervi sitt. En reynsla af kynþáttun leiddi oft til tilfinningarinnar að tilheyra ekki. Fólksflutningar gátu þó opnað nýjar leiðir í tengslum við kynhneigð og kyngervi viðkomandi. Grein tvö fjallar um hópinn frá Mið- og Austur-Evrópu, þar er yfirstefið "útilokunarstundir" á meðan undirþemu tengdust samfélagsstöðu og afsamsömun, skömm og tilfinningalegri vinnu ásamt tilfinningunni að tilheyra ekki. Þriðja greinin fjallar um hópinn frá hinu hnattræna norðri og endurspeglaði vissa forréttindastöðu. Þemun þar fjalla um hinsegin hugmyndir varðandi fullgildingu, forgjöf varðandi tilfinningalega fullgildingu, og útilokun í tengslum við pólitíska fullgildingu. Fjórða greinin fjallar um útilokunarstundir hinsegin kvenna frá öllum heimshornum, varðandi pólitíska fullgildingu og það að passa ekki inn í ráðandi hugmyndir um sjálfsmynd þjóðarinnar og fá ekki aðgang að velþóknun innan kaþólsku kirkjunnar á Íslandi.

Niðurstöðurnar sýna fram á ferli skörunar varðandi reynslu hinsegin innflytjenda af kynþáttahyggju, menningarhyggju og kynjahyggju, í hinsegin samfélaginu og gagnkynhneigðarhyggju, kynjahyggju og síshyggju í innflytjendaog trúarsamfélögum. Í meginstraums samfélaginu er að finna samskiptalegt ferli kynþáttunar sem felst í því að vera endurtekið stimplaður sem innflytjandi, sem í sumum tilfellum virðist ómögulegt að yfirstíga. Öðrun innflytjenda er, engu að síður, innbyggð í stigveldi hugkvía eins og kynja, kynþátta, menninga og stétta, þar sem hvítir innflytjendur frá hinu hnattræna norðri upplifa þátttöku og það að tilheyra ólíkt því sem innflytjendur með annað litarhaft og frá hinu hnattræna suðri upplifa. Á sama tíma upplifa viðmælendur frá Mið- og Austur-Evrópu í mörgum tilfellum að þeim sé sjálfkrafa eignuð víkjandi samfélagsstaða, samanborið við aðra hvíta innflytjendur. Þetta síbreytilega en undirliggjandi innflytjendastigveldi sýnir hvernig menningarleg einkenni, kynþáttafordómar og félagshagfræðileg staða innflytjenda ákvarðar tilfinningu þeirra fyrir fullgildingu og því að tilheyra í íslensku samhengi.

Acknowledgements

A doctoral program is an extensive undertaking, especially within the Icelandic context; hence, there are several people that have supported me along the way. I am beyond grateful to the interlocutors of this study, for sharing their time and engaging experiences with me, without you, this project would not have been possible. Many thanks to my supervisor Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir for persevering with me despite the lengthy duration of this endeavour, to the doctoral committee of Adi Kuntsman and Þorgerður Jennýardóttir Einarsdóttir for their suggestions and advice, as well as to the Faculty of Sociology, Anthropology and Folkloristics and its administrative staff. I am further forever thankful to my mother Sólveig for her moral and practical support, to my sister Svala for believing anything, within reason, is possible, and to my father Guðmundur for sparking an early interest in other cultures. I am also grateful to members of 12 steps and support groups that got me though challenging periods, as well as Esther Helga at MFM miðstöðin and Laufey who is affiliated with Einhverfusamtökin for their guidance. Thank you to my fellow PhD students, such as, Guðbjört, Ania, Ása Guðný, Eyrún and Kristján who I could turn to for pragmatic and scholarly advice and with whom I travelled. I further want to thank Randi at the writing centre for organising the writing retreats at Laugarvatn, Emily and Karen for their proofreading, as well as Ann Marie the yoga instructor who got me habituated to yoga. I also appreciate enduring connections with, María, Elli and Rosa. Lastly, I want to express my gratitude to my postdoctoral research team, which started to work together in 2020, and consists of Thomas, Guðbjörg, Árdís, and Maja, for their patience and for showing me that there is life after a PhD project, and an interesting one at that.

I am especially appreciative of the travel opportunities I have had in relation to my studies, and the travel grants I have been awarded from various sources. Such as the University of Iceland doctoral travel fund, InterGender travel fund, NOISE summer school travel fund, Theory-Nord travel fund, Feminist Theory Workshop travel fund, Association of University Teachers travel fund, Transforming Identities travel fund, COST travel fund, Erasmus+travel fund and Nordic Centre in India travel fund. I truly appreciate the welcoming receptions I have received and the contacts I have established in different parts of the world. It has been a privilege and a pleasure that has motivated me throughout my studies, and I sincerely hope that I will continue to travel to near and faraway places in the future. I am further grateful for being awarded a three-year project grant from Icelandic Research Fund [grant number 141750-051] in 2014, which made this journey inherently possible. As well as an assistant teacher grant from the Faculty of Sociology, Anthropology and Folkloristics for the academic years of 2017-2018 and 2019-2020.

Table of Contents

Abs	stract		iii
Ágr	ip		iv
Ack	knowl	edgements	v
1	Intr	oduction	1
	1.1	Aims and research questions	3
	1.2	Enquiry into three groups	3
	1.3	Micro, Meso, and Macro level	5
	1.4	Organisation of thesis	6
2	The	oretical framework	9
	2.1	Queer(ing) migrations	9
		2.1.1 Queer theory	9
		2.1.2 Queer globalisations	14
		2.1.3 Queer migration studies	19
	2.2	Homo(trans)nationalism and the migrant hierarchy	23
		2.2.1 Homonationalism	24
		2.2.2 The migrant hierarchy	29
	2.3	The politics and sense of (un)belonging	32
		2.3.1 Intersectionality	33
		2.3.2 The politics of belonging	34
		2.3.3 A sense of belonging	36
		2.3.4 Affect & emotions regarding "home" & "race"	39
		2.3.5 The politics of unbelonging & belonging-in-difference	42
3	The	Icelandic context	47
	3.1	The Icelandic national imaginary	47
	3.2	Othering in the context of migration & diaspora	49
	3.3	History of migration and legal framework	53
		3.3.1 Migration history	53
		3.3.2 History of the legal framework	56
	3.4	History of LGBTQI+ sociality and legal rights	61
		3.4.1 History of LGBTQI+ sociality	61
		3.4.2 History of legal rights	64
4	Met	hodology	69
		4.1.1 Feminist methodology	69
		4.1.2 Queer methodology	70

		4.1.3 Transnational methodology	72
		4.1.4 Insights across three methodologies	73
	4.2	Qualitative research design	74
		4.2.1 Data collection	75
		4.2.2 Research interlocutors	76
	4.3	Methods	77
		4.3.1 Participant observation	78
		4.3.2 Interviews	79
		4.3.3 Focus group	81
	4.4	Analysis of data	82
	4.5	Positionality	84
	4.6	Ethical considerations	86
5	Coll	lection of papers	89
	5.1	Article one	
	5.2	Article two.	119
	5.3	Article three.	121
	5.4	Article four	145
6	Con	ncluding Discussion	165
	6.1	Research questions & findings	165
	6.2	Final remarks	
Ref	erenc	res	183

Home was a place of order. A place where the order of things come together - the living and dead - the spirits of the ancestors and the present inhabitants, and the gathering up and stilling of the to-and-fro.

Leaving home can only happen because there is a home to leave. And the leaving is never just a geographical or spatial separation; it is an emotional separation - wanted or unwanted. Steady or ambivalent.

For the refugee, for the homeless, the lack of this crucial coordinate in the placing of the self has severe consequences. At best it must be managed, made up for in some way. At worst, a displaced person, literally, does not know which way is up, because there is no true north. No compass point. Home is much more than shelter; home is our centre of gravity.

A nomadic people learn to take their homes with them - and the familiar objects are spread out or re-erected from place to place. When we move house, we take with us the invisible concept of home - but it is a very powerful concept. Mental health and emotional continuity do not require us to stay in the same house or the same place, but they do require a sturdy structure on the inside - and that structure is built in part by what has happened on the outside. The inside and the outside of our lives are each the shell where we learn to live.

Jeanette Winterson - Why Be Happy When You Can Be Normal?

1 Introduction

In retrospect, my interest in the research topic has its roots in an introductory module in sociology, in upper secondary school, where queer issues in other cultural contexts were discussed in one of the textbooks. I had not come to terms with my own sexual orientation at the time and was majoring in economics. After graduation, I eventually moved over to the sociology program at the University of Iceland as a mature student and had by then also come out as queer. I did further sign up for various courses in the gender studies program, where the only module on gay, lesbian and queer studies was taught at that time. In my BA thesis I discussed general attitudes towards lesbians and gay people (samkynhneigðra) in society, based on a small online survey. Where less acceptance correlated with increased social status of gays and lesbians. My MA thesis was based on a qualitative study regarding lesbian mothers' degree of outness in various social locations in London, UK. The main findings there were connected to issues of race/ethnicity and socioeconomic class, and how they were defining factors when it came to interlocutors' capacity to be open about their sexual orientation. I was thus interested in examining whether the findings from my MA thesis were in some way transferable to the Icelandic context and formed a research proposal where queer studies and migration studies could analyse this jointly. Migration studies were mainly located within the anthropology program at the University of Iceland at that time, and I was instructed to apply there, but was obligated to take several courses as an entry requirement. This has, since then, become a trend throughout my PhD studies, where I have attended several short courses, summer schools, and workshops abroad, eighteen to be exact, as well as presenting the project at seminars and conferences. The first course I attended was called Transnational Feminisms held at Umeå University, and where Catrin Lundström, Diana Mulinari and Nira Yuval-Davis were the course facilitators. I was familiar with Yuval-Davis's work at that time, but her writings have since then become somewhat instrumental in this process, as well as Sara Ahmed's scholarship.

This project is queer on many levels, including ways in which queerness challenges neoliberalism, neurotypical dominance and notions of failure. By adopting Halberstam's (2011) theorisation of the queer art of failure, which will be discussed further in the theoretical and methodological chapters, a space is opened up for those who e.g., do not finish a PhD project within a specific timeframe and those who are neuroqueer (Walker, 2021). I did attend an interesting course facilitated by Halberstam at Lund University called Queer Studies at the End of the World in 2018. This perceived failure to reproduce the

predominant norm can, nonetheless, also be viewed as a liberation from cultural traditions and straight time, and as such should not be underestimated, as it can manifest itself as a potency for socio-spatial transformations.

Several laws regarding LGBTQI+ (lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer and intersex, the plus indicates other identity markers under the queer umbrella) people have been enacted since the beginning of this project, and various societal changes have taken place, such as an increased diversification of the labour market and the queer community, accompanied with increased visibility of trans and intersex people. Academically the field of queer migrations within the Nordic region has become tangible, although still small in scope and mostly focused on queer people seeking international protection. My initial interest in identity management has taken a back seat, and the focus has moved towards queering the migration and diasporic process and experiences of exclusion and belonging. This became especially salient in the second and article of this thesis called "Exclusionary moments: Queer desires and migrants' sense of (un)belonging," as well as in the fourth article, called: "National Imaginary and the Catholic Church: Queer Migrants Women's Experiences of Exclusionary Moments." "Exclusionary moments" occurs when exclusion transpires in specific circumstances and when "new realities" are formed, in accordance with Crenshaw's (1989) conceptions of intersectionality. In the case of enduring bodymind differences, similar realities have however occurred routinely throughout one's history of experiences, and thus these new events only reinforce old feelings of unbelonging. This study thus examines how the relationality of affective (un)belonging (Ahmed, 2004a) within the Icelandic context, is firmly grounded in the political projects of belonging (Yuval-Davis, 2011a). Political projects such as sexism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, homonormalisation, racism, migratism (Tudor, 2017), nationalism, religism, classism and ableism as well as border regimes and restrictive laws regarding access to residence and work permits, as well as citizenship rights. These exclusionary processes relate to the theory of homonationalism (Puar, 2007) which again link up with theories of the migrant hierarchy (Bakić-Hayden, 1995; Herzfeld, 2004). Moreover, this research project discusses how sexual exceptionalism functions by glossing over the upkeep of boundary policing of acceptable race, class, gender, and ability formations. As it promises gays and lesbians inclusion in the state, when in fact, this assumed exceptionalism only strengthens existing hierarchies within the Icelandic mainstream society, the queer community, and the immigrant community. Gays and lesbians are now to a lesser extent seen as the others within society, but this marginalised subjectivity has now been allocated to immigrants, especially those that hail from Central and Eastern Europe (Ellenberger, 2017) and the Global South (Gunnarsson, 2021). The theory of homonationalism thus frames the study, through the processes of predominantly discussing the experiences of those disenfranchised though bodymind differences to various degrees.

1.1 Aims and research questions.

The knowledge gap regarding queer people's voluntary migration to and within the Nordic area, and particularly to Iceland, is the primary research problem this study addresses. Moreover, the aim is to queer migration studies in the Icelandic context, which has until now only discussed heterosexual and cisgender migrations. The main research question is: What are queer migrants' experiences, from the Global South, Central and Eastern Europe, and the Global North, of residing in Iceland? The five sub-questions are: 1) What are queer migrants' gendered experiences of residing in Iceland? 2) What are queer migrants' experiences regarding identity construction, identity management, degrees of "outness" and/or disidentification, identity subversion, concerning their sexual orientation and gender identity? 3) What are queer migrants' experiences of the political projects of belonging and their sense of belonging to their ethnic community, the queer community, and the Icelandic mainstream society? 4) How do transnational practices and adaptation/resocialisation to the host society play out in queer migrants lives? 5) How do queer migrants utilise their agency and show resistance and subversion within those processes?

1.2 Enquiry into three groups

Migration research in the Nordic region has discussed internal migration of gay men (Wimark, 2015a) or gays and lesbians (Wimark, 2015b). But research on this topic frequently focuses on queer people seeking international protection, where the Global North is the space of arrival (Andreassen, 2020; Akin, 2017; Liinason, 2020, 2022; Lunau, 2019, 2024; Lunau & Andreassen, 2023; Mühleisen, et al. 2012; Shield, 2019; Schröder, 2023a, 2023b; Wimark, 2019, 2020, 2021). One study discusses North to North queer migration and belonging regarding a privileged subjectivity and partner migration to Sweden (Ahlstedt, 2016) and other discusses queer Romanian diaspora also in Sweden, with regards to notions of (un)belonging (Dima & Dumitriu, 2023). This study is, nonetheless, is the first comprehensive research in the Nordic region that discusses the voluntary mobility of LGBTO+ individuals (I do not include I for intersex when referring to interlocutors as no intersex persons participated in this study) of all genders from different parts of the world and organises the population thematically into three groups, that is, people coming from the Global North, Central and Eastern Europe and the Global South. Dedicating one article to each group and the fourth one to women's experiences specifically. Moreover, this is the first study that applies both dimensions of belonging, that is, looks at how political projects of belonging dictate interlocutors' sense of belonging to their ethnic community, the queer community, and the Icelandic mainstream society, and thus discussing all three levels of social analyses.

It is complex to discuss "difference" at a global scale, and most terms are economically and politically based, often rooted in imperialist and colonialist histories, such as, the developed and the developing world (UNDP, n.d.), the First World, Second World and Third World, (Sauvy, 1952), Core and the Periphery (Perlof, 1957) and the West and the Rest (Ferguson, 2012). These terms have been criticised for being incorrect concerning economic difference, and that the terms have a negative meaning for the poorer countries. Punch (2000) has thus argued for an alternative language, where the 'Minority World' would refer to the 'First World' and 'Majority World' would refer to the 'Third World' because the Majority World has the greatest population and the largest land mass compared to the Minority World.

The terms the Global North and the Global South have in a way displaced previous descriptions of the global order and are an attempt to correct the usage of previous terms (Del Casino, 2009). To draw the divide between the Global North and the Global South a broad trend line is roughly drawn horizontally around the globe (not in line with the equator though). The former colonised, low-income, and often politically or culturally marginalised south is in the Southern Hemisphere, mostly in South and Central America, Africa, Asia, and Oceania. And the wealthier north with its global capitalist system and economic, political, and cultural hegemony is in the Northern Hemisphere, for example in Europe, North America, Canada, Russia, and Israel. There are immediate exceptions to this line regarding Australia, New Zealand, Japan, and Hong Kong and sometimes also Singapore and South Africa, which are considered part of the Global North despite their geographical location, as their human development index is high (Damerow, 2010). Where this line should be drawn and how exactly countries should be divided in this way is, of course, still problematic. While the Global North is generally powerful and affluent, it is not uniform. Because of internal stratification and diversity among its societies, a large portion of people in the Global North are, in fact, impoverished and powerless, and wealth and power certainly exist within the Global South. Consequently, it is important to remember that any definition of the global world will generalise and homogenise the dissimilarities and complexities found within the Global South and the Global North, for example, regarding the politics of difference and inequality (Del Casino, 2009). Countries in the Global South started to see common interests in the early 1960s, at time period during which the Global North were consolidating their economic and political power, and the global South began to push for international cooperation (Connell, 2007).

After taking this into consideration, the thesis makes use of the terms "the Global South" and "the Global North", but further complicates this division regarding Central and Eastern Europe and Russia, which are discussed

separately. Thus, the division that is used in this thesis, is in praxis, more in line the division of the first world, the second world and the third world, concerning geography and history, while nonetheless applying the terms of the Global North and Global South. One of the contributions of this thesis to the field of queer migration studies is the independent analysis of mobility from Central and Eastern Europe. There are discernible patterns within the region that render this differentiation relevant, particularly in relation to the post-Soviet mindset and modes of existence in the global context. The inclusion of Russia in this group seemed to be a sensible approach e.g., due to the presence of just one interlocutor from Russia. Furthermore, it is noteworthy that a significant proportion, more than half, of the immigrant community in Iceland originates from Central and Eastern Europe. Thus, from the viewpoint of the immigrants' country of origin, this division has considerable significance. The first article discusses queer migrations from the Global South, the second article examines queer migrations from Central and Eastern Europe, and the third article considers queer migrations from the Global North. The fourth article discusses the specificities of women's experiences, from all these regions.

1.3 Micro, Meso, and Macro level

This study investigates three levels of social analyses within the social sciences, usually referred to as micro, meso, and macro. Some analyses operate from a binary perspective, looking at either micro or macro levels (Barnes, 2001; Berk, 2006; Ryan, 2005) but including the meso level disturbs the analytical binarism and thus more accurately captures the cluttered realities of daily existence. The micro level of analysis addresses, for example, individual identity, agents, motives, cognition, and interactive processes, it is the study of how people behave in real-world situations including direct interaction, experiences and emotions. The meso level of analysis is seen as an intermediate unit of analysis, and relates, for example, to the construction of groups, communities, movements, social institutions, and formal organisations such as workplaces and churches. The macro level of analysis refers to, for example, processes of geopolitics at the national and global level, processes of stratification and differentiation, cross national cooperation, and national imaginaries of societies (see Fine, 2012; Pyyhtinen, 2017; Serpa & Ferreira, 2019; Wiley, 1988). In the context of this thesis, the micro level of analysis would be, for instance, interlocutors' experiences of residing in Iceland, relational processes of resocialisation and locating a sense of belonging, as well as the relational experiences of racialisation and othering. The meso level would be analysing how various communities relate to interlocutors, such as, is there racism and xenophobia in the queer community and is there homonegativity and cisnormativity in the immigrant community; or does the Catholic Church in Iceland accept queer individuals into their social space. And finally, the macro level of analysis, where I look at transnational and global processes as well as the political projects that are at work in the Icelandic mainstream society, their construction, and inner workings. This thesis makes an additional contribution by examining the three levels of social inquiry, and thus provides a more comprehensive understanding of how individual's sense of belonging is influenced by international processes, power dynamics, and political endeavours at both local and global levels.

1.4 Organisation of thesis

The organisation of the thesis is divided into six main chapters, which are, this introduction, the theoretical framework, the Icelandic context, the methodology applied, a collection of papers, and the conclusion. In the next chapter I briefly discuss the theoretical framework. Firstly, by examining the relevance of queer theory to the project, specifically in connection to queering migration studies within the Icelandic context. Further exploring theories relating to queer globalisations which serve as foundational knowledge for the study and queer migration studies where the research has its roots. Secondly, there is a discussion of the theory of homonationalism and its role in shaping the overall theoretical approach. Furthermore, exploring theories relating to the migrant hierarchy, and how it connects to issues of privilege, racialisation and cultural othering. The third and final section of the theoretical framework examines theories relating to belonging, which are the cornerstone of the analyses and consequently are applied in all the articles and throughout the theses, in one way or another. Moreover, I discuss how political projects of belonging dictate interlocutors sense of belonging, within the Icelandic context, as well as examining the potentiality of unbelonging and belonging-in-difference. In chapter three the Icelandic context is considered, as it relates to the development of the national imaginary as well as looking at predominant othering processes of migration and diaspora for immigrants in Iceland. Then moving on to a discussion of the history of migration and the history of legal framework for migrants, as well as a short deliberation of the history of LGBTQI+ sociality and legal rights in Iceland. The methodological discussion is in chapter four and there I focus on the three approaches to methodology that were applied, how feminist methodology laid the groundwork for queer methodology which came forth more recently, as well as discussing the importance of transnational methodology within the field of migration studies. I examine a qualitative research design, which was essential as queer migrants are, in many ways, a hidden and hard to reach group in Iceland, and as I wanted to locate in-dept knowledge of experiences. I further discuss the methods that were used, as well as how I located the interlocutors and their background information. I examine the data analysis process, as well as reflecting of my own positionality, and highlight ethical considerations.

In chapter five, I discuss the four articles that have been produced from the study: "LGBQ migrations: Racialisation and (un)belonging in Iceland," which I wrote in collaboration with my supervisor Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir and published in 2017 in the journal lambda nordica, "Exclusionary moments: Queer desires and migrants' sense of (un)belonging" published in 2018 in the journal Emotion, Space and Society, "North-to-North Queer Migrations: Privileged Subjectivities and Belonging in Iceland" published in 2023 the journal Gender Place and Culture: A Journal of Feminist Geography and "National Imaginary and the Catholic Church: Queer Migrant Women's Experiences of Exclusionary Moments" published in 2023 in the journal Social and Health Sciences. The first three articles thus jointly illustrate the migrant hierarchy in the Icelandic mainstream society as well as in the immigrant community and the queer community. These articles demonstrate that the most othered migrants are from the Global South, often in connection to racism and racialisation as well as not fitting in with dominant notions of the national imaginary, and that individuals from Central and Eastern Europe are slightly less othered but are nonetheless strongly connected to a lower social class. Individuals from the Global North, however, are substantially less othered in Icelandic society and are often seen as skilled migrants who receive preferential treatment. This hierarchical ordering is nonetheless intersectional and connects to one's social locations, in accordance with issues of racism, migratism (Tudor, 2017), sexism, classism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, border regimes and restrictive laws regarding residence- and work permits as well as access to citizenship rights. Queer migration processes often focus on gay men, and thus I wanted to highlight the experiences of queer women and nonbinary individuals regarding issues of migration and diaspora. The fourth article discusses migrant women specifically, and their experience of residing in Iceland in connection to who is included in the national imaginary and who is accepted within the Catholic Church in Iceland. What binds all the four articles together is the theoretical framework and the analytical approach. In chapter six, I discuss the research questions in relation to the findings, or a short summary of the analyses for the four articles that make up the core of the theses. Lastly, I conclude with some deliberations and final remarks.

2 Theoretical framework

In this chapter, I discuss the theoretical framework for the study in three main sections. In the first section, I discuss issues of queer theory, queer globalisations, and queer migration studies. In relation to queering migration studies in Iceland and grounding the study within the field of queer migration studies. The second section is called homo(trans)nationalism and the migrant hierarchy, where I discuss how homonationalism frames the theoretical approach and how the migrant hierarchy operates intersectionally depending on one's social locations, such as, gender, ability, ethnic origin and social class. The third and final section is called the politics and sense of (un)belonging, and there I discuss the politics of belonging, a sense of belonging, affect and emotions, and the politics of unbelonging and belonging-in-difference. Or how the political projects of belonging dictate interlocutors sense of belonging. The theoretical framework thus binds together the four articles that make up the core of this thesis.

2.1 Queer(ing) migrations

In this first section of the theoretical framework, I will discuss the issue of queering migration scholarship within the Icelandic context. This is the first application of queer theory to the study of migratory movements and diaspora within the Icelandic context. In my opinion, it is important to apply a queer theoretical perspective when studying queer migration processes to decentre dominant political projects, such as, hetereosexism, cisgenderism, homonormalisation and homonationalism. This section starts by discussing queer theory and criticism thereof, before moving on to an examination of queer globalisations and concluding with a deliberation on queer migration scholarship and citizenship studies.

2.1.1 Queer theory

As Martin Manalansan (2006) has stated, he uses the word queer as a theoretical and political perspective in his research with gay migrant men from the Philippines. He applies the perspective in cases where sexuality is restrained by practices and social institutions that naturalise and normalise heterosexuality and heterosexual practices, such as family, marriage, and biological reproduction, and in the process marginalise people and institutions that deviate from these norms. In a similar vein, I use queer theory both as a theoretical and political lens. In this thesis I am queering the area of migration studies by combining experiences of LGBTQ+ individuals with the migration,

resettlement, and diasporic processes, or joining queer studies and migration studies within the Icelandic context. I further use queer theory to decenter sexism, heterosexism, homonormalisation and cisgenderism, by focusing on how the interlocutors perceive these political projects in the Icelandic setting, in their home countries, and transnationally. My goal, coming at this from a political viewpoint, is to shed light on the underlying hierarchies within queer migrant community and analyse the experiences of those on the fringes of that group as well as those who are closer to the centre.

The late 1970s saw the beginning of organised research of gays and lesbians. However, gay men, lesbians, and allies started studying themselves and how they were portrayed in history and culture with the rise of the gay liberation movement in the late 1960s. This led them to wonder how gender and sexual orientations were constructed and conceptualised. Gay and lesbian studies examine the experiences of lesbians and gay people in their daily lives, including their identities, social visibility, experiences of oppression, and struggles for acceptance and inclusion, as well as the way that heterosexuality and its binary opposite, homosexuality, have traditionally been defined. Gay and lesbian studies also look at how different societies and eras have imposed beliefs about what types of sexualities are considered to be "normal" and "abnormal," as well as which behaviours are seen as "moral" and "immoral" (Halperin, 1990; Newton, 1979; Weeks, 2000; Weston, 1993). Lesbian feminism arose in the late 1960s in North America and Western Europe as a response to sexism within the gay movement and homophobia within the women's movement. It criticised heterosexuality as an institution and noted that its roots lie within patriarchy, capitalism and colonialism (Daly, 1968; Frye, 1983; Lorde, 1984; Moraga & Anzaldúa, 1983; Rich, 1980). Lesbian feminist theory has helped feminists better understand the nature of gender and power, as well as shed light on the social and cultural roots of sexuality and gender roles (Hesford, 2013; Hogan, 2016). Lesbian and gay studies and lesbian feminism did not become an academic field in Iceland at that time, it was not until the turn of the 20th century that LGBTQ studies began to surface as a field of study (Ellenberger, 2016; Hafsteinsdóttir, 2017a). Queer studies as a distinct but interdisciplinary academic discipline has only emerged in the Icelandic context in the last five to ten years.

Queer theory has emerged as a means through which to unpack the assumed connections between sexuality and gender and bring them into the open. The heterosexual/homosexual dichotomy, as well as the privileging of heterosexuality as "natural" and homosexuality as its abnormal and repulsive "other" are challenged by queer theory. Since difference is constantly "otherised" or a marker of something inferior and less than, queer theory tries to examine and demolish concepts of natural difference and difference itself. By

exposing social norms as social fictions—arbitrary notions that, as norms, become regulatory devices—queer theory seeks to undermine dichotomous thinking (Hammers, 2016). Queer theory thus inclines a radical destabilising of identity politics and is thus similar to the emphasis postcolonial theory has offered to Westerners. "The clash between the periphery and centre within these movements is a key source of postmodern thinking and politics" (Seidman, 1997, p. 113). Together with feminist, gay, and lesbian researchers, many queer theorists believe that hegemonic understandings of sexuality (and gender) are the organising principles of society, social interactions, and social institutions (Sedgwick, 1990, Sullivan, 2005, see Browne & Nash, 2010b).

The gender dichotomy of "male" and "female" is notably challenged by Judith Butler (1990) in their book Gender trouble: Feminism and the subversion of identity. Butler argues that many 1960s feminists unintentionally reaffirmed heterosexuality as "natural" by seeing gender as a basic dichotomy. Butler criticises what is seen as "natural" by questioning both the signified (gendered bodies) and the signifier (gender language). They define gender as a "stylised repetition of acts" (191), and drag as a deconstruction strategy, as it "implicitly reveals the imitative structure of gender itself—as well as its contingency" has been labelled postmodern (187).Butler's approach feminism, poststructuralism, and/or queer theory due to its emphasis on politics, language, and sexuality. It is also vital to place their work within a history of lesbian feminism. In Gender Trouble, Butler challenges lesbian feminist groups for retaining strict definitions of identity and criticises the heterosexism of feminist theory.

As Hall (2003) has noted, "there is no 'queer theory' in the singular, only many different voices and sometimes overlapping, sometimes divergent perspectives that could be loosely called 'queer theories'" (5) (see McCann & Monaghan, 2020). Scholars such as Rubin (1984), Sedgwick (1985, 1990), Bersani (1987), Butler (1990, 1993), Fuss (1991), de Lauretis (1991) and Warner (1993) have all published critical works which are frequently cited in discussions of queer theory. But what is usually missing from this genealogy of queer theory are the works of people of colour. Hames-García (2011) has put forth an integrationist genealogy of queer theory where he includes works by pivotal scholars, such as, Baldwin (1962), Smith (1977), Lorde (1978), Moraga & Hollibaugh (1981), Beam (1986) and Anzaldúa (1987) which predate the more canonical writings and have thus been erased from this body of work. People of colour's writings are sometimes included for strategic reasons, where theorists of colour are seen as new and marginal, but in general, white theorists give insights into sexuality, while theorists of colour and working-class queers demonstrate how sexuality varies in different contexts (Hames-García, 2011). The terminology "queer research" is used to describe a wide variety of studies situated within theoretical frameworks that draw attention to the precariousness of commonly held assumptions and the power dynamics they generate. "To be" will no longer do, since the English language's significational structures may contribute to the difficulty in accurately portraying identities as forms of "becoming," as always in process and always relational. Instead of giving up on identities, we should better understand the mediations and intersubjective circumstances that led to their creation and focus on providing a thorough analysis that emphasises the verb of positions (Browne & Nash, 2010b).

Queer theory has been criticised extensively, for example, for excluding issues of race and class in its critique. Spivak (1988) argued that the realisation that gays and lesbians may not have much in common with one another may shatter concepts of political unity. Spivak notes that although there may be many similarities between the movements, the "queering" of gay and lesbian studies is both a demand that the liberal (white, yuppified, Western) gay and lesbian elite see the "subalterns" in their midst and a protest against foreclosure of prospective inclusion (see also Almaguer, 1991; Appiah & Gates, 1995; Brandt, 1999; Foster, 1991; Hawley, 2001; Lim; 2013; Morgensen, 2011; Punt, 2008). By decentring whiteness and offering a clear analytical perspective, queer of colour critique seeks to rectify queer theory's omission of race and class issues. It highlights the importance of power dynamics by revealing how our perceptions of normativity and non-normativity, as well as our vulnerability to different types of violence and exclusion, are shaped by once social locations such as race, class and gender identity and processes of capitalism and imperialism. To fully appreciate queer of colour criticism, one must grasp the idea that issues of race, class, gender and sexuality are inextricably intertwined (see e.g. Carlos, 2011; Cohen, 1997; Cruz, 2016; El-Tayeb, 2011; Eng & Puar, 2020; Ferguson, 2004, 2015, 2019; Gill-Peterson, 2018; Gopinath, 1997, 2005, 2018; Johnson, 2010; Kim, 2021; Luciano & Chen, 2015; Muñoz, 1999, 2009, 2020; Nguyen, 2014; Piepzna-Samarasinha, 2018; Reddy, 1997, 2011; Rodríguez, 2014; Snorton, 2017; Snorton & Haritaworn, 2013; Wekker, 2016). Queer of colour critique ought to be viewed as the culmination of three decades of academic and activist labour, which began with criticism of second wave feminism, particularly from lesbians, women of colour, and lesbians of colour (Vidal-Ortiz, 2003). Ferguson's (2004) addition to the queer of colour criticism focuses on bringing a political and economic lens to the study of sexuality, rather than a multicultural approach to queer theory. Fergusson has further noted that as queer of colour critique is deeply rooted in the USAmerican racialised system and formation logics it is thus not necessarily applicable or intelligible elsewhere (Vidal-Ortiz, 2003). As such, I do not employ queer of colour critique as a form of theory in this thesis. However, I do use several writings from this body of work and thus connect in different ways to crucial parts of the critique.

The liberating possibilities generally associated with queer fluidity and transgressive behaviours are further firmly tied up with material possibilities, and thus it is imperative to link them up with social, economic, and historical contexts. This potentially undercuts the ground of a viable political subject (see Armato, 2012; Brim; 2018, 2020; Browne & Nash, 2010b; Champagne, 2010/1993; Hartsock, 1990; Lee, 2017; Richardson, 2006). A great deal of queer theorising originated in the Global North, and thus it has its historical and social context there. Consequently, it is not necessarily helpful or even appropriate to use its uncritical relations with sexual or gendered lives in other locations (see Browne & Nash, 2010b; Gorman-Murray et al. 2008; Johnston & Longhurst, 2008; Liinason & Kulpa, 2008; Waitt & Markwell, 2006). Trans scholars have pointed out that Butler's theory has, in fact, answered Raymond's (1979) assumption that all gendered behaviour is inherently replicative of sexist norms, by rejecting the view that biological male/female sex is independent of culture and by providing a theoretical basis for the subversive potential of some queer gender performance. Nonetheless, trans scholars have raised concerns regarding Butler's effort to provide a unified account of gender as imitation and note that trans oppression is unique from heterosexism in its mode of injustice. Further, using trans people to account for the fluidity and transgressive practises of sex/gender is highly questionable, as it does not generally engage with the lived experience of trans people themselves (Namaste, 2000; Prosser, 1998; Stryker, 2004; 2006).

The term queer has sometimes been divided into three aspects to comprehend the vast usage of it, that is, the theoretical, the political and the cultural. Poststructuralist scholarship on sexuality and gender that has been branded queer theory refers to the theoretical aspect of queer. The in-your-face and other forms of queer activism is seen as the political aspect. And the association of queer with gay men, lesbians, bisexuals, and transgenders (as well as i.e., pansexual, and intersex people), without necessarily considering the political or the theoretical aspect, is the cultural part. This differentiation can be useful but often the usage of the word is a combination of different categories (Wickman, 2010). It is important to distinguish between the various usages of the term queer, especially between queer theory as an academic field and queer as a community (the cultural aspect) and as an identity marker (Raymond, 2003). The Icelandic translation of the term queer (hinsegin) has become well rooted in in the language and culture, mainly as an identity marker, and is used in the pride celebrations each year which are called Queer days (Hinsegin dagar) or Reykjavík Pride (previously Gay Pride). I personally like the term "hinsegin" as an identity marker because of its inclusionary potentials and

radical history, but that perhaps has to do with my own experience of enforced identity labels. However, I am also conscious of dominant criticisms concerning applying it as such, and how that usage potentially merges narratives and experiences of men, women, and genderqueers when they are, in fact, quite distinct, and in the process tends to flatten out marginal perspectives and groups under the umbrella term of queer (Benediktsdóttir, 2014, Ellenberger, 2017). Scholars have further noted that "queer" should not be used as a collective identity marker for LGBTQI+ individuals and in activism (Davis, 2005; Giffney, 2004; Halberstam, 2005) as it then loses its political edge. The critical edge of queer theory is found in its presentation of "queer" as a location of "becoming" (Edelman, 1995) and of persistent norm-checking. The term "queer" opposes homogenising tendencies and resists normativity, whether that normativity originates from dominant heterosexual discourses or from the majority of the lesbian and gay political spectrum (Seidman, 1997). Therefore, using a "queer" approach to research is a different methodological approach with the goal of "queering," or de-naturalising, conventional categories of analysis beyond sexuality and gender (Fotopoulou, 2012). Nonetheless, it is important to note that LGBTQI+ individuals tend to queer "normative" ways of being, simply by their presence, their connections with others, or by some visible markers of nonnormativity. Thus, there is no clear-cut line between who is a transgressive LGBTQI+ individual and those who are not, and a more relevant approach might be to investigate who has the socio-economic means to go against the norm and disrupt the status quo (Beasley, 2005).

2.1.2 Queer globalisations

Globalisation is the term used to describe the transnational interconnectedness of different countries and regions, which includes significant aspects related to the economy, politics, culture, and environment. It generates novel prospects and limitations, potentialities and vulnerabilities. The conflict between globalising and localising impulses is a prevalent phenomenon worldwide, and it forms the core dialectic of globalisation (Eriksen, 2014). Societies and cultures have always been hybrids, although the process of hybridisation is taking place faster now than ever before. Culture has become somewhat of a totemic or political capital, both for migrant groups and local populations, which incline towards more knowledge of other ways of living and of other people. Although culture is now constructed in a more reflexive way, its rhetoric is still closely linked to material resources and notions of power (Urry, 2000). A discussion of queer globalisation and queer migration research is crucial for situating the thesis within its appropriate academic context, since it is within these fields that its historical and theoretical underpinnings lie. Queer

globalisation studies relate more to the foundational knowledge that is the basis for this thesis, and queer migration studies is where the thesis has its roots.

Modern societies are characterised by time-space compression and disembedding inner workings, where "reflexivity" or self-monitoring is a basis of modernity (Giddens, 1990). Giddens noted that in a globalised world the self becomes something to be reflected upon, altered, and even moulded; individuals become responsible for and are in control of the creation and maintenance of the self and this responsibility is continuous. The self is then produced in the development of intimate social relations as well as in selfexploration (Ritzer & Goodman, 2003). This account has been criticised by Anthias (1999) who points out that this depiction of late modernity and globalisation and its bases are the experiences of an identifiable privileged minority. This is a minority that is able partake in a wide range of lifestyle choices, new technologies, and travel. She maintains that it is important to take full account of issues of power and subordination within modernity and globalisation, and that the self is not necessarily unitary within these processes. Globalisation nonetheless often divides us as much as it unites. One thus needs, to some extent, to become what one is, as one is no longer born into one's identities. This has in some cases provided more opportunities for queer people, and a more liberal social climate (Bauman, 2002). Consequently, it is assumed that it has never been "easier" to be a queer person than today, but as discrimination persists on the grounds of sexual orientation and gender identity, "coming out" can still be risky and difficult in various locations around the world as well as in the more globalised societies (Valentine, 1993). Moreover, through globalisation we are all on the move, in one way or another, even if we stay still (Bauman, 1998).

The concept of "sexile" has been used to describe the subject who is outside the demands, identifications, and duties of nationalism, as thus exiled from the national space, but is liberated into transnational mobility. Consequently, it might be assumed that as gender normativity is disrupted by queerness, so is national sovereignty disrupted by globalisation (Guzman, 1997). Altman (1996) coined the term "global queering" to refer to how queer identities and culture had become global, but later maintained that the globalisation of capitalism, which is in many ways driven by American economic power, may have limited cultural influence. Moreover, many cultural attitudes have not become internationalised in spite of considerable efforts, for example, issues of sex, religion and culture are often ignored by the rest of the world, although they may have a defining importance within the United States. Cultural Americanisation has thus not always followed the American economic dominance, consequently, it is important to highlight the extent of local autonomy within transnational capitalism, and within theories of global

queering and cultural globalisation. Cruz-Malavé and Manalansan (2002) maintain that "queer is now global", as queerness has now reached recognition in the transnational framework. They ground their claim in two intersecting arguments. First, they point to the increased visibility of queer sexualities, through global circulation of commodities and images for queers. And secondly, they maintain that queer politics and coalition-building has become transnational through queer visibility in the marketplace and commodification of lesbian and gay identities. Moreover, this has enabled mobilisation around, and international recognition for, the queer struggle for social justice. In this transnational framework, the diasporic queer subject is centrally located, and imagined as both ideologically and geographically unlocatable. The queer diasporic subject mediates between its political mobilisation and the commodity-based queer identity and serves as meditating figure between the local and the global; home and the state; and the diaspora and nation. In this sense, the diasporic queer becomes a doubly mobile or transgressive subject, as someone who both challenges local categories of desire, as well as the stability on national identity (Wesling, 2008).

Feminists have criticised globalisation theories, as the static role of the local is generally made feminine, and the global is made masculine (Freeman, 2001), as well as questioning the commonly understood transgressive mode and rootless existence of migrants in the diaspora and insisting on the importance of roundedness (Ahmed et al., 2003). The mobility of queerness as transgressive is not necessarily how queer desires are constituted in relation to such categories, and their disruption is not in any way assured (Fortier, 2003b). The visibility strategies implemented by gay and lesbian liberation organisations in North America can have counter-effects in other parts of the world, as they may close off some possibilities for non-normative sexualities and desires in other countries and encourage new policies of surveillance with regards to homoerotic encounters in other cultures (Altman, 1997). The advantages of class, gender, and race further tend to preserve queer people' rights as consumers rather than as citizens, and they often reproduce the paradigm that describes mobility as white privilege (Alexander, 2005). Emerging transnational similarities are indeed evident amongst queer cultures, but new and diverse queer identities have developed in the Global South that are not particularly converging towards Westerns forms. Although some countries have drawn upon English gender and sexuality identity markers, such as, "gay" and "lesbian", research has shown a proliferating diversity between various parts of the world (Jackson, 2009). In Indonesia, these identity markers have often been used to refer to new forms of local same-sex identities, but do not borrow from Western cultural patterns as such (Boellstorff, 2005).

An assimilationist project was termed by Massad (2007) as the "Gay International". The Gay International's missionary work produced two types of literature on the Muslim world. On the one hand, academic literature primarily written by white male gay scholars from Europe or the United States "describing" and "explaining" what they refer to as "homosexuality" in Arab and Muslim history up until the present, with the aim to explaining Islam to a Western audience. On the other, journalistic accounts of the lives of so-called "gays" and (much less so) "lesbians" in the contemporary Arab and Muslim worlds. Which had the unenviable task of educating white male gay sex tourists about the region and working to "liberate" Arab and Muslim "gays and lesbians" from the oppression they allegedly live in, by transforming them from same-sex contact participants into subjects who identify as "homosexual" and "gay". It is challenging to see how identity concepts like gay, lesbian, bisexual, and transgender can avoid being characterised as Western rather than "universal" given that Muslim organisations' frequently oppose sexual minority rights at the UN based on a discourse of disputing Western cultural imperialism and in order to preserve cultural/religious integrity (Sweibel, 2009).

Grewal and Kaplan (2001) assert that in "in modernity, identities inevitably become global" (663), but that does not begin to "get at the complex terrain of sexual politics that is at once national, regional, local, even 'cross-cultural' and hybrid" (663). Globalisation is thus not only a process of making everything the same or a kind of neocolonialism. Grewal and Kaplan (2010) prefer the term "transnational" rather than the term globalisation and they describe five features that characterise the discourse of the transnational within the US academy: (1) A discussion about migration that lacks an examination of labour; (2) A discourse about the insignificance of the nation state, which overlooks an analysis of political economy and new forms of governance; (3) A discussion about diaspora that romanticises and obscures displacement as a subcultural phenomenon that is always resistant to the nation-state; (4) A discourse of neocolonialism that obscures forms of exploitation that existed prior to globalised capitalism; and (5) The transformation of social movements into NGOs, a "transnationalism from below" (666), which relies on a universal subject and is connected to colonial processes and imperialism.

As Tellis & Bala (2015) have noted, these five coordinates discussed by Grewal and Kaplan do effectively outline the primary elements of the field in the Global South, including not only academic institutions but also other areas. However, they are adjusted to accommodate the varying scales and spaces. Within these contexts, the realm of same-sex politics may be characterised by various forms of migration, both internal and international, however without an examination of labour dynamics. There is a discourse on rights that goes beyond the nation-state and involves the country using instruments from outside its

borders, while claiming that the nation-state is unimportant, while in reality it is more important than ever. The globalisation phenomenon has given rise to subcultures in urban areas, which are shaped by narratives of identity from diasporic communities. In certain regions of the Global South, the rhetoric of neocolonialism, particularly from the Left, still relies on disregarding same-sex politics and offering an inadequate critique of capitalism in Third World countries. The process of transforming women's movements and same sex "movements" into non-governmental organisations has further occurred without much critical examination of the consequences.

Mobility, transmigration, and transnationalism have increasingly emerged as key themes in the study of immigration, challenging older approaches that prioritised integration and assimilation into host communities (Skaptadóttir, 2004b). The concept of transnationalism generally refers to practices, connections, and exchanges across borders, which transcend national space as a reference point for identities and activities. Transnationalism has been described as:

the processes by which immigrants build social fields that link together their country of origin and their country of settlement. Immigrants who build such social fields are designated "transmigrants." Transmigrants develop and maintain multiple relations-familial, economic, social, organizational, religious, and political - that span borders. Transmigrants take actions, make decisions, and feel concerns, and develop identities within social networks that connect them to two or more societies simultaneously (Glick Schiller, et al. 1992 p.1-2).

Transnational practices and modes of transformation, both draw from and contribute to the wider process of globalisation. These practices are involved in deep-seated structural transformations and patterns of change, such as "bifocality" or a bifocal view, which underpins how migrants' lives are lived with a dual orientation, simultaneously here-and-there. Such a view may influence, for example, identities and family life for post-migration generations, in relation to heightened challenges around questions of nationality and dual citizenship. It can also have potentially profound economic impacts through money transfers and sending remittances and with regards to development in the country-of-origin (Vertovec, 2004, p. 970). Leading transnational, multi-sited lives means that exchanges and interactions across borders are a regular and sustained part of migrants' realities and activities. These exchanges may take the form of ideas, values, and practices, as well as political mobilisation and economic contributions. Transnationalism creates a greater degree of connection between individuals, communities, and societies across borders,

bringing about changes in the social, cultural, economic, and political landscapes of the societies of origin and destination (IOM, 2010). Transnationalism can also be viewed as a system that creates honeycombs, as well as preserving and shaping the identities of nation-states, international and local institutions, and specific social and geographic areas, rather than simply nurturing limited networks. A honeycomb ties, but it also has hollowed-out gaps where organisations, people, and ideas may wither out and be replaced by new groups, people, and inventions. A transnational community's boundaries must remain permeable, porous, revisable, and participatory in order to persist. If they are not, a honeycomb of national, regional, and international ties will eventually be replaced by another (Calvin, 2005). Most interlocutors in this study engage in transnational practices in their daily life, through communication technologies, online media, and in some cases travel, and have developed a bifocal world view. Transnational mobility is in itself a privileged subjectivity, but interlocutors especially from the Global North saw themselves more as a globalised subject that interlocutors from the Global South or Central and Eastern Europe.

2.1.3 Queer migration studies

The field known as queer migration studies and/or sexual migration studies has its origins in the North American context and investigates the connections between sexuality and migration. The interplay of sexuality and immigration, or what Lionel Cantú (2009) refers to in his book The sexuality of migration: border crossings and Mexican immigrant men as a "queer political economy of migration", is a body of scholarship that shows the effectiveness of queerness as an analytical framework, in illuminating the nuanced interactions among sexuality, gender, race, politics, economy, and culture that shape desire and the movement of many bodies across a wide range of borders (Cantú, 2009; Epps et al., 2005; Luibhéid, 2008; Luibhéid and Cantú, 2005). Queer migration studies use insights from studies on both queer/sexuality studies and migration studies as well as examining feminism, racism, ethnicity, colonialism, globalisation. For instance, queer/sexual migration studies have benefited immensely from an understanding of sexuality as produced within overlapping multiple relations of power, such as ethnicity, class, race, gender, geography, and citizenship (Luibhéid, 2008; Crenshaw, 1989) in order to conduct an intersectional analysis of interlocking systems of power. Queer migration is further not always a journey from repression to liberation, nor is it usually driven exclusively by rational individuals making cost-benefit judgments; rather, it is connected to factors like political influence, histories of imperialism, invasion, investment, and commerce, which serve as bridges across nations (Cantú, 2009; Gopinath, 2005; Luibhéid, 2002/2008; Manalansan, 2003).

Migrants' loyalty to the states and the power structures that have previously shaped their lives further persists when arriving in the host country. Migration thus reshapes inequalities but does not erase them, as discrimination towards immigrants and persistent racialisation processes are frequent in the host countries (Cantú, 2009; Luibhéid, 2008; Luibhéid and Cantú, 2005; Manalansan, 2006).

Andrew Gorman-Murray (2009) expands the definition of queer migration beyond the movement of persons who identify, in some sense, as having nonnormative gender identities and sexual orientations, and migrate for reasons such better access to jobs or higher education. He proposes that wants, needs, or gender and sexuality play a role in the uprooting, whether as a driving force behind a move or regarding the decision of where to settle. Thus, he focuses on the embodied, intimate, and emotional aspects of queer migration. Gorman-Murray (2009) has further identified three primary queer migratory patterns. The first one relates to "coming-out migration," in which LGBTQ+ individuals relocate in order to "self-reinvent as non-heterosexual and to explore bodily sexual desires in the process" (446). Gravitational group migration, or "moving to be near a neighbourhood with a gay and lesbian presence" (446) is the second trend. In the third type, called "relationship migration," is where people relocate "with consolidate same-sex relationship partner to a conversely, mov[e] away after a relationship breakdown" (446). The fourth motive for queer migration has been added by Mole (2021) and relates migrating to another nation to benefit from a broader array of sexual citizenship rights, such marriage or anti-discrimination laws.

Although there have been some attempts to queer migration instead of mainly discussing queer subjects, the majority of the work in the field of queer migration studies focuses on queer subjects, practices and identities as they relate to migration. Moreover, queer migration scholarship frequently examines topics similar to mainstream migration scholarship, such as diaspora, refugees and asylum seekers, belonging and a sense of home, ethnic communities, transnational practices, nationalism and citizenship, but from the perspective of queer subjects (Ahlsted, 2016). Nonetheless it is important to note that by simply discussing LGBTQI+ subjectivities, identities or practices, a queering of mainstream migration trajectories takes place, in most if not all contexts, so in my opinion there is no clear-cut division between what research does or does not queer traditional migration processes. Eithne Luibhéid (2004) notes that the connections between heteronormativity, sexuality and migration are typically ignored by mainstream migration research. The state and powerful social organisations interfere with and organise sexuality in normative ways and that this is connected to other forms of social regulations relating to gender, class, and race, where sexuality is seen as something "natural" and "private" (see also Cantú, 2009). A significant portion of the literature that focuses on queer subjectivities, practices and identities, discuss queer people living in ethnic minority communities or being a queer immigrant in a specific nation, primarily the US (e.g., Brown, 2020; Cantú, 2001, 2009; Carrillo & Fontdevila, 2014; Decena, 2011; del Aguila, 2012; Eng & Horn, 1998; Gonzalez-Lopez, 2005; Gupta, 2006; La Fountain-Stokes, 2005, 2009; Lewis & Naples, 2014; Luibhéid, 2020; Manalansan, 2003, 2006; Peña, 2005; Rodriguez, 2003; Roque-Ramirez, 2005; Solórazano, 2020), but also, for example, in Sweden (Ahlstedt, 2016; Dima & Dumitriu, 2023; Liinason, 2020, 2022; Wimark, 2015a, 2015b, 2019, 2020, 2021), Norway (Akin, 2017; Mühleisen, et al. 2012), Denmark (Andreassen, 2020; Lunau, 2019, 2024; Lunau & Andreassen, 2023; Petersen, 2016; Shield, 2019; Schröder, 2023a, 2023b), Israel (Kuntsman, 2003, 2007, 2009a, 2009b), Ireland (Luibhéid, 1999,), Germany (Mole, 2018, 2021; Petzen, 2004; Tudor, 2017, 2018; Yörükoğlu, 2014, 2020), Belgium (Dhoest, 2019; Peumans, 2012, 2014a, 2014b, 2015), France (Amari, 2012, 2013; Brett, 2019; Cesaro, 2020; Chossière, 2021, 2022), Spain (Coll-Planas, et al. 2021; Perego, 2021) the Netherlands (Hertoghs & Schinkel, 2018; Juros, 2022; McNeal & Brennan, 2021; Patterson & Leurs, 2018), Italy (Carnassale, 2021; Castro & Carnassale, 2019; Masullo, 2016), Greece (Carastathis, 2018; Tsilimpoundi & Carastathis, 2020; Carastathis & Tsilimpoundi, 2020; Zisako, 2021) Britain et al., 2011; Danisi, et al. 2021; DasGupta & 2018; Giametta, 2014, 2015; Khan, 2013; Mole et al. 2017; Mole et al. 2014; Ryan-Flood, 2015; Simmons, 2004, 2008; Stella, 2015, Stella et al. 2018; Stella & Gawlewicz, 2021; Valenzuela, 2021), Canada (Murray, 2013, 2014ab, 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018; Shahidian, 1999; Shakhsari, 2013; White, 2013a, 2013b, 2014), Australia (Gorman-Murray, 2009, 2007, 2014; Lewis & Peñaloza, 2020; Ruez, 2016; Smith, 2012a; Yue, 2008), and Turkey (Bayramoğlu & Lünenborg, 2018; Koçak, 2020; Saleh, 2020; Sari, 2020; Shakhsari, 2014).

Queer migration scholarship has in the past tended to glance over non-normative gender identities and transgender individuals, but there are some studies that have focused solely on transgender migration, such as Vogel's (2009) study of transgender women in Venezuela, Cotten's (2012) edited volume on transgender migrations and Camminga's (2018) study of transgender refugees in South Africa, as well as Aizura's (2018) analyses of transgender narratives, from 1952 to the present, regarding transnational health and tourism industries. Most recently Camminga and Marnell (2022) edited a volume discussing both queer & trans African mobilities. Furthermore, articles discussing the mental health outcomes for transgender forced migrants (Hermaszewska, et al. 2022) and transgender individuals at risk of increased minority stress due to experiences of trauma (Rosati, et al. 2021). Transgender

refugees that are politically irrelevant to the Dutch asylum system (van der Pijl. et al. 2018). The experiences and framing of transgender immigrants in detention centres in the US (Kurdyla, 2022; Vogler & Rosales, 2023) and remittances and transnational activism amongst transgender refugees in the UK, US and Europe (Soloaga, 2021).

Queer diaspora is part of the field of queer migration studies, in that it partly moves away from the queer subject and towards the queering of diaspora with regards to theory (e.g., Alexander, 2005; Charczun, 2019; Eng, 2003; Fortier, 2002; Gopinath, 2005, 2015, 2018; Jorquera, et al. 2022; Mohabir, 2021; Patton & Sánchez-Eppler, 2000; Ponce, 2011; Rouhani, 2015; Smith, 2021; Yockey, 2020; Wesling, 2008). An intra-national movement of queer migrants from "backwards" rural areas towards possibilities and "outness" in metropolitan areas is also well documented, where a cosmopolitan queer identity is presumed to be obtainable along with a global culture (e.g., Higgs, 1999; Hubbard, 2012), and where the choice to "stay put" seems somewhat out of place within queer studies (Fortier, 2002) as Halberstam (2000) suggests, the rural is the closet of the urban. These notions have generated biased narratives of queer migrations, and as Gorman-Murray (2007, 2009) has noted, this trend is not in line with the experiences and concrete practices of queer subjects who live in larger cities, as they may become anonymous but never emancipated (see Di Feliciantonio and Gadelha, 2015). Queer culture(s) have now become more accessible with the emergence of "queer sites of connection" which manifests itself, for example, thorough the Internet, films, and magazines, and which have created somewhat of a queer diasporic consciousness. But it is important to note that these sites of connection are not conflict-free or homogeneous zones, nonetheless, queer spaces, whether physical or virtual, can be a space of refuge both from other LGBTQI+ worlds and the straight world(s) (Wakerford, 1997, see Fortier, 2002).

Additionally, there are studies placing emphasis on the nation and queer citizenship (Banerjie, 2019; Cruz-Malavé & Manalansan 2002; Luibhéid & Cantú, 2005; Ponzio, 2022; Somerville, 2005) as well as sexual citizenship (Aggleton, et al. 2019; Aizura, 2006; Bell, 1995; Bell & Binnie, 2000; Binnie, 1995; Bhanji, 2012; Chávez, 2010, 2015; Giddens, 1992; Evans, 1993; Haritaworn, 2012; Herman, 1994; Josephson, 2017; Plummer, 1995; Phelan, 1994, 1995; Richardson, 1998, 2000, 2017; Robson, 1992; Ryan-Flood, 2009; 2011; Volpp, 2017; Weeks, 1998; Wilson, 1995) and intimate citizenship (Bonjour & de Hart, 2017; Chauvin, et al. 2019; Moreira, 2020; Nordmarken, et al. 2016; Oleksy, 2009; Plummer, 2001a; Roseneil, et al. 2013b). The comparison between citizenship and performance is based on the idea of cultural citizenship which has its roots in the field of anthropology. According to Rofel (1999), the process of citizen formation is one "in which culture

becomes a relevant category of affinity" (Rofel 1999, p. 457) rather than only a political one. These scripts of belonging can be interpreted to encompass the "right to be different and to belong in a participatory democratic sense" (Rosaldo, 1994, p. 402). Therefore, unofficial or common scripts that support apparently opposing ideas of participation within a political and cultural entity or group make up cultural citizenship. More than just accepting rights and obligations, citizenship also necessitates modelling and contesting the appropriate civic ideas and behaviours (Cruz-Malavé & Manalansan, 2002; Ong, et al. 1996; Beaman, 2016).

In relation to queer globalisations and queer migration scholarship, the innovation of this research project lies in the fact that it does not discuss a specific group of queer migrations to Iceland but analyses experiences from all over the world, and then divides the narratives into the three previously mentioned groups: the Global South, Central and Eastern Europe and the Global North. It further analyses the three analytical layers of micro, meso and macro, as well as focusing on how exclusionary political projects affect the relationality of belonging.

2.2 Homo(trans)nationalism and the migrant hierarchy

This is the first research project to apply the theory of homonationalism to the study of queer migrations to Iceland. Ellenberger (2017) had previously applied the theory to analyse documents regarding the subject of "pink tourism" and as it relates to the Icelandic national imaginary. This study is further the first one, as far as I am aware, to examine a migrant hierarchy within the field of queer migration studies, and the first one that divides the interlocutors into three groups, hailing from the Global South, Central and Eastern Europe, and from the Global North. It is imperative to highlight how this hierarchy functions within queer migrations as in other forms of migrations, and how the hierarchy is connected to whiteness, socioeconomics, cisgenderness and geopolitics.

The theory of homonationalism (Puar, 2007), in a sense, frames the overall study, as has been previously mentioned. Homonationalism takes place in a setting where a relatively small group of privileged gays and lesbians, who fit the predominant norm regarding social locations such as race, class, gender, ethnicity, ability, and age, have become part of the national imaginary. In the Icelandic context, this takes place through histories of Nordic exceptionalism regarding the welfare state, gender equality, sexual rights, and low crime rates. Moreover, this exceptionalism is contrasted against the immigrant other, who are in Iceland predominantly migrants from Central and Eastern Europe and to some extent from Muslim majority countries, but more generally from the Global South. These migrants are often seen as more "backwards" than other

migrants, and thus do not fit the predominant norm to various degrees and do not possess a privileged subjectivity. To highlight the processes of homonationalism and the migrant hierarchy, this study thus discusses the experiences of those queer migrants who are not included in the national imaginary, those who do not fit within the predominant norm, and those who have encountered microaggressions, exclusionary moments, and structural violence within the queer community, their ethnic community and in the Icelandic mainstream society. Some queer migrants in this study, however, especially those from the Global North, are more privileged regarding various social locations, such as, race, class, gender, ethnicity, and ability. All these experiences are nonetheless intersectional, as migrants can be privileged in some situations subjugated in others and occupy a place of in-betweenness in yet others. This study thus calls attention to the migrant hierarchy and the fact that some queer migrants are more accepted and can more easily find a sense of belonging in Iceland, while others are more stigmatised, racialised and othered, within that same society, and are structurally positioned to not belong.

2.2.1 Homonationalism

Despite having its origins in transgender activism (Stryker, 2008), the concept of homonormativity was coined by Duggan (2002) to describe politics that uphold and sustain dominant heteronormative institutions and assumptions LGBTQI+ communities, instead of contesting and resisting this normalisation, "while promising the possibility of a demobilized gay constituency and a privatised, depoliticised gay culture anchored in domesticity and consumption" (p. 50). Jasbir K. Puar (2007) extends Duggan's formulation in her book Terrorist assemblages, to show how homonormativity aligns with hegemonic forms of nationalism and coined the term homonationalism. Puar proposes that U.S. sexual exceptionalism (in relation to sexual liberation, tolerance, and gay friendliness) works by glossing over the maintenance of boundary policing of acceptable racial, class, gender, and ability formations, and indeed, only reinforces them. Moreover, she shows that some queers support this discourse of nationalism, as it seems to promise them inclusion in the state, when in fact it both reinforces and reflects cultural, racial, and other hierarchies within the queer communities. This occurs in a setting where heterosexuality is the norm but homotolerance has increasingly become included in the imaginative geographies of nation. Furthermore, it fosters nationalist homosexual positionalities, which are indebted to liberalism through kinship and consumption, while policing non-normative and non-nationalist sexualities though panopticon. Puar's theory is grounded in the attacks on the twin towers in 2001, as well as U.S. nationalism and patriotism, where the Orientalist terrorist other and the racialisation of the other is used to think through the idealisation of a multicultural heteronormative society in an age of counterterrorism. Deployment of homonationalism and sexual exceptionalism are contrasted against "racialised bodies of pathologised sexualities" (Puar, 2007, 51), when Muslims became the other within society after the 9/11 attacks, and then replacing the subject position of lesbians and gays, who side with the state that had previously oppressed them. This process eliminates the idea that there could exist a non-heterosexual Muslim individual (El-Tayeb, 2012). US sexual exceptionalism is nonetheless transnational as several nation states construct their national imaginaries through ideas of gender equality and superior human rights discourse, such as the Nordic countries and Iceland. Puar herself also discusses Britain and the Netherlands as examples of sexual exceptionalism, where Muslim populations are presumably posing a particular danger to LGBTQI+ individuals, groups, and communities. However it is important to note, that in the last few years, we have learned that homotolerance is extremely fragile, especially in the US, where many states are now pushing back against rights for gays and lesbians, such as banning gay marriage, implementing "don't say gay" laws for schools and limiting trans rights.

In her article *Rethinking homonationalism*, Puar (2013a) discusses the usage of the theory, while also referring to a transnational framing. Puar notes that the right to and capacity for national sovereignty are measured through the barometer of "acceptance" and "tolerance" for gay and lesbian subjects, as well as a universal commitment to a sexual identity that prioritises identity politics, "coming out", public visibility, and legislative measures (Puar, 2013b). Furthermore, she notes that homonationalism is an analytical category "deployed to understand and historicise how and why a nation's status as 'gay-friendly' has become desirable in the first place" (Puar, 2013a, p. 336). Puar also emphasises the framing of homonationalism:

homonationalism is fundamentally a deep critique of lesbian and gay liberal rights discourses and how those rights discourses produce narratives of progress and modernity that continue to accord some populations access to citizenship – cultural and legal – at the expense of the delimitation and expulsion of other populations. [...] I have thus theorised homonationalism as an assemblage of de- and reterritorializing forces, affects, energies, and movements. While the project arose within the post 9/11 political era of the United States, homonationalism is also an ongoing process, one that in some sense progresses from the civil rights era and does not cohere only through 9/11 as a solitary temporal moment (Puar, 2013a, p. 337).

By using Deleuzian assemblage, also known as "agencement" in French, which loosely translates to "patterning of arrangements," homonationalism is rearticulated as a field of power as opposed to an activity or a quality of any one

nation-state, organisation, or person. Furthermore, homonationalism is a process rather than an occurrence or a characteristic (Puar, 2013b).

Puar further links homonationalism with pinkwashing, as one practice and manifestation made possible through homonationalism. But the concepts are nonetheless separate, as pinkwashing is predominantly produced by state practises, which homonationalism is not per se. Pinkwashing, refers to the tactic of using LGBT rights protections as a means to showcase liberalism and democracy, sometimes as a diversion or justification for aggression against other nations or groups. A prime example of pinkwashing is the Israeli state, which through promoting LGBTQI+ bodies as representative of Israeli democracy, and positioning itself as progressive, civilised, and modernised, supports their settler colonialism in the Palestinian state, by utilising Euro-American notions of the Muslim other as "backwards", "pathological" and "uncivilised" when it comes to issues of gender and sexuality (Puar, 2013a). This also plays into the ongoing U.S. discourse of "war on terror", the class of cultures, and cultural differences, which jointly whitewashes, or in fact pinkwashes, the Israeli state of any wrongdoings regarding the occupation of land and ethnic cleansing of Palestinians, or "the constraining and suffocating spatial and economic effects of apartheid" (Puar, 2013a p. 34) which has now turned into an ongoing genocide. Pinkwashing builds on the foundational ideas of homonationalism, but is, in some sense, the next step regarding the misuse of LGBTQI+ rights and protections and does thus not relate to this research or the Icelandic context as it is described here.

A transnational framework for theorising homonationalism has been developed by Bacchetta and Haritaworn (2011) in their conversationally formatted chapter "There are Many Transatlantics", which is not centred on the United States but can be applied in other cultural contexts. They follow the transnational relationships and processes that support the development of "Western culture" and foster queer inclusiveness. Moreover, "[D]isparate histories of colonialism, slavery, genocide and migration are collapsed into a single globalised trope of civilisation and modernity, enabling the cohering of nations, Europe and a West, who all share the same enemy" (Bacchetta and Haritaworn 2011, p. 131). This enables the alignment of homonormativity with the West through queer deployments of civilisational discourse and produces queer collusions with national and transnational regimes of securitisation, imprisonment, and war. These processes further create the conditions and possibility of homonormative inclusion within specific Western nation-states (Bacchetta and Haritaworn 2011; see Verhaeghe, 2022). Bacchetta outlines the conditions for homonationalism in three dimensions:

One, which I'll call homonationalism one, and is perpetuated by states. A second, homonationalism two, is maintained by subjects within a nation, including feminists and lgbtq subjects. A third, which we could call

homotransnationalism, is based on homonationalism one and two, but is differentiated by its transnational scale of circulation. The three are deeply inter-related. They manifest themselves variably in diverse sites (Bacchetta and Haritaworn 2011, p. 132).

Bacchetta mentions novels and films that have been available in Iceland as an example of cultural products which produce and sustain homotransnationalism, by creating images of persecuted Islamic women and homosexuals. Among those works is the book Reading Lolita in Tehran by Azar Nafisi and the film Not without my daughter which builds on a book with the same name by Mahmoody & Hoffer. This book was translated into Icelandic (Aldrei, aldrei án dóttur minnar, 1991) and along with the film was especially marketable in Iceland. This popularity can, nonetheless, also be traced to a parallel custody battle of an Icelandic mother against a Turkish ex-husband, which in some sense reflected the storyline of the book and consequent film (Ellenberger, 2017). Ellenberger (2017) has thus argued that these examples indicate that Iceland is in the range of distribution of homotransnationalist notions. In this thesis, the theory of homotransnationalim is applied, as it best describes these processes beyond the U.S. context. But in the articles, the term homonationalism is sometimes also applied, as that term also has this transnational potentiality, and as people are generally more familiar with that framing of the theory.

The modernisation theory itself is entirely founded on the Western experience, and consequently, we need to consider if the assumptions of exporting or disseminating that model can genuinely give effective sexual freedom within Muslim and other minority groups or majority cultures. The modernisation thesis would indicate that it is illogical to try to force queer rights on nations that have not yet "modernised" enough based on economic development, secularisation, and democratic government, which are seen as the predecessors to sexual diversity. The local repercussions of this type of aid conditionality may be an increase in the stigmatisation and state harassment of queers. In fact, repressive state actors frequently gain legitimacy by urging their citizens to oppose the enactment of LGBT rights in the form of neocolonial resistance (Rahman, 2014).

This push for modernisation can however also be seen in Central and Eastern Europe, where the pressure comes from the European Union. The Roman Catholic Church has always played a vital role in the life of Polish people, as it, for example, supported the Solidarity union which was the main political opposition force during the communist times. Moreover, the Roman Catholic Church has been inextricably linked to Polish national identity and as a result, it's extremely conservative views on sexuality have been accepted without

question (Szulc, 2011). Sexual minority movements started to organise themselves in the beginning of the 1990s in Poland, but their voices were extremely weak in the beginning and still are to some extent, compared to the strongly supported institution of the Polish Catholic Church. LGBTQI+ movements in Poland strive towards assimilation to the dominant cultural group while the Catholics and the conservatives maintain that homosexuality is caused by childhood problems and can thus be changed (Mucha, 1997). Ideas of a socially constructed queer identity are thus generally absent from the LGBTQI+ movements, but queer theory and ideas are somewhat more present in Polish academia. Gender studies and queer theory emerged in Polish academia at the same time and have thus created considerable misconceptions, for example, these fields have been linked to paedophilia even by academics (Szulc, 2011). Butterfield (2013) has examined sexual rights in Croatia and notes that it is important to advocate for sexual human rights without preserving a homogenising and Eurocentric discourses, which externally and internally reproduce the European other and hierarchical European identities. It is not enough to simply focus on strategies that implement anti-discrimination laws, as has been the case within the European Union, because they tend to have homogenising tendencies towards nations, societies, and cultures and as they reconstruct borders between the more primitive or backwards "non-European" cultures and the so-called more developed and modern "European" cultures. Furthermore, these legal strategies do not address the important issue of social and economic inequalities that exist, both within and between various LGBTQI+ communities in central and eastern Europe, which play a vital and formative role within the overall context of social change.

Opposition to queer and women's rights, as well as to the concept of social constructionism, must be understood in its historical context. The first protests against the notion that gender and sexuality are socially constructed phenomena's that are not biologically defined took place in 1995 at the United Nations world conference in Beijing. An objection was made by the Vatican, as they wanted to define gender through biological and sexual aspects of men's and women's identities and argued that biological sex was not transformable. The Vatican got its wish, and the notion of socially constructed gender and sexual rights were taken out of a document dealing with women's selfempowerment. Later, the Vatican coined the term "gender ideology" in order to downplay feminist and queer ideas about socially constructed sexuality (Corredor, 2022). There is an established relationship between right-wing populism and the term "gender ideology". Populism often has a conservative leaning and is therefore associated with right-wing politics (also left-wing in Latin America). Populist movements have grown considerably in Europe and elsewhere. Since "gender ideology" is vague and ill-defined, it is possible to get many different movements to unite in opposition to it. Populism has thus drawn attention to the movement and made it popular (Paternotte & Kuhar, 2018). The Catholic church and right-wing politics can thus be seen as the root cause of the backlash against LGBTQI+ rights that has taken place in various parts of the world.

2.2.2 The migrant hierarchy

Inclusion and exclusion are frequently linked to social identities as they have significant structuring impacts on why, how, and where, certain borders are constructed (Anthias, 2001). Identities are nonetheless neither logically nor metaphysically prior to difference, as all identities are effects of difference. The concept of difference is thus a real system of divergent relations that creates actual sensations, times, and spaces (Deleuze, 1994). The focus of exclusion in the European context has been on a lack of social integration, social cohesiveness, or just another term for poverty and its consequences (van Berkel, 1997). Social exclusion is a multidimensional phenomenon and can be grouped it into four categories: Exclusion from social arenas; participation in civil society; labour market participation; and formal citizen rights (Aasland & Flotten, 2001). Homonormative and middle-class performances of identity and politics are further often favored within contemporary frameworks of inclusion and belonging (Richardson, 2000; Bell & Binnie, 2000). But as citizenship is confined to some and not others, it is important to refute the very move of inclusion, into political subjectivity, citizenship, and rights, through sexuality (Haritaworn, et al., 2013). Inclusion can further also mean exclusion, as when formerly excluded groups are successfully included, they themselves might exclude more disenfranchised and vulnerable groups. In this politics of dualism, questions need to be asked as to who is excluded, from what, and who constructs the representation of social inclusion and exclusion (Jackson, 1999). Inclusion into a patriarchal, neoliberal, and politically short-sighted systems that do not address systemic exploitation and violence towards minorities is thus not desirable (Nair, 2010a/2010b). It is thus important to shift the focus away from inclusion's seductive promises and toward the devastating implications of some forms of inclusion, while centring attention on those lives and deaths that fall outside of inclusive citizenship, into erasure, violence, and abandonment (Haritaworn, et al., 2013). In fact, when we talk about inclusion and exclusion, there is always a hierarchy of inbetweeness that is often not discussed, or to put it another way, different degrees of inclusion and exclusion if one wants to keep within the terms of duality.

Cultural relativism was first proposed by the anthropologist Franz Boas and claims that the customs and practices of cultures should be examined on their own terms, and not in relation to the scale of development, the moral judgment

of the researcher or the dominant discourses in other societies. Unlike such ideas, there is a cultural hierarchy operational in Iceland, as is the case in most other countries. Exclusionary processes regarding immigrants in Iceland are thus deeply embedded in racial, cultural, and class hierarchies, which needs further discussion within queer migration studies. Processes of cultural othering relate to Said's (1979) theory of Orientalism, which describes how the West often depicts and portrays the East, i.e., the Orient, with disdain. Inhabitants of Asia, North Africa, and the Middle East are considered to be societies and peoples of the Orient. Said contends that Orientalism, as understood by Western academia regarding the Eastern World, is intrinsically linked to the imperialist countries that generated it, making much of the work inherently political and subservient to power. Exclusionary processes regarding immigrants in Iceland and the degrees of otherness and acceptance in the mainstream Icelandic culture has thus created a migrant hierarchy, which is reflected in how value is connected to migrants' culture, termed "global hierarchy of value" by Herzfeld (2004) which is then othered in accordance with the gradient of the Orient, termed as "nesting Orientalism" by Bakić-Hayden (1995). Nesting orientalism depicts a pattern in which, the "West" (Western/Northern/Southern Europe, the U.S., Canada, and Australia) is determined as the centre, and where Asia is categorised as the most "Eastern" or the most "other", followed by the Balkans, and then Eastern Europe, in a hierarchical structural formation towards the "West" as the centre (Bakić-Hayden, 1995). This hierarchical ordering is nonetheless not fixed but shifting and intersectional and closely connected to migrants' socioeconomic status. The majority of quantitative research on attitudes towards immigrants have used aggregate measures that do not account for distinct migrant groups. However, Ford (2011) looked at disaggregated opinions regarding immigration to Britain from seven distinct locations and discovered extensive evidence supporting a consistent hierarchy of preferences between immigrant groups, where white and culturally similar immigrant groups are generally less opposed than non-white and more culturally diverse immigrants. This hierarchical ordering of migrants has thus been established in other cultural contexts. Moreover, it is essential to make note of how this arrangement of different immigrant groups relates to queer migrations in Iceland as elsewhere. There is further a hierarchical structure that occurs both between nations in the CEE region and inside each ethnic community.

The terms used in migration studies reflect the overall framing of the migration process, where a distinct hierarchical ordering is reflected in the language itself. The word immigrant has been used to refer to foreign-born individuals who intend to stay for more than one year, or long-term residents, but has in many countries become loaded with negative significations (Newton, 2008; Leinonen, 2012; Guðjónsdóttir, 2018). The word migrant has thus in

many cases taken over as the dominant synonymous, or umbrella term, for everyone who migrates from one location to another, "irrespective of the causes, voluntary or involuntary, and the means, regular or irregular" (IOM, 2022, p. 1). However, not noting the nuances of migration, such as in relation to distance and time can be misleading.

Several subcategories have been listed by IOM (2022) regarding the term international migrant. An irregular migrant is a person who, owing to unauthorised entry, breach of a condition of entry, or the expiry of their visa, lacks legal status in a transit or host country. The term "irregular" is preferable to "illegal" because the latter carries a criminal connotation and is seen as denying migrants' humanity. A documented migrant is a migrant who enters a country lawfully and remains in the country in accordance with their admission criteria. A temporary migrant worker is a skilled, semi-skilled or untrained worker, who remains in the destination country for definite periods as determined in a work contract. An economic migrant is a person leaving his or her habitual place of residence to settle outside his or her country of origin to improve his or her quality of life. This term is often loosely used to distinguish from refugees fleeing persecution and is also similarly used to refer to persons attempting to enter a country without legal permission and/or by using asylum procedures without bona fide cause (McNulty, 2015). A skilled migrant is a migrant worker who, because of their skills or acquired professional experience, is usually granted preferential treatment regarding admission to a host country (and is therefore subject to fewer restrictions regarding length of stay, change of employment and family reunification). The term expatriate is within the field of human resource management used to refer to an intra-company transfers (McNulty, 2015). Nonetheless, in public and academic debate, affluent "white" mobile professionals moving within the West, are often allocated the term "expats" rather than "immigrants" or "migrants", without being an intracompany transfer, or are simply referred to as Europeans, Americans, or Canadians (Croucher, 2012; Loftsdóttir, 2016; Guðjónsdóttir, 2018). At the heart of the general usage of the term "expat", thus lie complex configurations of nationality, class, gender, and racialisation, while also involving a problematic reproduction of the colonial past (Kunz, 2016). A distinct hierarchical ordering of migrants is evident in these definitions, which are deeply embedded in geopolitics, socioeconomic class, racialisation, and whiteness (Leonard, 2010; Lundström, 2014). This framing of migration processes requires critical attention and illustrates how social hierarchies are constructed.

In this thesis I focus on voluntary migrations which are taken out of personal convenience, which can be temporary migrant workers, economic migrants, skilled migrants, "expats" or a combination of various classifications. People

seeking international protection fall under the umbrella term of migrants, for example in the UN definition of migrants, but as their migration process is usually substantially different from that of voluntary migrants, and as at the time, refugees granted asylum in Iceland were extremely few in numbers only one refugee was interviewed. In the Icelandic language the world immigrant (innflytjandi) is generally used as an umbrella term for all migrants who have taken up residence in Iceland, but there is no well-grounded translation for the word migrant. I thus use the term migrant and immigrant somewhat interchangeably in this thesis. As previously stated, the theory of homonationalism frames the overall study, and is thus a central pillar in the theoretical foundations of the thesis. As Bacchetta and Haritaworn (2011) extended this formulation to incorporate the transnational potential of the theory, and I do apply the term homotransnationalism to some extent. But in actuality I do use the terms somewhat interchangeably, but a preferred writing of the term might be homo(trans)nationalism as is applied in the name of the thesis.

2.3 The politics and sense of (un)belonging

This research is rooted in theories of belonging, which function on the macro, meso, and micro levels. The study aims, among other things, to determine which political projects of belonging are active in interlocutors' daily lives and how these projects govern the relationality of affective belonging in their ethnic community, the queer community, the Icelandic mainstream society, as well as transnationally. This research is the first one to divide belonging into the politics of belonging and a sense of belonging in relation to queer migrations in Northern Europe. Further discussing the politics and potentiality of unbelonging and belonging-in-difference. Ahlstedt (2016) discussed queer partner migration to Sweden in relation to affective belonging, and Dima & Dumitriu (2023) discusses queer Romanian diaspora in Sweden with regards to (un)belonging. When discussing belonging, I think it is vital to apply both (or even all) aspects of the term at the same time, in order to comprehend how social structures and exclusionary processes affect people's views on what is considered to be "normal" regarding ones social locations, as well as ones identifications and attachments to various groups and collectives. Moreover, to grasp how unbelonging can motivate social transformations. To understand how a sense of belonging operates, it is important to start with a discussion of intersectionality, which is also a key concept in my conceptualisation of "exclusionary moments", or how exclusion occurs as a result of subordination of one's subject position. Subsequently, there is an examination of affect and emotions as they relate to "home" and "race", and finally a deliberation of the politics of unbelonging and belonging-in-difference.

2.3.1 Intersectionality

Intersectionality is the systematic examination of the interrelations of differences, relating to racial, gender, sexual, class, and ethnic identities as well as other sociopolitical and cultural identities, and is central to the way subordination is lived and experienced (Fotopoulou, 2012). Women from various marginal groups began challenging the idea of "women" as a homogenous formation with a common experience in the early 1980s, which may be seen as the genesis of the concept of intersectionality (Abu-Lughod, 2006; McCall, 2005; Mohanty, 1991). Women who do not fit within the categories of "white," "middle class," or "heterosexual" targeted their criticism towards Western feminists who did not consider the numerous dissimilar experiences of being a woman (Abu-Lughod, 2006; Mohanty, 1991). The term developed parallel to feminist standpoint theory, which clams that it is crucial to account for social positioning of the social agent, and challenge "the good trick of seeing everything from nowhere" (Haraway, 1988, p. 581) as a cover for and legitimisation of the hegemonic masculinist positivistic positioning. Situated imagination, situated knowledge, and a situated gaze constructs the way we perceive the world in dissimilar ways. However, intersectional theory is focused more on how the distinct positions of various social actors are affected by the social, economic, and political projects they experience (Yuval-Davis, 2011a). Intersectionality further has its origins in early writings of women of colour, including Pauli Murray in the 60s and 70s and Black feminism in the 1970s (McCann & Monaghan, 2020). The term was nonetheless coined by the legal scholar and critical race theorist Kimberly Crenshaw (1989; 1991) while accounting for the multifaceted discrimination that African American women faced, in the text, All the women are white, all the blacks are men, but some of us are brave (Hull et al., 1982). Crenshaw elaborated on how such unidimensional conceptualisations obscure the specificity of the social position of Black women (Fotopoulou, 2012). There are further several different formulations of intersectionality, such as, that of configurations (Bhavnani, 2006) an axis of difference (Yuval-Davis, 2006a), social dynamics (Cooper, 2004) a dynamic process (Staunæs, 2003) and crossroads (Crenshaw, 1989). Some scholars have focused on particular positions, such as women of colour (Essed, 1991; Crenshaw, 1989; Harding, 1991); other formulations have been developed in broader terms that apply to any group of individuals, privileged or underprivileged (see Anthias & Yuval-Davis, 1992; Brah, 1996; Maynard, 1994). This elevates intersectionality to the status of a key analytical instrument, challenging dominant approaches to stratification research as well as reified forms of identity politics (Yuval-Davis, 2006a). Intersectionality has become a travelling theory and is used in many parts of the world, both in academia and activism, thus it is important to note that it is grounded in the concept of race

(Lewis, 2013). The relative importance of different categories in determining people's social standing varies in relation to context. However, some categories seem to affect the lives of most individuals, regardless of place, such as, class, ethnicity, gender, and age (Yuval-Davis, 2006a). There have also been substantial theoretical advancements of intersectionality (Collins, 2012; Frankenberg, 1993; Levine-Rasky, 2011; McCall, 2005). Intersectionality is a practical answer that sheds light on the societal and material effects of gender/race/class power structures, but it does so by using methods compatible with the poststructuralist project of deconstructing categories, revealing universalism, and investigating the dynamic and paradoxical nature of power (Brah & Phoenix, 2004; see Fotopoulou, 2012). The fluidity of gueer theory makes intersections of identity categories complex, but the fact remains that within particular spaces spatial orderings make a particular group and individuals feel moments of exclusion, making the concept continuously current (Valentine, 2007). Moreover, the importance of intersectionality lies in determining which difference matters, but all categorical thinking must be done selectively, strategically, and critically (Fotopoulou, 2012) as is the case in this thesis.

2.3.2 The politics of belonging

Belonging is never a reified fixity but a dynamic process, and a naturalised construction of a particular hegemonic form of power relations. Spatiality is crucial to conceptualising "belonging" as a process and consequence of affective connections. Much of today's scholarship on transnationalism, and globalisation views "the migrant" as a prototype of "borderless belonging"; that is, someone whose sense of identity is in constant flux, never fully established, and unable to be pinned down. In sharp contrast to these ideas is the craving for and the practises of making a "home" in a new location despite experiences of displacement. Migrants' place-making activities, as well as their stories and visions of "home," reveal a fundamentally relational understanding of location within the framework of "belonging" (Ingold, 2000; Malpas, 1999; Massey, 2005). Belonging, can be as much a matter of who you know as it is of how far you can go in the future. Regarding queer people, for whom belonging is more than a simple desire to be or feel connected, this is especially pertinent topic. Freeman (2007) labels "queer belonging" as the desire "to be long", which she defines as "to endure over time, beyond procreation" or "to be bigger not just spatially, but also temporally" (p. 299, see Mattes, et al., 2019).

According to Nira Yuval-Davis (2005; 2006a&b; 2010; 2011a&b) a distinction must be made between a sense of belonging and the politics of belonging. This separation illustrates how exclusionary political projects of

belonging dictate individuals' sense of belonging to a community or society, and within cultural scenarios where these power structures are operational. These political projects are socially constructed by those who have the power to do so, and through sources such as dominant discourses, predominant norms, respectability politics and social and legal citizenship. For a person living in Iceland, or in any society for that matter, there are distinct political projects and power structures operating. Living within these communities and societies one must deal with the affects and long-term effects of those political projects though relational processes with other people, groups and clollectives, as well as institutions and organisations. Each society has its own predominant political projects, but similar nations often have similar political projects ongoing, such migratism (Tudor, sexism, racism, classism, 2017), nationalism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, homonormalisation, ableism, ageism, and political projects relating to citizenship and border regimes. The politics of belonging includes distinct political projects with a focus on creating a sense of belonging to certain collectivity/ies, which are then creating their own borders and definitions inside these projects in very specific ways. However, as Antonsich (2010) notes, these borders are often spatial and connect to a particular locality/territoriality rather than solely being built around social collectivities, where space is simply an embodiment of social networks (Massey, 2005).

The creation of boundaries as well as the inclusion or exclusion of certain individuals, categories, and groups, inside these limits are set by those who possess the power to do so and are all part of the politics of belonging. Politics is the use of power, and various hegemonic political projects stand for various symbolic power structures. Theoretical contributions from Bourdieu (e.g., 1984, 1990) and Foucault (e.g., 1979, 1991) have enriched understandings of power. In Foucault's concept of a "disciplinary society", power is increasingly exercised via impersonal physical discipline mechanisms and a governmentality that works outside of the awareness and will of both individuals and groups of social actors. Under these circumstances, power doesn't begin to function until resistance arises. The concept of governmentality refers to the political power of the nation state and describes a phenomenon whereby laws or formal rules do not enforce disciplinary control over subjects' behaviour but subjects themselves willingly change their behaviour to adhere to predominant norms. While sharing some of Foucault's views, such as the significance of bodily practises in mediating relations of dominance, Bourdieu's theory of symbolic power may be more relevant in this context. According to Bourdieu, the subject is socially and physically constructed. Bourdieu's theory of practise provides a more sensitive analytical framework for analysing empirical data to interpret impersonal power relations. The idea of symbolic power explains the covert, almost unconscious forms of social and cultural dominance that are maintained

over aware subjects in everyday social interactions though unquestioned "shared beliefs" also called *doxa*. Symbolic power is mediated by various forms of accumulated capital (economic, social and cultural) which is carried in the body and fits between the habitus and the field. Symbolic power refers to the use of discipline to establish and reinforce an individual's subject position within a social hierarchy. This may occur in personal relationships, but is mostly carried out via institutional systems, such as the educational system (Deer, 2008). According to Bourdieu, the "social field," which is shaped by symbolically mediated relations of dominance, and the "habitus", which he refers to as the socially ingrained inclinations of individual agents, interact constantly. Central to Bourdieu's concept of habitus is his analysis of social identity, in attempting to theorize how the social is incorporated into the self, and how the self is constitutive in social relations. He stated that, for example, only the cultural and symbolic artifacts of the middle class is generally known as legitimate, and thus the difference which the working-class people display is made into inequality (Lawler, 2005). The habitus and the theory of governmentality, previously mentioned, are thus interconnected. When it comes to political projects of belonging, symbolic powers are vital, even if they often serve as the focal point for conflicts and resistance. The boundaries that divide the world's population into "us" and "them"—sometimes literally, but always symbolically—are the boundaries that the political community of belonging is concerned with. All political projects of belonging hinge on the issue of the boundaries of belonging, or the boundaries of Anderson's (1991) "imagined communities". The politics of belonging encompass additional political actors contesting, challenging, and resisting the borders of the community of belonging in addition to the hegemonic political powers, inside and outside the community, maintaining and reproducing them (Yuval-Davis, 2011a). As the politics of belonging is also dialogical it includes disagreements about the participatory nature of citizenship as well as the status and privileges that come with it. Citizenship is often seen as the ultimate political project, where a formal inclusion in the nation state is the end goal (Yuval-Davis & Werbner, 1999).

2.3.3 A sense of belonging

A sense of belonging can be experienced in various ways which can differ in abstract or a concrete ways, from a particular person to the whole of humanity. A sense of belonging is defined by the manner in which people come together in emotionally connected and relational ways. It is only through the merging of feelings that a sense of belonging may be created (Wright, 2015). A sense of belonging also involves an emotional and perhaps ontological connection and a sense of feeling at "home", where home is an ongoing effort entailing a feeling of optimism for the future (Hage, 1997; Taylor, 2009). The notion of a "safe

space" also plays a role in this sense of optimism (Ignatieff, 2001). At the same time, it is crucial to note that feeling "at home" does not always result in pleasant and cosy emotions. It also permits the safety and emotional involvement of feeling furious, resentful, embarrassed, and outraged (Hessel, 2010). A feeling of belonging is also connected to the positions and the amount of power one holds within a particular group.

The first analytical layer of a sense of belonging relates to social locations. When persons are referred to as belonging to a certain sex, ethnicity, class, or country, or are members of a certain age group, family group, or a certain occupation, we are in fact discussing their social and economic locations. Such social locations would typically be associated with each historical period, and the specific values in the grids of power relations functioning in their culture. Being working-class or middle class, man or woman, a person of colour or white, a citizen of a country in Europe or Africa, individuals are not just several categories of social location, with various contextual meanings, but they also often have particular positionalities along power axes that are superior to or inferior to other similar categories. However, such positionalities often differ in various historical settings, and are often contentious as well as debated (Yuval-Davis, 2011a). On occasion differences are only identifiers for different locations rather than actual differential power positionings (Harding, 1991; Fraser & Honneth, 1998). Even in their most stable form, social locations are seldom built along a single power vector of difference, despite the fact that identity politics and official statistics often tend suggest this. This demonstrates how very significant the intersectional approach to social locations is (Yuval-Davis, 2011a).

The second analytical layer of a sense of belonging relates to individuals' emotional attachments and identifications with diverse collectivities and groupings. Once we define identity in a manner that is precise enough, we may utilise it to our advantage. According to Martin (1995), identity is a particular kind of story in which individuals tell themselves and others about who they are, who they are not, and who or how they would want to or should be (see Kaptani & Yuval-Davis, 2008; Yuval-Davis, 2010). Individual or collective identity narratives are both possible, with the latter often serving as a resource for the former. They may be passed down from one generation to the next, but only selectively; they can change and shift, be disputed, and have numerous manifestations. The most beneficial use of such an understanding of identity, however, is that it can be understood to include both performative and dialogical methods. Performative methods may tell us a lot about the practice of identity narratives in oppositional and preconceived discourses, while dialogical methods can inform us about the social and relational construction of identity narratives. Identity narratives' sociality is created either inside pre-existing socially normative discourses or via dialogically merging both individual and group resources (Yuval-Davis, 2010). Depending on the power positions and normative ideals of the social actors as well as in connection to their cognitive and emotional identifications, inclusion or exclusion is often not reciprocal. People may be forced to construct their sense of self and identity in certain historical settings. In such circumstances, people's identities and sense of belonging take on significant dimensions in terms of their social positions and locations (Yuval-Davis, 2010). Fanon (1952) noted that resistance politics must target oppressed people's internalisations of coerced self- and identityconstructions as well as their social and economic circumstances. Muñoz (1999) contends that complete assimilation is only feasible at considerable personal sacrifice because those who are erased and severely oppressed by what they are expected to be, by prevailing ideologies, are unable to assimilate. Although counteridentification is a possibility, it is not always crucial to survival because it still entails adhering to the rules of conduct of dominant ideologies. Muñoz contends that for queers of colour, disidentification is a means of coping with a social context that erases and despises them. This has its foundations in daily resistance and opens up certain specific opportunities for more overt political activity and cultural production.

The third analytical layer relating to a sense of belonging is ethical and political values. Belonging encompasses more than simply social locations and the creation of individual and group identities and connections; it also has to do with how these issues are evaluated and appreciated by oneself and others. As was mentioned above, one's social locations as well as one's attachments and identifications relate to predominant political projects of belonging which are operational within each culture, and become concrete through everyday interactions with other people, groups and collectives. The internalisation of predominant norms, discourses, ethics and values produces a hierarchy where those who fit within these power structures are more accepted and included, and those that do not fit are excluded to various degrees. People with similar social locations can do this in several different ways, including those who self-identify as belonging to the same group or community. These might differ not only in terms of how significant these social locations and communities appear to be in one's life and in the life of others, but also whether this is seen as a good or a bad thing (Yuval-Davis, 2011a). Those fitting the prevailing norm in terms of social locations such as gender, sexuality, nationality, race, class, and ability, and those who identify with such groups and collectives, are thus valued more highly within society than those who do not.

2.3.4 Affect & emotions regarding "home" & "race"

Affect and emotions have a significant role in social structures and social settings characterised by inequities and power relations based on factors such as race, class, and gender. Relational patterns of differentiation and value go hand in hand with emotional processes of othering that are unique to social locations (Slaby & Scheve, 2019). Emotions are "the expression of affect in gesture and language, its conventional or coded expression" (Massumi, 2003, p. 232), in contrast to affect, which does not have any permanent structure, is incoherent and nonlinguistic in nature. An emotion is a person's articulation of how they are now feeling, which is guided by cultural norms and social conventions. Affect occurs below the threshold of awareness, as sensory intensity, and it may arouse a nebulous sensation that we are experiencing something, a murky stirring that, if strong enough, might inspire attempts (more or less conscious) to figure out what we are feeling and how to express it. This distinction between affect and emotions is not temporal, where affect comes first and then an emotion takes its place as the dominant state of mind. Even if it isn't always fully realised, affects are constantly there. Affect is what causes a feeling to be experienced (Shouse, 2005), as the lack of emotional intensity renders the experience meaningless (Gould, 2009), affect and emotions are thus fundamental when discussing peoples experiences. Although I do adhere to Ahmed's theorisations of the relationality of affect, in several ways, I also acknowledge the distinction between affect and emotions made by Massumi and others and do thus not use the terms interchangeably.

As has been noted by Probyn (2004), Bourdieu's analysis of embodiment as "practical sense", has mapped "emotions" onto experiences, which are then performed by enculturated social actors. Emotional capital is also understood as "emotional resources", and it is exchanged, accumulated, and circulated for other forms of capital, as well as regulated through emotion practices which are based on emotional norms. Emotions have an embodied aspect which is affect, affect is experienced in the body but then named and re-experienced through culture and social relations (Zembylas, 2007). Ahmed (2010) discusses the stickiness of affect in her book *The promise of happiness*. An object's stickiness is determined by the types and amounts of interaction that have previously left impressions on it, "affect is what sticks, or what sustains or preserves the connection between ideas, values, and objects" (29). Stickiness is "as an effect of the histories of contact between bodies, objects, and signs" (Ahmed, 2004a, p. 90). Ahmed's (2004a) further puts forth the notion of "affective economies" in her book The cultural politics of emotions, which proposes that emotions circulate rather than reside in a subject, in connection to what is different. Hate does not reside within an individual but circulates and sticks together other bodies, and forms a group united by their hatred, and in the process

differentiates these bodies from others. The focal point of affective economies is how some people and emotional behaviours gain more "affective value" or "emotional capital" than others. Affect is important to the functioning of power, and power gives rise to affects. For those who perform them, affective practises and affective subject positions give out "distinction". Affect powers and is entwined with societal value systems, enabling the labelling of certain people as repulsive and others as paragons of contemporary morality (Ahmed, 2004a; Skeggs, 2010; Skeggs & Wood, 2009). In contemporary research on social class, some authors have claimed that affect and the psychological are critical tools for establishing social status and gaining access to privileged social networks (e.g., Charlesworth, 2000; Lawler, 2005; Sayer, 2005). For instance, Beverley Skeggs (2004, 2010) argues that for white working-class women who are carefully negotiating the terrain of "respectability" the reflexive practise of affect has been vital for preserving social status. The issue of conformity is therefore dominant in the study of affect, power, and value (Wetherell, 2012). This reflexive practise of affect regarding white working-class women thus also relates to Bourdieu theorisation of symbolic power.

Ahmed (2000) notes in her book *Strange encounters: Embodied others in post-coloniality*, that addressing notions of being-at-home, can only be done through affect and questions of "how one feels or how one might fail to feel" (89). Home can also be theorised as "the lived experiences of locality, its sounds and smells" (Brah, 1996, p. 192) with regards to how locality is not simply something outside the subjects, but can intrude the senses through remembers, feels, touches, hears and smells. The issue of whether one is at home or away is therefore always a matter of memory, of the break between the past and the present: "For an exile, habits of life, expression or activity in the new environment inevitably occurs against the memory of things in the other environment" (Said, 1990, p. 366; see Ahmed, 2000, p. 91). Moreover, migration and the experience of leaving home are about the "failure of memory to fully make sense of the place one comes to inhabit" (91). These failures of memory are also connected to the process of returning home, as the familiar is not inhabited the same. Ahmed (2000) notes:

Home is implicitly constructed as a purified space of belonging in which the subject is too comfortable to question the limits or borders of her or his experience, indeed, where the subject is so at ease that she or he does not think. [...] Such a narrative of home assumes the possibility of a space which is pure, which is uncontaminated by movement, desire or difference, in order to call for a politics in which movement is always and already a movement away from home [...] it is the very opposition between "home" and "away" that we must call more radically into question [...] Rather, "homes" always involve encounters between those who stay, those who arrive and those who leave (87-88).

Queer conditions, so to speak, foster forms of belonging and enable the emergence of communities, and thus can be found in the experience of sensing and making sense of one's place in both spatial and temporal terms, including feelings of alienation, discomfort, an inability to extend or return, and discontinuities of the past and the present (Mattes, et al., 2019).

The concept of "homing desires" has been discussed by Brah (1996) where in the context of migration, some ontological security is provided through the (re)constituting of spaces, symbolically or physically, in an attempt to feel at home. Cappello (1996) notes that "homes" are not seamless sites of belonging, but rather locations, criss-crossed by variety of forces that have to be negotiated again and again. Even when we are in it, home is already fantasised. There is a narrative of queer migration as "homecoming", where "home" is not the place of origin but the destination, as the vast majority of queer people are brought up in heterosexual families, they often have to move out of the childhood home, in order to come out as a non-heterosexual and fulfil their "true" homosexual self (see Fortier, 2000). Further discussed by Kuntsman (2003) who analysed the double homecoming of Jewish Russians who had migrated to Israel and escaped othering processes by coming out as lesbians, in a nation-sate where sexual citizenship is systematically misused to indicate modernisation westernisation. But not all queer people leave home to come out, nor do all queer people have the desire to move. The intersections of sexuality, ethnicity and migration can be complicated, and in some cases, it is possible to "queer" the "home" of origin, to some extent, but in other cases it is an impossible task (Fortier, 2001). It would be useful to have a more effective theorisation of "home", such as of a space that is not necessarily determining or foundational, nor a function of heterosexuality, one that thinks of the familial home as more open to "queer belongings" (Fortier, 2003a). The idealised image of "coming out as coming home" (Fortier, 2001), a key tenet of white queer politics in the 1990s, is contested by queer migrants and queers of colour. For them, neither the "country of destination" nor the (white) queer community there offer a promise of a place to call home (Petzen, 2004, see Kuntsman, 2009a).

As Frantz Fanon (1952/2008) pointed out in the context of race, such historically rooted markers of human difference are produced and preserved primarily via antagonistic emotional interactions or affects of racialisation. Such category-marking processes are intrinsically affective, in the sense that they entail potentialities for action, which may show as (subtle or not-so-subtle) affective dispositions or overt feelings like resentment, humiliation, fear, and pride. Fanon's searing analysis of the emotive and bodily workings of racialisation is undoubtedly ready for an assertive rebirth in light of widespread xenophobia and the persistent presence of structural discrimination and institutional racism (Slaby & Scheve, 2019). As Ahmed (2004b) has discussed, it is important to study whiteness as a form of anti-racism, and that whiteness

studies begin with a critique of white racial privilege, and its effect on bodies that are recognised as Black. Lorde (1984) notes that by assigning race to others, whiteness is produced as a mythical norm. Whiteness studies make whiteness visible for the people who inhabit it, and for non-whites, they make whites visible in a different way (Ahmed, 2004b). Usually, whiteness is seen as the non-colour, the unseen or the unmarked, while all other colours are measured as a form of deviance (Dyer, 1997). Seeing whiteness as a non-white person is about living its effects. These effects give way to white bodies that move through spaces, which are already made in their shape. But these shapes make Black bodies stand apart, unless they can pass as white, then these spaces also fit their shape (Ahmed, 2004b). To make whiteness visible is thus an attempt to contest white privilege, but not to make it a fixed category of homogeneous experiences; as essential something (Dyer, 1997) as the centre of intellectual inquiry; or to sustain narcissism (Ahmed, 2004b). Although the notion that the human race may be divided into various subgroups has been debunked, racism continuous to be a daily experience for people of colour (Delgado & Stefancic, 2017). Ahmed notes:

But for me we cannot do away with race unless racism is "done away". Racism works to produce race as if it was property of bodies (biological essentialism) or cultures (cultural essentialism). Race exists as an effect of histories of racism as histories of the present. Categories such as black, white, Asian, mixed-race, and so on have lives, but they do not have lives "on their own", as it were. They become fetish objects (black is, white is) only by being cut off from histories of labor, as well as histories of circulation and exchange. Such categories are effects and they have affects: if we are seen to inhabit this or that category, it shapes what we can do, even if it does not fully determine our course of action. Thinking beyond race in a world that is deeply racist is at best a form of utopianism, at worse a form of neo-liberalism: it imagines we could get beyond race, supporting the illusion that social hierarchies are undone once we have "seen through them" (Ahmed, 2004b, p. 48).

The historical context and concealed material of emotions, as well as the repetition of words with similar traces, allow, for example, derogatory words like "Paki" to accumulate value and cultural meaning. The effect of their repetition is to generate emotional value and bodily affects, that emerges from the specific context they are in (Ahmed, 2004b).

2.3.5 The politics of unbelonging & belonging-in-difference

A distinction is often made between unbelonging and nonbelonging. Spivak and Butler (2011) draw a clear contrast between "bare life" (not belonging) and "being contained and dispossessed" by the state at the same time (unbelonging). Garvey (2011) argues for the application of the analytical idea of (un)belonging

while evaluating figures from the queer diaspora in Dionne Brand's work; how places, times, and people "undo belonging, while not leading to the destructive erasure of not belonging" (758). Regarding the difficulties of moving, and the nuanced relationship between home and identity, and the "racialised laws" (769). Realising that the familiar routes we have taken up to this point are not the only ones accessible to us may be liberating for those who feel they do not belong and can inspire one to take political action. Specific identities may be developed outside of dominant belongings or in the periphery (Probyn, 1996; Stychin, 1997). Non-heterosexuals, for example, might help foster the growth of "deep diversity", an ethos in which identities are not fixed or totalising but rather fluid and open to multiple belongings (Stychin, 1997). New narratives of identity, such as lesbian identity narrative, have emerged as a result of such resistance to belonging, and have helped individuals achieve "new material possibilities and social positions" (Duggan, 1993, p. 811). Thus, the effects of feeling like you don't belong are not always terrible, and belonging isn't always the best possible situation either (May, 2011). The politics of unbelonging is thus, in my opinion, this creative force that materialises when exclusion occurs, and new realities transpire. Although it often is accompanied by humiliation and intense discomfort relating to disconnection, this productive energy of feeling out of place can potentially be harnessed to create a future more in line with one's sense of becoming. Or as Halberstam (2011) noted "Under certain circumstances failing, losing, forgetting, unmaking, undoing, unbecoming, not knowing may in fact offer more creative, more cooperative, more surprising ways of being in the world" (2).

The concept of belonging-in-difference refers to the spectrum which lies inbetween a sense of belonging and unbelonging. Belonging-in-difference is a mode of being and becoming as has been explained by Muñoz in his books Cruising utopia: The then and there of queer futurity (2009) and The sense of brown (2020) which was published after his passing. Muñoz observes that the experience of "feeling like a problem" entails a sense of being disconnected and distinct from others. However, he strongly asserts that this sense of isolation is, paradoxically, the foundation upon which different ways of being, becoming and belonging-in-difference come together to form a collective relationship: "feeling like a problem is also a form of belonging, a belonging achieved through recognition." (Muñoz, 2020, p. 36). Therefore, seeing oneself as a problem is a way of acknowledging one's status as a minority. Muñoz prompts the reader to contemplate the issue of seeing oneself as a problem, not only as a deadlock situation, but rather as an opportunity for progress. W.E.B. Du Bois, approaches the communality of racial identification and belonging-in-difference with dexterity and grace. For Du Bois, the perception of a problem is a means of belonging, and for Muñoz, it creates a place for a different kind of relationship

inside the alternative space of minoritarian becoming, complete with an ingrained utopianism that is quasi-militant and exists outside of the realms of the known (Saldaña, 2021). Muñoz sees queerness as that which is "not quite here," "the thing that is not-yet-imagined" (2009, p. 21). "The field of utopian possibility is one in which multiple forms of belonging in difference adhere to a belonging in collectivity" (2009, p. 20). In article three of this thesis the concept of belonging-in-difference comes into the limelight, but in conjunction with theorisations of queer temporality. Queer temporality is a project that seeks to intervene and reconsider the presumed inherent nature of straight temporality, its controlling principles, and its limitations. Derived from the research conducted by queer theorists like Lee Edelman, Jack Halberstam, Jose Esteban Muñoz, and Elizabeth Freeman, queer temporality challenges the conventional notions of maturity, responsibility, happiness, and future by questioning the ways in which marriage, children, generativity, and inheritance shape and restrict cultural expectations. Moreover, queer temporality aims to interrogate the manner in which time is conceptualised and enacted, criticising the political aspects inherent in these interpretations. Queer temporality challenges the way heteronormativity controls and regulates time and space, offering alternative perspectives on history, speed, relationships, ideas of achievements, and the linear division of past, present, and future (Goltz, 2022). Queer temporalities thus open an analytical space for the imagination of queer communities and resistance.

In this chapter I have discussed several theories relating to the three pillars that the theoretical framework for the thesis rests upon. I began by discussing queer theory as it relates to the queering of migration studies that takes place by joining queer studies and migration studies, as well as processes of decentering exclusionary processes, such as, sexism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, homonormalisation, the national imaginary and access to citizenship rights. Followed by a discussion of queer globalisations which is foundational knowledge for the study and queer migration studies where the research project has its roots. Then moving on to theories of homonationalism as well as theories relating to the migrant hierarchy. The theory of homonationalism frames the study, as has been previously pointed out, and illustrates how a small portion of privileged gays and lesbians have gained access to citizenship rights, while othering is firmly attached to marginalised groups, such as migrants from Central and Eastern Europe and the Global South. The last section in this chapter is, in a sense, the central element of the theoretical framework, and discusses intersectionality, the politics/sense of belonging as well as emotions and affect as they relate to the concepts of "home" and "race". A deliberation of unbelonging and its transformational protentional is also salient along with a brief discussion of belonging-in-difference and queer temporalities. What I wanted to emphasise through these theoretical directions, was to look at different levels of analyses. At the macro level of theorisation, as is done with theories of homonationalism and the migrant hierarchy as well as regarding political projects of belonging. At the meso level, by discussing belonging to particular communities, and social institutions such as the Catholic Church. As importantly, to give attention to the micro level of feelings and emotions, when it comes to interlocutor's sense of belonging, unbelonging and belonging-in-difference. I think this holistic view of the subject matter is the main strength of this thesis and demonstrates a comprehensive view of the subject matter.

3 The Icelandic context

This chapter provides an overview of the Icelandic context, including a brief discussion of the formation of the national imaginary and research concerning othering processes within migration and the diaspora. Subsequently, examining the migration history and the progression of the legal framework for migrants. In the last section, I will discuss the history of LGBTQI+ sociality and legal rights pertaining to queer people in Iceland.

3.1 The Icelandic national imaginary

Until the 20th century Iceland was mainly described by foreigners who moulded its outward image, sometimes even without visiting the country themselves (Ísleifsson, 2020; Ísleifsson, 2002). Discourses of purity and originality were also indicators of the exceptionalism of the society. The national imaginary is quite paradoxical, as Icelanders are often seen as the protectors of the original Germanic culture which makes their identity eternally linked to the past, while also being connected to progressive ideology and technology which are indicators of modernisation. In the 1940s, Icelanders began to re-create their own national identity to recover from the Great Depression. They believed that a powerful promotion of the country would increase the country's exports, and in return, boost the economy. This promotion emphasised the purity of Icelandic products, such as seafood, and the untouched natural beauty of Iceland for potential travellers (Ellenberger, 2007). A national identity construction around equality and human rights can be traced back to the 1970s and is part of a broader Nordic development interconnected with the establishment of the welfare state model after the Second World War. The Nordic welfare state has been described as woman-friendly, where women are seen as individuals and not dependent on their husbands (Þorvaldsdóttir, 2011). Support for women and children is emphasised so women can take part in the labour market and the public sphere (Jónsson, 2004). This connects to the myth of the strong Icelandic woman, as part of the country's struggle for independence and women's rights (Arnórsdóttir, 2000). The concept of the "gender equality paradise" in the North has become part of the Nordic identity as well as an unofficial competition between the Nordic countries. Governments encourage this idea of the Nordic countries being the forerunners in issues of gender equality, also termed as state feminism (Hernes, 1987), and even export such "expert knowledge" to other parts of the world though developmental aid. In Iceland this takes place, for example, through the GEST program, but this occurs without having a discussion around whether these methods are transferable to other cultural

contexts, or the situation of gender equality in Iceland itself (Porvaldsdóttir, 2011; see Ellenberger, 2017). After the 2008 financial crisis, Iceland started the process of rebuilding its reputation. A powerful discourse formed, calling for women to begin restoring the nation and blaming the problem on the male "business Vikings" because women had been excluded from the events that led to the collapse. Additionally, Iceland rose to the top of the Global Gender Gap Report (Einarsdóttir, 2020). Using Iceland as a case study when critically analysing gender indices Einarsdóttir (2020) pays particular attention to the Global Gender Gap index. She points out, for instance, that this index does not quantify anything related to gender-based violence and notes how the Global Gender Gap assessment demonstrates a limited notion of gender equality, showcasing the "shrinking" and "bending" of the idea. Additionally, the index serves as an example of how gender equality rankings are used in reputational politics to create nation branding.

After the economic collapse in 2008 Iceland started to depend on the tourism sector to turn the economy around, and during that time, notions of a "gay paradise" started to develop and become a part of the national imaginary. In 2011 an LGBTQI+ travel agency was established, which led to the country being portrayed as a rather commercialised "pink destination" for tourists and citizens alike. One of its owners stated that as we in Iceland have come this far, it is our duty to take the next step and export human rights. In 2012 the city of Reykjavík further made an offer to GLISA to host the World Outgames, where Iceland as a gay paradise was the main selling point (Ellenberger, 2017). Demands have, for example, been put on the minister of foreign affairs, to discuss human rights with government officials and representatives of countries that promote homophobia or a general disregard for human rights (Skarphéðinsson, 2012). It is important to note that in 2010 the "One Marriage Law" was passed, and to some, that was the endpoint of gays' and lesbians' struggle for equal rights in Iceland. This ignored the fact that other marginalised groups under the umbrella had not gained vital rights, for example, regarding intersex bodily integrity and access to trans-related health care. Strategies in the struggle for gaining equal citizen rights in Iceland are similar to those elsewhere: essentially an assimilation into heteronormativity and its institutions, instead of subverting expectations, values, and goals of the cisheteropatriarchal, middle-class, majority. It would have been possible, for example, instead of fighting for equal rights to marriage and the blessing of the church, to struggle for the right not to get married, but still gain the rights that go with being legally married. This process of supporting conservative and violent institutions only benefits the privileged minority within the queer community and masks the exclusion of the most marginal within that community, even to the extent of supporting violence and murder of queer people during wartime (Conrad, 2014; see Ellenberger, 2017; Vilhjálmsson, 2022).

A substantial portion of the population gathers each year for Reykjavík Pride, one of Iceland's biggest national family-friendly events, to celebrate sexual and gender diversity. However, opposing this seemingly gay-friendly social context are queer No-Borders activists and scholars, exposing another reality, by criticising Iceland's deportation regime. The contentious Dublin Regulation has generated several controversies involving the deportation of SOGIE (sexual orientation, gender identity and expression) refugees to other European nations, some of which are even known for their homophobic and transphobic hate crimes. To be included in the state and the yearly pride celebrations, the activists view commercial "pink tourism" as an issue, making whiteness, socioeconomic status, and Euro-American citizenship an essential criterion. Additionally, they critique how a significant portion of the LGBTQI+ community ignores the deportations of numerous SOGIE refugees, because it might guarantee their inclusion in the national imaginary. At the same time, a predetermined number of quota SOGIE refugees are invited to settle in Iceland and are formally welcomed by the prime minister. This plays into the notion of Iceland's "sexual exceptionalism" and the notion of a the "gay paradise" and can be interpreted as an example of government officials' strategic homonationalism.

3.2 Othering in the context of migration & diaspora

Iceland has always been part of global migration processes and transnational connections despite its remote location, however, mobility to and from Iceland has frequently been glossed over (Skaptadóttir, 2011). Hans Jonathan, the Caribbean slave who escaped from Denmark in the early eighteenth century and took up residence in the East of Iceland, where he started a new life, is a welldocumented example of that (Pálsson, 2014). International migration processes nonetheless had a belated onset in Iceland, but in the last few decades immigration has risen sharply. Iceland has thus moved from being mainly an emigration country to an immigration country, in the last two decades, with one of the highest immigration rates in Europe (Skaptadóttir & Garðarsdóttir, 2020). Iceland has, nonetheless, a miniature population of 387,758 inhabitants in January 2023. The immigrant population has increased from 2% in 1996 to 18.4 % in January 2023 (Statistics Iceland, 2023a), where Poles make up or 32.3% of the immigrant population, followed by individuals from Lithuania standing at 5.5%, Romania at 4.5%, Ukraine at 3.7%, Latvia at 3.5%, the Philippines at 3.3%, Germany at 2.7%, United States of America at 1.9%, Britain at 1.9%,

Spain at 1.9%, Thailand at 1.7%, Portugal at 1.8%, Venezuela at 1.7% and Vietnam at 1.6% (Statistics Iceland, 2023b).

Loftsdóttir (2014; 2012a) has highlighted the presence of whiteness within Icelandic discussions on national identity and belonging, and its purpose of positioning Icelanders as "white" and thus "Western". Racialization in the Icelandic context, as an affective process, was not as concerned with creating the image of the African or colonized "other", as it was with certain perspectives on nation-states and a feeling of belonging to civilized nations in northern Europe. A research conducted by Loftsdóttir (2015) further notes that certain kinds of racist discourses are considered acceptable within the Icelandic context, especially calling people derogatory names, as a joke or in everyday conversation, such as "negro" or "nigger". Otherwise, people of African descent did not experience racial prejudice in Iceland, but many had previously lived in the Euro-American context and discussed experiencing hatred there. The population of Iceland is, however, also intrigued by the exotic other. People of African origin talked about how many Icelanders had naïve attitudes about black people, which revealed ignorance of the issue at hand. Racism is often described as specific acts or ideas of individuals which are in turn considered abnormal, when racism is, in fact, social and culturally supported. Individualizing racism does not affect the idea that Iceland is often seen as separated from the horrors of the past but supports the notion that racism is a foreign import that needs to be resisted. The first Thai immigrants to Iceland arrived in 1978 and were almost all married to an Icelandic men. Thai migrants along with Philippines and Vietnamese migrants were the first visible minority in Iceland (Bissat, 2013). Stereotypes about Asian women are especially prominent in the Icelandic context; Thai and Filipino women are frequently lumped together and identified as "Asian women" or just Thais, with the overreaching impression that they are the victims of their Icelandic husbands, in one way or another. In contrast, Filipino males are often overlooked in discussions on immigrants in Iceland. They are not subject to the same stereotypes and are not portrayed as victims, unlike the women (Skaptadóttir, 2015). According to Júlíusdóttir et al. (2013), a significant number of migrant workers in Iceland, particularly Filipinos, are employed in low-wage positions within a labour market that is divided based on gender and, to a growing extent, ethnicity. A significant number of individuals see their move as a decline in their social status, as their educational credentials are often not valid and because of restrictions regarding upwards mobility. The conversation on equality and equal pay in Iceland mostly centres upon the gender wage gap, while largely neglecting the broader issue of low-paid occupations and the specific challenges faced by immigrant workers. A study with gay Asian men reviled, that all the interlocutors had experiences of microaggression; either homophobic comments towards their sexuality or racist attitudes towards them their ethnic origin, and in some cases both. Many interlocutors had experience of, or knew about, incidences of prejudice and racism within the gay community and discussed its lack of diversity. Moreover, that the small group of gay men that are visible within that community were very homogeneous (Gunnarsson, 2021).

A solid half of the immigrant population are from Central and Eastern Europe, of from Poland, Lithuania, Romania, Ukraine, Latvia, as well as 1.3% from Croatia, 1.3% from Czechia, 1% from Hungary, 0.8% from Bulgaria, 0.8% from Moldova, 0.74% from Slovakia, 0.6% from Serbia, 0.6% from Bosnia and Herzegovina and 0.35% from Estonia. Russians are 0.77% (Statistics Iceland, 2023b) of the immigrant population and are often also included in this group, as is the case in this study as one interlocutor was from Russia.

The "immigrant other" within Icelandic society relates to the largest immigrant group, who are Polish immigrants. This marginalisation is rooted in their standing among Icelandic immigrants, which have become associated with social class during times of economic prosperity (Guðjónsdóttir & Loftsdóttir, 2017; Loftsdóttir, 2015) and subsequently to racial capitalism (Ferguson, 2004). It is crucial to keep in mind the diversity of CEE nations and the fact that Poles are not always representative of these nations. However, in Icelandic public discourse, discussions concerning Poles or Lithuanians are frequently essentialized and presented as a representative of all migrants from CEE. Which relates to how frequently Eastern European countries are viewed as Europe's "internal others" (Kalnačs, 2016). Prejudice against Polish and Lithuanian individuals in Iceland are linked to negative stereotypes that emphasise criminal behaviour and disintegration. Due to historical circumstances and the perception of the "Eastern" Europeans as a "cheap" labour force, the image of the Central and Eastern European has become an important part of Icelandic racism (Loftsdóttir, 2017). According to a media analysis of criminal activities of Lithuanians, the immigrant other has developed into a threatening and "unnatural" stereotype in the mainstream Icelandic discourse, which is then used to construct the "natural" self-image of the native Icelander (Ólafsson, 2008). People from Central and Eastern Europe and, to some extent Muslims, are thus a threat to the safety and freedom that women and LGBTQI people enjoy in Iceland, through the assumption that these groups enjoy total equality in Iceland. While depicting Iceland as liberal and progressive and thus an example to other countries, homonegativity is seen as something that is located in the immigrant other and in other cultural contexts, such as in Russia and Central and Eastern Europe (Ellenberger, 2017). Hidden everyday prejudice and discrimination are pervasive in Iceland, as is noted by 93% of the participants of foreign origin who took part in a study and reported experiencing prejudicial

behaviour toward them at least once or more over a fifteen-day period (Pétursdóttir, 2013). Various studies have shown that racialization processes and stereotypes change over time, as different minority groups encounter racialization in response to labour market demands. In the 1990s, a bridge between Poland and Iceland was created as there weren't enough workers for Iceland's fish industry and because Poles are typically thought of as having a good work ethic and being cooperative at work (Wojtyńska, 2011). Human resource managers are aware of potential discrimination against women from Central and Eastern Europe and try to avoid it. The biggest barriers to recruiting people of foreign descent are related to the Muslim religion, while notions of gender equality were applied to prevent such prejudice. Work experience in the Icelandic labour market is however the most crucial consideration for recruiting individuals of foreign descent (Loftsdóttir, et al., 2016). Following the 2008 financial crisis, there was a considerable decline in media coverage of immigrants (Wojtyńska, et al. 2011), and prejudice towards immigrants did take substantial changes (Wojtyńska, & Zielińska, 2010). More recently though, organized crime groups operating in Iceland and originating in Central and Eastern Europe have, to some extent, become a threat to the nation (envisioned as a peaceful and with low crime rates), which recreates pre-existing stereotypes of the immigrant other (Ólafs & Zielińska, 2010; Loftsdóttir, 2017; Hafstað, 2021; Fontaine, 2022). Nonetheless, Icelandic public generally holds positive attitudes toward immigrants (Loftsdóttir, Harðardóttir & Skaptadóttir, 2007), which have become more positive over time, especially by those with a university education, while those who are older or identify with the right-wing politics are less supportive (Ólafsdóttir, 2020).

Muslims make up a small minority in Iceland, and they typically blend in well with the local culture. Few women wear the hijab, and the burka is not commonly seen in public places. The most numerous group from majority Muslim countries is from Syria, standing at 0.93% of the immigrant population, followed by people coming from Iraq at 0.63%, from Albania at 0.47%, from Afghanistan at 0.44%, from Iran at 0.43%, from Morocco and Palestine both standing at 0.42%, from Somalia at 0.22%, and from Pakistan and Turkey both standing at 0.20% (Statistics Iceland, 2023b).

A recent study revealed that about 44% of the Icelandic population believe that accepting more migrants from Muslim majority countries will increase the risk of terrorism (Valdimarsdóttir & Jónsdóttir, 2020). But an ethnographic study has shown that the Muslim community in Iceland is small and aims for a peaceful cohabitation with the host society while rejecting puritanical and fundamentalist interpretations of Islam and has thus existed without major problems (Sigurðsson, 2020, 2023). The terrorist other is thus an imported anxiety mainly based on foreign media and populist rhetoric (Loftsdóttir, 2021).

Orientalist discourses on Islam and the European debates on multiculturalism have prominently feature sexuality as a symbolic token. Gay emancipation along with women's rights is thus often presented as the framing of "modernity", which shapes narratives of non-modern subjects such as Muslims. These processes thus directly relate to the rise of Islamophobia in Europe and the "culturalization of the citizenship" (Mepschen, Duyvendak & Tonkens, 2010).

Migration research in Iceland has shown in various ways how people's situations change, and identities are formed regarding race, class, gender, and national background, but this thesis is the first one to discuss queer/sexual migration processes and experiences. In 2019 an MA thesis in international relations was written on the status of queer refugees in Iceland, from the perspective of professional in the system (Steinbórsdóttir, 2019). In 2021, racialisation processes were discussed for the first time in connection to gay Asian men in Iceland, in an MA thesis in educational sciences (Gunnarsson, 2021). This thesis is thus the first holistic research project joining queer studies and migration studies within the Icelandic context and discussing the experiences of people of all genders and hailing from all over the globe.

The history of immigration to Iceland and the gradual development of the legal system, from the first immigration legislation to the present-day legal framework, will be addressed in this next section, as well as a brief discussion of immigration policies and an immigration implementation plan.

3.3 History of migration and legal framework

This section will provide a concise overview of the history of immigration to Iceland as well as the history of the legal framework for migrants. For instance, I will discuss the events of 1940, when the British army occupied the country and the resulting moral panic. Furthermore, how Iceland's participation in the European Economic Area (EEA), the European Free Trade Association (EFTA), and the Schengen agreement changed access to the country for anyone travelling from outside those borders. Furthermore, I will consider the 2007 Government policy on immigrants and the 2023 revision to the 2016 Act of Foreigners. Additionally, I will be looking at how government officials' actions (or lack thereof) reveal the government's underlying perspective on immigration issues.

3.3.1 Migration history

As a Norwegian dependency, Iceland came under Danish rule in 1380 and was a Danish dependency from 1660 until 1944 when it gained independence. Iceland has thus had a close political, cultural, and economic relationship with Denmark. Norwegians were more numerous than Danes in Iceland in the early

1900s and frequently worked as manual laborers or in the fisheries. Danes made up more than half of the immigrant population in the years from the 1930s until 1960. Danes habitually saw themselves as representatives of the majoritarian Danish society located in one of its territories. In the early 1900s, there was a small but influential elite group of Danes in Iceland, who were crown officials, merchants, or specialists, and thus had unrestricted and unconditional access to societal participation. Later that century, and with increased immigration from Denmark, there developed, in some sense, a mutual adaptation between Icelandic and Danish culture, which could be termed multiculturalism today. The proportion of inhabitants in Iceland that were born in Denmark was nonetheless small, only 0.3% in 1901 and 1.1% in 1960 when it was at its highest point, and when the total population in Iceland was 173,855 individuals (Ellenberger, 2013; Skaptadóttir, 2004a).

The British forces occupied Iceland in 1940 which caused turmoil and moral panic in Icelandic society, as native women who took up a relationship with the soldiers were accused of betraying the nation and shaming their nationality. Most of the women turned out to be adolescents from the ages of 14 to 17 years old in precarious social situations regarding socioeconomic class and family support. There were at least three documented cases of homosexual men taking part in the "circumstances" regarding the British soldiers, but that was never discussed publicly. Consequently, this resulted in the implementation of organised acts of aggression towards those women as well as extensive personal surveillance, and the enactment of a youth surveillance act, the establishment of a juvenile court and the first state-run homes for juvenile delinquents. However, the occupation created jobs and changed the country's economy, which, in turn, emerged out of a deep depression (Baldursdóttir, 2002; 2023; Hafsteinsdóttir, 2017b; Jónasdóttir, 2018; Whitehead, 1999; 2013). Iceland had a military presence from the U.S. during World War II, the U.S. army thus replaced the British in 1941. Around 60,000 U.S. soldiers, were stationed in Iceland during the wartimes, most of them Americans. U.S. soldiers were not allowed to leave the military base and no Black soldiers were permitted in Iceland at that time. Icelandic nationalism has thus been linked to being a non-armed microstate, with socialist influences and a strategic location. The U.S. military naval air base was operational in Iceland from 1951 until 2006, and in the mid-1960s the ban on stationing Black shoulders in Iceland was lifted (Ingimundarson, 2004).

In 1949, 300 Germans were employed through the Agricultural Association of Iceland to work on farms, and this was the first group of foreign labourers that came to Iceland. Around 70% of the group were women who often married Icelandic men and established families. There was a lack of women in the countryside at that time, both as labourers and for marriage, as with changing laws, native women had moved to the villages to become independent and work

in the fishing sector, which paid better than the jobs in the countryside (Ísberg, 2010). The process of selecting people to migrate to Iceland from Germany had several restrictions, such as having Germanic origins (Thorsteinsson, 2001). This was after the war and unemployment was high in Germany, but these restrictions did not stay in place, as it was difficult to hire people to migrate. German women were assimilated into society and were made Icelandic though domestication and seen as mothers of Icelandic children. In the Icelandic nationalist discourse, the purity of the blood and the Icelandic race are essential, but as the authentic Icelander was a man with masculine characteristics this arrangement as accepted (Ísberg, 2010; Matthíasdóttir, 2004).

In the post-war period many Western European and Nordic countries sought workers from abroad for their growing economies, for example, Sweden in the 1950s and Denmark and Norway in the late 1960s (Brochmann & Hagelund, 2011), but this was to a lesser extent the case in Iceland. The collapse of the herring industry in the late 1960s resulted in high unemployment and a deep recession, with increased emigration. In the early 1970s Icelanders commonly migrated to other Nordic countries, but also to places such as Australia. Icelanders have since then been mobile, more than residents in the other Nordic countries, but the return migration rate is also high, as more than 70% move back to Iceland at some point. Icelanders tend to migrate in times of recession, and in 2008 another wave of emigration took place, after the economic collapse (Harðarson, 2010; Garðarsdóttir, 2012). It was only in the late 1980 that immigration to Iceland started to increase, and by mid 1990s there was a notable increase in immigration rates. At that time, several socio-economic transformations were taking place which led to an economic boom, such as the privatisation of the fishing quota and the deregulation of the financial sector. In 1994, the EEA was further established with Iceland as its member (Skaptadóttir & Loftsdóttir, 2016; see Skaptadóttir & Garðarsdóttir, 2020).

Before the 1990s seasonal labourers in fish processing plants were mainly from Iceland, but also from countries such as Australia, New Zealand, and South Africa (Júlíusdóttir, Skaptadóttir & Karlsdóttir, 2013). After the 1990s other groups started to arrive, such as migrants from Poland, but also from the Philippines and Thailand. They were mostly women, as work in the fish factories were traditionally a women's occupation in a gendered labour market (Skaptadóttir & Wojtyńska, 2008). The first women who migrated from Poland, the Philippines and Thailand came to be with their Icelandic spouses, and then a migration chain emerged, which formed a bridge between the countries. Generally, migrants are recruited to work in low-income jobs, such as in the service industry, food production or construction, similar to the post WWII migration to Europe and the Nordic countries, and these workers were seen as a temporary workforce, who would return to their country of origin (Skaptadóttir,

2011). After the enlargement of the European Union (EU) in 2004, and the two-year delay secured by Iceland, people from Poland and Lithuania no longer needed to acquire work permits before coming to the country as Iceland was part of the EU market. But for people coming from beyond those borders, such as those coming from the Philippines and Thailand, getting a work permit became more complicated (Bissat, 2013; Sigurðsson & Arnarson, 2011). The primary way for people coming from outside the EEA area or the EFTA countries, to gain access to residence and work permits, was through family reunification or as specialists. Women from the Philippines, for example, have immigrated as specialists in the field of nursing, as well as au pairs and as university students (see Skaptadóttir & Garðarsdóttir, 2020).

In 2022, it became possible to register as non-binary or other at the national registry, 20 individuals with an immigrant background are currently registered as such and 160 individuals in total (Statistics Iceland, 2023c). Four individuals are from the Unites States of America, two from France, Poland, Russia, Ukraine, and a foreign county not specificized, and one individual from Belgium, Germany, Britain, Grece, Lithuania, and Countries in former Yugoslavia unspecified (Statistics Iceland, 2023b). The more traditional ratio of men versus women has varied but female immigrants tend to stay more permanently in Iceland than men. Polish migrants often stay more temporarily (Skaptadóttir & Wojtyńska, 2008; Wojtyńska, 2012) and seek employment in different countries. Filipinos do not have as many options and have less flexibility until they have gained Icelandic citizenship; they also more frequently than Poles have an Icelandic spouse. In 2019 86.5% of immigrants from the Philippines had Icelandic citizenship, while 29.9% of Polish immigrants had Icelandic citizenship, despite the fact that both countries allow dual citizenship (Skaptadóttir & Garðarsdóttir, 2020). In 2007 at the height of the economic boom, 36% of all foreign workers were men working in the construction industry (Sigurðsson & Arnarson, 2011), and they became unemployed after the collapse. In 2010 16.8% of those registered as unemployed were foreign citizens, and primary from Poland (Skaptadóttir, 2015). The growth of tourism played a pivotal role in the economic recovery in Iceland after the economic collapse, creating jobs but also increasing immigration as many of those working in the tourist services sector are immigrants (see Skaptadóttir & Garðarsdóttir, 2020).

3.3.2 History of the legal framework

An Icelandic citizenship was not established until 1919. Icelandic women who married Danish men automatically took up Danish citizenship until 1952 (Ellenberger, 2017). The citizenship law from 1952 until 1995 stated that a condition for receiving Icelandic citizenship was to change one's name in

accordance with Icelandic customs and give up one's previous name. In 1991 this was changed so that those applying for citizenship had to add one Icelandic name to their registered name, so their children could make it their patronym (Ísberg, 2010). In 1996, this was changed again, now applicants do not need to change their name, and people who had previously changed their names could take up their former names again (Alþingi, 1996c).

The first immigration laws were called Laws on the Control of Foreigners and are from 1920, but before that time only selected provisions discussed foreigners in Icelandic laws. These laws declared that only those with valid documents could enter the country, that foreign citizens needed to be able to support themselves for the next two years, that they did not have infectious diseases, that they declared their intent to migrate, and that they were not migrating for illegal, indecent, or dangerous purposes. Anyone hosting foreigners also had to keep a guest book. The next laws concerning the control of foreigners were approved in 1936; they were based on the previous laws but had an added clause concerning the control of foreigners (Káradóttir, 2009). In these laws the definition of a foreigner was a person for whom it was not obligatory to grant the right to reside in Iceland according to local and international laws. There is an added clause in these laws about sailors, and another about how foreign citizens needed to inform the chief of police of their intention to stay in the country, and a clause on obligatory travel documents for tourists (Kristjánsdóttir, 2010).

In 1954, the Nordic countries made an agreement regarding residence and work permits, as this was now a joint labour market. In 1965, a thorough revision of the 1920 immigration laws took place. Although the focus is still on border control and deportation, there is also, with later amendments, a clause on people seeking international protection, the Schengen cooperation, the EEA, as well as free movement of people, and complaints procedures (Kristjánsdóttir, 2010). There is further a discussion on the division of power between the Minister of Justice and the Chief of Police regarding a rejection of residence permit and deportation (Ellenberger, 2003). The law also discusses the Foreigner Monitoring Agency (útlendingaeftirlit), which later became Directorate of Immigration (útlendingastofnun) and its role, as well as discussing foreigners who need temporary financial assistance (Kristjánsdóttir, 2010). Iceland became a member of the United Nations Refugee Convention in 1951 and thus there is a clause in the laws regarding the legal status of refugees (Káradóttir, 2009). In 2001, amendments were made to this clause, regarding the Dublin agreement from 1990. The aim of the Dublin cooperation was to avoid transferring applicants between states without reviewing their case, and thus was intended to improve the process for applicants. But in practice the

regulation has mainly been used to decrease the number of refugees in Europe (Stefánsdóttir, 2008).

Several amendments have been made to the 1965 laws. In 1993, amendments were made in connection to Iceland's participation in the EEA, and consequently in the EU. In 1999, the Foreigner Monitoring Agency was separated from activities of the police (Káradóttir, 2009), and in 2000 and 2001, there were amendments to the law regarding the Schengen agreement. The main changes were, the ceasing of surveillance of people travelling within the area, along with an exemption of residence permits and visas. At the same time surveillance of people moving from beyond those borders was increased, which has become a key issue regarding access to the Schengen countries for people coming from outside of Europe. A human rights chapter was created in the constitutional law in 1995, mentioning the rights of migrants to move to the country, and the grounds upon which they can be deported. A clause was also added to the constitution, which mentions that everyone should be equal before the law and enjoy human rights, regardless of sex, religion, opinions, national origin, race, colour, socioeconomic status, ancestry, or one's subjectivity otherwise defined. Women and men should be equal in every respect (Kristjánsdóttir, 2010).

In 2002, a new law on foreigners called the Act on Foreigners (Lög um útlendinga) was enacted, and this is considered the first comprehensive law on foreigners in Iceland. Despite these laws being more extensive than the previous ones, they did not include a clause on integration as was the case in the other Nordic countries. A definition of the term "foreigner" was added in 2008, applying to everyone who did not have Icelandic citizenship (Kristjánsdóttir, 2010). The Act on Foreigners is divided into nine chapters and 59 articles (Albingi, 2002). There is no mention of issues of gender or sexuality in these laws, but presumably SOGIE people seeking international protection fall under the clause discussing a particular social group. Building on the 2002 laws, a new Foreign National Act was implemented in 2016 and is currently in use. Among the new alterations of the bill, is a greater coordination between the Act on Foreigners and the Act on Employment of Foreigners, residence permit categories have been changed, conditions for residence permits have been simplified and sections on international protection have been revised and updated in accordance with international, European, and Nordic developments (Stjórnarráð Íslands, 2016). In these laws, there is one mention of the issue of sexuality, with regards to when people are seeking international protection, as part of a specific social group. In 2013 Statistics Iceland defined an immigrant as a person who was born abroad, has parents who were born abroad, as well as both grandparents.

The process of gaining citizenship rights in Iceland can be a strenuous undertaking and may take several years, usually no less than seven years. There are a number of requirements such as passing a language test; testimonials from two Icelandic citizens of good standing; evidence that the applicant can support himself in Iceland and has not received a support grant from a local authority for the past three years; and a clean criminal record. An exemption for the seven-year rule are foreign nationals that are children of an Icelandic citizen; a foreign nationals who is married for three years or more to an Icelandic citizen, or in a registered cohabitational union with an Icelandic citizen. Other exceptions include a foreign national who acquired Icelandic citizenship by birth but has lost it; or a young person over the age of 18 who has resided in Iceland though family reunification for four years or more and has worked or studies there (Alþingi, 2016; Alþingi, 1952). Nordic nationals must have a legal domicile in Iceland for four years to be able to apply for a citizenship. The Minister of Justice may, upon receiving the opinion of the police and the Directorate of Immigration, further can grant an Icelandic citizenship though legislation, if the applicant meets certain conditions (Albingi, 1952). Regarding gaining residency and work permits, the applicants' country of origin plays a decisive role in the process. People migrating from beyond the EEA/EFTA borders face different circumstances, as they need to apply for a residency and work permit before entering the country, and their temporary work permit is dependent on the employer and the employment contract. There are three exceptions to this general rule, that is, if the spouse of the applicant has a permanent residency in Iceland; the applicant is the child of an Icelandic or Nordic national; or if the applicant falls under the definition of having expert knowledge or special skills or specialist qualifications, that cannot be found domestically, within the EEA, the EFTA states or in the Faroe Islands. Temporary work permits can also be issued due to shortage of employees for a specific job, which cannot be found on the domestic labour market or within the EEA, the EFTA states, or the Faroe Islands. Temporary work permits can further be issued to athletes, to reunite families, in connection to studies, and due to special circumstances, such as having a residency permit on humanitarian grounds or special relations to Iceland (Albingi, 2002).

The Ministry of Social Affairs published the first and only government policy on the integration of immigrants in 2007. It has nonetheless been criticised for recreating old ideologies under new formulations. Einarsdóttir and Gústafsdóttir (2008) have discussed that this ideology can be divided into two streams, one being nationalistic cultural policy, which includes teaching Icelandic and the protection of Icelandic culture and language, and the other being utilitarianism. The utilitarianism theme appears throughout the document where labour market participation is emphasised. Increased immigration is

explained though the premise of increased demand for workers and because of economic prosperity in industry and construction, highlighting the usefulness of immigration for Icelandic society, and the way that economic underpinnings and the demand of the labour market construct the frame of access to the country. The policy document seems to be gender neutral, but its premise rests upon a male individual, who is the breadwinner of a family. Iceland does not have a history of colonisation, but as one of the richest countries in the world, and with increased ethnic diversity because of increased demand for foreign workers, often coming from poorer countries, there is a distinct power imbalance that needs to be addressed in everyday social relations as well as in policy-making documents (Einarsdóttir & Gústafsdóttir, 2008).

In 2009, the Icelandic association of local authorities approved a policy formulation on immigrant issues. The focus of this policy was not on employment or what immigrants could contribute to the community, but rather on how municipalities and the government could improve their services to better suit new inhabitants. The city of Reykjavík made a policy formulation in 2009, where a future image of Reykjavík as a multicultural city is put forth (Kristjánsdóttir, 2010). Several other municipalities have also put forth a policy regarding immigrant issues since then. The government of Iceland has had an implementation plan for immigrant issues for the years of 2016-2019 and 2022-2025. In 2022, the Ministry of Social Affairs and Labour published a report called "Status and development in immigrant issues". This report mentions sexual orientation and gender identity concerning equality in the labour market, and regarding people seeking international protection (Ministry of Social Affairs and Labour, 2022). The implementation plan is a step in the right direction. Nonetheless, a comprehensive official government policy regarding migrants, or immigrants and people seeking international protection is needed.

A regulatory change was made in 2020 to make it easier for specialists from outside the EEA/EFTA area to work remotely in Iceland for 90 to 180 days. However, there were restrictions such as, one must be working for a foreign employer or independently and have a monthly salary of one million ISK or more (Directorate of Immigration, n.d.). Extensive amendments were further made to the 2016 *Act on foreigners* in 2023 (Alþingi, 2023a), which have been proposed to the parliament five times, but had never gained a majority vote before now. The law has been criticised for opening up the possibility for human rights violations, by proposing formalisation of medical examinations and health examinations on people seeking international protection. In the law, the ability of the Icelandic state to fulfil its obligation not to send individuals back to dangerous situations is restricted, in spite of the fact that it has been repeatedly pointed out that this needs to be examined on a case-by-case basis. Furthermore, there is a clause in the law making it legal to deprive people of

housing and support after a rejection of their application for international protection, which has led to a multifaceted and complex social and economic problem for stateless persons and people unable to return to their home countries. Fourteen NGOs officially opposed these revisions, but their concerns were disregarded. The underlying government policy, regarding issues of migration from outside the EEA/EFTA region, can thus be read as a policy that makes it easier for wealthy upper middle-class people to reside in the country and tends to deport and reject access to those who need support and are in the most vulnerable position.

3.4 History of LGBTQI+ sociality and legal rights

I will now present a brief history of LGBTQI+ sociality and legal rights in Iceland. It is important to note that for Iceland, formal sources for this history are few and far between. Abroad, the writing of queer history generally began in the 1970s, when queer scholars began to pay attention to this side of the past. But in Iceland, on the other hand, historians have done very little research on the history of sexuality, let alone the sub-discipline that revolves around queer history, and thus it has not been discussed in Icelandic history. The history of queer people in Iceland has primarily been preserved by people at the grassroots level, often by the forerunners of the struggle for equal rights, and the historiography has therefore mostly taken place outside the framework of academia (Ellenberger, Benediktsdóttir & Hafsteinsdóttir, 2017).

3.4.1 History of LGBTQI+ sociality

Individual diaries and letters occasionally discuss issues of sexuality, as their authors believed these documents were private and that their sentiments would never be made public. These sources occasionally include accounts of the queer lives and inner lives of women. However, the nature and scope of queerness among women in the 19th century will always be obscured. Hellesund (2008) has demonstrated how Norwegian middle-class spinsters undermined socially accepted gender norms with their independence, and in the process, threatened the traditional understanding of masculinity and femininity, which prompted a strong response from society. Moreover, whether they had romantic connections with other women or not, she views them as having been "queer". There are a lot more male-authored records preserved than female-authored ones, but it is only in the 19th century that we get a significant understanding of how women, or more specifically middle-class women in Iceland, experienced and defined their own gender identity (Benediktsdóttir, Hafsteinsdóttir & Ellenberger, n.d.).

Between 1920 and 1960, both in Iceland and abroad, there was a significant growth in knowledge and awareness of homosexuality and other types of queerness, which had a variety of effects. In Icelandic literature and

publications, people could find more knowledge about sexuality, and those who were attracted to the same sex might identify as homosexual or bisexual. Condemnation and marginalisation of queer people and queer sexuality, however, increased in prominence and influence in this same period. For instance, public discussion of homosexuality among Icelandic males grew significantly after the 1950s while also becoming considerably crueller and more unforgiving (Benediktsdóttir, 2017). This was truer for men than for women since men were the main focus of discussions and understanding of queer sexuality at that time. Next to nothing was spoken in public about queer women, which likely provided some protection for lesbians compared to gay males. However, it is evident that in such a setting, many activities that were previously thought to be somewhat normal started to raise suspicion. For instance, there are limited records of female life companions and romantic partnerships beyond the 1920s. This can be seen in the obituaries of the women in question and the gaps in the records, which show that personal materials have been erased. Thus, it seems that there were fewer options at this time to live an openly queer existence. Ideas from the women's movement concerning women's independence and their participation in public life were thus in for a serious setback (Matthíasdóttir, 2004). This increased conservatism in equality issues also contributed to the lower visibility of women in queer relationships. The arts, however, continued to be a place for queer love and queer sexuality, as they had in the past. The queerness of women had however close linkages to other countries, which provided opportunities that were less common in Iceland. This may further be traced to how global the art world was at the time (see Benediktsdóttir, Hafsteinsdóttir & Ellenberger, n.d.).

In the nineteen eighties homosexuals frequently emigrated from Iceland to cities such as Copenhagen, Amsterdam, and San Francisco, to live out their authentic selves and to avoid being stigmatised, harassed, and excluded. Iceland was at that time lacking in liberal ideology compared to the other Nordic countries, due to systematic restraints from the crises and war times as well as extreme inflation. The first homophile association in Iceland was formed in 1976 and consisted of about 30 gay men. It was in operation for two years and was called Iceland Hospitality. Its aim was community building and combatting prejudice and the lack of knowledge about the issue of homosexuality (Guðnason, 2008). Hörður Torfason, an artist and activist was the first person to come out publicly as homosexual, in a magazine article in 1975, and due to threats of violence and persecution had to leave Iceland and take up residence in Denmark. Hörður also initiated the formation of a new human rights organisation for gays and lesbians, after he returned from Denmark (Jósepsson, 2008). Organisation '78: Association of Gays and Lesbians in Iceland, which was later was changed to Association of Lesbians and Gays in Iceland and has now been changed to the National Queer Association of Iceland (Samtökin '78: Félag hinsegin fólks á Íslandi). Organisation '78 was, to a large extent, male dominated during its onset, especially with respect to occupying space, board members, and the content of the library. As a result, the radical lesbians Margrét Pála Ólafsdóttir, Guðný Stella Hauksdóttir, Elísabet Þorgeirsdóttir and Þóra Kristín Ásgeirsdóttir founded The Icelandic lesbian association (íslensklesbíska) in 1985, which formed a bridge between the women's movement and the lesbian and gay movement and created a safe space where gender and sexual orientation could be integrated. The association lasted for two years and called attention to such issues as the double oppression of lesbian women though leaflets, they produced and distributed. The Icelandic lesbian association is further the only organisation that applied an intersectional approach to its policies and practice, as neither the National Queer Organisation in Iceland nor the Icelandic Women's Rights Organisation have formally taken up an intersectional approach (Sigurjónsdóttir & Ólafsdóttir, 2008; Ellenberger, 2016). In 1986 the global pandemic of HIV/AIDS took hold of the gay community in Iceland, which forced the authorities to recognise that homosexuals existed in Icelandic society, in order to deliver vital information to individuals who were, until then, never addressed overtly. AIDS caused unimaginable tragedy, despair, and grief, and brought down many who were active in the gay community. The disease and the wave of hate that accompanied it cast a dark shadow over the entire gay community and deterred many from coming out. Due to the fight against AIDS, public authorities started to treat homosexuals more humanely and comparable developments took place in the neighbouring countries. First the health care system formed a relationship with gays and the gay movement, then the social system took over and finally the education system was implicated. The general debate thus became more intelligent, and more people began to support the cause of gays and lesbians (Björnsson, 2019; Gunnarsdóttir, 2020). The mechanic Anna Kristjánsdóttir was the first person to come out publicly as transgender in 1994, in a magazine article, but was forced to move to Sweden to live authentically and go through the transition process (Haraldsdóttir, 2017). Anna was for many years thereafter the only outspoken transgender individual in a county where cisgenderism was and still is the predominant norm and gender outlaws were systematically stigmatised, harassed and bullied. Jóhanna Sigurðardóttir was the first female Prime Minister of Iceland 2009-2013 but had been an MP since 1978, further becoming the world's first lesbian head of government, at a time when the recovery from the economic collapse of 2008 was in its infancy. She had been married to a man but divorced in 1987 and in 2002 entered a civil union with Jónína Leósdóttir who wrote a book published in 2013 reviewing, among other things, their relationship. Jóhanna never discussed her private life publicly until

she retired from politics, so the only evidence for members of the queer community that they were in a relationship was the registration of their partnership. Jóhanna initiated the law on marriage equality, and when it came into effect in 2010, she and Jónína changed their partnership from a civil union to a marriage (Leósdóttir, 2013).

People like that ("Svona fólk"), a critically acclaimed Icelandic documentary film series from 2019, has come to represent the country's fight for gay and lesbian rights as a form of canon. When the registered partnership was finally achieved in 1996, it became a turning point in the series' narrative of the upward march of normalising development and change from below (Vilhjálmsson, 2022). According to Vilhjálmsson (2022), the series is an effort to create a shared memory consistent with Iceland's new self-image as a queer utopia. In his article he emphasises new accounts and experiences from the documentary series' own archive, as well as from sources the series had not previously investigated, such queer diaries and official reports. These accounts give rise to various narratives, in which homonormativity is imposed by the Icelandic state and National Church in the 1990s and conceded by Iceland's National Queer Organisation. Through the stories that were not included in the documentary, it becomes clear that that some gay and lesbian Icelanders saw the registered partnership laws not as a victory but as a loss of power, in the process, bringing to light the politics of remembering and forgetting as well as the little-discussed issue of Icelandic gays' integration into society in the 1990s. From 1990 to 2010, the neoliberal discourses in Iceland portrayed gay men as good and respectable citizens. Ellenberger and Vilhjálmsson (2023) draw on interviews with gay men in Icelandic periodicals and have discussed three discursive forms of responsibilisation that demonstrate the technologies of agency at work in transforming gay men into good, responsible citizens capable of self-management. This construction centres on the good gay citizen who (a) adopts a positive outlook, (b) reforms himself, and (c) replaces responsibility for personal injuries. The authors demonstrate how discursive practises connected to responsibility, happiness, and societal advancement construct gay men as neoliberal subjects. These practises allow for normalisation processes, free from conflict, resentment, or blame, in which gay men are held accountable for both their personal lives and the historical marginalisation they endured.

3.4.2 History of legal rights

Significant legal changes have occurred in Iceland over the past two decades regarding LGBTQI+ people, parallel to a shift in general attitudes towards queer people (Traustadóttir & Kristinsson, 2003). This has, in part, been because of long-standing activism within queer communities but is further in

line with similar legal and social transformations in the Nordic countries. However, it is important to be mindful of the effect of listing one's country's progression of legal rights, as those same rights are often used as a trope of being or becoming a developed, civilised, progressive, Europeanised nation state. Moreover, discussions of legal rights are often used to highlight how "backwards" some countries are, as well as individuals, such as migrants, who need to "catch up" in the homonormalisation process (Roseneil, et al. 2013a), to become included in the western modernisation of sexual exceptionalism, sometimes also termed as "gay imperialism" (Haritaworn et al. 2008; Nichols, 2012; Rahman, 2014, Rao, 2020; see Klapeer, 2018). I have no such intentions here, but instead want to take note of the rights that have been accorded and the time of implementation, as they were brought about through voluntary activism, to a large extent, by the generation that came before me. Such as long-term chair of The National Queer Organisation (Samtökin '78), Þorvaldur Kristinsson, who I first noticed on a televised programme, probably some thirty years ago, calmly and collectedly debating issues of homosexuality with the most homonegative pastor in the country at the time. There has also been substantial activism ongoing in recent years by marginalised groups within the queer community, such as Trans Iceland and its long-term chair Ugla Stefanía Kristjönudóttir Jónsdóttir as well as Intersex Iceland and its long-term chair Kitty Anderson. I would like to acknowledge that many of these rights have sentimental and pragmatic value to individuals in the queer community.

The law on homosexual acts, or Coitus Against Nature (samræði gegn náttúrulegu eðli) came into effect in Icelandic law in 1869, through article 178, which was a translation of the Danish Penal Code from 1866 and was in force for seventy years (Forordning ang. Criminalvæsenet paa Island, 1838). This section only referred to sex between men and did thus not apply to women, as they were not suspected of engaging in sexual relations with other women (Þorvaldsdóttir, 2007). Article 178 states: "coitus against nature requires a stay a correctional facility" (samræði gegn náttúrulegu eðli betrunarhúsavinnu). Several judgments were passed based on the article, but only one for homosexual intercourse between adult men, the case of a famous wrestler, Guðmundur Sigurjónsson, in 1924, who was sentenced to prison for having sex other men (Kristinsson, 2017). Povaldur Kristinsson (2017) has noted that from available sources, it can be concluded that although the homosexual reality was shrouded in silence in public discourse in Iceland at the time, the public's awareness of the subject matter was evidently much more widespread than official sources indicate. In the documents of the case, it is possible to see signs of the tensions that took place in Europe at the time, regarding whether homosexual behaviour should be considered a crime as it had been in previous centuries, or as an appendage of the medical sciences in the spirit of newer times. Finally, Guðmundar's story testifies to the ways in which accusations of homosexuality in the West at the turn of the 19th century had the main purpose of debilitating individuals socially and politically.

The absolute ban on homosexual acts was lifted in 1940, when consensual sex between two consenting adults over the age of 21 and of the same sex was no longer considered to be a criminal offence (Alþingistíðindi, 1939). In 1992 The Parliament passed bills through which homosexuals and heterosexuals gained equality before the criminal law (Albingi, 1992) (see Porvaldsdóttir, 2007). The penal code of 1940 was amended in 1996, making it illegal to discriminate in business and service operations based on sexual orientation (Albingi, 1996a) with later amendments regarding gender identity (Albingi, 2014), as well as making it a criminal offence to publicly mock, slander, insult, or threaten a person or group of persons on the grounds of sexual orientation or gender identity (Albingi, 2014). Sexual orientation is nonetheless not listed in the constitution of 1995 but falls under the category of "subjectivity otherwise defined" (Alþingi, 1995). In 1996, registered partnership between same sex individuals became recognised by a civil registrar (Albingi, 1996b). In 2006, couples in registered partnerships could apply for adoption and gained access to assisted reproductive technology as well as equal rights to marriage (Albingi, 2006). In 2010 the One Marriage Law (Ein hjúskaparlög) was enacted, where marriage equality rights in the state-supported Lutheran church became one and the same regardless of sex/gender or sexual orientation (Albingi, 2010). In 2012, the first transgender rights law was passed (Albingi, 2012). In 2018 a law was enacted on equal treatment in the labour market, concerning issues of sexual orientation, gender identity, gender characteristics or gender expression (Albingi, 2018). The gender identity and sexual characteristics bill was adopted in 2019, allowing anyone to legally register their gender as they define it and access trans-related health care without a medical diagnosis of gender dysphoria. In 2020, an amendment was enacted to that same law that further prohibits medical operations on intersex children (Albingi, 2019). In 2023 an amendment was made to criminal law, where conversion therapy regarding sexual orientation and gender identity or expression was made illegal (Albingi, 2023b).

Despite the progression of legal rights for LGBTQI+ people, and the fact that LGBTQI+ people have now started to gain access to citizenship rights in Iceland, there is still room for improvement on several levels. For example, there is no mention of LGBTQI+ people or gender nonconforming individuals in the constitution (Alþingi, 1995). The constitution was adapted from the Danish constitution in 1944, with the establishment of the republic, and was amended in 1984, 1991, 1995 and 1999, but is now outdated in several ways (IHRC, 2019). A new constitution was written in 2011 by the publicly elected

Constitutional Council and approved in a national referendum in 2012 (The Constitutional Council, 2011). Nonetheless the Icelandic parliament has not yet been successful in adopting the new constitution as conservative powers are predominant there within. Legislation dealing with hate speech and violence against LGBTQI+ people is further restricted in scope, as a conservative MP made the requirements for making such cases extremely narrow (IHRC, 2019; Eybórsdóttir & Loftsdóttir, 2019). Legislation regarding LGBTOI+ people seeking international protection also need a thorough revision, as the process itself is discriminatory in practice, as SOGIE asylum seekers must continuously "prove" the authenticity of their sexual orientation and gender identity, and as the Dublin II regulation is applied extensively when in fact there are no requirements to do so (ILGA-Europe Annual Review, 2022; Steinbórsdóttir, 2019). It is nonetheless important to note that antidiscrimination laws and hate crime laws do not tackle the systemic structural racism, sexism, classism, ableism, heterosexism, migratism, cisgenderism, and ageism that are predominant within society and its institutions, but individualises the problem, which invites caution when estimating the effectiveness of such measures. Moreover, demonstrating intent becomes crucial, making it nearly impossible to win such cases (Spade, 2015; Davis, et al. 2022).

I have now introduced the study, including the research questions, scales of analysis, as well as the theoretical framework and the Icelandic context. I have discussed how a queer theoretical perspective is applied in the thesis, as well as examining literature regarding queer globalisation and closing with a brief overview of the field of queer or sexual migration studies. I have discussed the theory of homo(trans)nationalism, and how it frames the overall study, as well as pointing out who has become the other within Icelandic society. I have discussed theories relating to the migrant hierarchy, and how it connects to the three groups of queer migrations discussed in this thesis. In the section on the politics and sense of (un)belonging I have discussed how political projects of belonging dictate interlocutors' sense of belonging, as well as examining affect and emotions as they relate to the concepts of "home" and "race", and shortly introducing the potentiality of unbelonging and belonging-in-difference. In chapter four I discussed the Icelandic context, as it relates to the national imaginary and the othering processes within the context of migration and diaspora, as well as discussing migration history and the history of the legal framework for migrants. The chapter ended with a discussion of the history of LGBTQI+ sociality and legal rights. In the next chapter I will describe the methodology of the study before moving on to the four articles of the study, which are the main body of the thesis, and ending with a concluding discussion.

4 Methodology

In this chapter I will discuss the three approaches to methodology that were applied in this study, which are feminist methodology, queer methodology, and transnational methodology. Then I will move on to examining the research design of the study, which was a qualitative research design, with the subsections of data collection and description of the research interlocutors. In the third section I will look at the methods that were applied in the study, which were participant observation, interviews, and a focus group. The remaining three sections of the chapter discuss data analyses, positionality, and ethical considerations.

4.1.1 Feminist methodology

A feminist methodology was implemented in this research project, reflexivity was applied throughout the process, as well as getting feedback, and constructive criticism from fellow PhD students and academics from various disciplines and from different parts of the world. The overall aim of the research is furthermore to strive for social transformations. Ramazanoglu & Holland (2008) point out that the purpose of feminist social research is to give insight into a gendered social existence, but not to contribute to political correctness or methodological purity. Additionally, they maintain that although power can be conceived both negatively and positively, feminist researchers should in their research process be reflexive about the exercise of power, as well as in terms of ethics and moral accountability.

Feminist methodology draws substantially from Marxist methodology and is a way of doing research that emerged from feminist researchers' frustrations with the inability of mainstream methods to adequately represent the lived realities of women and other historically underrepresented groups. Academics who identify as feminist have long argued that positivist scientific approaches that reduce people's lives to a set of isolated variables fail to do justice to the intricacies of social life. Furthermore, feminists were among the first academics to call attention to the underrepresentation of women of colour in research and to propose methods for redressing this imbalance (Collins, 1990; Zinn, 1979). The intersection of race, class, gender, and sexuality is emphasised in feminism's critical literature as a crucial lens through which to study women's experiences (Crenshaw, 1993). Feminist methodology has evolved into a highly inclusive vision of research practices that can be used to investigate a vast array of subjects, examine the experiences of both men and women, and delve into phenomena on a local, national, and international scale (Naples, 2017).

Feminist scholars have written on the limitations of positivism and advocate for a method of knowledge creation that considers feminist and postcolonial theoretical and political concerns. The social environment and viewpoints of people who originate the questions, perform the research, and interpret the findings impact what qualifies as knowledge and how information is perceived: this is not considered by conventional approaches to science. Feminist methodology proposes an integrative strategy that gives more weight to the researcher's role and the process by which new knowledge is created (see Naples, 2003). Fonow and Cook (2005) have noted the continuity and changes in the issues that dominate debates about feminist methodology at the turn of the century. They discovered that modern feminist methodology still prioritizes issues like researcher reflexivity, process transparency, and women's empowerment.

A review of feminist approaches in social science research was conducted by Reinharz (1992), where she outlines some elements that arise in feminist researchers' attempts to differentiate their research methods from conventional methods. These include the following: "(1) feminism is a point a view, not a particular method; (2) feminist methodology consists of multiple methods; (3) feminist researchers offer a self-reflective understanding of their role in the research; and (4) a central goal of feminist research is to contribute to social changes that would improve women's lives" (see Naples, 2017, p. 2). Feminist methodology may thus be distinguished from some other research methods by its emphasis on reflexivity and search for social transformations.

4.1.2 Queer methodology

Queer methodology is a relatively recent phenomenon within academic circles (Brim & Ghaziani, 2016; Browne & Nash, 2010a; Compton, Meadow & Schilt, 2018; Ghaziani & Brim, 2019a; Lewin & Leap, 1996; Liinason & Kulpa, 2008; Kulpa & Liinason, 2009; Plummer, 2005) but is a logical extension of queer theory. Although defining what queer research might include is opposite to the very notion of queer theory, often described as being perpetually becoming, unstable and fluid (Browne & Nash, 2010b). Queer approaches can thus contest conventional disciplinary methods and norms in the social sciences, such as supposed veracity, generalisability, reliability, and coherence central to statistics and power relations when it comes to qualitative data collection (Browne & Nash, 2010b; Halberstam, 1998; Plummer, 2005). Therefore, there might be an obvious contradiction when the words "queer" and "method" are used together. The latter term is often "characterised by ordered, disciplinary-specific, and readily repeatable processes," whereas the former celebrates a "failure to conform to stable classificatory systems or be restricted by disciplinary bounds" (Ward, 2018, 71). The hypothetical-deductive view of research is thus incorrect because it overlooks the messy, chaotic nature of scientific inquiry, which is exactly where queerness flourishes (Ghaziani & Brim, 2019b). "Making space for what is" is what queer methods offer (Love, et al. 2012, p. 144). Thus, it is important to fight the urge to "fix objects in place" but rather "ask what we think we know and how we think we know it" (Morgensen, 2015, p. 311). Ghaziani & Brim (2019b) envision a dual instruction for queer methods, taken from an interview between Sara Ahmed and Judith Butler, "to outline the conditions of queer worldmaking and to clarify, but not overdetermine, the conditions that 'make life liveable' " (p. 7, see also Ahmed, 2016, p. 490). The link between data and theory is nonetheless a methodological dilemma, and therefore theory, data, and method cannot be comprehended independently (Boellstorff, 2010).

My approach to this research project is interdisciplinary and inherently queer. Having a background in sociology but being positioned in anthropology is one aspect of it, another is my reading habits and adherence to theories, concepts, and approaches which I find interesting, relevant, and useful, irrespective of their disciplinary origin. Within the undergraduate sociology program at the University of Iceland there is, or at least was at that time, a strong emphasis on quantitative methods, so it was only in my master's program in the UK that I got acquainted with qualitative methods, which I personally find much more intriguing and relevant for such a hard-to-reach population and project examining LGBTQI+ experiences. Within anthropology there is a strong emphasis on conducting studies in other cultural contexts and through ethnographic methods, which is not the case in this study. The context is Iceland, where I grew up, and can thus be described as at-home research (Gupta & Ferguson, 1997; O'Reilly, 2005), and as it turned out, conducting participant observation was not possible to any extent, as the queer community in Iceland is scattered and the interlocutors in this study did not meet formally. Some small coffee meetups and gatherings took place but were usually attended by a mix of people, and often interlocutors did not know each other.

Schilt, Meadow & Compton (2018) have highlighted their ambition "to find ways to gather empirical data about the experiences of people who are politically and socially marginalized without reproducing such marginalization through practices of research and theorizing that conflate objectification with 'good science'" (p. 5). They have further defined a set of principles that bind the many epistemological and methodological commitments, fields of study, sociocultural contexts and social locations of researchers and the research we describe as "queer research" within sociology. Firstly, such works place a strong emphasis on using empirical evidence to support explanations of gender and sexual formations that are distinct from the normative centre. Secondly, in order to shed light on the covert processes of power and normativity

surrounding racialized, gendered, and sexual categories, such works adopt a perspective from the margins. They also offer critical analyses of the ways in which investments in hetero-, homo-, and cisnormativities are firmly ingrained in much theory and practice in the social sciences. Third, queer research within sociology takes into consideration how these governing, socially constructed identities originate and change throughout historical, political, and national contexts while being attentive to the ways in which individuals use identification categories to make sense of their lives and wants. Fourth, although hybridities, intersectionalities, reflexivities, erotics and intimacies may seem to undermine a technique from a positivist perspective, we contend that these are essential for comprehending social and sexual existence. Finally, building on significant contributions from queer, feminist, and critical race theory, queer research investigates how institutions, communities, and social networks, as well as social locations like race, class, and nationality, shape people's lived experiences with sexuality and gender in ways that simultaneously enable and limit people's ability to lead liveable lives and create queer worldmaking practices. My research adheres to all those five points, by using empirical evidence; adopting a perspective from the margins; examining and explaining identity categories while also noting their instability and social construction; using qualitative methods which give room to intersectionalities, hybridities, reflexivities, erotics and intimacies, and finally, the study builds on elements of queer, feminist, critical race and queer of colour critique, and highlights how political projects of belonging shape the relationality of belonging in Iceland.

4.1.3 Transnational methodology

Faist (2012) and Amelina & Faist (2012) have put forth a methodological framework to arrive at systematic and substantive findings in transnational studies. They note that this methodology includes a wide range of research methods that relate to present epistemological insights on how mobility, the social and space are interconnected (Hannerz, 1996; Levitt & Glick Schiller, 2004; Urry, 2007). Amelina & Faist (2012) point out three methodological issues in modern migration studies and transnational research. Firstly, empirical studies of international migration are often conducted with the assumption that the nation-state is the primary relevant setting. Secondly, some experts on migration use ethnicity as the primary category to classify their findings. Thirdly, notions that naturalize ethnic belonging define numerous empirical investigations. A fourth issue relates to the positionality of the researcher, relating to funds and social scientific concepts, as funds are usually located in the immigration states, which puts researchers from the emigrating states in the global south at a disadvantage (Faist, 2012). The transnational methodological

approach thus disapproves of using individual countries as the basis for research (Basch, Glick Schiller & Szanton Blanc, 1994; Faist, 2000; Portes, 2000; Pries, 2008; Vertovec, 2007). The transnational approach avoids a methodology focused on nation states by advocating for the de-naturalization of terms like "country" and "space" (Beck & Grande, 2010; Wimmer & Glick Schiller, 2003).

In this study I do critically examine nationalism, homonationalism and homotransnationalism and its effect on nation building Consequently, although this research only takes place in one country, I do not discuss it as territorial "container", or a quasi-natural entity. My focus is further on the macro, meso and micro level, or on global processes of migration, the communities that interlocutors have connections to, such as the queer community and their immigrant communities, as well as how political projects of exclusion manifest in the relationality of affective belonging in interlocutors everyday lives. My main focus is on queering migrations and discussing the experiences of LGBTQ+ migrants, so the first criteria for selecting interlocutors was always that they were under the queer umbrella and is thus transnational. Moreover, the issue of using an ethnic lens, or naturalising ethnic belonging and applying it as a starting point for a research project to examine group integration is not something that this project does. Secondly, I interviewed people from all over the world, but to make sense of such a diverse dataset I divided the interviews into three groups, that is people coming from the Global South, the Global North and Central and Eastern Europe, as there were clear trends within each group. I furthermore emphasise the hierarchical ordering of immigrants, in relation to ethnicity and national origin, as well as discussing issues of gender, class, and religion, and how these different social locations intersect and create exclusionary moments, which is one of the key concepts in this study. I further emphasise how these categories are socially constructed, as well as discussing how dominant stereotypes of specific ethnicities affect interlocutors experience of belonging. Lastly, I am the only researcher in this project, and I am selffunded through a project grant with the Icelandic Research Fund, consequently there were not issues relating to power relations between researchers located in different parts of the world.

4.1.4 Insights across three methodologies

Queer methodology in many ways builds on the groundwork that feminist methodology had laid out, with the emphasis on social transformations, reflexivity, ethics, moral accountability, positionality of the researcher, and empowerment of marginal groups within society. Queer methodology is more recent and thus takes steps towards decentring methods and norms in the social sciences, such as supposed reliability, generalisability, veracity, coherence central to statistics and power relations regarding qualitative data collection, although this has been done to some extent within feminist scholarship as well. Queer methodology emphasises using queer theory to decentre heterosexism, cisgenderism, homonormalistaion, and homonationalism and that is the main distinction between the two approaches in my opinion. Furthermore, it incorporates postcolonialism, critical race theory and queer of colour critique as well as a perspective from the margins in its intersectional approach to research. A transnational methodology builds to some extent on feminist methodology, for example regarding the researcher's positionality. But its main emphasis is on issues relating to ethnic essentialism, methodological nationalism, ethnocentrism, and geopolitics. Applying these three perspectives jointly within this research project is thus very fruitful, and in my opinion important for the progression of the study.

4.2 Qualitative research design

Now that I have discussed the methodology applied in the study as a feminist, queer and a transnational approach, I will next describe the research design. A qualitative research design is often described as, firstly, the aims and research questions of the study (described here in section one the introduction), the perspective of the researcher (systematic, processional, holistic, empathetic, non-judgemental) and the perspective of the interlocutors, the methods used to select interlocutors, the methods used to collect data, and finally the analysing process and writing up of findings. Qualitative research nonetheless relies less on a pre-defined structured design as quantitative research usually does, rather it rests on an interactive and open work plan (Corbetta, 2003).

Some key characteristics of qualitative research include: "the overall research perspective and the importance of the participants' frames of reference; the flexible nature of research design; the volume and richness of qualitative data; the distinctive approaches to analysis and interpretation; and the kind of outputs that derive from qualitative research" (Ritchie & Lewis, 2003, p. 3. See also, e.g., Bryman, 1988; Denzin & Lincoln, 2000; Hammersley & Atkinson, 1995; Holloway & Wheeler, 1996; Mason, 2002; Miles & Huberman, 1994; Patton, 2002). Denzin & Lincoln (2000) offer a working definition to capture the essence of qualitative research:

Qualitative research is a situated activity that locates the observer in the world. It consists of a set of interpretive, material practices that makes the world visible. These practices ... turn the world into a series of representations including fieldnotes, interviews, conversations, photographs, recordings and memos to the self. At this level, qualitative research involves an interpretive, naturalistic approach to the world. This means that qualitative researchers study things in their natural settings, attempting to make sense of, or to interpret, phenomena in terms of the meanings people bring to them (3).

Social constructionism, also referred to as interpretivism, is an approach by which people try to comprehend their surroundings and create their own unique meanings that fit their experiences. These meanings are not inscribed or innate in each individual. Instead, meanings develop via social interaction (Creswell, 2007). This research relies on the premises of social constructionism and symbolic interactionism.

4.2.1 Data collection

Locating research interlocutors started in mid-2013 and lasted till the end of 2015, and then again in 2020, as by then I had noticed that more trans women had become visible in the queer community and in the general society and I wanted to interview more neuroqueer individuals. In 2013-2015 only one transgender woman participated, and as it turned out two neuroqueer individuals, but in 2020 I had located four more trans individuals and one more neuroqueer individual, which seemed more appropriate numbers. No trans men were located, unfortunately. I made efforts to find and get in contact with intersex individuals but was not successful in that quest. The process of locating interlocutors started with me contacting a friend, who was a queer migrant himself, and asking if he could put me in contact with some queer migrants, and then the ball started rolling. I used a snowball sampling technique along with a purposeful sampling technique. A snowball sampling technique is a method used to search into participants' social networks to access specific populations and is often used when the population is "hidden" in some ways, due to the sensitivity of the topic or a low number of potential participants. This method both includes and excludes individuals, as those who are not in a particular social network are possibly in some way different from those within the network (Browne, 2005). I also asked other people I knew to put me in contact with queer migrants, which generated some more interviews. I further placed ads on "walls" of various Facebook groups, as well as asking people within queer oriented Facebook groups to participate via messenger, which assisted me in getting into contact with a more diverse group of people. Almost everyone in Iceland has or uses Facebook regularly, or 91% of the population (MMR, 2018), so locating participants via Facebook turned out to be very helpful. A large number of the people that contacted me through Facebook ads were people from the Global North, but I had to make a conscious effort to get in contact with people from Central and Eastern Europe in particular. This was a result of the challenges associated with publicly acknowledging and embracing a nonheterosexual identity within this specific geographical area, particularly in the Polish context, and as a consequence of the influence exerted by the Catholic church. Furthermore, these complexities persist in the diaspora populations residing in host nations and thus operate transnationally. Purposeful sampling of interlocutor has been described by following guidelines. Researchers should interview people who meet the criteria: 1) are knowledgeable about the cultural field, situation, or experience under study; 2) are open to discussion; and 3) can articulate a variety of perspectives (Rubin & Rubin, 1995, p. 66). Purposive sampling is emphasized by Glaser and Strauss (1967) who note that it is useful to stress the variety of similarities and differences across informants.

4.2.2 Research interlocutors

As the Icelandic population is 396,960 in September 2023 (Statistics Iceland, 2023c), and recent surveys in the US estimate that people who identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual, or transgender are 7.1% of the inhabitants (Mones, 2022), the LGBT population might thus be around 26.700 individuals in Iceland. Nonetheless, the queer community in Iceland is small and information about one's gender identity and sexual orientation are still, to some extent, considered sensitive information. Consequently, I do not want to put interlocutors' background information in a linear table to protect their anonymity but will simply describe them in plain text. I further want to make clear that although I am in some sense counting and categorizing interlocutors in this section, I want to emphasize that all the categories discussed are social constructions, and thus dependent on how interlocutors interpreted their meaning. Moreover, to be able to discuss social hierarchies, as is one of the aims of this study, it is imperative to make distinctions between different social locations. As previously stated, I did have one main interview period around 2013 and 2015, and then added another five interviews in 2020. I thus took 49 interviews with 54 individuals: 23 with cis-men, 20 cis-women, as well as with 5 trans women, two people who defined as gender benders, and four who defined their gender as androgenous, gender queer, bi gender, and nonbinary. Interlocutors defined their sexual orientation as follows: 20 as gay men, 18 as lesbians, 7 as bisexual, 5 as queer, 2 as trans and heterosexual, and then one as pansexual and one as a woman who likes women. Regarding the age of the interlocutors, 17 were in their twenties, 28 in their thirties, six were in their forties, two in their fifties and one in their sixties. Three of the individuals who saw themselves as nonbinary in some sense, also identified as autistic. Two individuals had a physical disability. It is complicated to discuss people's race and class, especially as this was not something I directly asked about in the interviews, but something I have estimated from available information, for example, concerning social status of parents in the country of origin (but in retrospect I probably should have discussed issues of race and class more directly, and with regards to definitions). But my best estimate concerning interlocutors' social class is that 22 came from a middle-class background, 20 from a working-class background, and 12 had an unclear background concerning social class. Regarding race, the same situation was prominent, as I did not ask directly how interlocutors defined their "race" (but as Ahmed (2004b) has noted, race matters as long as people are still discriminated against on account of their race). I am thus estimating from the racialisation incidences they discuss in the interviews, how their race is perceived in daily social interactions in Iceland. My rough estimate thus is that 38 individuals were racialised as white and 16 were racialised as Black or brown. The vast majority of the interlocutors were from the Global North, or 27 individuals, 13 were from Central and Eastern Europe, and 14 from the Global South. Their time of residence in Iceland ranged from nine months to over thirty years, two had migrated as children and two as teenagers, but the vast majority of the interlocutors had lived in Iceland for several years. All the interlocutors were first generation migrants, but two individuals had one parent that was Icelandic, they nonetheless were born and grew up abroad and then moved as adults. 12 interlocutors had an Icelandic citizenship at the time of the interviews and 39 did not, while for two individuals this was unclear, and one had a refugee status in Iceland. Interlocutors educational level varied, in two cases the educational level was unclear, three individuals had finished compulsory school / high school / gymnasium, two had a vocational training, twelve had a matriculation examination, twenty-three had a bachelor's degree, and ten had a master's degree at the time of the interviews. Interlocutors work situation varied as well, as two were unemployed and one was on disability pension, one worked in media, on worked as a translator and a writer, two in social services, two worked in IT, two worked in health care services, two worked in preschools, three were teachers in elementary schools, three worked in music and arts, three worked in restaurants, five worked in retail and sales, six worked in fish factories, nine worked in the travel industry and ten were studying at university at the time of the interviews.

4.3 Methods

In this study four qualitative methods were used, that is, participant observations of smaller events, interviews with 54 individuals, one focus group, and discourse analysis of newspaper articles and an article listed on the website of the Catholic Church. The central emphasis was nonetheless on the interviews, as participant observation was not applicable due to the lack of formal community of queer immigrants.

4.3.1 Participant observation

Ethnographic methods are applied to understand people's way of life, from their own point of view and in the context of their everyday experience, and to gain a deep understanding of people's reality (Spradley, 1979). Critical ethnography is used to detect social inequalities and strives towards social change (Berg, 2009). Participant observation, which is central to the classic definition of ethnography, may nonetheless be less useful in modern urban or translocal fieldwork. Research into transnational processes, as explained by Eriksen (2003), calls for a slightly different conceptual apparatus and methodological toolbox than that which was characteristic of the field half a century ago. Contemporary urban or multilocal fieldwork frequently makes more use of formal interviews and written materials than traditional ethnography. There is also a trend toward a less diversified engagement with informants (Eriksen, 2003; see also Gmelch & Gmelch, 2009). One might say that this study is ethnographically informed, as I did interview several interlocutors at their homes or at other locations that were meaningful to them, consequently I did in some sense enter their private spheres. This study further falls under the definition of an "anthropology at home" as the Icelandic queer community and the mainstream society is the location where I grew up, so the study's cultural context is relatively well established in that sense.

The goal of participant observation is to gain insight into people's lives through partaking in their activities and learning from their practices. It is important to take field notes in that process and gather any additional relevant data such as interviews or observational data (O'Reilly, 2005). Semi-structured interviews and participant observation are seen as complementary strategies because individuals often say one thing but do another (Taylor & Bogdan, 1998). There was not really an opportunity for me to actively use this method, but I did take part in small coffee meetups, where only a few people attended, and I did attend smaller events which were more mixed with both queer migrants and queer ethnic Icelanders. This is, in part, due to the fact that there is no organisation for queer migrants in Iceland and consequently no formal gatherings as such. More or less everyone I interviewed was further busy with work and other commitments, so I found it inappropriate to ask if I could have more of their time, or "follow them around" sometimes also termed as shadowing (Quinlan, 2008). I further had no previous experience with applying ethnographic methods so that might a have played a part in this decision, along with the fact that being autistic limits my tolerance for uncomfortable social interactions such small talk and as further increases relational misunderstandings. If I were interviewed in connection to a research, which has happened, I would be blatantly honest about myself, what I do and how I think, but I also realise that this is presumably not the norm for everyone. I would further be apprehensive about someone following me around unless it was just in workplace situations. Moreover, from my perspective, this method thus seems rather illogical in many ways, as it is firmly grounded in an allistic (people who are not autistic) ways of conceptualising research. Consequently, mainly focusing on interview data and smaller events was, in fact, the best method for me and the progression of the project. Granted it is different to be present in the moment when things occur compared to when someone tells you about their experiences, but then again, a lot can be discussed in an interview that would never come up in behaviour observations and casual social interactions. Becoming an insider within a particular social group rather than being a researcher from the outside, could be beneficial regarding gathering deep insights, but then again, being autistic, I am never really an insider in any social groups in my experience, so again, this seems somewhat of a problematic way of thinking and doing things. It is often noted that in participant observations one can use all of one's senses to generate data, such as sight, taste, smell, touch, and hearing (Esterberg, 2002), but as my senses work slightly differently than allistic senses, this might generate findings in line with such diversity and differential ways of interpreting sensory data. And lastly, because of the immense unpredictability of ethnographic work, I find the process itself slightly intimidating, and it would require tremendous energy to navigate if applied it as the main method of gathering research data. This failure to carry out a proper ethnographic research may be similar to previous professional and personal setbacks that altered the course of this work. However, a presumed failure in one area may lead to a flourishing in another; in this instance, I found that conducting in-depth interviews was the most fruitful approach within the context of this study.

4.3.2 Interviews

Semi-structured interviews were used in this research as they are flexible while still maintaining some form of structure (Esterberg, 2002), and as it is possible to probe beyond the answers, which often gives the most informative responses (Berg, 2009; Legard, et al. 2003). I began the interviewing process in late 2012, by conducting four preliminary informal interviews which I did not record, but which gave me an idea as to how to construct the theme list for the subsequent interviews. Those four individuals were thus interviewed twice in the context of this study, and two of these same individuals further attended the focus group session. I started the interviewing process by sending interlocutors a letter of introduction, where the research was introduced in a short text. In the interview itself, I began each session by getting a signature on the informed consent form (with the exception of those who participated though Skype or Zoom), where it is for example noted that interlocutors can withdraw their participation at any

time, and then I proceeded to go through the interview guide that I had put together. When I initially interviewed a trans interlocutor in 2015, I was apprehensive about my overall lack of knowledge of trans issues. But by 2020, however, I had read up on trans issues and controversies, and felt more confident in my approach. Since receiving my autism diagnosis in 2014, my interest and knowledge of the condition has grown substantially.

As previously mentioned, I recorded 49 interviews with 54 individuals: 16 were in Icelandic and in 36 in English. Nonetheless, about twenty more of those interviews could have been conducted in Icelandic, as interlocutors were able to speak it, but for different reasons it was decided to stick to English, one being that my thesis and articles would all be written in English so it would be easier to use that language from the beginning. There were nonetheless three interviews where an interpreter would have been beneficial, but as I had not requested additional funding for such an endeavour, and as I was slightly worried that an interpreter would make the flow of the interview setting uncomfortable, I did not have an interpreter present in any of the interviews. The first case was with a Polish lesbian couple who lived in a small fishing village, with whom I had come in contact through a third party, a person that my supervisor knew. One of them spoke some English but the other one did not, so the person who could speak English translated everything for her partner. This made the interview setting slightly uncomfortable, as they tended to discuss a lot of things and then only translate part of it for the interview, so in retrospect an LGBTQ+ friendly interpreter would have been helpful in that situation. The second case was an interview in the northwest of Iceland, where I was attending a conference and got in contact with a lesbian couple from the Global South there through the local Multicultural Information Centre. As I had only minimum contact with them before the interview, I did not realize that they did not speak English and spoke very limited Icelandic. I did manage to have some basic conversations but the depth of the interview as completely lacking because of language issues. The third case was with a transgender woman from the Global South, whom I had located through a Facebook group. She did not speak Icelandic and spoke very limited English, so again there the depth of the interview as lacking, which is unfortunate.

Five of the interviews were with lesbian couples, while all the others were individual interviews. I did interview one gay couple, but separately, as they were living in separate countries at the time. A couple interview is in some sense more productive, as then the interlocutors are also talking to a person they know well, but then again, they may hold something back that would make the partner uncomfortable. The interviews took place in various locations; as I do not have an office at the university there was not a set place where the interviews could be held, so I often asked the interlocutors where they would

want the interview to take place, or I suggested a place. As it turned out, one interview was through email, where I just sent the person the theme list, as this was his request. Three interviews were conducted at interlocutor's place of work, seven in rooms at the university library or in rooms at the university, eight at cafes in the city centre, eight through Skype or Zoom, twelve at the Reykjavík city library, and thirteen at interlocutors' homes. The interviews lasted from thirty minutes to three hours, but most of them were around one or one and a half hours in length. Themes that were asked about in the interview were: the migration process itself and the first year of residence in Iceland; work, studies and financial issues; interlocutors' connection to various communities, such as the queer community, their ethnic community and the Icelandic mainstream society, do they find a sense of belonging there; issues of structural inclusion and exclusion regarding residency, work permits, and citizenship, as well as issues of racism, classism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, ableism, ageism; issues regarding language and cultural differences, learning Icelandic and adjusting to a different culture; transnational practices and having connections in more than one country; issues relating to religious institutions and having a religious upbringing and how interlocutors' gender identity and sexual orientation fit within that framework; issues relating to interlocutors' connection to their families, the place they grew up, and how their family have reacted to interlocutors' gender identity and sexual orientation; how interlocutors define their gender identity and sexual orientation, when and how they came out, issues relating to identity management and staying safe; issues relating to dating and relationships; gender role expectations and interlocutors' opinion on the gender binary; and always closing with asking if there is something that they want to say to each community, that is, the queer community, their ethnic community and the Icelandic mainstream society.

4.3.3 Focus group

Focus groups have been known to be helpful in reducing power imbalances between interlocutors and researchers (Montell, 1999), by enabling participants to speak to others with similar experiences, and can thus be empowering (Madriz, 1998, 2000). One focus group interview was conducted in collaboration with the Multicultural Centre in Ísafjörður, but the interview was housed at the Icelandic Human Rights Centre in Reykjavík. The interview was held on a weekday evening, and beforehand we had arranged to have light refreshments during the event. Four interlocutors that I had previously interviewed in an individual interview attended the event, so when I transcribed the interview recognizing who was speaking was not an issue. Two cis men, one cis woman and one gender-bending man attended. Their ages ranged from twenty-four to thirty-three at the time of the interview and they all lived in

Reykjavík. I did send out an invitation to several other individuals that I had previously interviewed but only these four had the time, interest, and opportunity to attend. They all were familiar with each other beforehand, to some extent, and two of them were friends and had the same country of origin. They were all from the Global North and had resided in Iceland for between one year and fifteen years. The main discussion topic was multiple discrimination. Several issues were raised but the homogenization of the group might have been somewhat of a hindrance in that regard. After the interview we all decided to move over to a bar nearby and continue the conversation, where we were joined by other people.

4.4 Analysis of data

Data analysis has, in a sense, taken place throughout the process, as Kvale (1996) has noted, in qualitative research, data collection and analysis are not separate processes but occur in tandem (Taylor & Bogdan, 1998). The process might have started when I conducted the preliminary interviews in order to construct the theme list, followed by writing down field notes directly after each interview, and then transcribing the interviews verbatim and making further notes during and after the transcribing process. A lot of impressions are made through these initial stages of data collection and analysis, which sometimes are reflected in the field notes and memos, and sometimes are more of an affect which one cannot properly put into words. The process of listening to myself in the interviews while transcribing them became an obstacle that I did not really anticipate, as I found the process tremendously difficult and draining, and something that I could only get through by taking frequent breaks and intermissions. This has, for sure, to do with me being autistic and having a history of complex social relations and rejections, mostly with allistic people but also with other autistics. In that sense, this process forced me to examine in detail how I conduct myself in conversations and consequently deal with presumed failures of my communication style. The recorded and transcribed interviews and focus group, as well as the field notes, generated some 1066 pages of text, or 612,279 words, so the months that went into just transcribing and coding the interviews were extensive. It was only in the five interviews that I took in the year of 2020 that I could use the relatively new technology of online converter from audio to text, to some extent. To govern all of this text and information I used the online program of Dedoose, where I could conduct the coding process, and where I could have some sort of an overview of the media, codes, excerpts and descriptors, and make the data more manageable, as well as assist in some preliminary analyses. I further could divide the data set into different subsets, where I could examine interviews, for example, from a specific part of the world or relating to interlocutor's other background data, such as gender, which was the case in the last article.

Elements of grounded theory are applied in this research. I am aware of how this study does not adhere to one approach to qualitative research, but that might be one way of queering qualitative inquiry. Although the aim of this research is not to generate theory or an abstract analytical schema of process, interaction, or action (Creswell, 2007; Strauss & Corbin, 1998), per se, it is grounded in empirical data, regarding the actions, interactions, and social processes of interlocutors, that has been systematically collected and analysed. I applied some components of grounded theory, such as, focusing on interlocutor's experience of a process and identifying steps in the process, and reaching a saturation by adding interviews until new information becomes scarce. I did an analysis of the interviews and focus group data through line-by-line coding, first with an open coding and then focused coding, but I did not use axal coding (Charmaz, 2006). Braun & Clarke (2013) have put forth the notion of grounded theory light, as in practice, many researchers only complete the earlier stages of grounded theory of initial coding and concept development, which is thus more in line with the process applied in this study. This light version of grounded theory is rooted in four steps: 1) transcription 2) initial open coding which is semi complete and writing memos 3) intermediate or focused coding, which incorporates writing memos, refining the coding system, linking codes to other codes, identifying categories, defining categories 4) production of diagrammatic representation of the analysis, showing categories and the relationship between them (p. 202). The final stage of analysis is the "writing up process". Writing is noted to be an inherently dynamic and complex way to learn about the world (Richardson & St. Pierre, 2005). As the data analysis and the writing-up are inextricably related processes (Creswell, 2007), I completed the analysis phase by writing up, along with several reviews and rewritings of the four articles that make up the main body of the thesis.

Discourse analysis of online secondary sources also informed the study. Discourse analysis examines communication via speech and writing as social behaviours and the means by which such practices are enabled. Analysis of the performances, language choices, and rhetorical strategies used in specific stories reveals how knowledge is constructed within various discourses (Ritchie & Lewis 2003). The focus of the discourse analysis was on cases where power differences came into question, concerning marginalised groups and people in positions of power. A historic discourse analysis (Foucault, 1972; Jóhannesson, 2006) has the potential to identify the interplay of contradicting ideas and direct discursive themes and regimes of truth. I used historic discourse analysis to examine four cases, where the analysis generated 93 pages of text, including some images. Firstly, I analysed an article entitled "What homosexuality is not"

(van den Aardweg, 2013), which was on the website of the Catholic Church in Iceland in 2014 and is thus indicative of their stance on the issue at the time, it is discussed in more detail in my fourth article. The Catholic Church in Iceland typically refrains from expressing its stance on matters pertaining to sexual orientation, gender identity and expression. Consequently, I resorted to conducting an online research in order to find any correspondence that aligned with the accounts I heard in interviews regarding prevalent homophobia and transphobia within the institution. This article was the only document I found at the time, and that is the reason for the analyses of this specific text. Secondly, I looked at a study of newspaper articles in 2016 concerning a homophobic Orthodox television preacher from the US who was invited to give a keynote lecture at a Christian festival called Celebration of hope (Hátíð vonar) in Reykjavik in 2013. Thirdly, I examined a case where a teacher at an Icelandic state funded high school, who previously had been the chairman of a Christian denomination group, was suspended for posting homophobic and transphobic notions on his personal online blog in 2012. This case went to trial, and he was acquitted, and was consequently reinstated to his previous position. In 2018 he further received compensation from the Municipality of Akureyri. The fourth examination was an investigation into newspaper articles about a substitute candidate on the Human Rights Committee for the City of Reykjavík, who was appointed in 2015 by the Progressive party (Framsókn og flugvallavinir) which was a right-wing populist party. He later briefly became a candidate for a then, newly formed, nationalist party called The Icelandic National Front (íslenska bjóðfylkingin) which was, for example, against any kind of multiculturalism and wanted out of the Schengen agreement but did not get enough support to come into political power. Ironically, this same person has since then moved to Spain where he now lives as a retirement migrant.

4.5 Positionality

When doing research, feminist and other critical academics have stressed the need of considering the researcher's own position in terms of social categories such as, race, class, and gender and emphasised how research practices are imbedded in power relations (England, 1994; Frankenberg, 1993; Loftsdóttir, 2012b; Taylor & Bogdan, 1998). Researchers should be self-aware and reflexive not just about their own background but also about their field and broader sociocultural contexts (Davies, 2008). In the late 1960s, anthropology started critically examining its own history, realising that it was a product of and benefited from colonial expansion. Over the last several decades, anthropologists have been more concerned with how to think about, conduct, and write about ethnographic research as they have continued on their reflexive path and been inspired by feminist, postmodern, and postcolonial ideas

(Clifford, 1986; Plummer, 2001b; Rose, 1997). Feminist ethnographers in particular (Abu-Lughod, 2006; DeWalt & DeWalt, 1998; Sylvain, 2005) have been preoccupied with the researcher's identification and how one's social and historical position always impacts the study (Hammersley & Atkinson, 2007). When claims of rigour are made in qualitative research by privileging a particular aspect of the researcher's subjectivity as an insider, a "credibility fallacy" is committed because it fails to account for the way in which subjectivities and space are relationally co-constituted. Moreover, maintaining a research context that allows for different possibilities in an interview setting rather than focusing on pre-established frameworks is essential to a queer research positionality, as is stressing the ongoing exchanges of the interview that actively define the meanings of narratives (Gorman-Murray, et al. 2010).

The concept of gays and lesbians doing research in queer settings has been discussed by Lewin & Leap (1996), who have pointed out that as sexuality is a social construct, the question of whether being a non-heterosexual spans cultural boundaries requires a different answer for each situation. Consequently, I assumed that although it might be beneficial in some interviews that I identify as queer person or even a lesbian, it might not be so in others. As such, I decided that I would not specifically state my or sexual orientation or gender identity in the interviews, but if I was asked, which as it turned out never occurred, I would be open about my current identifications. There were also several incidents where this information might have been divulged, through my interest and familiarity with the topic and experiences discussed, sometimes termed as a shared understanding between the interlocutors and the researcher (Merriam et al., 2001). Nonetheless, this shared understanding might result in me not posing specific questions and the interlocutors not stating certain information (DeLyser, 2001; Kanuha, 2000). Therefore, I am an insider to some extent, but since my autistic identity is grounded in the experience of being an outsider in social groups, I strongly related to interlocutors' feelings of being on the periphery of both Icelandic society and the queer community. I further have a specific relationship to gender, and in fact define myself as autigender. Moreover, I often find it easier to converse with gay men rather than women, as they tend to be more direct and concrete in their communication styles, which adds another layer to the queering of power relations in an interview setting.

In *Decolonizing Methodologies* Smith (2012b) argues that a willingness to embrace humility through humour, self-reflection, and experience, is crucial to locating spaces where racialised and non-racialised scholars may interact with mutual respect. This was indeed the approach that I applied in the interviews, I attempted to make the setting comfortable and safe, and tried to be humble and use humour where appropriate. I did review the theme list several times, as I found the flow of the interview sometimes lacking and made every effort to

make this more of a conversation rather than an interview. I am nonetheless aware of my position as a researcher and the one guiding the interview, and the presumed cultural capital that comes with such a role. I however have a relatively good self-understanding, I am familiar with most of my limitations and strengths, thus my hope was that this would assist in making the interview setting more relaxed, despite me generally not discussing these issues explicitly. Whiteness is however the unmarked normative subjectivity in Iceland and a reflection on issues relating to one's race is not the norm (Loftsdóttir, 2012b). Nonetheless, having been in an interracial relationship and seeing the everyday racialization my ex-partner encounters has caused me to reflect on my own white privilege for the last fifteen years or so. This experience of self-reflection regarding white privilege thus potentially decentred some power relations in the interview settings.

I further grew up in a working-class or lower middle-class subjectivity, depending on class definitions, and still see myself as working-class while simultaneously being highly educated. In fact, I often experienced my working-class subjectivity intensely in interviews with interlocutors that had an upper middle-class background. I draw my class consciousness from my own experiences and having British friends who discuss class belonging in concrete ways, while Icelanders are reluctant to define themselves within the social category of class, and consequently the topic of social class rarely if ever comes up in conversation (Oddsson, 2010). Most of the interlocutors were somewhat younger than me or similarly aged, while only few were older. My impression is that age was not a substantial obstacle in the interview settings, as I tend dress and act younger than I actually am.

4.6 Ethical considerations

Research that studies people and their relationships to the world and to each other must be sensitive about issues of ethical behaviour, as it often collides with the rights and sensibilities of others. Basic moral principles serve as the foundation of research ethics. The idea of respecting human autonomy is a crucial one to keep in mind while doing any kind of study, but it takes on special significance when it comes to individuals being studied in social research (Shamoo & Resnik, 2009; Resnik, 1998). This implies that no one should be subjected to a research study unless they voluntarily agree to do so after being properly informed about the nature of the study and its potential risks (Kristinsson, 2013). The concepts of non-maleficence and beneficence are two more cornerstones of ethics. The principle of beneficence states that we must work to help others by advancing their interests (Shamoo & Resnik, 2009), whereas the concept of non-maleficence states that we must avoid doing

harm to others in carrying out research or publishing the project's findings (Lee, 1993; Kristinsson, 2013). Many people think that the primary ethical responsibility of a researcher is to make sure that no one is harmed in the course of the research (DeWalt & DeWalt, 1998; O'Reilly, 2005). As such, this idea is informed by the concept of non-maleficence. Social responsibility is a fundamental tenet of scientific ethics, and it is connected to the general concepts of beneficence and non-maleficence. Scientists should thus do their best to prevent damage to society and enhance social gain (Resnik, 1998, see Guðjónsdóttir, 2018). Interlocutors were usually interested in topics related to gender identity and sexual orientation because their identity constructions and experiences included such issues. This study's overarching goal is to promote meaningful social transformations; specifically, I seek to raise acceptance of migrants in Iceland, bring attention to hierarchies within society, and broaden acceptance of LGBTQ+ persons who do not conform to mainstream homonormalisation.

Socially sensitive research has been described as research where there are potential consequences, either for the individual or the class or group of individuals which the research represents. Sometimes topics might seem sensitive when in fact they are not, and vice versa. To develop a comprehensive understanding of sensitive issues in research, it is important not only to focus on the consequences, but also on methodological and technical issues and to examine them from both the participants' and the researcher's perspective (Sieber & Stanley, 1988). Lee (1993) has noted that in the past sensitive topics have been linked with issues that are generally considered to be taboo. Sensitive research can be seen as threatening in three main ways. Firstly, in relation to research topics that could be seen as intrusive, which touch on sectors that might be considered stressful, private, or sacred for the interlocutor. Secondly, through a threat of sanction, when research focuses on areas which are considered to pertain to deviance and private or sensitive information, which when revealed could lead to social stigma. And thirdly, research which might pose some sort of a political threat, where the interests of the powerful within society are under investigation in some way. Based on this understanding, studies of sexual orientation and gender identity may be classified as sensitive since they infringe on the private sphere and within specific contexts are associated with potentially harmful societal and legal repercussions. However, this is contingent on the interlocutors' histories, background, and experiences regarding issues of gender and sexuality. Some of the interlocutors in this research were, for example, not open about their sexual orientation with their families. Because of this, and as the queer community in Iceland is exceptionally small, I took great care to conceal the identities of the interlocutors in the texts and sometimes switched around their biographical

details to better protect their anonymity and the confidentiality of the information they provided for this research. After inquiring with the data protection authorities, I was informed that a formal application was not required for this particular research at that time.

5 Collection of papers

In this chapter the four articles that make up the core component of this thesis are presented; they can be read separately but together illustrate the process of queer(ing) migration scholarship in Iceland, which has until now only discussed the experiences of heterosexuals and cisgender individuals. The first three articles give an overview of the migrant hierarchy, as they discuss the three groups previously mentioned, or people coming from the Global South, Central and Eastern Europe and the Global North. As most queer migration scholarship discusses the experiences of gay men, I wanted to highlight the experiences of women and non-binary individuals by dedicating a separate article to the issue. The last article thus discusses the experiences of queer women, hailing from all over the world, and in relation to the political projects of national imaginary and the Catholic church. What binds all of the four articles together is, firstly, the queering of migration scholarship within the Icelandic context. The theory of homonationalism which frames the overall study and illustrates how the immigrant other has replaced privileged queer people as the other within society, as well as theories of the migrant hierarchy. Lastly, all the articles focus on how specific political projects dictate interlocutors' sense of belonging, to their ethnic community, the queer community, and the Icelandic mainstream society.

My supervisor professor Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir is the co-author of the first article. I worked independently on the first draft of the article, and then she added sections relating to her research with people from the Philippines and regarding racialisation processes, as well as making comments and suggestions regarding other parts of the text. I am the sole author of the subsequent three articles, but my supervisor and the doctoral committee read over all the articles and made valuable remarks and recommendations to the text. The first article, "LGBO migrations: Racialization and (un)belonging in Iceland" (Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir & Skaptadóttir, 2017), was published in the journal lambda nordica. Drawing on Mai and King's (2009) call for an "emotional" and "sexual" turn in migration studies, the article explores the experiences of LGBQ (interlocutors identify as lesbian, gay, bisexual and queer) migrants from the Global South, building on theories of postcolonial critique regarding racialisation and othering, and discusses theories of belonging through an intersectional lens. Three main themes were carved out of the analysis. The first theme involves a bifocal world view, where interlocutors compared the "here" and "there" to make sense of a different cultural context. The second theme was degrees of outness, concerning interlocutors' sexual orientation, and how the

normative values of family members and religious institutions controlled the degree of outness in particular settings. Lastly, there is the theme of feelings of (un)belonging, where the political projects that dictate interlocutors' sense of belonging are examined in connection to racialisation, xenophobia, and language. I further suggest that migrating may provide space for new ways of being and becoming in relation to gender and sexuality. Additionally, I demonstrate how racialization and geopolitics regarding migrants coming from outside the EEA/EFTA area are in sharp contrasts with Iceland's tolerant stance on LGBTQ+ issues.

The second article, "Exclusionary moments: Queer desires and migrants' sense of (un)belonging" (Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2018), was published in the journal Emotions, Space and Society. This article focuses on the experiences of LGPQ (interlocutors identify as lesbian, gay, pansexual and queer) people who have relocated in Iceland from Central and Eastern Europe, and their experiences of "exclusionary moments" and a sense of belonging within that context. This article applies the theoretical perspectives of nesting orientalism and the global hierarchy of value, habitus, and social class, affect and emotions, as well as the politics and sense of belonging. My analysis sheds light on three themes. The first theme relates to social class and (dis)identification, or how Poles inhabit the immigrant "other" within Icelandic society, and the ways that this otherness becomes connected with social class and dominant stereotypes through periods of economic prosperity. The second theme relates to shame and emotional work, where shame is viewed as a groupbased emotion relating to histories of imperialism and colonialism. Emotional work relates to the way interlocutors would make extensive efforts to stay in contact with, for example, family members in their country of origin. The third theme relates to interlocutors' sense of (un)belonging, regarding making connections in the queer community, their ethnic community, or the Icelandic mainstream society, where they faced figurative walls. This demonstrates how interlocutors destabilize categorizations by shifting between national, class, and sexual identities depending on the context, and how they deliberately attempt to avoid stigma through disidentifying from the identities of migrants from Central and Eastern Europe and LGPQ individuals, in different situations.

The third article, "North-to-North queer migrations: Privileged subjectivities and belonging in Iceland" (Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2023) has been published in the journal *Gender, Place and Culture: A Journal of Feminist Geography*. This article focuses on queer migrations from the Global North and proposes a reconsideration of the ambivalences of a privileged queer subjectivity. It illustrates how a sense of belonging is determined by sociocultural and socioeconomic factors, as well as one's social locations, such as race, ethnicity, gender, language, and nationality. The article further applies

theories of critical whiteness, hegemonic masculinity, social space, as well as the politics and sense of belonging. The first of the three themes carved out of the analysis relates to imaginations of queer belonging, or how through migration, interlocutors hope for a future that is differently constructed than the one that was possible in their previous location, and search for belongingness. The second theme relates to interlocutors' privileged sense of belonging within the Icelandic context, as having a middle-class background, being in many cases "white", relatively young, and non-disabled males from the Global North made migration for these interlocutors seem effortless. The third theme relates to the politics of belonging, or how being racialised as Black or brown, or seen as transgender, or having migrated from beyond the EEA/EU area activated political projects of exclusion which were strenuous to cope with. Interlocutors may thus have enjoyed privileges in certain cultural scenarios, subordination in others, and a sphere of inbetweeness in yet others. Privilege in some arias nonetheless assisted them in coping with discrimination in others.

The fourth article, "National imaginary and the Catholic church: Queer migrant women's experiences of exclusionary moments" (Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2023) was published in the journal Social and Health Sciences. In this article the relational affects of the political projects of national identity and religious institutions are discussed. Theories relating to postcolonialism, critical race theory, queer of colour critique, and racialisation are applied, along with theories of social space, queer theology, and the politics and sense of belonging. The first theme that was carved out of the analysis relates to the political project of national identity in Iceland, and that interlocutors do not have access to the national imaginary, and are thus perceived as perpetual foreigners, a process sometimes also termed as migratism (Tudor, 2017). The second theme relates to the Catholic Church in Iceland, and the way in which priests and nuns within that institution strategically surveil and discipline women's sexuality and gender expression, and thus exclude those who do not align with the dominant norm. This approach had significant influence on the women's sense of belonging within that social space. Being accepted within such a power structure can seem like the ultimate social acceptance, and being rejected there as the ultimate rejection, which means that the power held by representatives of the church is significant.

5.1 Article one.

LINDA SÓLVEIGAR GUÐMUNDSDÓTTIR & UNNUR DÍS SKAPTADÓTTIR

LGBQ Migrations:

Racialization and (Un)belonging in Iceland

SAMMANFATTNING

Artikeln studerar LHBQ-migranters erfarenheter av att leva på Island, med tonvikten lagd på LHBQ-migranter från den globala södern. LHBQ-migranter kan tillhöra många olika gemenskaper, som till exempel deras etniska grupp, den queera gruppen och det större, omgivande isländska samhället och samtliga påverkar deras upplevelser. På Island har det skett en rad olika samhälleliga förändringar rörande LHBQ-gruppen under de senaste decennierna, samtidigt som antalet internationella migranter som bosatt sig på Island ökat kraftigt. Artikeln använder teorier om tillhörighet på LHBQ-migranters subjektsposition i samhället och använder rasifieringsteorier för att studera hur migranter upplever exkludering och xenofobi. Den använder en intersektionell ansats för att analysera hur frågor kring människors genus, sexualitet, ras, etnicitet, nationalitet och klass överlappar varandra och formar deras erfarenheter under hela migrationsprocessen och i deras dagliga liv. Resultaten visar att LHBQ-migranter har en bifokal världsåskådning och belyser hur de upplever rasifiering och en känsla av (icke-)tillhörighet i den isländska kontexten. Dessutom visar denna undersökning att migration kan skapa möjligheter till nya livsvägar och praktiker i fråga om deltagarnas sexuella läggning och identitetskonstruktion.

Keywords: LGBQ migrations, racialization, outness, belonging, Iceland

UNTIL THE TURN of the century, migration to Iceland was primarily from other Nordic countries, but has since then become more nationally, ethnically, and religiously diverse (Júlíusdóttir et al. 2013). In the last twenty years, the number of international migrants in Iceland has

increased extensively challenging images of Iceland as a homogenous society. At the same time, various societal and legal changes have taken place regarding LGBQ people.2 Nicola Mai and Russel King (2009) have called for an "emotional" and "sexual" turn in migration studies, and suggest that love and sexuality are important elements to consider within the migration process. The transformations in terms of LGBQ people's rights, along with increased immigration to Iceland in recent decades, provide an interesting context for examining Mai and King's notion.3 This paper examines the experiences of LGBQ migrants from the Global South, applying theories of belonging to examine queer migrants' subject position (Spivak 1998), and theories of racialization to explore the ways in which queer migrants experience exclusion and xenophobia. The paper poses the question: What kind of challenges do LGBQ migrants from the Global South face, and how do they find a sense of belonging, within their ethnic communities, the queer community and within wider Icelandic society? Drawing on ten semistructured interviews, we address these issues, and demonstrate the ways in which participants express their sexual identities and practices within the context of cross-border migration.

As this study focuses on LGBQ migrants, it engages with the act of queering the paradigm of migration studies. Adi Kuntsman (2003) noted that queer theory's perspective on gender and sexuality is a useful tool for destabilizing heterosexuality as something natural and taken for granted. Similarly, the stability of borders, belonging, and ethnicity are undermined by transnational perspectives on location and migration. The destabilizing effects of queer theory and transnationalism can be applied to make room for those who do not fit neatly within the ideology of heterosexual national belonging. Postcolonial critiques of tradition and modernity decenter queer Western-centrism by rethinking and challenging the relationship between the West and "the rest," framing queer life, non-heterosexuals, and non-procreative sexual practices in national or local ways. A postcolonial approach further aims to identify the multiplicity of non-heterosexual politics, love, and sex, while considering Western powers and United States' global dominance when

it comes to sexual discourse, as well as political and economic power (Wilson 2006). This approach emphasizes the ways in which sexuality relates differently to communities, rights or possibilities and holds different meanings in the non-Western context, for example with regards to coming out and liberties for queer migrants, thus recasting identities as syncretic, diasporic, and hybrid (Strongman 2002).

Edward Said's (2003) analysis of orientalism shows that those who are defined as the racialized Other in society are portrayed as contradictory to "the norm" and are further systematically used to create identity for those who constitute the predominant norm. Both LGBQ people and migrants have, at some point, been labeled as the Other, although lesbians and gays have increasingly become integrated (some might say assimilated) into the national imaginaries of Western countries in recent years (Puar 2007). Concerning sexual orientation, heterosexuality is the predominant norm, which produces a culture of compulsory heterosexuality (Rich 1980) and heteronormativity (Warner 1991), sometimes also referred to as heterosexism, along with homophobia (Corrin 1999). As Suzanne Pharr (1997) explains:

[H]eterosexism creates the climate for homophobia with its assumption that the world is and must be heterosexual and its display of power and privilege as the norm. Heterosexism is the systematic display of homophobia in the institutions of society. (Pharr 1997, 16–7)

Concerning migrants, former ideas held by policy makers and also in the social sciences, centered on assimilation into host societies where migrants were expected to leave behind their original culture (Brown and Bean 2006). In the 1980s, assimilationist approaches were increasingly replaced with ideas of multiculturalism, integration, and acceptance of ethnic diversity (Grillo 2007). However, multiculturalism is commonly used to emphasize the cultures of the Other, or of non-Western migrants, and thus the process of othering continues (Baumann 1999; Grosfoguel et al. 2015). Explaining discrimination toward migrants by referring to people's culture and using racist discourse thus

reinforces old colonial and racial hierarchies (Grosfoguel et al. 2015). LGBQ migrants from the Global South thus potentially face various simultaneous forms of discrimination within Icelandic society. This relates to Kimberle Crenshaw's (1991) notion of intersectionality, or the ways in which constructions such as class, race, sexuality, and ethnicity function as mutually constructing systems of power.

For the purposes of this study, these important theoretical and contextual perspectives on migration, colonialism, and sexuality must be linked to theories of belonging and racialization in order to show the framework within which LGBQ migrants to Iceland operate. bell hooks (2009, 1) has noted that sense of belonging is "the making of lives that we feel are worth living," while Nira Yuval-Davis (2011, 10) makes a distinction between belonging and the politics of belonging, noting that "[b]elonging is about emotional attachment, about feeling 'at home' [...]. The politics of belonging comprise specific political projects aimed at constructing belonging to particular collectivity/ -ies." We need, she claims, "to look at what is required from a specific person in order for her/him to be entitled to belong, to be considered as belonging, to the collectivity" (Yuval-Davis 2011, 20). Floya Anthias (2013, 6), on the other hand, claims that this differentiation is not necessary "because the arenas of the social and political infiltrate all social life, including our feelings, values, and orientations." Sara Ahmed (2004) has also argued that emotions or feelings are shaped by social structures and, as such, there is no clear-cut distinction between the politics of belonging and belonging. Elspeth Probyn (1996) further notes that the term belonging captures the desire for some sort of attachment to people, places or modes of being better than the term identity.

Despite the lack of scientific basis for the concept of race and scholars' view of race as a cultural category, it continues to be an important part of everyday life in Europe today (Silverstein 2005). Indeed, race continues to be constructed as a natural and essential part of individuals' lives. According to Paul Silverstein (2005) racialization,

refers to the process through which any diacritic of social personhood – including class, ethnicity, generation, kinship/affinity, and positions within fields of power – comes to be essentialized, naturalized and/or biologized [...] and indexes the historical transformations of fluid categories of difference into fixed species of otherness. (Silverstein 2005, 364)

Increasingly, the study of racialization has included the critical analysis of whiteness as a relational construct and a category of racial privilege (Ahmed 2004; Loftsdóttir and Hipfl 2012). Richard Dyer (1997) has noted that making whiteness visible dislocates the us/them binary from its position of power. Fatima El-Tayeb (2008) has pointed out that in theory, "belonging to" Europe is a question of one's passport, but in practice, this is further built on notions of non-belonging, such as racial and religious profiling, through which "visible minorities" are determined by fraudulent biological or latently racialized concepts of national or European identity, and invariably positioned as the Other.

The Icelandic Context

The expansion of societal and legal rights for LGBQ people, especially gays and lesbians, in Iceland has been relatively swift in the last two decades, although these changes have been less extensive for queer⁴ people more generally (Porvaldsdóttir 2007; Ellenberger 2017). Gays and lesbians have struggled for, and gained, various citizenship rights, for example, adoption rights and the right to access artificial insemination in 2006, and marriage equality in the state-sponsored Lutheran church in 2010. Nonetheless, Iceland is increasingly lagging behind other European nations in many ways. This is evident in ILGA's "Rainbow Map" (2017b), which measures the status of human rights and equality for lesbian/gay/bisexual/trans/intersex people, where Iceland stands at 47% while other Nordic nations range between 60% and 78%. According to the ILGA-Europe's *Annual Review* (2017a) the main reason for this rating is Iceland's general lack of policies and laws concerning,

protections for LGBTI people in anti-discrimination legislation, gaps in hate crime legislation and no legislation or positive measures in the area of asylum. Current legislation still imposes a series of deterring conditions on trans people to access legal gender recognition, and there is no legislation to protect the bodily integrity of intersex people. (ILGA-Europe 2017a, 118)

Regarding migrants from the Global South, the process of gaining work and residence permits, as well as citizenship rights in Iceland can be a strenuous undertaking and takes several years because of exclusionary processes. Iceland is not a member state of the EU but is part of the Schengen Area and the European Economic Area (EEA) agreement, which implies free movement of persons, services, goods, and capital within the EEA member countries. Moreover, in 2006, the Icelandic labor market was opened to workers from new EU member states, and since that time it has become almost impossible for people from other parts of the world to acquire work permits in Iceland, except as specialists or for family reunification, because people from EEA countries are given priority (Bissat 2013; Skaptadóttir 2015).

Íris Ellenberger (2017) has argued that in recent years the image of Iceland has become associated with a "gay utopia," or a "safe space" for gays and lesbians, and refers to it as a recreation of older images of "Icelandic exceptionalism." This discourse also relates to the representation of Nordic countries as a "gender equality paradise" (Porvaldsdóttir 2011). The fact that a minority group such as gays and lesbians is now included in constructions of Icelandic identity indicates that this privileged group of white, Christian, cisgender, gender conforming, able-bodied, monogamous, middle-class gays and lesbians, is to a lesser extent being branded as the Other in society, while othering is still firmly associated with certain groups of migrants (Ellenberger 2017). These processes have also been described through Lisa Duggan's (2002) concept of homonormativity as a politics, which sustains dominant heteronormative institutions and assumptions within the LGBTQ communities instead of resisting this normalization. Jasbir Puar (2007) has extended

Duggan's formulation and put forth the concept of homonationalism to describe how homonormativity aligns with hegemonic forms of nationalism, as it seems to promise inclusion in the state, when it in fact reinforces and reflects cultural, racial and other hierarchies within the queer communities.

As Kristín Loftsdóttir (2011; 2014) has argued, Iceland's relationship to racism has in many ways been marked by attempts to demonstrate its innocence, since the country did not participate directly in the colonial project and has in the past been under Norwegian and later Danish rule. She has further pointed out that Icelandic national identity was, nonetheless, constructed in close dialogue with both colonialism and racism, embedded in masculine characteristics, and based on whiteness as a normative and distinctive category. This proposed innocence from racism can also be seen in other Nordic countries and is commonly referred to as "Nordic exceptionalism" (Browning 2007). Studies in Iceland have shown that migrants do experience racism and prejudice in their daily lives there. For example, many Filipinos have encountered incidences of overt racism in public spaces and at work, as well as prevailing stereotypes of Asian women as docile and submissive (Pétursdóttir 2013; Skaptadóttir 2015). Furthermore, Asian women of different nationalities are often categorized together as Thais, which is in many ways a representative example of racialization and Othering in present day settings (Skaptadóttir 2015).

The struggle for women's and gay and lesbian rights, and the emerging social changes that followed, have not strategically been used to exclude Muslim migrants, as has been the case in the Netherlands, Britain, and Germany (Mepschen et al. 2010; Haritaworn and Petzen 2011). However, the perceived threat of "Middle Eastern terrorists" has recently become established in Icelandic discourse and islamophobic sentiments have been voiced, for example, during the Reykjavík municipal elections in 2014 (Jóhönnudóttir 2015). Thus, it is only recently that Muslims have become part of the image of the foreign Other in Iceland, as the vast majority of migrants are Eastern-Europeans, mostly Poles, arriving mainly for work purposes. The largest groups from the

Global South hail from the Philippines and Thailand, and again, have largely migrated for work or family reunification (Skaptadóttir 2015). Out of a total population of about 338,000 persons, almost 10% are immigrants (Statistics Iceland 2017b). Only a minority of them has arrived as refugees. Since 1956, 645 individuals have been resettled as quota refugees (Velferðarráðuneytið nd), and from the year 1997 to 2016 about 350 individuals were given refugee status or permission to stay in Iceland based on humanitarian grounds; most of them in the last few years (Statistics Iceland nd). As previously noted, Icelanders have a rather naïve approach to race and racism, for instance, with regards to terms that are seen elsewhere in Europe as highly racist (Loftsdóttir 2014). The term nýbúar [new residents] has become loaded with negative connotations, as it is usually coded in terms of cultural difference and mostly used to refer to non-white individuals (Skaptadóttir 2015). The Icelandic language plays a central role in defining Icelandicness, and in migrants' inclusion within the national context (Skaptadóttir and Innes 2017).

The Study and Methods

The findings presented here are based on the analyses of interviews with ten individuals from the Global South. The participants came from the Middle East, Southeast Asia, Latin America, and Africa. The interviews took place in Reykjavík during 2013 and 2015 and were conducted in English or Icelandic. Participants' class status varies, as they came from both working-class and middle-class families. Most of the participants had attended university, had a university degree, or were working toward getting one, either in Icelandic for foreigners at the University of Iceland or in other areas. All the participants were engaged in full-time employment or study, or a combination of the two. They worked in the tourist industry, the health care and educational systems, social services, and in catering. Most of the participants in this study had a relative already living in the country, a close friend, or a partner, and this was the main reason they gave for migrating. While many wanted to experience life in other countries or moved for work or study, one person came seeking asylum. Many of the participants already had Icelandic citizenship when the interviews took place, and others were in the process of acquiring citizenship. Participants' ages ranged from twenty-six to forty years old. Three are ciswomen, while seven are cismen, and, as previously mentioned, all of them are, more or less, gender conforming in their everyday life. The gender ratio in this sample seems to be representative of LGBQ migrants from the Global South, as more men are out with their sexual orientation, while women seem under more pressure to conceal it. Whether participants could presumably "pass" as white or not, during the interviews they often mentioned that people could see that they were not ethnic Icelanders.

LGBQ migrants in Iceland do not form a specific community or a subculture as such; in fact, participants in this study talked about the lack of such a community. This is a diverse group of people, with different ethnic and national backgrounds and different experiences of being LGBQ. Linda Sólveigar Guðmundsdóttir located participants for the study and conducted the interviews; she used personal friendships and social media groups for the initial interviews and then a snowball sampling technique along with convenience sampling. Interviews were analyzed with open and then focused coding to identify relevant themes (Esterberg 2002). Heather McCosker et al. (2001) have argued that the study of groups in which there is fear of stigmatization may be considered sensitive research. This may be applicable to the current study, especially for participants who are not out to co-workers, friends, or family members. Recognizable details of the participants are therefore withheld when possible and all names are pseudonyms.

The Findings and Analysis

The aim of this study accords with the aims discussed by Eithne Luibhéid (2008), namely that queer migration scholarship attempts to validate subjects and histories that have largely been rendered unspeakable and invisible. In our analysis of the interviews three main themes were developed. Firstly, the participants experienced a bifocal world view, in which they compared their current social situation to that in their country of origin, mainly with regards to sexual norms and ways of being

non-heterosexual. Secondly, there was the issue of identity construction in connection to the migration process and one's degrees of outness. Finally, there was a discussion of participants' sense of belonging regarding various social and cultural exclusionary practices.

Bifocal World Views

As Martin Manalansan (2006) has noted, queer migrants experience a transformed and continued commitment to the power structures that have modulated their lives. The critique of methodological nationalism (Wimmer and Glick Schiller 2003) and the recognition of transnational perspectives have challenged the unidirectional assumptions of integration theories. A transnational perspective sheds light on the ways in which transnational activities such as interacting through modern communication technology, sending remittances, and traveling back and forth affect the cultural, social, and cognitive orientation of migrants (Levitt and Glick Schiller 2004). All the participants in this study used various communication technologies to maintain their connections with people in their country of origin. All but two had travelled back "home" for visits, one because of a refugee status in Iceland and the other for affective or emotional reasons. Two participants sent remittances to support elderly parents. All participants expressed what Steven Vertovec (2004) calls a bifocal view, in which they compare or reflect on life "here" and "there." Basim discussed the extent to which normative social structures in his country of origin had molded his ideas of gender and sexuality, and the way in which residing in another country or culture assists him in deconstructing these same ideas:

I grew up in a very conservative society and dealing with homosexuality, it took a while for me. I was always under the impression that a woman equals inferior, and I keep pushing this idea away, trying to educate myself better. [...] There is one thing that I kind of gained from moving to Iceland, concerning different gender roles or types, and meeting people who come out to me as transgender. Because in [country of origin] they would have been hidden deep, deep in the closet somewhere.

It is important to bear in mind that because of the small population, it is relatively easy to meet people from all walks of life in the same location, which can further potentially open for connection between different individuals. Faizah, who had lived in Iceland for about two years, noted that her experience of racism in Iceland is not a problem for her compared to the discrimination toward her sexual orientation in her country of origin. Although not experiencing these two forms of discrimination in the same way, they materialized similarly as biases toward her personhood. Her gender, ethnicity, and sexuality clearly intersected differently within different power structures. Faizah described her bifocal view on same-sex sexualities in this way:

I had a girlfriend for the longest time, but I was scared to hold her hand and be affectionate with her in public, and it took a while for me adjust from that, because I had that fear in [country of origin]. Being here where the family and such are so accepting, it's not even an issue, nobody really discusses sexuality. You know, it's like saying I had a cup of coffee.

This quote reflects Faizah's complex migrant subject position in many ways, and illustrates how "being yourself" is a privilege, obtainable to some and to a lesser extent to others. Many societies have experienced a significant shift as gays and lesbians have, at least to some extent, been integrated into political and social life as "normal citizens." Nonetheless it is important to realize that they have been constituted in accordance with heterosexual norms (Richardson 2004). Most participants thought it was affirmative to be able to get married in Iceland, and perhaps more importantly that gay and lesbians had, to an extent, gained the same legal rights as heterosexuals. Thomas, who had gotten married in a civil ceremony, described his view on marriage:

People know that I have gotten married here and my parents' question was, why is it okay to be married in another country, but why not in [country of origin]? Yeah, they were really surprised and a lot of my friends were really surprised.

Thomas' life "here" seems in some ways at odds with what the norm is over "there," and thus this quotation is a valid example of a bifocal view. Participants mentioned that there are similar norms, values, and prejudices within the queer community as in wider Icelandic society, for example, regarding issues such as getting married and having children. According to Gloria Wekker (quoted in Mepschen et al. 2010) it is necessary to take seriously the complexity, diversity, and questions of power within LGBTQ cultures, and consider the possibility that queer migrants might choose forms of sexual freedom that deviate from normative representations. Faizah mentioned that in her experience, the queer community in Iceland was non-existent, as it was mainly visible within the club scene and once a year at Reykjavík Pride (formerly Gay Pride). In her country of origin, she used to associate daily with people from the community and find support there but she lacks this connection in Iceland. She said:

I think it's important for the queer community to come together and not just once in a while but whenever it can, basically. Especially immigrants, as that's a group of people that may have had a very troubled experience in regard to their gay life. If you know somebody that is like that, it can be very helpful just be able to talk to someone and feel comfortable.

The participants' comparison of experiences "here" and "there," we argue, are indicative of a necessary strategy to make sense of cultural differences and to help them to adjust to their present cultural context. Nevertheless, being yourself and finding a sense of belonging in a society where queer people do not form a stable support network, can be a challenge for LGBQ migrants.

Degrees of Outness

In queer migration scholarship, sexuality is understood as a construction that takes place within intersecting and multiple relations of power, concerning issues of citizenship status, geopolitical locations, class, race, ethnicity and gender (Luibhéid 2008). Some participants viewed their

sexual orientation as innate and an unchangeable part of their identity, while others did not. The construction of individuals' identity presumably has its foundations in early life, but it is also in a sense transfigured though the migration process and the continuous process of coming out with one's sexual orientation. Participants' degrees of outness, for example to their family and ethnic community varied, but was further connected to their sense of belonging within those collectives. Carlos, who had lived in Iceland for five years, described the way in which his sexual identity and degrees of outness had been molded in his country of origin:

There is a Catholic background in [country of origin] which makes it okay [to be gay], but not okay, because it's not okay for a Catholics, but not many people in [capital city] are ultra-right Catholics [...] I started exploring it [his sexuality] a little bit more when I came here, because in [country of origin], I kind of had to be careful about that. It's like a "don't ask, don't tell" thing. I would never say I'm straight, but I just wouldn't talk about my personal life.

Carlos' experiences reflected in this quote support Roberto Strongman's (2002) point that the most predominant disparity between Latin American homosexual categories and those of the United States lies in the issue of secrecy and disclosure. The image of "the closet" has been highlighted in the North American gay discourse, especially through Eve Kosofsky Sedgwick's (1990) description of the closet as "a structured silence." This structure of silence is broken by coming out, and is further a key factor in producing the gay subject, as every instance of coming out is a reproduction of that closet. Many Latin Americans, on the other hand, "do not rely on the same notion of disclosure to exist; the performance of desire is a much more defining moment than the declaration" (Strongman 2002, 181). The ignorance of the closet can bring many Latin American homosexuals freedom, as it is difficult for society to condemn something that is not part of popular discourse.

As Gill Valentine (1992) asserts, gays and lesbians may attempt to

pass as heterosexuals by concealing their sexual orientation at various times and places, to avoid stigma. Some participants were not "out" to their parents and had no plans of discussing their orientation with them. Others had informed their parents after they had moved from their country of origin, while yet others were out with everyone, including their families. Nilakshi, who migrated to Iceland some twelve years ago, stated that she had not realized she was attracted to women until she met her current partner. She was in many ways still in the closet and did not particularly relate to the labels of LGBQ, but noted that she was most likely a lesbian. Nilakshi described her realization in this way:

When I met her, I realized that I had never experienced this strong emotion, which comes with being in love with someone. But it took me more than a year to get my head around the idea that I was attracted to a woman. Because in my mind it was somehow clear, as I am a woman, I had to marry a man if I wanted to get married. [...] I just became physically ill when I thought about these things. So eventually I just told myself, okay, just do what makes you content and if that is being with her, then so be it.

Nilakshi's quote emphasizes her struggle with predominant notions of heteronormativity, it further demonstrates how accepting the subject position of being at odds with the norm can be a strenuous process. Luibhéid (2008) has pointed out the importance of using the analytical lens of heteronormativity when analyzing those who may identify as LGBTQ (without assuming these categories to be transhistorical or essential in any way) to create a space for those whose gender and sexual practices do not align with their identities. Participants' experiences of coming out to one's family differed a great deal. One person recounted that he had more than once been severely beaten by a family member when he was a child and a teenager for being gay or too feminine, even before he realized that he was attracted to men. Another participant, Duyi, who had moved to Iceland some fifteen years ago as a teenager, explained how he had successfully queered his family home at an early age:

I came out when I was born, in [country of origin], there was no way of hiding it.

/Interviewer: Was it because you were feminine? /

Yes, I was very feminine in school and at home. I remember one time when I was around six years old there was this Latin American soap opera on TV and there was this very handsome guy in it, I said out loud to everyone in the room, I want to marry a man like that. Everyone just said okay, no problem.

Coming out with one's same-sex attractions as a child or as an adult does not have the same weight or impact, consequently, Duyi's story does not fall under the definition of a coming out-narrative. Nonetheless, his self-expression demonstrates the variety of experiences when it comes to sexual orientation and gender identity. In the lives of many LGBQ people, movement is connected to actualizing one's sexual identity, desires, and relationships (Knopp 2004). However, uncertainty of belonging can arise from stigmatization and as a result, people's social connections can become sensitive information (Walton and Cohen 2007). Salah, who was not out to his family in his country of origin, described his father's views on belonging and sexuality in this way:

My father always says that my place is in [country of origin]. He is a very religious person, and I think it would kind of break his heart [if he told him he is gay]. That his eldest son will have a horrible death and will burn in hell for ever and ever.

This quote reveals a strong argument for staying partly in the closet, namely Salah's understanding of his father's religiously based fears. Moya Lloyd (2005) has noted that a hidden feature of conceptions of non-Western ethnicity is presumed heterosexuality, and that normative heterosexuality is a central component of nationalist and ethnic ideologies, while the cornerstone of ethnic communities is traditional family life. Participants' participation in their immigrant or religious communities varied, two of them were quite active in their immigrant com-

munities and felt accepted there, even though they lived openly with a same-sex partner and their communities were shaped by Catholic values. Unlike these men, Sebastian mentioned that he did not find a sense of belonging in his immigrant community. He said:

I don't feel comfortable with them, I have actually never been much of a nationalist and I'm also an atheist. I feel I have to be very careful about my queerness around them, cause I'm not sure how they will take that [...], of course there are nice people from [country of origin] that I talk to regularly, but I feel I don't really fit in there for many reasons.

Living in another country or culture seemed to unlock other ways of being and becoming for the participants in this study. Although coming out and being out has been a political strategy aimed at gaining acceptance within society, it is imperative to grasp that it is based on Western ideologies and is a somewhat privileged subject position. However, various degrees of identity management can be more applicable regarding LGBQ migrants.

Feelings of (Un)belonging

The politics of belonging in Iceland has become more complex for individuals from the Global South in recent years, due to racialization, but also because of difficulties in gaining residential status and work permits, as described above (Bissat 2013; Skaptadóttir 2015). However, other factors also affect people's sense of belonging and connectedness to a place and its local population. Salah who arrived three years ago, described his sense of (un)belonging and "foreignism" as follows:

I have come to the realization that I feel I don't really belong in [country of origin], for different reasons, and sometimes I still feel like a bit of an outsider in Iceland. Maybe in ten years, I will truly integrate and when I talk to someone they won't notice my "foreignism" [...] I think for a foreigner to live here and not feel like an outsider is a more of a society change.

The term foreignism is used in linguistics to indicate a word or an expression that has been borrowed from another language, but has not yet been integrated into the recipient language and is perceived in terms of non-belonging (Fischer 2008). The Icelandic language has numerous foreignisms, some from Danish, but most of the current ones are from the English language. The linguistic usage of this term coincides, in many ways, with how participants experienced their belonging to Icelandic society. The extent to which participants felt they belonged differed, some talked about obstacles connected to breaking into close-knit social groups, as ethnic Icelanders often maintain childhood friendships instead of seeking out "new" friends (although this also depended upon whether they themselves had lived in other locations). Nilakshi described her experience in this way:

It's very different making friends here as people are very cautious, you talk to a lot of people but they sort of keep you at a distance [...]. I could make friends there [in London] and it happened really like instantly, but here it's a really long process and it gets lonely and boring sometimes.

Other participants described how they already felt a sense of belonging to the Icelandic contextually; although adjusting to a new society was sometimes demanding, one just had to try to learn the language and have a positive outlook on things. Studies have shown that the Icelandic language plays a central role in the construction of Icelandic national identity and in determining who can claim to belong (Hálfdánarson 2003; Pórarinsdóttir 2010; Skaptadóttir and Innes 2017), and passing an Icelandic test is a compulsory element in gaining Icelandic citizenship (Innes 2015; Innes and Skaptadóttir 2017). Accordingly, most participants discussed the fact that language was in many ways a key to Icelandic society, but that at the same time, Icelanders commonly spoke English with foreigners. Bayani, who migrated to Iceland some twenty years ago as a teenager, described his experience with language:

The first few years here were very difficult, and it was primarily the

language that caused these difficulties. If I would have come to grips with the language sooner I would have been able to do something more [...] today I have studied Icelandic at a university level, and finished other studies, but as of yet I haven't found work connected to my studies.

As previous studies in Iceland have also shown, Bayani's experience reflected in this quote suggests that proficiency in Icelandic is not enough to be accepted as equal within the labor market and wider society (Kristjánsdóttir and Christiansen 2015). Other factors play a part in this process as well, such as racialization and xenophobia. Indeed, as Ahmed (2004) has noted, a different approach would thus be useful to study whiteness critically and particularly white racial privilege and fantasies of anti-racism. Usually whiteness is seen as the non-color, the unseen or the unmarked, while all other colors are measured as a form of deviance (Dyer 1997). Bayani discussed his experience relating to what he characterized as substantial societal changes in Iceland in recent decades:

It's okay now, but about fifteen or seventeen years ago, Icelandic people simply hated foreigners and especially people from Asia. It was very difficult to live here back then, but today it's much more tolerable, the change is so substantial that it's a bit like moving from black to white.

Bayani's observations reflect how Icelandic society in the last twenty years, through increased immigration, has moved toward more multicultural formations, which again, is closely linked to the expansion of the labor market. Participants mentioned that in work situations, attitudes toward migrants varied greatly between workplaces, as different employers and co-workers' class belonging and educational levels played a significant role. The components of participants' "foreignism" were not consistently overt, nor were the causes of peoples' negative reactions toward participants, but language fluency and a "Nordic" appearance (or Eurocentric features), seemed to be defining factors. Robyn Wiegman (1999) has noted that white racial supremacy and apartheid structures have universalized whiteness through its power of invisibility,

as well as mobilized white particularity, for example, through spaces "for whites only." Mariana was born in the Global South, but had parents from Southern Europe and had lived in Iceland for seven years. When asked, she described her experience of workplace exclusion:

The language is the main reason but also because of my look, some people look at me and notice I'm not local. I have had some situations at work where people say to me, I don't want any foreigner touching the patient, or my family member. It's not just an isolated case, but most people are polite and nice.

Mariana's quote indicates an experience of distinct racialization. Guðrún Pétursdóttir (2013) has shown that many immigrants or people of foreign origin living in Iceland have encountered the kind of attitude Philomena Essed (1991) called everyday racism, and how it manifests itself in day-to-day situations. This kind of racialization is latent and repeatedly performed as casual incidents or occurrences, but when accumulated can lead to physical and mental illnesses. Many of the participants talked about how some ethnic Icelanders did not realize how challenging gaining access to various communities and the general society was. Duyi described his experience of exclusion from the queer community as follows:

The first few years after I moved here, my greatest disappointment was with the queer community. Guys didn't want to date me because they thought they would have to pay me money, which I would send to home to my relatives. To be honest, I have never participated in Gay Pride, as I somehow feel that it's a celebration of hypocrisy. Still today, I don't really have gay friends.

This quote suggests that in Duyi's experience, the queer Icelandic community reflects predominant norms of racialization present within wider society. It also shows how racist words, comments and attitudes can resonate and affect one's emotions and behavior over time (Hübinette

2012). As discussed above, the politics of belonging along with the concept of "foreignism," which incorporate both language fluency and physical characteristics, relates to LGBQ migrants experiences of (un) belonging.

Conclusion

This article has aimed to shed light on some of the obstacles that LGBQ migrants from the Global South face in Iceland, as well as their sense of (un)belonging to the queer community, their immigrant communities, and wider Icelandic society. It further illustrates how migration can, in some sense, pave the way for other ways of being and becoming. Moreover, it shows how Iceland's rather liberal approach to LGBTQ issues is counteracted by racialization, as well as increasing restrictions on the politics of belonging for migrants coming from outside the EEA. Participants who migrated more than fifteen years ago had somewhat different stories to tell than those who arrived later, as society has moved toward a more multicultural framing along with increased immigration. This article thus in many ways, shares findings with other studies undertaken in Iceland among migrants from the Global South (Skaptadóttir 2015; Loftsdóttir 2016), in that it illuminates how language and appearance play a part in participants' sense of belonging and exclusion. As Raewyn Connell (2007) has noted, addressing topics of race, gender, and sexuality are central to social relations of empire and hierarchies of populations. Further, while a privileged group of gays and lesbians has now, to some extent, shifted away from being identified as the Other in society, specific migrant groups are still othered. LGBQ migrants in Iceland belong to various minority groups, and thus potentially face multiple discrimination, for example, regarding the politics of belonging - being non-white or a "foreigner," in connection to language fluency, and relating to the performance of the "correct queerness," in connection to ones to degrees of outness and identity management. These various factors need to be further addressed and discussed, in public policies and academic settings, as they are crucial to improving the acceptance and inclusion of migrants within Icelandic society. The aim

of this article then, has not so much been to "give voice" to LGBQ migrants hailing from the Global South, but rather to show how processes of othering and racial exclusion challenge fantasies of Icelandic culture as innocent and devoid of racism. It shows the lived experience of LGBQ migrants residing in the Nordic region, and thus aims to expand and diversify the international body of research on the social and cultural contexts of sexuality.

LINDA SÓLVEIGAR GUÐMUNDSDÓTTIR has a BA in Sociology from the University of Iceland and a MA in Sociology from City University London. She is a PhD candidate in Social Anthropology at the University of Iceland.

UNNUR DÍS SKAPTADÓTTIR has a PhD in Anthropology from the Graduate School and University Center of the City University of New York. She is a Professor of Anthropology at the University of Iceland.

REFERENCES

- Ahmed, Sara. 2004. "Declarations of Whiteness: The Non-Performativity of Anti-Racism." *borderlands* 3.2:1–59. http://www.borderlands.net.au/vol3no2_2004/ahmed_declarations.htm.
- Anthias, Floya. 2013. "Identity and Belonging: Conceptualisations and Political Framings." *KLA Working Paper Series* No. 8. http://www.kompetenzla.unikoeln.de/fileadmin/WP_Anthias.pdf.
- Baumann, Gerd. 1999. *The Multicultural Riddle: Rethinking National, Ethnic, and Religious Identities*. New York: Routledge.
- Bissat, Jóhanna Gísladóttir. 2013. "Effects of Policy Changes on Thai Migration to Iceland." *International Migration* 51.2:46–59.
- Brown, Susan K., and Frank D. Bean. 2006. "Assimilation Models, Old and New: Explaining a Long-Term Process." *Migration Information Source*, October 1. http://www.migrationinformation.org/USfocus/display.cfm?ID=442.
- Browning, Christopher. S. 2007. "Branding Nordicity: Models, Identity and the Decline of Exceptionalism." *Cooperation and Conflict* 42.1:27–51.
- Connell, Raewyn. 2007. Southern Theory: The Global Dynamics of Knowledge in Social Science. Cambridge: Polity.

- Corrin, Chris. 1999. Feminist Perspectives on Politics. Harlow: Pearson.
- Crenshaw, Kimberle. 1991. "Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence against Women of Color." *Stanford Law Review* 43.6:1241–99.
- Duggan, Lisa. 2002. "The New Homonormativity: The Sexual Politics of Neoliberalism." In *Materializing Democracy: Toward a Revitalized Cultural Politics*, edited by Russ Castronovo and Dana D. Nelson, 175–95. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Dyer, Richard. 1997. White. London: Routledge.
- El-Tayeb, Fatima. 2008. "The Birth of a European Public': Migration, Postnationality, and Race in the Uniting of Europe." *American Quarterly* 60.3:649–70.
- Ellenberger, Íris. 2017. "Að flytja út mannréttindi: Hinsegin paradísin Ísland í ljósi sögulegra orðræðna um fyrirmyndasamfélög í norðri og hinsegin þjóðernishyggju." Hinsegin Sagnfræði. Reykjavík: Sögufélagið.
- Essed, Philomena. 1991. *Understanding Everyday Racism: An Interdisciplinary Theory*. Newbury Park: Sage.
- Esterberg, Kristin G. 2002. *Qualitative Methods in Social Research*. Boston: McGraw-Hill.
- Fischer, Roswitha. 2008. "Introduction: Studying Anglicisms." In *Anglicisms in Europe: Linguistic Diversity in a Global Context*, edited by Roswitha Fischer and Hanna Pułaczewska, 1–14. Newcastle: Cambridge Scholars. www.cambridgescholars.com/download/sample/57812.
- Grillo, Ralph. 2007. "An Excess of Alterity?: Debating Difference in a Multicultural Society." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 30.6:979–98.
- Grosfoguel, Ramón, Laura Oso, and Anastasia Christou. 2015. "'Racism,' Intersectionality and Migration Studies: Framing Some Theoretical Reflections." *Identities: Global Studies in Culture and Power* 22.6:635–52.
- Hálfdánarson, Guðmundur. 2003. "Language, Ethnicity and Nationalism: The Case of Iceland." In *Racial Discrimination and Ethnicity in European History*, edited by Guðmundur Hálfdánarson, 193–203. Pisa: Edizioni Plus.
- Haritaworn, Jin, and Jennifer Petzen. 2011. "Invented Traditions, New Intimate Publics: Tracing the German 'Muslim Homophobia' Discourse." In *Islam in Its International Context: Comparative Perspectives*, edited by Stephen Hutchings, Chris Flood, Galina Miazhevich and Henri Nickels, 48–64. Cambridge: Cambridge Scholars.
- hooks, bell. 2009. Belonging: A Culture of Place. London: Routledge.
- Hübinette, Tobias. 2012. "Words That Wound': Swedish Whiteness and Its Inability to Accommodate Minority Experiences." In *Whiteness and Postcolonialism in the Nordic Region: Exceptionalism, Migrant Others and National Identities*, edited by Kristín Loftstdóttir and Lars Jensen, 43–56. Farnham: Ashgate.
- ILGA-Europe. 2017a. Annual Review of the Human Rights Situation of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex People in Europe. https://www.ilga-europe.org/sites/default/files/Attachments/annual_review_2017_online.pdf.

- -. 2017b. "Rainbow Map," May 2017. https://www.ilga-europe.org/sites/default/files/Attachments/rainbow_europe_map_2017.pdf.
- Innes, Pamela. 2015. "Icelandic Language Schools after the Crash." In *Gambling Debt: Iceland's Rise and Fall in the Global Economy*, edited by E. Paul Durrenberger and Gísli Pálsson, 187–200. Boulder: University of Colorado Press.
- Innes, Pamela, and Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir. 2017. "Icelandic for Adult Foreigners: Effects of Imposing an Icelandic Language Test." *Current Issues in Language Planning* 18.1:68–86.
- Jóhönnudóttir, María Smáradóttir. 2015. "Mér er ekkert illa við útlendinga en...': Greining á orðræðu Frálslynda flokksins og framboðs Framsóknarflokks og flugvallavina um múslima frá árinu 2000 til 2015." MA thesis, University of Iceland. http://skemman.is/stream/get/1946/23029/52385/1/Meistararitger%C3%Bo.pdf.
- Júlíusdóttir, Magnfríður, Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir, and Anna Karlsdóttir. 2013. "Gendered Migration in Turbulent Times in Iceland." *Norwegian Journal of Geography* 67.5:266–75.
- Knopp, Larry. 2004. "Ontologies of Place, Placelessness, and Movement: Queer Quests for Identity and Their Impacts on Contemporary Geographic Thought." *Gender, Place and Culture* 11.1:121–34.
- Kristjánsdóttir, Erla Sólveig, and Thora Christiansen. 2015. "Damned Foreigners!': Immigrants' Communication and Negotiation Position in the Icelandic Labour Market." In *Refreshing the Cultural Paradigm: Sharing Stories, Theories and Next Practices*, edited by Barbara Covarrubias Venegas, Merlinda Dalipi and Fidel León Darder, 175–83. SIETAR Europa/Meridian World. http://www.sietareu.org/images/stories/congress2015/Congress_Academic_Publication_2015.pdf.
- Kuntsman, Adi. 2003. "Double Homecoming: Sexuality, Ethnicity, and Place in Immigration Stories of Russian Lesbians in Israel." *Women's Studies International Forum* 26:299–311.
- Levitt, Peggy, and Nina Glick Schiller. 2004. "Conceptualizing Simultaneity: A Transnational Social Field Perspective on Society." *International Migration Review* 38.3:1002–39.
- Lloyd, Moya. 2005. Beyond Identity Politics: Feminism, Power and Politics. London: Sage.
- Loftsdóttir, Kristín. 2011. "Negotiating White Icelandic Identity: Multiculturalism and Colonial Identity Formations." *Social Identities* 17.1:11–25.
- -. 2014. "Going to Eden: Nordic Exceptionalism and the Image of Blackness in Iceland." African and Black Diaspora: An International Journal 7.1:27–41.
- -. 2016. "Still a Lot of Staring and Curiosity': Racism and the Racialization of African Immigrants in Iceland." In New Dimensions of Diversity in Nordic Culture and Society, edited by Jenny Björklund and Ursula Lindqvist, 263–82. Cambridge: Cambridge Scholars.

- Loftsdóttir, Kristín, and Brigitte Hipfl. 2012. "Introduction." In *Teaching "Race" with a Gendered Edge*, edited by Brigitte Hipfl and Kristín Loftsdóttir, 1–16. Budapest: Central European.
- Luibhéid, Eithne. 2008. "Queer/Migration: An Unruly Body of Scholarship." *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies* 14.2–3:169–90.
- Mai, Nicola, and Russel King. 2009. "Introduction: Love, Sexuality and Migration: Mapping the Issue(s)." *Mobilities* 4.3:295–307.
- Manalansan, Martin F. 2006. "Queer Intersections: Sexuality and Gender in Migration Studies." *International Migration Review* 40.1:224–49.
- McCosker, Heather, Alan Barnard, and Rod Gerber. 2001. "Undertaking Sensitive Research: Issues and Strategies for Meeting the Safety Needs of All Participants." *Forum: Qualitative Social Research* 2.1. http://www.qualitative-research.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/983.
- Mepschen, Paul, Jan Willem Duyvendak, and Evelien H. Tonkens. 2010. "Sexual Politics, Orientalism and Multicultural Citizenship in the Netherlands." *Sociology* 44.5:962–79.
- Pétursdóttir, Guðrún. 2013. "Birtingarmyndir dulinna fordóma og mismunun í garð innflytjenda á Íslandi." *Íslenska Þjóðfélagið* 4:27–38.
- Pharr, Suzanne. 1997. Homophobia: A Weapon of Sexism. Berkeley: Chardon.
- Probyn, Elspeth. 1996. Outside Belongings. New York: Routledge.
- Puar, Jasbir. 2007. Terrorist Assemblages: Homonationalism in Queer Times. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Rich, Adrienne. 1980. "Compulsory Heterosexuality and Lesbian Existence" Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 5:631–60.
- Richardson, Diane. 2004. "Locating Sexualities: From Here to Normality." *Sexualities* 7.4:391–411.
- Said, Edward. 2003. Orientalism [1979]. London: Penguin.
- Sedgwick, Eve Kosofsky. 1990. *Epistemology of the Closet*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Silverstein, Paul A. 2005. "Immigrant Racialization and the New Savage Slot: Race, Migration, and Immigration in the New Europe." *Annual Review of Anthropology* 34:363–84.
- Skaptadóttir, Unnur Dís. 2015. "Women and Men on the Move: From the Philippines to Iceland." In *Remapping Gender Place and Mobility: Global Confluences and Local Particularities in Nordic Peripheries*, edited by Stine Thidemann Faber and Helene Pristed Nielsen, 143–56. Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Skaptadóttir, Unnur Dís, and Pamela Innes. 2017. "Immigrant Experiences of Learning Icelandic and Connecting with the Speaking Community." *Nordic Journal of Migration Resarch* 7.1:20–7.
- Spivak, Gayatri Chakravorty. 1998. "A Literary Representation of the Subaltern: A

- Woman's Text from the Third World." In Gayatri Chakravorty Spivak, *Other Worlds: Essays in Cultural Politics*, 241–68. London: Routledge.
- Statistics Iceland. Nd. "International Protection Grants by Citizenship, Type, Age and Sex 1997–2016." http://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi__3_bakgrunnur__Vernd_dvalarleyfi/MAN45002.px.
- -. 2017a. "Foreign Citizens 1950–2017." http://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi__3_bakgrunnur__Rikisfang/MAN04001.px.
- -. 2017b. "Mannfjöldaþróun 2016." Hagtíðindi 102.13. Statistics Iceland.
- Strongman, Roberto. 2002. "Syncretic Religion and Dissident Sexualities." In *Queer Globalizations: Citizenship and the Afterlife of Colonialism*, edited by Arnaldo Cruz-Malavé and Martin F. Manalansan, 176–92. New York: New York University Press.
- Porvaldsdóttir, Porgerður H. 2007. "Iceland 1869–1992: From Silence to Rainbow Revolution." In *Criminally Queer: Homosexuality and Criminal Law in Scandinavia* 1842–1999, edited by Jens Rydström and Kati Mustola, 117–45. Amsterdam: Aksant.
- -. 2011. "The Gender-Equal North: Icelandic Images of Femininity and Masculinity." In *Iceland and Images of the North*, edited by Sumarliði R. Ísleifsson, 407–10. Québec: Presses de l'Universite du Québec/Reykjavík: Reykjavíkur Akademían.
- Pórarinsdóttir, Hallfríður. 2010. "Íslenskutrúboðið: Er málleg þjóðernishyggja veraldleg trúarbrögð á Íslandi?" *Glíman* 7:169–99.
- Valentine, Gill. 1992. "Negotiating and Managing Multiple Sexual Identities: Lesbian Time-Space Strategies." *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers* 18.2:237–48.
- Velferðarráðuneytið. Nd. "Fjöldi flóttamanna." https://www.stjornarradid.is/verkefni/utlendingar/flottafolk/fjoldi-flottamanna/.
- Vertovec, Steven. 2004. "Migrant Transnationalism and Modes of Transformation." International Migration Review 38.3:970–1001.
- Walton, Gregory M., and Geoffrey L. Cohen. 2007. "A Question of Belonging: Race, Social Fit, and Achievement." *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* 92.1:82–96.
- Warner, Michael. 1991, "Introduction: Fear of a Queer Planet." *Social Text* 29:3–17. Wiegman, Robyn. 1999. "Whiteness Studies and the Paradox of Particularity."
 - boundary 2 26.3:115-50.
- Wilson, Ara. 2006. "Queering Asia." *Intersections: Gender, History and Culture in the Asian Context* 14. http://intersections.anu.edu.au/issue14/wilson.html.
- Wimmer, Andreas, and Nina Glick Schiller. 2003. "Methodological Nationalism, the Social Sciences, and the Study of Migration: An Essay in Historical Epistemology." International Migration Review 37.3:576–610.
- Yuval-Davis, Nira. 2011. *The Politics of Belonging: Intersectional Contestations*. London: Sage.

NOTES

- 1. In 2017, the proportion of foreign nationals was 8.9% of the total population, compared to 1.9% in 1996 (Statistics Iceland 2017a).
- 2. This is how the interviewees for this study defined their sexual orientation, i.e., gay, lesbian, bisexual, or queer, and consequently that is how they are identified in this paper. All the participants who agreed to take part in this study were further cisgender and more or less gender conforming in their day-to-day life, presumably due to the small size of the queer community in Iceland.
- 3. It should be noted that these societal changes are considerably less extensive with regards to queer persons more generally, i.e., individuals who identify as pansexual, transgender, gender non-conforming, and intersex+.
- 4. Queer here includes transgender people, intersex people, and others whose gender or sexuality is considered non-normative.

5.2 Article two.



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Emotion, Space and Society

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/emospa



Exclusionary moments: Queer desires and migrants' sense of (un)belonging

Linda Sólveigar- Guðmundsdóttir

Department of Anthropology, University of Iceland, Sæmundargötu 2, 101 Reykjavík, Iceland



ARTICLE INFO

Keywords:
Queer Desires
Migrations
Exclusion
Belonging
Central and Eastern Europe

ABSTRACT

Migration to Iceland has increased considerably in recent decades, and after the labour market was opened up to EU workers in 2006, migrants from countries in Central and Eastern Europe have become by far the largest immigrant group. The Nordic countries have increasingly been seen as a "safe space" for people with queer desires, and Iceland is no exception to that trend. This article discusses an under-researched area within queer migration studies: migrations from Central and Eastern Europe to a small population in Northern Europe, and their sense of belonging to their ethnic community, the queer community and wider Icelandic society. The overreaching theme of this study is "exclusionary moments," while the sub-themes relate to social class (dis) identification, shame and emotional work, and participants' sense of (un)belonging. This study is based on semi-structured interviews, and argues that shame is placed on participants through differential power structures, but also highlights participants' agency within those cultural scenarios. It applies theories of affect and emotions, and the concept of a global hierarchy of value, to demonstrate how exclusionary moments materialise in everyday settings.

1. Introduction

Despite a relatively large body of scholarship on queer¹ migration internationally, few studies have focused on migration to a country with a small population. This article highlights the "exclusionary moments" of LGPQ2 individuals who have migrated from Central and Eastern Europe (CEE) and their sense of belonging within a remote Nordic country, Iceland. The term exclusionary moments is used in line with Crenshaw's (1991) notions of intersectionality to refer to those moments when exclusion occurs in particular circumstances, and when "new realities" are generated. This does not simply relate to having queer desires, or being an immigrant, and is not merely the sum of various marginalised identities, such as ethnicity, sexuality, ability, or class, but emerges when these multiple identifications intersect (Kuhar, 2009). Moments of social stigma and subordination can range from passing inconvenience to long-term repercussion, and make those who experience them feel displaced. Shame and humiliation are attached to participants in this study through differential social structures, which engender moments of exclusion that participants must navigate. Exclusion occurs, for example, through religious and governmental

institutions, as well as through the legacies of communism and the cultural attitudes toward sexual orientation in their countries of origin. In Iceland participants faced exclusion, for example, stemming from racial and ethnic stereotyping in the queer community and in wider Icelandic society, as well as homophobia in their immigrant communities. Consequently, participants often demonstrated their agency through what Hochschild (1983) terms "emotional work," to maintain connections with family members, better fit within various cultural scenarios, and attain what Butler (2004) calls "liveable lives".

Recent studies discussing issues of queer migration in Sweden have covered narratives of intimacy relating to affect and emotions in partner migration (Ahlstedt, 2016), as well as gay and lesbian internal migration and mobility decisions in connection to family ties (Wilmark, 2016a, 2016b). Studies on queer asylum seekers in Norway include an examination of sexual norms regarding immigration policy (Mühleisen et al., 2012), and the issue of translating the "genuineness" of sexuality when applying for asylum (Akin, 2016). Scholars focusing on internal migration have traditionally described gay and lesbian migration as a rural to urban phenomenon, driven by the perception that there are more possibilities and less homophobia in urban areas, and in the

E-mail address: lig14@hi.is.

¹ Queer can refer to variety of identity markers, such as, lesbian, gay, bisexual, pansexual, asexual, transgender, and intersex, as well as gender identities and sexual practices which do not follow the dominant norm, such as genderqueer individuals and BDSM practices. More importantly for this study, queer can also refer to the process of queering migration studies, by denaturalising categories of analysis within the study of gender and sexuality, and separating the "normative" which is morally determined from the "normal" as statistically determined (Giffney, 2004), and thus relating to queer theory.

² This acronym derives from the self-identification of the participants in this study as lesbian, gay, pansexual and queer. However, when referring to other scholarly studies, this article will use the acronyms that appear in those studies.

process have skewed the focus towards larger cities (Weston, 1995; Knopp, 2004; Wilmark and Östh, 2013; Jennings and Millward, 2016). Some studies have, nonetheless, stressed that other migration trends and destinations are possible (Gorman-Murray, 2007, 2009; Waitt and Gorman-Murray, 2011; Lewis, 2012). Studies have also shown that gay couples tend to migrate to high-amenity and dense regions regardless of tolerance, while lesbian couples tend to migrate to regions that are not as dense or rich in amenities but are more tolerant, and that lesbian couples are more likely to have children (Cooke, 2005; Brown and Knopp, 2006). An under-researched area in queer migration studies in Northern Europe, thus, relates to transnational migration from CEE to the Nordic countries, and more specifically, migrants' resocialisation into a small population such as that of Iceland. The vast majority of immigrants in Iceland come from countries in CEE, yet, based on the outreach undertaken in the course of this study, social participation and visibility of LGBTQ+ immigrants from CEE seems disproportionately lacking. This paved the way for the research questions: How do migrants with queer desires from the CEE experience exclusion, and how do they find a sense of belonging within Icelandic society, their ethnic community and the queer community? This study applies approaches involving affect and emotions to engage with participants' mixed feelings of queer commitment (Hall and Jagose, 2012), and also highlights the dynamics of intersecting positions, making uneven power relations

There are no simple explanations when enquiring about motives for queer migrations, as they are as much economic as they are a search for sexual freedom (Binnie, 2004). None of the participants in this study initially migrated to Iceland in search of greater opportunities for sexual citizenship. But some stated that they decided to extend their stay in Iceland because of their ability to produce a self that was more in line with their sexual orientation, and because they enjoyed better legal status and social welfare. This is in accordance with the findings of Stella et al. (2017) in their study on LGBT migrants from CEE in Scotland. Thus, while participants in this study were initially motivated by economics, sexuality played a role in their long-term decision-making. Consequently, it is important to recognise contradictions inherent in neoliberal processes, make visible the class dimension of sexualities and examine them critically (Binnie, 2013).

Queer knowledge production and sexual politics in CEE has been described by Mizieliñska and Kulpa (2013) with the concept of "knotted temporality," which describes the appropriation of the Western hegemonic discourses of "secularism," "gay rights," and "progress" into cultures in the CEE, while stigma is attached to CEE countries through notions of "nationalism," "homophobia," and "backwardness". Thus, thinking beyond "centrism" is fundamental to the ongoing efforts to decentre Western sexualities. This article does not seek to reproduce notions of the East lagging behind the West, but rather, to put into context how lived lives of transnational migrants from CEE materialise in the Nordic context, and demonstrate how their migration is contributing to the ongoing process of decentring Western sexualities. The article begins by discussing theoretical perspectives relevant for this study, then addresses the Icelandic context and methods, before moving on to the specific findings and concluding remarks. The overarching theme of this article is exclusionary moments, as this seemed, in many ways, to be the thread that tied the sub-themes together. The three subthemes relate to issues of social class (dis)identification, shame and emotional work, and participants' sense of (un)belonging.

2. Theoretical perspectives

A theoretical discussion relating to the "othering" process and racialisation is pivotal when referring to LGPQ migrants' experiences of residing in Iceland. The geographical boundaries of Said's (1979) notions of the "Orient" or the "other" have shifted throughout history, but the concept itself has remained more or less consistent. The gradation of Orients has been termed "nesting orientalisms" by Bakić-Hayden

(1995), and describes a pattern that classifies Asia as the most "Eastern" or "other," followed by the Balkans, and then Eastern Europe, in a hierarchical construction aimed towards the West as the centre. Herzfeld's (2004) "global hierarchy of value" has a similar disposition, where a universal value has been attached to one's "culture," which is then ranked and "othered" according to the gradient of nesting orientalism. Moreover, there is a tendency to isolate and essentialise features of specific groups or cultures, and make those thoughts and practices seem unchangeable and especially true for that group compared to others (Bakić-Hayden, 1995). Racialisation has always involved a consolidation of biological and cultural arguments; nonetheless, "old" racism has mainly been based on "blackness". But as racism has increasingly been regarded as socially unacceptable, "new racism" revolves more around how socially defined groups are systematically categorised with regards to culture, religion (Harrison, 2002), and ethnicity (Brah, 2000), where some groups are further seen as incompatible with modern society, and where the idea of separate races is still prevalent the wider societal discourse (Bauman, 2000). The concept of a global hierarchy of value frames participants' experiences of racial and ethnic stereotyping within the Icelandic context in many ways, especially with regards to generalizations of socio-economic status and "backwardness".

This article addresses various forms of exclusionary moments, and thus, a theoretical deliberation of social class as it relates to structure and agency is relevant. The concepts of inclusion and exclusion are often related to social identities, and have important structuring effects with regards to why, how, and where particular boundaries are formed (Anthias, 2001). Within the European context, exclusion is often regarded as a lack of social integration and social cohesion, which is perhaps just another way of describing poverty and its effects (Berkel, 1997). Bourdieu (1990) applied the notion of habitus to describe how something that is socially constructed, such as a person's social class (as well as one's ethnicity and sexual orientation), can appear to be inevitable and natural, and the ways in which the social is incorporated into the self while the self is constituted in social relations. The identity assigned by society might not be the identity people would want to claim for themselves, and they might seek to avoid social spaces where they are so designated (Skeggs, 1999). Personal agency, whether it is understood as free will, resistance, or a sort of mediating relationality (Kockelman, 2007), is always negotiated within the matrix of power, and often emerges as a political privilege within the gaps of regulative norms (Miller et al., 2006). Participants in this study expressed their agency in various ways, for example, as resistance to exclusionary processes and to their assigned identities, and this will be highlighted to some extent.

Exclusionary moments are in many ways governed by shame and humiliation, and a brief discussion of theories relating to gay or queer shame is thus applicable. According to Sedgwick (1993), queer identity and queer resistance are rooted in experiences of shame, because shame generates conceptual understandings and linkages between identity and performativity. Lui (2017) discusses how the two streams of thought which have previously tackled gay shame either focus on assimilation to the dominant society to reduce shame in queer subjects, or on embracing shame in order to repoliticise the queer subject through the approach of antinormativity. However, both models produce shame as a localising object attached to a single subject, and thus, do not conceptualise shame as a movement and circulatory process between bodies. Emotions, such as shame and humiliation, are thus neither innate nor merely imposed on stigmatised subjects through social structures, but are created through this capacity to "affect and be affected" (Blackman and Venn, 2010, p. 9). Notions of shame arose in the analysis of the interviews; participants were not asked directly about these feelings, but some did mention them in connection to exclusionary moments in various social situations.

Contrasting exclusionary moments are moments of inclusion, or a sense of belonging. Baumeister and Leary (1995) have maintained that

a need to form social attachments and find a sense of belonging is a fundamental human motivation, which has multiple effects on cognitive processes and emotional patterns. A sense of belonging often directly links to one's level of civic engagement, and is also important for both positive identity formation and for individual psychosocial wellbeing (Heath and Mulligan, 2008). Yuval-Davis (2011) has maintained that a distinction is usually made between the politics of belonging and the individual's sense of belonging, but as Anthias (2013) and others have noted, the arenas of the political infiltrate all parts of social life, including orientations, values, feelings, and networks and resources, so a clear distinction between the two is impossible. One's belonging comes into question both through the migration process, as well as through the continued process of "coming out" with regard to one's sexual orientation or gender identity, and thus, plays a significant role in participants' daily lives.

3. The context and methods

In the last twenty years, migration to Iceland has increased considerably, and currently the proportion of immigrants stands at about 10.6% of the population (Statistics Iceland, 2017a). The vast majority of immigrants live in the capital area in and around Reykjavík, but that is also where the bulk of the population lives (Statistics Iceland, 2017b). Assuredly, the largest immigrant group in Iceland hails from Poland, making up 38.8% of the total immigrant population, followed by Lithuanians (5.2%), Filipinos (4.5%), Germans (3.3%), and Thais (2.9%) (Statistics Iceland, 2017c). Iceland is part of the Schengen agreement and the European Economic Area, which implies free movement of persons, capital, goods and services within the EU and EEA member countries. Consequently, the Icelandic labour market was opened up to EU workers in 2006, and people from these countries are given priority in acquiring work permits, compared to people from other parts of the world (Bissat, 2013; Skaptadóttir, 2015). But as Binnie (2004) has highlighted, the migration process is rarely straightforward for queer migrants, even if legislative provisions are in place.

The queer community in Iceland is small, consisting mainly of friendship circles and formations around various social groups, such as Samtökin '78 (The National Queer Organisation); the queer choir; and various sub-groups relating to specific issues of: youth, trans, intersex, etc. At present, there is one official queer nightclub located in Reykjavík, and queer people (supposedly) gain the most visibility during the festivities of Reykjavík Pride. The Nordic countries have an aura of gender equality (Pétursdóttir, 2009) accompanied by ideas of being a "safe space" for queer people (Ellenberger, 2017). Nonetheless, Samtökin '78 conducted a survey in 2014, which noted that 80% of respondents had experienced marginalisation or prejudice in relation to their sexual orientation or gender identity (in locations such as schools, bars and clubs, as well as at family gatherings) and about 70% in their place of work, in the previous three years (Bjarnadóttir, 2014). So it is clear that issues of sexual orientation and gender identity are still as relevant in Iceland as elsewhere.

The findings presented here are based on the analysis of semi-structured interviews with LGPQ migrants from the CEE that took place in 2014 and 2015. Three of the interviews were with couples, while six of them were individual interviews. Seven out of twelve participants identified as cis-women, one as a genderqueer woman and four as cismen. Participants' ages range from 27 to 38 years old at the time of the interviews, and all of them are first generation immigrants of white ethnic origin. The interviews were carried out in English except one which was in Icelandic, and took place in participants' homes, at library cafeterias or via Skype, lasting between one and two hours. Six of the participants lived in various parts of Reykjavík, while five lived in smaller villages around the country, and one had moved back to her country of origin. Some participants had a university degree, but none was directly applying that education in their current work. All the participants had full-time employment and/or studies, working in fish

factories, health care and social services, catering, or in the tourism industry. Some participants mentioned that although they were now in working-class employment, their earnings were considerably better than in their country of origin, even when taking into account high living expenses in Iceland. Participants were located through friendship connections and social media groups, applying snowball sampling along with convenience sampling. As I do share some commonalities with the participants, regarding issues such as, gender and sexuality, social class and a sense of (un)belonging, a mutual understanding was generated in some cases, but my positionality as an ethnic Icelander and an academic researcher provided me with privileges. During the interviews, participants were asked about their experiences concerning the migration and integration/resocialisation process, ethnic stereotyping and homophobia, work, family, and friends, and their degree of "outness" with regards to their sexual orientation. Other topics of discussion included their sense of belonging in Icelandic society, their immigrant community, and the queer community. LGPQ migrants in Iceland do not fit the "ethnic" model of LGBTQ+ identities, as is discussed by Sinfield (1996), because their affinity to other LGBTQ + migrants usually did not surpass their national identity, and in the interviews they often discussed a general lack of connection to a queer community in Iceland and elsewhere. The interviews were analysed first with open coding, and then focused coding with the assistance of the program Dedoose, to identify relevant themes and potential meaning (Esterberg, 2002). Three prevalent types of exclusionary moments, discussed below, were carved out, in connection to: social class (dis)identification, shame and emotional work, and sense of (un)belonging. As Iceland is a microstate, with a population of about 348,450 inhabitants (Statistics Iceland, 2018), and as some participants were not entirely "out" in terms of their sexual orientation, recognisable details are withheld as much as possible and pseudonyms are used throughout.

4. Social class (dis)identification

The concept of social class relates to participants' experiences in various ways, for example, in connection to deliberations about how Poles inhabit the immigrant "other" within Icelandic society (Guðjónsdóttir and Loftssdóttir, 2016), and how this othering often extends to other CEE countries. It is important to bear in mind the heterogeneity of countries in CEE, and that Poles are not representative of these countries as such. But in Icelandic public discourse, discussions concerning Poles are frequently essentialised and projected as representative of all migrants from CEE. This relates to the fact that Eastern European states are often approached as Europe's "internal others" (Kalnačs, 2016). Regarding the labour market, immigrants from countries with relatively lower wage levels and higher unemployment rates often took on low-paying jobs in Iceland, mainly in the construction industry or in services and production. The construction industry is male-dominated, while Polish women seem to be concentrated in a few low-skilled and low-income occupations, such as care or cleaning work. This brings them little prestige, and places them in a rather disadvantaged position within society (Napierala and Wojtyńska, 2016). Following the economic collapse in 2008, when many lost their jobs, foreign workers had significantly higher unemployment rates than ethnic Icelanders and had further difficulties re-entering the work force when economic recovery took place (Wojtyńska & Skaptadóttir, forthcoming). Nonetheless, authorities in Iceland tend to equate employment and language fluency with integration (Innes and Skaptadóttir,

Although migrants from CEE potentially fit the visual image of an ethnic Icelander, having roots in CEE can also be linked to somewhat humiliating ethnic stereotyping. Consequently, some participants wanted to distance themselves from their co-nationals or hide their nationality in some way. Kacper (cis-man, 28 years old) had lived in Iceland with his partner for about a year when the interview took place. He has a university degree, but worked part-time in the catering

industry along with some of his co-nationals. He elaborated on the notion of disidentification ($Mu\~noz$, 1999) from his co-nationals:

I have a bad connection with people from [his country of origin]. (Interviewer: why is that do you think?) I think I have difficulties with people who come here mainly for financial reasons. Because they complain about everything. [...] They are happiest when talking about what is on offer in Bónus [a low-cost supermarket], or how much they spent at the [country of origin] shop. But of course, I also have good friends from my country, but they are interested in things like the culture or nature, and I also want to make connections with people outside the [country of origin] community.

Kacper's exclusionary moments could be described as intersections of social class belonging, educational levels, generational gap as well as reasons for migrating to and residing in Iceland, which created distinctions between localised ethnic belonging. Social class intersects strongly with national identity, and in the process, produces different sets of cultural and social migration practices (Pawlak, 2015). Moreover, those who are ashamed of their co-nationals in some way may resist being identified as CEE representatives, and often strongly criticise CEE world-views. Shame further plays a vital role in class distinctions between Poles in London, as the behaviour of the lower class affects the overall reputation of Poles living outside of Poland (Garapich, 2016).

Mole et al. (2017) have noted that the resocialisation of heterosexual migrants from CEE in London does not necessarily result in changes in attitudes towards homosexuality as such, but rather, that they become aware of the fact that homophobic comments and public utterances, which would pass without a comment in their home country, are less likely to do so within the UK context. So instead of adopting a more tolerant attitude, they learn to "perform" tolerance towards lesbians and gays. This echoes what Piotr (cis-man, 36 years old), noted in connection to co-workers in his place of work:

There were some ladies from [his country of origin], women who are around forty or fifty who were cleaners, and one was talking to me. I said something like, because my boyfriend this, or my boyfriend that, and she became kind of confused. She said okay, but I think she wasn't really comfortable with hearing that, she really didn't know how to respond to that and answer me. So I feel that many in the [country of origin] community are against that, but they are also changing, as they see how the Icelandic people react. Also, I was somewhere once with my boyfriend, and we were holding hands, and we heard swearing behind us, "fucking gays", and then later I heard that they were speaking [his language], and you know, I talked to them, do you know what they said? Yeah well, it really doesn't translate.

This quote shows exclusionary moments with regards to social class, gender and sexuality, as well as illustrating verbal abuse. Mole (2017) discusses how migrant women from CEE tend to be somewhat more tolerant towards difference, while still not being able to engage meaningfully when it comes to sexual orientation. Equality legislation in the UK, according to Valentine and Harris (2016), can lead to the "privatisation of prejudice" rather than actual change in attitudes and engagement with difference. An enforcement of controversial views of political correctness may only push prejudice into the private sphere. On the other hand, Stella et al. (2017) have noted that the existence of policy and legal frameworks are important in sanctioning and preventing homophobic aggression; whether superficial or meaningful, it contributes significantly to the everyday well-being and security of LGBT migrants. Both Kacper and Piotr made use of their agency within these circumstances mentioned above, through disidentification with the ideology of their co-nationals as well as by challenging cases of heteronormativity and homophobia.

5. Shame and emotional work

Shame is here predominantly viewed as a group-based emotion which relates, for example, to histories of imperialism, colonialism (Ahmed, 2004) and other institutionalised forms of structural inequality. How that materialises in everyday life is discussed by Munt (2007), who argues that we should accept shame and its role in our attachments, disattachments and self-identifications as a shape-shifting instrument that transforms feelings such as fear and vulnerability into hate and disgust, while projecting these feelings onto those marked as the "other" in society. The participants all grew up in societies and cultures shaped by Christian values, although many of them did not consider themselves to be religious today. The circulatory effects of shame, as well as the capacity to affect and be affected, is evident in participants' narratives of being forced to leave the church, as well as their accounts of practicing faith independently of the church, on account of their sexual orientation. Kacper talked about his Catholic guilt, and stated that if he entirely ceased to believe in God something bad would surely happen to him. Grigore (cis-man, 27 years old) had come to terms with religion and sexuality though his own reasoning. He notes:

The church says that it's a bad thing [to be gay] but it doesn't hurt anyone. As I see it, you finally have this authentic feeling inside of you, and you can feel that this is love, and that there is nothing wrong with it. When there are so many bad people doing bad things in the world, it just doesn't make any sense to me. I have come to the conclusion that, I'm just going to live here with my own personal moral compass and it works for me.

Religious institutions were commonly discussed as spaces of exclusionary moments in the interviews. The Roman Catholic Church has, for example, been inextricably linked to Polish national identity and as a result, its conservative views on sexuality have been accepted without question (Szulc, 2011). Zdanevicius (2011) maintains that the best way to bridge the gap between policy and practice in Lithuania, is to advocate for lesbian and gay knowledge, which in the post-Soviet context would entail a sustained challenge to the dominant heteronormative "truth" and the cultural production of social institutions.

Some participants noted that their views and practices concerning their sexual orientation were already moulded long before they migrated to Iceland. This relates to Bourdieu's notion of habitus, and how histories of something that is socially constructed, such as a person's identifications, can appear to be inevitable and natural. As Justina (ciswoman, 35 years old) remarked: "it's still hard for us to be okay with who we are, it's like, sometimes I would like to kiss her [wife] goodbye when she drives me to work. But I never do, because, I feel a bit like, ashamed". This was both assumed to be inappropriate as well as a potentially dangerous act in their country of origin, and was thus not part of their everyday practices in Iceland. The shame response is of vital importance to produce social order and conformity, because through it people internalise ideas, cultural discourses, norms and expectations, and in many cases, punish and discipline themselves if they fail to live in accordance with them. In other cases, shame may promote resistance rather than conformity, and people who do not call out racist, homophobic, or sexist comments might even feel shame if they did not do so (Sayer, 2005). Critical deliberations of various stereotypes, in order to point out their essentialising tendencies can, nonetheless, be a challenging procedure, as it is seen as going against the social pressure of "getting along" with others. As Ahmed (2010) has explained, it blocks smooth communication between individuals, and in the process makes those who speak out the "kill-joy" in a specific situation.

Browne and Ferreira (2015) have discussed how incidences of exclusion not only remake a place, for example, as homophobic or tolerant, but also remake the person who experiences them as unacceptable or acceptable. Marlena (cis-woman, 29 years old) and Eliza (cis-woman, 31 years old) got married a few years ago, after having

been a couple for several years. They have a young daughter and, in many ways, represent a rather normative family unit. Nonetheless, they have experienced blatant and overt prejudice from their immigrant community and immediate family, as well as some naïve remarks from Icelandic co-workers. They expressed themselves quite openly about their family situation:

My mum always asks me when I'm going to get married and find a husband, even though she knows we are married and that we have a child together. Yeah, and when we went for a visit to [country of origin] we are not allowed to sleep in the same room, and then there is a problem cause our daughter is used to us sleeping in the same room. We were just supposed to hide. [...] But you can't be angry with them, because it's the Soviet way of thinking, back then everyone had to be healthy and sporty and even those with glasses got bullied.

Some exclusionary moments are more decisive than others, while this one contains, for example, feelings of shame and humiliation, it also requires a physical removal to maintain the heterosexual norm. This quote is an example of the legacy of communism within CEE, and further relates to the global hierarchy of value as the Soviet way of thinking is, in many ways, seen as out of place in the Icelandic context. Mole (2011) has noted that in many post-communist states, the "traditional" was equated with the "normal", and strictly defined in heterosexual, Christian and national terms, as traditional sexual and gender roles were seen as "an important aspect of the nostalgia for "normality"" (Watson, 1993, p. 472-3).

Strategically managing information that participants told their parents was often discussed in the interviews, while some participants noted that they went to great lengths to sustain relationships with parents and siblings in their home country, even if they had faced humiliation or hostility on account of their queer desires. They engaged in emotional work to communicate and reach out to their families via Skype, phone calls, and somewhat regular visits. As Weston (1991) has noted, lesbians and gays may feel alienated from their biological families, and thus often create their own families of choice (quoted in Ryan-Flood, 2009). This was true, in many ways, for the participants in this study, but none of them discussed having been completely rejected by parents or siblings, although their degrees of "outness" varied somewhat. This exercise in agency was nonetheless somewhat gendered, as the women tended to be more in contact with their parents and family than the men.

6. Sense of (un)belonging

"Home" is not a question of where one originates or of fantasies of belonging, but rather the way a space of belonging is sentimentalised, as in the expression "home is where the heart is". Consequently, addressing notions of being-at-home can only be done through affect and questions of how one fails to feel, or feels (Ahmed, 1999). Most participants made somewhat regular visits to their country of origin, and some spoke with a sense of pride about the place where they grew up, but mainly those who came from major cities. Some discussed how it was, in many ways, difficult to find a sense of belonging in Iceland due to the language barrier and cultural differences, while Piotr stated that: "when I'm going to Iceland, I think of it as my home. I know that I have a home in [country of origin], I have a family there. Always when I'm abroad, for one or two weeks, I'm always happy, seriously, I'm always happy to be back here in Iceland". Yuval-Davis (2006) has noted that a sense of belonging is about "feeling safe" as much as it is about emotional connections, and that feelings of belonging are connected to one's position and the amount of power one holds within specific groups.

As Gorman-Murray et al. (2008) have noted, the experience of exclusion that members of marginalised groups often encounter tends to increase one's need to belong to a social group. This relates to the ambiguous position of a couple who mentioned that they would have

liked to expand their circle of friends, but had difficulty doing so, because within their immigrant community they felt excluded by homophobia, and in the queer community they were disregarded as foreigners. Adrijana (genderqueer woman, 33 years old) had frequented the local LGBTQ+ club in Reykjavik and met people who were regulars there, mostly gay men and some transgender individuals, but next to no lesbians. She subsequently re-examined her sexual orientation, which had previously been bisexual but was now pansexual. Another participant said he felt that the LGBTO+ community in Iceland was non-existent, stating that he had some gay friends but other than that he "had not really encountered a real community as such". Further, several participants had no, or at least very limited, connection to the queer community in Iceland, and did not particularly relate to LGBTQ+ organizations' struggle for equal citizenship rights, in Iceland, or in their country of origin. Zuzanna (cis-woman, 38 years old) had lived in Iceland for more than ten years, and described her impression of the queer community in this way:

I feel as though there are just a lot of small groups within this community, which are not open or inclusive. I know there is an office [The National Queer Organisation] and that someone works there, but I have called once or twice to ask about things like the partnership laws and such, but they didn't seem to have that information, and told me to call Alþjóðahús [International House] which deals with immigrant issues, but that was many years ago.

Zuzanna had more or less given up on making "new" connections in the queer community; she was in a relationship at the time of the interviews and thus did not find it as urgent. Lewis (2016) has noted that newly arrived migrants often experience tension between where the gay community wants to place them and where they themselves seek to be placed. Some participants had minor contact with their ethnic community, but due to the small population of Icelandic society, many ethnic groups do not have a well-defined community as such. Others discussed closer connections to other immigrants in Iceland who were not from their country of origin, but, for example, who also spoke the Russian language.

Making connections with ethnic Icelanders seemed to be somewhat of a struggle for many, as Icelanders were usually willing to chat, for example, if you met them at a bar, but then an "invisible wall" came up at some point. Ethnic Icelanders have usually had their circle of friends since childhood, and seemed to the participants to be very sceptical of new ones. Lena (cis-woman, 28 years old) had lived in Iceland for some years, had acquaintances at work and was in a relationship, and discussed her experience of making friends with ethnic Icelanders as follows:

I'm not really close with a lot of Icelandic people, I have found it a bit more difficult than having friends from other countries. In some sense, I feel like there is an invisible wall, it is possible to break through it, but it is difficult, you need a lot of time to climb this wall, ha-ha, and to have like a peak at the other side.

Exclusionary moments relating to connecting with ethnic Icelanders were commonly discussed in the interviews. In this quote, the emotional work that migrants have to perform in order to make meaningful connections with ethnic Icelanders is also evident. This "wall" between ethnic Icelanders and migrants also reflects shifting cultural notions of whiteness and racialistation. Loftsdóttir and Jensen (2012) have noted that within the Nordic counties, local understandings of national belonging are to a large extent based on racialised notions of whiteness. Histories of imperialism, colonialism and racism are rendered invisible and insignificant in the present and seen as a foreign import, which is an affective interpretation of the nation and its history (Loftsdóttir, 2017). Certain populations can nonetheless become racialised, and in the process move in and out of the category of whiteness (Fox et al., 2012). Migrants from CEE hold the privilege of fitting the Icelandic national imaginary of whiteness, but as othering further depends on

language fluency, cultural familiarity, and racialised notions of the global hierarchy of values, procedures of othering continue. Participants in this study lived their life in Iceland, participated in transnational practices, experienced numerous exclusionary moments, yet saw it as their home in one way or another.

7. Concluding remarks

This article bridges a gap in queer migration scholarship by discussing LGPQ migrations from CEE to Iceland, a remote Nordic country with a small population. The study sheds lights on the uneven power dynamics that LGPQ migrants experience, by highlighting their exclusionary moments and the way those processes produce new realities (Crenshaw, 1991), as well as how emotional work (Hochschild, 1983) works as a moral mediator in order to maintain connections with family members and make new ones with ethnic Icelanders. I have shown how participants navigate amongst identities of nationality, class and sexuality in different social settings, destabilizing these categories, while also actively working to avoid being labelled as a migrant from CEE or an LGPQ person, in order to avoid social stigma associated with those groups. Methodological implications of intersectionality in this study relate to what McCall (2005) has defined as an intracategorical approach to complexity and intersections, in which social settings of oppression are observed and a transgression of boundaries occurs (Fotopoulou, 2012).

The findings are, in some sense, in line with what Stella et al. (2017) discuss in their study, where participants searched for normality and liveable lives (Butler, 2004) in a material sense, along with a more uninhibited expression of their gender and sexuality. Binnie (2013) and others have argued for discussing issues of social class within sexuality studies, and this approach was significant to this study, in that it decentres the myth that people from CEE are a homogeneous group of people, and indicate that class dimensions are also imperative to LGPQ migrants. The findings further suggest that becoming a "transgressive" queer might depend on which group has the social capital or socioeconomic means to go against the norm and disrupt the status quo (Beasley, 2005). The participants in this study lacked the social capital of native queer Icelanders, and were thus less likely to be involved in queer activism. Within a geographically isolated population in Northern Europe that has somewhat tolerant attitudes towards queer desires, the queer community has become diffused, consisting mainly of relatively closed friendship groups, and shunning the formation of a broader subculture and queer residential spaces. The findings show that participants experienced exclusion and marginalisation in various ways, but nonetheless, some acquired a sense of belonging within the wider Icelandic context.

Associating participants' experiences with the concepts of nesting orientalism, global hierarchy of value, and racialisation was also imperative to project a paradigm of reduced cultural value. Racial and ethnic stereotyping within Iceland (Loftsdóttir and Jensen, 2012), as well as a nostalgia for normality concerning sexual and gender roles within CEE (Mole, 2011), contributed to affective feelings of shame and humiliation for some participants. Their experience of multiple marginalisation potentially prevents participants from going against the norm and pointing out cases of racialisation and homophobic abuse. However, people in a more privileged position are more able to do so on their behalf, and in the process strive towards a more inclusive society. Inclusion should be sanctioned though equality legislation, but also has to be more active though meaningful engagement with difference and an unbiased view of diversity on an individual level. Being aware of the ethos and experiences discussed in this article can assist in that quest, while noting that LGPQ migrants, and immigrants in general, contribute substantially to the overall economic growth of society, as well as bringing expanding multiplicity and vitality to their host culture. Inclusion should thus not be a privilege assigned to some, but a basic right for all.

Funding

This work was supported by the Icelandic Research Fund [grant number 141750-051].

References

- Ahlstedt, S., 2016. The Feeling of Migration. Narratives of Queer Intimacies and Partner Migration. PhD thesis. Linköping University Retrieved from. https://liu.divaportal. org/smash/get/diva2:945415/FULLTEXTO1.pdf.
- Ahmed, S., 1999. Home and away: narratives of migration and estrangement. Int. J. Cult. Stud. 2 (3), 329–347. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/136787799900200303.
- Ahmed, S., 2004. The Cultural Politics of Emotions. Edinburgh University Press Edinburgh.
- Ahmed, S., 2010, The Promise of Happiness, Duke University Press, Durham,
- Akin, D., 2016. Queer asylum seekers: translating sexuality in Norway. J. Ethnic Migrat. Stud. 3 (43), 458–474. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2016.1243050.
- Anthias, F., 2001. The concept of "social division" and theorizing social stratification: looking at ethnicity and class. Sociology 35 (4), 835–854. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1177/0038038501035004003.
- Anthias, F., 2013. Identity and belonging: conceptualizations and political framings. Working paper 8 Retrieved from. http://www.kompetenzla.uni-koeln.de/sites/fileadmin2/WP_Anthias.pdf.
- Bakić-Hayden, M., 1995. Nesting orientalisms: the case of former Yugoslavia. Slav. Rev. 54 (4), 917–931. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2501399.
- Bauman, Z., 2000, Liquid Modernity, Polity Press, Cambridge,
- Baumeister, R.F., Leary, M.R., 1995. The need to belong: desire for interpersonal attachments a fundamental human motivation. Psychol. Bull. 117 (3), 497–529.
- Beasley, C., 2005. Gender and Sexuality. Critical Theories, Critical Thinkers. Sage Publication, London.
- Berkel, van R., 1997. Urban integration and citizenship. In: Maurice, R., Berkel, van R. (Eds.), European Citizenship and Social Exclusion. Ashgate, Aldershot.
- Binnie, J., 2004. The Globalization of Sexuality. Sage Publications Ltd, London.
- Binnie, J., 2013. Neoliberalism, class gender and lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and queer politics in Poland. Int. J. Polit. Cult. Soc. 27 (2), 241–257. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1007/s10767-013-9753-8.
- Bissat, J.G., 2013. Effects of policy changes on Thai migration to Iceland. Int. Migrat. 51 (2), 46–59. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/imig.12017.
- Bjarnadóttir, E., 2014 18. February. Hinsegin fólk upplifir enn mikla fordóma í sinn garð. Fréttablaðið. Retrieved from. http://www.visir.is/g/2014702189945.
- Blackman, L., Venn, C., 2010. Affect. Body Soc. 16 (1), 7–28. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/ 1357034X09354769.
- Bourdieu, P., 1990. The Logic of Practice. Polity, Oxford.
- Brah, A., 2000. The scent of memory: strangers, our own and others. In: Brah, A., Coombers, A.E. (Eds.), Hybridity and its Discontents. Routledge, London, pp. 272–290.
- Brown, M., Knopp, L., 2006. Places or polygons? Governmentality, scale, and the census in the gay and lesbian atlas. Popul. Space Place 12 (4), 223–242. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.117/1363460708809422
- Browne, K., Ferreira, E., 2015. Introduction. In: Browne, K., Ferreira, E. (Eds.), Lesbian Geographies: Gender, Place and Power. Ashgate, Farnham, pp. 1–28.
- Butler, J., 2004. Undoing Gender. Routledge, London.
- Cooke, T.J., 2005. Migration of same-sex couples. Popul. Space Place 11 (5), 401–409 doi:10.102/psp.383.
- Crenshaw, K., 1991. Intersectionality and identity politics: learning from violence against women of color. Stanford Law Rev. 43 (6), 1241–1299. http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/ 1229039.
- Ellenberger, Í., 2017. Að flytja út mannréttindi: hinsegin paradísin Ísland í ljósi sögulegra orðræðna um fyrirmyndasamfélög í norðri og hinsegin þjóðernishyggju. In: Ellenberger, Í., Benediktsdóttir, Á.K., Hafsteinsdóttir, H.E. (Eds.), Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér - hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi. Sögufélagið, Reykjavík, pp. 185–229.
- Esterberg, K.G., 2002. Qualitative Methods in Social Research. McGrawfill, Boston. Fotopoulou, A., 2012. Intersectionality queer studies and hybritity: methodological frameworks for social research. J. Int. Wom. Stud. 13 (2), 19–32.
- Fox, J.E., Moroşanu, L., Szilassy, E., 2012. The racialization of the new European migration to the UK. Sociology 46 (4), 680-695. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/ 00380385114255.
- Garapich, M.P., 2016. London's Polish Borders. Transnationalizing Class and Ethnicity Among Polish Migrants in London. ibidem Press, Stuttgart.
- Giffney, N., 2004. Denormalizing queer theory: more than (simply) lesbian and gay studies. Fem. Theor. 5 (1), 73–78. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1464700104040814.
- Gorman-Murray, A., 2007. Rethinking queer migration through the body. Soc. Cult. Geogr. 8 (1), 105–121. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/14649360701251858.
- Gorman-Murray, A., 2009. Intimate mobilities: emotional embodiment and queer migration. Soc. Cult. Geogr. 10 (4), 441–460. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 14649369092853262.
- Gorman-Murray, A., Waitt, G., Gibson, C., 2008. A queer country? A case study of the politics of gay/lesbian belonging in an Australian country town. Aust. Geogr. 39 (2), 171–191. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00049180802056849.
- Guðjónsdóttir, G., Loftsdóttir, K., 2016. Being a desirable migrant: perception and racialisation of Icelandic migrants in Norway. J. Ethnic Migrat. Stud. 43 (5), 791–808. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2016.1199268.
- Hall, D.E., Jagose, A., 2012. Introduction. In: Hall, D.E., Jagose, A. (Eds.), The Routledge

- Queer Studies Reader. Routledge, London.
- Harrison, F.V., 2002. Unraveling "race" for the twenty-first century. In: MacClancy, J. (Ed.), Exotic No More: Anthropology on the Front Line. University of Chicago Press,
- Heath, M., Mulligan, E., 2008. Shiny happy same-sex attracted women seeking same: how communities contribute to bisexual and lesbian women's well-being. Health Sociol. Rev. 17, 290–302. http://dx.doi.org/10.5172/hesr.451.17.3.290.
- Herzfeld, M., 2004. The Body Impolitic: Artisans and Artifice in the Global Hierarchy of Value. University of Chicago Press, Chicago.
- Hochschild, A.R., 1983. The Managed Heart: Commercialization of Human Feeling. University of California Press, Berkeley, CA.
- Innes, P., Skaptadóttir, U.D., 2017. Immigrant experiences of learning Icelandic and connecting with the speaking community. Nord. J. Migrat. Res. 7 (1), 20–27. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1515/nimr-2017-0001.
- Jennings, R., Millward, L., 2016. It was a hot climate and it was a hot time. Aust. Fem. Stud. 25 (63), 31–45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/08164640903499877.
- Kalnačs, B., 2016. Comparing colonial differences: baltic literary cultures as agencies of Europe's internal others. J. Baltic Stud. 47 (1), 1–16. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 10253863032699.
- Knopp, L., 2004. Ontologies of place, placelessness, and movement: queer quests for identity and their impacts on contemporary geographic thought. Gend. Place Cult.: J. Fem. Geogr. 11 (1), 121–134. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/0966369042000188585.
- Fem. Geogr. 11 (1), 121–134. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/0966369042000188585.
 Kockelman, P., 2007. Agency the relation between meaning, power, and knowledge. Curr.
 Anthropol. 48 (3), 375–401. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/512998.
- Kuhar, R., 2009. (intersectional) discrimination as a practice of inequality. Rom. Right. 2, 25–33
- Lewis, N.M., 2012. Remapping disclosure: gay men's segmented journeys of moving out and coming out. Soc. Cult. Geogr. 13, 211–231. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 14649365.2012.677469.
- Lewis, N.M., 2016. Urban encounters and sexual health among gay and bisexual immigrant men: perspectives from the settlement and AIDS service sectors. Geogr. Rev. 106 (2), 235–256. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1931-0846.2015.12142.
- Liu, W., 2017. Toward a queer psychology of affect: restarting from shameful places. Subjectivity 10 (1), 44–62. http://dx.doi.org/10.1057/s41286-016-0014-6.
- Loftsdóttir, K., 2017. Being "the damned foreigner": affective national sentiments and racialization of Lithuanians in Iceland. Nord. J. Migrat. Res. 7 (2), 70–78. http://dx. doi.org/10.1515/njimr.2017.0012.
- Loftsdóttir, K., Jensen, L., 2012. Introduction: nordic exceptionalism and the nordic "others". In: Loftsdóttir, K., Jensen, L. (Eds.), Whiteness and the Postcolonialism in the Nordic Region: Exceptionalism, Migrant Others and National Identities. Ashgate, Farnham, pp. 1–13.
- McCall, L., 2005. The complexity of intersectionality. Signs 30 (3), 1771-1800.
- Miller, V., VeneKlasen, L., Reilly, M., Clarke, C., 2006. Making Change Happen 3: Power. Concepts for Revisioning Power for justice, equality and Peace. Just Associates, Westbierten, P.C.
- Mizielińska, J., Kulpa, T., 2013. Debating sexual politics in the central-Eastern Europe. A response to takács and pichardo Galán's comments on de-centring western sexualities. SE. Eur. 37 (1), 102–110. http://dx.doi.org/10.1163/18763332-03701007.
- Mole, R.C., 2011. Nationality and sexuality: homophobic discourse and the "national Threat" in contemporary Latvia. Nations Natl. 17 (3), 540–560. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1111/j.1469-8129.2010.00476.x.
- Mole, R.C., Gerry, C.J., Parutis, V., Burns, F.M., 2017. Migration and sexual resocialisation: the case of central and East Europeans in London. East Eur. Polit. Soc. 31 (1), 201–222. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0888325416682813.
- Mühleisen, W., Röthing, Å., Svendsen, S.H.B., 2012. Norwegian sexualities: assimilation and exclusion in Norwegian immigration policy. Sexualities 15 (2), 139–155. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1177/1363460712436540.
- Muñoz, J.E., 1999. Disidentifications. Queers of Color and the Performance of Politics. University of Minnesota Press, Minneapolis.
- Munt, S.R., 2007. Queer Attachments. The Cultural Politics of Shame. Ashgate, Aldershot. Napierala, J., Wojtyńska, A., 2016. Trapped in migrants' sectors? Polish women in the Icelandic labour market. Int. Migrat. 55 (1), 128–141. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/
- Pawlak, M., 2015. Othering the self: national identity and social class in mobile lives. In: Cervinkova, H., Buchowski, M., Uherek, Z. (Eds.), Rethinking Ethnography in central Europe. Palgrave Macmillan, London & New York, pp. 23–30.
- Pétursdóttir, G.M., 2009. Within the Aura of Gender equality: Icelandic Work Cultures, Gender Relations and Family Responsibility: a Holistic Approach. PhD thesis. University of Iceland Faculty of Political Science.

- Ryan-Flood, R., 2009. Sexuality, Citizenship and Migration: the Irish Queer Diaspora in London: Full Research Report ESRC End of Award Report, RES-000-22-2612. ESRC, Swindon.
- Said, E., 1979. Orientalism. Vintage, New York.
- Sayer, A., 2005. Class, moral worth and recognition. Sociology 39 (5), 947–963. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0038038505058376.
- Sedgwick, E.K., 1993. Queer performativity: henry James's the art of the novel. GLQ A J. Lesbian Gay Stud. 1, 1–16. http://dx.doi.org/10.1215/10642684-1-1-1.
- Sinfield, A., 1996. Diaspora and hybridity: queer identities and the ethnicity model. Textual Pract. 10 (2), 271–293. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09502369608582247.
- Skaptadóttir, U.D., 2015. What happened to the migrant workers? In: Durrenberger, E.P., Pálsson, G. (Eds.), Gambling Debt. Iceland's Rise and Fall in the Global Economy. University Press of Colorado, Boulder, pp. 175–185. http://dx.doi.org/10.5876/9781607323358.c014.
- Skeggs, B., 1999. Matter out of plac: visibility and sexualities in leisure spaces. Leisure Stud. 18 (3), 213–232. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/026143699374934.
- Statistics Iceland, 2017a. Innflytjendum heldur áfram að fjölga. Retrieved from. https://hagstofa.is/utgafur/frettasafn/mannfjoldi/mannfjoldi-eftir-bakgrunni-2017/.
- Statistics Iceland, 2017b. Immigrants by sex and municipality 1 January 1996-2017.

 Retrieved from. http://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/lbuar/lbuar_mannfjoldi_3_bakgrunnur_Uppruni/MAN43005.px/?rxid=90ceaa53-85c5-442a-8a10-0b4c772ec213.
- Statistics Iceland, 2017c. Population born abroad by background, sex, citizenship and country of birth 2017. Retrieved from. http://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/lbuar/ lbuar_mannfjoldi_3_bakgrunnur_Uppruni/MAN43004.px.
- Statistics Iceland, 2018. Population key figures 1703-2018. Retrieved from. http://px. hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/lbuar/lbuar_mannfjoldi_l_yfirlit_yfirlit_mannfjolda/MAN00000,px/table/tableViewLayout1/?rxid=ee731d79-efd0-490e-b303-e11924807ar19
- Stella, F., Flynn, M., Gawlewicz, A., 2017. Unpacking the meanings of a "normal life" among lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender Eastern European migrants in Scotland. Central and Eastern European Migration Review 1–18. http://dx.doi.org/10.17467/ceemr.2017.16.
- Szulc, L., 2011. Queer in Poland: under construction. In: Downing, L., Gillett, R. (Eds.), Queer in Europe: Contemporary Case Studies. Ashgate Publishing Limited, Surrey & Burlington, pp. 149–172.
- Valentine, G., Harris, C., 2016. Encounters and (in)tolerance: perceptions of legality and the regulation of space. Soc. Cult. Geogr. 17 (7), 913–932. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1080/14649365.2016.1139171.
- Waitt, G., Gorman-Murray, A., 2011. Journeys and returns: home, life narratives and remapping sexuality in a regional city. Int. J. Urban Reg. Res. 35 (6), 1239–1255. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2427.2010.01006.x.
- $Watson, P., 1993. \ Eastern \ Europe's \ silent \ revolution: \ Gender. \ Sociology \ 27 \ (3), \ 471-487. \\ http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0038038593027003008.$
- Weston, K., 1991. Families We Choose: Lesbians, Gays, Kinship. University Press, New York: Columbia.
- Weston, K., 1995. Get thee to a big city: sexual imaginary and the great gay migration. GLQ A J. Lesbian Gay Stud. 2 (3), 253–277. http://dx.doi.org/10.1215/10642684-2-3-553
- Wilmark, T., 2016a. Migration motives of gay men in the new acceptance era: a cohort study from Malmö, Sweden. Soc. Cult. Geogr. 17 (5), 605–622. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1080/14649365.2015.1112026.
- Wilmark, T., 2016b. The impact of family ties on the mobility decisions of gay men and lesbians. Gend. Place Cult.: J. Fem. Geogr. 23 (5), 659–676. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1080/0966369X.2015.1034246.
- Wilmark, T., Östh, J., 2013. The city as a single gay male magnet? Gay and lesbian geographical concentration in Sweden. Popul. Space Place 20 (8), 739–752. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1002/psp.1825.
- Wojtyńska, A. & Skaptadóttir, U. D. (forthcoming). Paradoxes of flexible labour: un-
- employed migrants in Icelandic labour market in times of economic recession. Yuval-Davis, N., 2006. Intersectionality and feminist politics. Eur. J. Wom. Stud. 13, 193–209. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1350506806065752.
- Yuval-Davis, N., 2011. The Politics of Belonging: Intersectional Contestations. Sage, London. http://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781446251041.
- Zdanevicius, A., 2011. Challenging invisibility of gay and lesbians in Lithuania. The case study Open and safe at work. In: Groneberg, M., Gunke, C. (Eds.), Combatting Homophobia. Experiences and Analyses Pertinent to Education. LIT Verlag, Munster, pp. 91–109.

5.3 Article three.







North-to-North queer migrations: privileged subjectivities and belonging in Iceland

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir (b)

Faculty of Sociology, Anthropology and Folkloristics, University of Iceland, Reykjavík, Iceland

ABSTRACT

This paper argues for a rethinking of the ambivalences of privileged subjectivity and feelings of belonging when it comes to North-to-North mobility of queer populations. A sense of belonging is determined by sociocultural and socioeconomic factors, as well as one's social locations, such as race, ethnicity, gender, language, and nationality. The paper examines how these contested categories intersect and shape interlocutors' imaginations of queer belonging, and their privileged sense of belonging, through the premise of predominant political projects of belonging. The analyses are based on 27 semi-structured interviews, a focus group discussion, and participant observations. This analysis demonstrates how images of Icelandic national identity and cultural belonging are political projects, just like the rights and responsibilities of migrants, and are thus adaptable to diversification and deconstruction. The analyses further show how imaginative geographies persistently construct hierarchies of affective queer belonging, and how transnational relations of privilege operate in queer migrations, as in other forms of migration. In line with the analyses, I thus advocate for locating one's own belonging-in-difference through queer temporalities, rather than embracing a nationalistic and normative arrangement of society. Further endorsing anti-racist, transnational, feminist, and gueer solidarity across differences as well as gueer worldmaking practices.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 29 June 2022 Accepted 7 July 2023

KEYWORDS

Iceland; imaginations of queer belonging; North-to-North queer mobility; political projects of belonging; privileged sense of belonging

Introduction

This article addresses North-to-North queer migrations to Iceland and argues for a reconsideration of the ambivalences that accompany a privileged subjectivity, relating to whiteness, masculinity, middle-classness, cultural similarity, language fluency, ability, and age. The complexity of discussing privileged subjectivities in queer migrations stems from the fact that this grouping is

often already pre-assembled as the other. However, this privilege is intersectional and multi-layered (Yuval-Davis 2011a), especially for those who are racialised as 'non-white', who are not cis or gender-conforming, as well as those who are migrating from countries that are not part of the European Economic Area (EEA) or the European Free Trade Association (EFTA). Moreover, interlocutors may occupy different social locations in different cultural scenarios, being privileged in some cases, subordinate in others, or somewhere in between. Privileged sociocultural and socioeconomic locations nonetheless shape the experience of belonging and attachment within the Icelandic context, as elsewhere (Ullah et al. 2021). This paper thus examines how interlocutors' social locations relate to their imaginations of gueer belonging, and their privileged sense of belonging, through the premise of dominant political projects of belonging. Political projects such as sexism, racism, migratism (Tudor 2017), nationalism, heterosexism, cisqenderism, homonormalisation, homonationalism and geopolitics, and thus function as overreaching power systems that produce structural violence for some but not for others (Haritaworn, Kuntsman, and Posocco 2013).

Sexual migrations or, more specifically, queer migrations, is a small but growing research area in Northern Europe, frequently discussing issues relating to people seeking international protection (Akin 2017; Andreassen 2020; Mühleisen, Røthing, and Svendsen 2012; Wimark 2019, 2020). Studies have also discussed internal mobility of gays and lesbians in Sweden (Wimark 2015a, 2015b), non-heterosexual Muslim migrant women who challenge the visibility paradigm in Norway and Denmark (Liinason 2020), and racist online patterns towards gay migrant men in Denmark (Shield 2019). Queer migration scholarship internationally tends to focus on subjects migrating from the Global South to the Global North, but there are studies that have made other trajectories visible (e.g. Ahlstedt 2016; Luibhéid 1999; Simmons 2008; White 2014). Scholars have established that gueer persons migrate for reasons related to their sexuality, not exclusively due to economic or family causes, although diverse reasons overlap and interweave (Di Feliciantonio 2020; Gorman-Murray 2009; Lewis 2012; Stella, Flynn, and Gawlewicz 2018) and that migration (re)shapes sexual identities and practices (Carrillo 2004). Racism, colonialism, heteronormative nationalisms, as well as global capital and labour movements, have further all shaped queer diasporic subjectivity (Banerjea et al. 2018; Gopinath 2005).

Privileged migration generally refers to skilled migrants who have privilege with regards to race, class, and citizenship, and are thus often considered to be a 'small, invisible, adaptable uncontroversial segment of migration' (Knowles and Harper 2010, 7), drivers of positive cross-border transfer of skills and knowledge. This constitutes a cohort that is rarely addressed as migrants, but often referred to as 'expats' (expatriates) or professionals with an international background, which sheds light on the way in which migration is generally framed. The geopolitics, socioeconomic class, racialisation, and whiteness (Leonard 2010; Lundström 2014) at the core of the widespread use of the word 'expat' thus includes a problematic reproduction of the colonial past (Kunz 2016).

Few studies have been conducted on privileged gueer migrations. However, Collins (2009) discusses gay male expatriates living in the Philippines, Paisley and Tayar (2016) focus on LGBT expatriates and their identity management strategies in different spheres of cultural context, and Centner and Neto (2021) discuss expatriate gay men in Dubai. Most relevant in this context is Ahlstedt's (2016) PhD study, which examines gueer partner migration to Sweden, regarding affective belonging and the non-migrating partners' privileged position within the migration process. The ambivalences of a privileged subject position in North-to-North queer migration is thus an under-examined field of queer migration studies, along with unpacking interlocutors' imaginations of queer belonging, and their privileged sense of belonging, seen through the premise of the political projects of belonging in the host society. This study can therefore also be an important contribution to the geography of belonging.

In this article, I pose the question: how do North-to-North queer migrants experience belonging in the Icelandic context, regarding the gueer community, their immigrant community, and the wider Icelandic society? The study thus focuses on how processes of structural privilege materialise in the host society, through negotiations of social locations, belonging and geopolitics. I will begin the paper by discussing theoretical perspectives, then move on to contextualisation, followed by a short discussion of the study and methods, before examining the findings. The three themes carved out of the analyses are: imaginations of queer belonging, a privileged sense of belonging, and the political projects of belonging.

Theoretical perspectives

The theory of homonationalism (Puar 2007) discusses how U.S. sexual exceptionalism glosses over the maintenance of boundary policing of acceptable racial, class, gender, and (dis)ability formations, and instead only reinforces them. This process occurs amid the fostering of nationalist homosexual positionalities, which are indebted to liberalism through kinship and consumption, and which in turn police non-normative and non-nationalist sexualities though surveillance processes. This occurs in a setting where heterosexuality is the norm but homotolerance has increasingly become included in the imaginative geographies of nations. Therefore, homonationalism explains why, in the Icelandic context, certain immigrant groups, such as those from Central and Eastern Europe and the Global South, have taken over this marginalised social location, while a privileged group of ethnic Icelandic gays and lesbians have increasingly been included in the national imaginary (Ellenberger 2017). In the Scandinavian countries, homonationalism takes shape as a moral superiority expressed through sexual and gendered freedom, alongside the exclusion of religious and ethnic minorities (Liinason 2023).

In order to place privileged social locations within the framework of queer migratory processes, I will address theories pertaining to whiteness, masculinity, heterosexism and cisgenderism. Making systems of privilege visible, such as race, class, gender, sexuality, and ability is crucial when discussing how oppression operates. Moreover, privilege can incorporate several things:

First, the characteristics of the privileged group define the societal norm, often benefiting those in the privileged group. Second, privileged group members can rely on their privilege and avoid objecting to oppression. And third, privilege is rarely seen by the holder of privilege. (Wildman and Davis 2013, 795)

This normalisation of privilege results in those who stand outside the norm being characterised as alternative or deviant.

Critical whiteness studies problematise whiteness instead of focusing exclusively on the racialised other, and in the process disrupt racism by making visible the structures that reproduce privilege and white supremacy. Whiteness works through its invisibility as a determinant of social power, a standpoint from which white people see themselves, others, and society, and a set of unnamed and unmarked cultural practices (Dyer 1997; Frankenberg 1993). White people rejecting any role in systemic racism has been termed 'white innocence', and has been written about in the Icelandic and European context (Loftsdóttir 2011, 2014; Wekker 2016).

As much as sex and sexualities shape the environments in which they emerge, they also have a significant impact on the way those environments are organised and used. The conventional view of space and place is that they are meant to be shared by two people who belong to a gender binary, whose gender expression corresponds to their physical bodies, and whose sexual preferences are directed towards the 'opposite sex'. Heteronormativity is the attribution of biologically inevitable connections between sex, gender and sexuality that are, in reality, heavily influenced by issues of social class, as well as racial and able-bodied ideals (Browne and Brown 2016).

Hegemonic masculinity is grounded in heterosexual desire and occurs through subordination of femininity and other marginalised masculinities, such as homosexual masculinity (often conflated with femininity), and masculinities of the lower classes and other racial/ethnic groups. A refusal to be compliant with hegemonic masculinity, such as being a lesbian, is stigmatised and seen as threatening to male dominance, unless constructed as the object of masculine desire (Connell 1987; Schippers 2007).

Privileged migrants frequently share social locations with residents of the host nation in terms of whiteness (Anderson and Taylor 2005) and sameness (Bond 2006), as well as religion, culture, language, ethnicity, income level, and profession, and are thus considered insiders who feel safe and a sense of belonging in that context. Migrants who differ on these issues are regarded as outsiders, causing discomfort, and fewer opportunities to create a feeling of belonging (Kern 2005; Ullah et al. 2021). These contentious categories further intertwine in complicated ways (Crenshaw 1991), resulting in a variety of social locations for insiders, outsiders and a sphere of in-betweenness.

An individual's sense of belonging is always in flux, since it is the naturalised construction of systematic hegemonic power relations. People feel a sense of belonging when they are able to connect with one another on an emotional and relational level, but feelings must be shared in order to form a sense of belonging (Wright 2015). A sense of belonging is often described as an affective bond, an intimate, personal, and felt experience of attachment emanating from everyday practices (Fenster 2005; Mills 2006; Walsh 2006). Belonging is an emotional connection that has to do with feeling 'at home' (Ahmed 1999), with 'home' as an ongoing project entailing a sense of hope for the future' (Hage 1997, 103).

According to Yuval-Davis (2011a), there are three different analytical layers of belonging, which are social locations; identifications and emotional attachments; and ethical and political value systems. Any critical discourse on racism, genderism, or other current political projects of belonging thus requires an analytical distinction between one's sense of belonging and the political projects of belonging. The politics of belonging is a multi-layered and multidimensional concept relating to the imagined or structural membership of a group, such as a collective or citizenship (Anderson and Taylor 2005; Antonisch 2010; Yuval-Davis, Anthias, and Kofman 2005). The politics of belonging involves the establishment of borders and socio-spatial processes of inclusion or exclusion of certain persons, their social locations, and groups inside these confines, via the use of discourse and as determined by those in positions of power. The exercise of power is what politics is all about, and different hegemonic political projects represent different kinds of symbolic power (Bourdieu 1990; Yuval-Davis 2011a).

Understanding that the familiar paths we have travelled, up to this point, are not the only ones available to us, may be freeing for people who feel they do not belong, and may encourage us to take political action. Unbelonging is a creative force that can materialise in those moments when exclusion occurs, and recurs, and can be harnessed to create socio-spatial change in line with one's sense of becoming (May 2011). Somewhere on the spectrum between the relationality of affective belonging and unbelonging lies a sense of belonging-in-difference. Belonging-indifference, linked with gueer utopian longing, delineates another modality of being and doing that is under construction, a possibility for political transformations (Muñoz 2009).

Contextualisation

Iceland has always been part of global processes, despite its relatively remote geographical location, and has thus never been entirely homogeneous. Nonetheless, immigration had a belated onset, as immigrants were only 2% of the population in 1996 (Statistics Iceland 2009) compared to 16.25% of the population in 2022 (Statistics Iceland 2022a). Poles are by far the biggest group of immigrants in the country, 34.2% of the immigrant population, followed by individuals from Lithuania (5.6%), Romania (4.1%), Latvia (3.9%), the Philippines (3.6%), Germany (2.9%), the U.S. (2.1%), the U.K. (2.1%), Thailand (2%), and Spain (1.9%) (Statistics Iceland 2022b). Migrations within the Nordic nations, as well as from the EFTA and EEA regions to Iceland, are unrestricted, in terms of residence- and work permits, which falls under the political project of belonging. However, since the opening of the labour market to new European Union (EU) member states in 2004, individuals from outside those borders and boundaries, such as the U.S., Canada, and Australia, have faced challenges in gaining access to these rights, as priority is given to people moving within the EFTA/EEA areas, as well as those classified as specialists in their field of work (Bissat 2013; Skaptadóttir 2015).

The Nordic countries, and more specifically Iceland, possesses the aura of gender equality (Pétursdóttir 2009), or has a disputed portrayal of being a 'gender equality paradise', to the point of exporting equality as a commodity or specialised knowledge (Porvaldsdóttir 2011). Accompanying these ideas are notions of rendering Iceland a 'gay paradise' (Ellenberger 2017). Icelandic exceptionalism is thus constructed of multi-layered discourses, one being that Iceland is exempted from the legacy of racism as it did not take active part in the colonial project and was itself a colony at one point. This reflects a failure to critically engage with the privileges that come with being classified as 'white', and ignoring the fact that whiteness played a pivotal part in establishing Icelanders' worthiness to become an independent nation, along with positioning Icelanders as 'civilised Europeans' (Loftsdóttir 2016).

The notion of a 'gay paradise' has been used for about a decade by the travel industry and conference organisers to attract affluent visitors. Iceland has thus become a commercialised 'pink destination' for tourists and citizens alike. Gays and lesbians are to a lesser extent constructed as the other within society – that is, if they belong to a privileged group of middle-class, cisgender, gender-conforming, white, Christian, able-bodied, monogamous individuals (Ellenberger 2017). Othering continues to be firmly associated with certain immigrant groups, such as people from Central and Eastern Europe (Loftsdóttir 2017; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir 2018; Wojtynska, Skaptadóttir, and Ólafs 2011) and from the Global South (Loftsdóttir 2014, 2016; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir 2023; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir and Skaptadóttir 2017), and similar trends have been documented in Denmark regarding Muslims (Petersen 2011).

In general, Icelandic discourses surrounding trans* issues are more reasonable than those in the U.K. and the U.S., and as a result of persistent activism, the enactment of new trans legislation took place in 2023, moving Iceland to the top of the Trans Rights Map (TGEU 2023). Feminist scholars and activists are further commonly open and supportive towards trans* and queer issues (Josephson, Einarsdóttir, and Sigurðardóttir 2017). Nonetheless, there are instances of homonegative, but more generally, transnegative hate speech, harassment, and violence, and in the last two years, a significant increase in 'gender critical' rhetoric has been seen, which raises grave concerns within the queer community (Danks 2023; Fontaine 2019; Kristjönudóttir Jónsdóttir 2022).

The study and methods

I will now briefly discuss the study and its methods. This article is based on the analysis of 27 semi-structured interviews, a focus group discussion, and participant observations. Interlocutors were from Western Europe, the U.S., Canada, and Australia. Three interlocutors were racialised as black or brown, and 24 as white. I conducted the interviews in 2015-2017, and they ranged from half an hour to three hours in length. In-person interviews occurred at interlocutors' homes, cafes, libraries, and at the university, while two were online. I located interlocutors through snowball sampling and purposive sampling. Thirteen individuals were cis men and eight were cis women, one defined themself as gender-queer, one as demi-female, one as a gender-bender, and three as trans women. They identified their sexual orientation as gay, lesbian, bisexual, pansexual, queer, and a woman who likes women, and two were polyamorous. Their ages ranged from 21 to 62, and almost all lived in Reykjavík, except for one who was in another country. Thirteen were native English speakers, 14 spoke Icelandic fluently, six could communicate in Icelandic, and seven could not. Nine had a postgraduate degree, nine had a university degree, five had vocational education and four had matriculation certificates at that time of the interviews.

The interviews and focus group discussion were audio-recorded, transcribed, and coded, first with open coding and then with focused coding, in the programme Dedoose. Thematic analysis, along with elements of grounded theory (Charmaz 2006), were applied for interpretation. As a 'white' native Icelander, who identifies e.g. as an educated, working-class, middle-aged, autigender, neuroqueer person, who has lived in the U.K. I have personal experience of exclusion in the queer community and wider Icelandic society, but also of privilege as a white researcher. This belonging-in-difference thus assisted me in making connections with interlocutors, and potentially decentred some predominant power relations. This study aims for socio-spatial transformations and a more liveable life for interlocutors, while also



facilitating gueer worldmaking practices, by discussing gueer narratives as a queer researcher (Ghaziani and Brim 2019). Interlocutors' names have been changed to pseudonyms.

Findings

Building on the theoretical emphasis mentioned above, three themes were carved out of the analysis, relating to interlocutors' imaginations for a future of queer belongingness; the relationality of a privileged belonging; and exclusionary processes in relation to the politics of belonging.

Imaginations of queer belonging

Several interlocutors expressed a yearning for a future that was constructed differently to the one they felt was conceivable in their country of origin. The interlocutors had a plethora of competing visions of what it would mean to belong, and how such a feeling might manifest in practice. Occasionally, interlocutors would want to relocate, and Iceland would be the end result of a chain of random occurrences. While some defined their motivations more in line with political refugees, wanting more equity in their surroundings, others were simply 'browsing for countries' to live in. Still others were pursuing a childhood dream, or joining their partner or children in Iceland, pursuing their interest in linguistics, nature, or culture, furthering their education, or finding work. Although some interlocutors were seeking ways to fit in with the host culture, the vast majority aimed for a belonging-in-difference (Muñoz 2009) through queer temporalities (Halberstam 2005), via their unequal access to privileged subjectivities.

International migrations are connected to a certain degree of agency, as well as offering the potential to transgressively re-invent oneself (Carrillo 2004). Although interlocutors were occasionally merely pursuing interesting experiences, there was a distinctly critical connotation to some of their narratives. James was in his late twenties; he was married, which granted him a residency permit, but which created a power imbalance in the relationship. He had resided in Iceland for years and described the decision-making process regarding relocating and a longing for belonging:

I thought about this for years, and one of the biggest things that made me want to leave [country of origin], completely, was in 2004 when the [region] where lm from passed this anti-gay amendment, where it is stated that marriage is between a man and a woman and that this is the only recognised relationship. There were professors at a [regional] university, who had health insurance through their employer and traditionally you could get insurance through your spouse, but after that it was not possible. Because the university is a [regional] institution the people voted, and like sixty-two percent of the people voted for this law change, and it just made me so angry. I was only in my late teens and in high school at the time, but I just remembered that as being a big moment, which really got me thinking.

James's reasons for migrating were in many ways unique, but it was not uncommon that interlocutors expressed a wish for a more unbiased future, and took responsibility for that aspiration by pursuing life elsewhere. The notion of an 'educated hope', or the politics of hope, is essential when it comes to marginalised populations, as the potentiality can motivate people to struggle for a more equitable future (Appadurai 2013; Bloch 1986; Muñoz 2009). Iceland is far from being a utopia for queer people, but it has a healthcare system which is relatively accessible to residents, regardless of marital status, sexual orientation, or social class.

Albertina is in her forties and migrated more than a decade ago from another Nordic country. She had never experienced marginalisation as a lesbian migrant, except for once from within her own ethnic community. Albertina has several friends and is in a relationship; however, she does not want to have children. She explains how LGBTQI+people have, in some cases, a desire for fitting in with normality:

Everyone has children now, and everyone chose the path of having a house and a car and all of that, I mean, of course everyone is doing that, because suddenly it was allowed to have children and get married. I do not care how people live their lives, what I find tragic is when people think that the grass is always greener on the other side of the fence, that things will be better if you decide to have children, become normalised.

Assimilation into the dominant culture and active participation in heteronormative capitalism is sometimes called the march towards respectable queerness (Joshi 2012), and this has taken place in Iceland, as elsewhere. LGBTQI+organisations have focused on gaining legal rights, and the community has followed; in the process, this has reinforced hierarchies within the queer community. Heterosexual culture depends on a reproductive future; thus, queers without biological children are often seen as people without a future, and without the complete life that heterosexual temporality has promised. Queer belonging-in-difference is suggested by the performativity of queer utopian longing. The combination of utopian yearning and queer imagination thus has the ability to contribute to political reforms (Muñoz 2009).

Queer utopian longing is experienced by Bruce, who has lived and worked in Iceland for almost two decades, although originally this was supposed to be a temporary arrangement. He has never really come to grips with speaking the language, but understands a lot, and mostly uses English in his place of work. He is in his forties, identifies as gay, and is neurodivergent. Bruce expressed his views on queer temporalities in this way:

I read a lot of literature, and when I realised that being a homosexual was freedom from these pressures, that Im able to define who I am as an individual, it was an opportunity. Im not going to fit into your gender stereotype, or your queer box, you can be completely anything. You do not have to take care of your mother, you do not have to become your dad, you do not have to make babies, and if you see

this that is great, it is a free pass to become who you want to. So, I realised this guite early on, and I felt like it really mattered.

Queerness time materialises when one steps out of the linearity of straight time, which stipulates 'needs' that should be phenomenologically questioned. Queer temporalities and ecstatic moments can thus be a pathway to a more extensive openness to the world at large (Halberstam 2005; Muñoz 2007). Interlocutors thus frequently had a desire for a belonging-in-difference, through queer temporalities and privileged subjectivities.

A privileged sense of belonging

Some interlocutors mentioned a few minor difficulties throughout the resocialisation process (Mole et al. 2017), while the majority did not. Race, ethnicity, language, gender, sexuality, ability and age all influence the ease or difficulty of mobility, and the amount of effort required to move. Indeed, the unmarked capacity of whiteness and economic or social privilege to be mobile contributes to epistemological assumptions that mobility should be easy and accessible (Aizura 2018). The ability to communicate well in English and/or Icelandic is also highly valued in Icelandic culture and the queer community, and thus contributes to a sense of belonging and social acceptance.

Certain interlocutors related to the notion of being more of a cosmopolitan than an immigrant, as they had multiple belongings and engaged in transnational practices and travel, which is a defining feature of modern subjectivity. This privileged sense of belonging is exemplified in Sophie's experience. Sophie is in her thirties and has lived in Iceland for several years and speaks the language fluently. She defines herself as bisexual and polyamorous and has children from a previous relationship, and described her connection to Iceland thus:

I have never seen myself as a foreigner in Iceland; when I came here first, I immediately had this feeling of being at home, and that was a new thing for me, as I have never really felt that before, but that is the way it is, and I am supposed to be here. And I think Icelanders like that, that people truly feel that they are at home here. Now I speak Icelandic, and am just like any other Icelander, I have no difficulties in connecting with new people from Iceland. People often say to me, are you from the Faroe Islands, or Denmark, or ask if Im half Icelandic and grew up abroad or something like that, as they slightly notice the accent.

Sophie actively established her life in Iceland, as her affective belonging is anchored there; she was also moving within the EEA/EFTA area, so acquiring residency and work permits was not challenging, which was not the case for all interlocutors. There is a slippery scale of superiority and dangerousness which determines who is labelled an 'immigrant' and who is not. Racialised ethnicities and privileged subjectivities have their imaginary place within a hierarchical ranking of migrants, to determine 'what we should do with them', 'how we should treat them', and 'how we should behave' around them. (Balibar 1991, 221)

A sense of belonging and connectedness is determined by sociocultural and socioeconomic factors (Ullah et al. 2021). Interlocutors' socioeconomic status depended on diverse components; many had migrated as young adults and attended university while holding part-time jobs, while others were more defined as specialists in their field of work. Their national origin, social capital and language fluency further contributed, alongside a migration regime that allows for unhampered mobility between certain counties. Trevor's experience illustrated the socioeconomic status of some of the interlocutors. Trevor defined himself as gender-bender, as well as gay or bisexual, depending on the circumstance, and had several years of work experience on a global scale in a former profession. He described his socioeconomic status in this manner:

I have been fortunate; when I came back in 2001, I had a sizable amount of money, like the first place I bought, I could almost pay for my house in cash, and it was not a problem. I have owned five homes, I was a landlord myself for a while, before the crash, so I have been fortunate in that sense.

In some respects, Trevor's financial situation had made it easier for him to integrate into Icelandic society, but other factors, such as his sexual orientation, remained complicated. Queer subjects, like many others, benefit from privileges of class, gender, and race, which protect their rights as global consumers rather than citizens, and often replicates the framework that defines cosmopolitan identity and mobility as white privilege (Alexander 2005; Fortier 2003).

Several interlocutors noted how they were treated differently in Iceland than non-white people from the Global South, or economic migrants from Central and Eastern Europe. They recognised that they occupied a superior social location in the migrant community and understood the boundary-setting processes that take place inside the queer community and wider Icelandic society. To illustrate this point, I highlight Frank's narrative. Frank defined himself as gay and was gender-conforming. He had lived in Iceland for many years and made a home there with his husband and child. He was aware of his position as a white, middle-class male from the Global North, and described his privileged subjectivity, in comparison to Central and Eastern European ethnicity, and the relationality of affective belonging:

Sometimes if Im speaking Icelandic, and I do have an accent, where people cannot tell where it is from. Sometimes they mistake me for, for example, Polish, and I think that because, that is the largest immigrant group in Iceland. Then they can be very mean, and I see huge prejudice. But if they think Im from [country of origin], then they think that it should be easy for me to stay, and they do not realise that the rules are very rigid.

Being read as Polish provides Frank with a sense of the power dynamics at work in everyday social life, and how racialisation, cultural othering, and social class shape relational spaces, and marginalise Central and Eastern Europeans in Iceland, as in other regions of Western Europe. He is further aware that his nationality comes with privileges that provide him with a sense of safety and belonging. It is far more obvious to notice when we are discriminated against, than to spot those groups that we belong to, and which benefit from specific privileges. Discussing privilege is thus a bit like making the wind visible, but understanding it is a concrete step towards dismantling systems of inequality (Chugh 2018; Goffman 1963). The social hierarchy of belonging was therefore tangible as a sense of connectivity to socioeconomic, cultural and professional social spaces, as well as through interlocutors' experiences of subjectivity.

Political projects of belonging

The political projects of belonging occasionally contrasted with interlocutors' experience of social inclusion and the relationality of affective belonging. The politics of belonging is a discursive resource which justifies, claims, constructs, or resists forms of socio-spatial inclusion or exclusion (Yuval-Davis 2011a). Interlocutors migrated from cultures generally referred to as progressive and economically prosperous, but which frequently had histories of imperialism, settler colonialism and slavery. They thus mediated their belonging across ideologies, beliefs, and values, as well as social and political systems, in an open-ended exercise of negotiation.

An interlocutor mentioned that even though she spoke Icelandic fluently, people often continued to speak to her in English, as Icelanders tended to 'listen to her face' instead of focusing on what she was saying, and her face did not speak Icelandic. This relates to what El-Tayeb (2011) described as the inconsistency between the aural truth, or the sound of a native language, and the visual truth of a person that is not Nordic in appearance. To exemplify this consideration further, I foreground Ethan's experience of race and ethnicity. Ethan identified as gueer and was in his forties; he had connections to people and places around the world but had settled in Iceland, where he had lived for more than two decades. He described his experience of the political project of national imaginary in relation to race, ethnicity, and nationality:

It is interesting you know, I have African heritage, as you can see, and people's reaction to me, after they find out that Im [country of origin], is a lot different than sort of their reactions to people who are from Africa. Their perception of [his ethnicity], and I get the title [his nationality], versus the title African, so there is that. At the same time, there are a lot of stereotypes that affect how people see me. Many people immediately think that I grew up in a very impoverished setting, where there is crime rampant. But no, I did not engage in illegal activities, I come from a very middle-class family. But at the same time, there is a positive side, how sometimes people can be positive towards [his nationality], so, it is rather complex.

The racialisation processes that Ethan encountered in Iceland are conflated with stereotypes of race, class, and national origin, but also moments of admiration. He noted that people sometimes confused him with popular basketball players, movie stars, and singer-songwriters who also were black. He had difficulties adjusting to relational cultural differences, while his gueerness was rarely discussed. However, queerness intersects with particularities of e.g. gender, race, class, ethnicity, nationality, ability and age, where sexuality is not seen as the singular modality of difference (Ferguson 2004). Queerness can be seen as multiple forms of belonging-in-difference, along with a politics that affords rights to all gueer people, such as the working-class and racially marginalised, not just the privileged few (Muñoz 2009).

Ahlstedt (2016) has pointed out the trickiness of discussing privileged subjectivities when it comes to queer migrants, as they tend to be already assembled as outsiders. Nonetheless, non-normative gender identities are more likely to be stopped in diverse ways and contexts and viewed as being outside the norm. Zoe described her experience of being read as a gender non-normative individual. She was in her thirties at the time of the interview, identified as a lesbian trans woman, and had lived in Iceland for several years. Zoe transitioned in Iceland and described her experience of coming out at work, and the political project of cisgenderism:

I came out some years ago. At the time, I had been the CEO of a company, and the reaction of the board of directors was very split, the founders were very unhappy with me being the representative of the company, and the other half of the board was fine with it. So, I stopped working there shortly after that. Then I worked at another place for six months and had a really difficult time with people who I had known for twelve years, and I haven't had a job since then. When I first moved here there was no problem, because then I was presenting as a white guy from the Global North, but things have changed a lot since then.

Being seen as a middle-class white guy from the Global North, as well as a native English speaker, is a privileged subjectivity in Iceland, as elsewhere. However, depending on a variety of factors, the gender transition process can alter this and, as the excerpt above indicates, even upper-middle-class trans women may encounter social rejection in the workplace. The promise of a future that is better than the present, a queer utopian temporality which provides hope to trans subjects and communities, is discussed by Malatino (2022), who notes that, in reality, one's future rarely materialises as imagined. Transitioning is a complex form of labour, with or without reassignment. Trans women are discarding the patriarchal dividend that men have in terms of professional authority, family status, and the labour market. They further risk rejection from women and violence from men (Connell 2012).

Patricia is a gueer woman in her thirties, and her country of origin is outside the boundaries of the EEA/EFTA area. For people coming from outside the EEA/EFTA region, work and residential permits are dependent on their employer, except for those who are defined as specialists in their field (Bissat 2013; Skaptadóttir 2015). Patricia first came to Iceland as a student attending a summer course but returned soon after to stay more permanently. She had met and married a woman from Scandinavia, and felt at home within that context, but the way she acquired inclusion in the political project of citizenship is illustrated in this excerpt:

There is this special clause, which states that the parliament can grant people citizenship. But it does not specify on what grounds, you just submit your application to Allsherjarnefnd [general committee], and I did that, three times. But it helps if you know the right people, as they say, in Iceland it is all about who you know, and I had a friend who knew some of the people on this committee. I made a big argument about that we were married but stuck in Iceland, as my partner needed to do her graduate studies in Scandinavia, and then I would have to re-start the immigration process from the beginning if I left the country, and there are so many rights associated with citizenship. So, I made this four-page document in Icelandic and stated how this was related to being queer, because [country of origin] does not recognise queer couples for immigration purposes, now they are starting to, but that is new. I do not know if they liked my argument, they are for sure not letting every queer person who is married get citizenship easily, but I got lucky.

Patricia utilised her resources, such as language knowledge and personal connections effectively, to obtain citizenship in Iceland, while her queer identity supported her argument. This was, however, the only incident where a queer identity might have played a pivotal role in acquiring citizenship. The network of rights and entitlements associated with state citizenship, or the lack thereof, is frequently regarded as one of the most important contemporary political projects of belonging (Yuval-Davis 2011b). It both reproduces globally stratified systems of inequality and serves as a key mobiliser within popular resistance movements around the world (Curtis and Mee 2012; Skrbiš, Baldassar, and Poynting 2007; Wright 2015). Therefore, for some interlocutors, the politics of belonging was complex and exclusionary, but for several others, dominant political projects did not substantially affect their everyday lives.

Conclusion

This article contributes to critical migration studies, as well as anti-racist, transnational, feminist, and queer knowledge productions, by examining North-to-North queer migrations to a sparsely populated island in Northern Europe. The theoretical implications of the three themes discussed above, relating to belonging, thus broadens the dialogue on privileged gueer migrations. This article has emphasised that belonging is determined by sociocultural and socioeconomic factors, as well as intersections of privileged social locations, such as whiteness, masculinity, nationality, ability, language, age, and geopolitics. It is nonetheless important to recognise that not all systems of privilege or oppression are created equally, and that privilege intersects with subordination in complex ways. Rethinking of a privileged queer subjectivity thus calls for the specification of how social hierarchies and power structures, relating to normalisation, difference and subordination, are instrumental in the intersections of social locations. Moreover, discussing how social locations intersect is crucial to comprehend the diversity of the population.

The analysis for this article depicts how queer migrations are, in many cases, grounded in the politics of hope, an educated hope for a more equitable future (Appadurai 2013; Bloch 1986; Muñoz 2009), or a desire for belongingness. When queering one's immediate surroundings is not feasible, the best solution might be to relocate. Some interlocutors want to fit in within the host society, while the vast majority had created a belonging-in-difference through gueer temporalities and systems of privileged subjectivity. The ease or difficulty of movement, as well as the amount of effort necessary to move, is influenced by one's social locations. The unmarked ability of whiteness, and economic or social privilege to move, leads to epistemic beliefs that mobility should be simple and straightforward (Aizura 2018). Recognising how power structures operate and create structural violence for some but not for others (Haritaworn, Kuntsman, and Posocco 2013), through political projects such as racism, sexism, migratism, nationalism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, homonationalism, homonormalisation and geopolitics, is thus essential. It is also important to unpack how such political projects shape interlocutors' sense of belonging within the gueer community, the immigrant community, and the wider Icelandic society. The political project of Icelandic national identity and cultural belonging is based on whiteness and masculine characteristics. Histories of racism, colonialism, and imperialism are often rendered insignificant in the present, and regarded as a foreign implication, which is an affective interpretation of history and the nation (Loftsdóttir and Jensen 2012). As a result, the myth of an unproblematic white identity persists in Iceland.

Imaginative geographies thus persistently construct hierarchies of affective queer belonging in Iceland, as elsewhere, and transnational relations of privilege are thus operational in queer migrations. By turning the discussion towards a privileged subjectivity and hierarchies, instead of focusing predominantly on subordination and marginalisation, a space can potentially open for those who are unable to resist the restrictive force of unequal power relations in their country of origin, their host country, and transnationally. In line with the analysis, I thus advocate for locating one's belonging-in-difference trough queer temporalities, rather than in nationalistic and normative ordering of society, further endorsing anti-racist, transnational, feminist, and queer solidarity across differences along with queer worldmaking practices.



Acknowledgements

This article is part of a doctoral research called Queer(ing) Migrations to Iceland: Homo(trans)nationalism, migrant hierarchy, and the politics/sense of (un)belonging. I am forever thankful to the interlocutors who shared their time and engaging experiences with me and thus made this project possible. I am further grateful for the guidance of my supervisor professor Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir, and the doctoral committee of professor Porgerður Jennýjardóttir Einarsdóttir and Adi Kuntsman reader in digital politics. As well as to the three anonymous reviewers and others who have commented on previous versions of the article.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author.

Funding

The Icelandic Research Fund; [grant number 141750-051].

Notes on contributor

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir is a doctoral student and a lecturer at the University of Iceland, as well as a researcher in the project Queer Refugees in Queer Utopias -Inclusions and Exclusions, which is affiliated with RIKK - Institute for Gender, Equality and Difference. Her research interests include migration studies, queer studies, power and resistance, social exclusion, the politics of belonging and affective belonging. Linda has a long-standing interest in LGBTIQ+issues and has participated in networks, such as, the European Network for Queer Anthropology and the COST Action LGBTI+Social and Economic (in)equalities.

ORCID

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir (b) http://orcid.org/0000-0002-7223-1567

References

Ahlstedt, Sara. 2016. "The Feeling of Migration: Narratives of Queer Intimacies and Partner Migration." PhD diss., Linköping University. https://doi.org/10.3384/diss.diva-129930

Ahmed, Sarah. 1999. "Home and Away: Narratives of Migration and Estrangement." 329-347. International Journal of Cultural Studies 2 (3): https://doi. org/10.1177/136787799900200303

Aizura, Aren Z. 2018. Mobile Subject: Transnational Imaginaries of Gender Reassignment. Durham: Duke University Press.

Akin, Deniz. 2017. "Queer Asylum Seekers: Translating Sexuality in Norway." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 43 (3): 458-474. https://doi.org/10.1080/136918 3X.2016.1243050

Alexander, M. Jacqui. 2005. Pedagogies of Crossing: Mediations of Feminism, Sexual Politics, Memory, and the Sacred. Durham: Duke University Press.



Anderson, Kay, and Affrica Taylor. 2005. "Exclusionary Politics and the Question of National Belonging." Ethnicities 5 (4): 460-485. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468796805058095

Andreassen, Rikke. 2020. "Social Media Surveillance, LGBTQ Refugees and Asylum." First Monday 26 (1): 1-15. https://doi.org/10.5210/fm.v26i1.10653

Antonisch, Marco. 2010. "Searching for Belonging: An Analytical Framework." Geography Compass 4 (6): 644-659. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-8198.2009.00317.x

Appadurai, Arjun. 2013. The Future as Cultural Fact: Essays on the Global Condition. London: Verso.

Balibar, Étienne. 1991. "Racism and Crisis." In Race, Nation, Class: Ambiguous Identities, edited by Étienne Balibar and Immanuel Maurice Wallerstein, 2017-2228. London: Verso.

Banerjea, Niharika, Debanuj Dasgupta, Rohit K. Dasgupta and Jaime M. Grant. 2018. Friendship as Social Justice Activism: Critical Solidarities in a Global Perspective. London: Seagull.

Bissat, Johanna Gíssladóttir. 2013. "Effects of Policy Changes on Thai Migration to Iceland." International Migration 51 (2): 46-59. https://doi.org/10.1111/imig.12017

Bloch, Ernst. 1986. The Principle of Hope, Vol. 1. Translated by Neville Plaice, Stephen Plaice, and Paul Knight. Cambridge: MIT Press.

Bond, Ross. 2006. "Belonging and Becoming: National Identity and Exclusion." Sociology 40 (4): 609-626. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038506065149

Bourdieu, Pierre. 1990. The Logic of Practice. Oxford: Polity.

Browne, Kath, and Gavin Brown. 2016. "An Introduction to the Geographies of Sex and Sexualities." In The Routledge Research Companion to Geographies of Sex and Sexualities, edited by Gavin Brown and Kath Browne, 1–13. New York: Routledge.

Carrillo, Héctor. 2004. "Sexual Migration, Cross-Cultural Sexual Encounters, and Sexual Health." Sexuality Research and Social Policy 1 (3): 58-70. https://doi.org/10.1525/ srsp.2004.1.3.58

Centner, Ryan, and Manoel Pereira Neto. 2021. "Peril, Privilege, and Queer Comforts: The Nocturnal Performative Geographies of Expatriate Gay Men in Dubai." Geoforum 127: 92-103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2021.09.007

Charmaz, Kathy. 2006. Constructing Grounded Theory: A Practical Guide through Qualitative Analysis. London: SAGE.

Chugh, Dolly. 2018. The Person You Mean to Be: How Good People Fight Bias. New York: HarperCollins Publishers.

Collins, Dana. 2009. "We're There and Queer': Homonormative Mobility and Lived Experience among Gay Expatriates in Manila." Gender & Society 23 (4): 465-493. https://doi. org/10.1177/0891243209340570

Connell, Raewyn W. 1987. Gender and Power: Society, the Person and Sexual Politics. Cambridge: Polity.

Connell, Raewyn W. 2012. "Transsexual Women and Feminist Thought: Toward New Understanding and New Politics." Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society 37 (4): 857-881. https://doi.org/10.1086/664478

Crenshaw, Kimberlé Williams. 1991. "Mapping the Margins: Intersectionality, Identity Politics, and Violence against Women of Color." Stanford Law Review 43 (6): 1241-1299. https://doi.org/10.3917/cdge.039.0051

Curtis, Faith, and Kathleen J. Mee. 2012. "Welcome to Woodside: Inverbrackie Alternative Place of Detention and Performances of Belonging in Woodside, South Australia, and Australia." Australian Geographer 43 (4): 357-375. https://doi.org/10.1080/00049182.2012.731299

Danks, Arna Magnea. 2023. "Að rökræða við rætið innræti." Visir, April 16, https://www.visir. is/g/20232402753d/ad-rokraeda-vid-raetid-innraeti?fbclid=IwAR05Rc9hFhBkvKWCxuDxQl TEofHpwtD1Bz7qvEUzGjGIFWOstpY3niBt4EQ



Di Feliciantonio, Cesare. 2020. "Migration as an Active Strategy to Escape the 'Second Closet' for HIV-Positive Gay Men in Barcelona and Rome." Social & Cultural Geography 21 (9): 1177–1196. https://doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2018.1541248

Dyer, Richard. 1997. White. New York: Routledge.

Ellenberger, Íris. 2017. "Exporting Human Rights: Homonationalism, Historical Discourses of the Utopian North and the Creation of a Gay Paradise." In Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér – hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin Saga á Íslandi, edited by Íris Ellenberger, Ásta Kristín Benediktsdóttir and Hafdís Erla Hafsteinsdóttir, 185-229. Reykjavík: Sögufélagið.

El-Tayeb, Fatima. 2011. European Others: Queering Ethnicity in Postnational Europe. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Fenster, Tovi. 2005. "The Right to the Gendered City: Different Formations of Belonging in Everyday Life." Journal of Gender Studies 14 (3): 217-231. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 09589230500264109

Ferguson, Roderick A. 2004. The Aberrations in Black: Toward a Queer of Color Critique. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.

Fontaine, Andie Sophia. 2019. "The New Frontier: Trans Rights in Iceland." The Grapevine, August 2, https://grapevine.is/icelandic-culture/2019/08/02/the-new-frontier-trans-rights-iniceland/

Fortier, Anne-Marie. 2003. "Making Home: Queer Migrations and Motions of Attachment." In Uprootings/Regroundings: Questions of Home and Migration, edited by Sara Ahmed, Claudia Castañeda, Anne-Marie Fortier and Mimi Scheller, 115-137. New York: Berg.

Frankenberg, Ruth. 1993. White Women, Race Matters: The Social Construction of Whiteness. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

Ghaziani, Amin, and Matt Brim. 2019. "Queer Methods: Four Provocations for an Emerging Field." In Imagining Queer Methods, edited by Amin Ghaziani and Matt Brim. New York: New York University Press.

Goffman, Erving. 1963. Stigma: Notes on the Management of Spoiled Identity. New York: Simon and Schuster.

Gopinath, Gayatri. 2005. Impossible Desires: Queer Diaspora and South Asian Public Cultures. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.

Gorman-Murray, Andrew. 2009. "Intimate Mobilities: Emotional Embodiment and Queer Migration." Social & Cultural Geography 10 (4): 441–460. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 14649360902853262

Hage, Ghassan. 1997. "At Home in the Entrails of the West: Multiculturalism, Ethnic Food and Migrant Home-Building." In Home/World: Space, Community and Marginality in Sydney's West, edited by Helen Grace, Ghassan Hage, Lesley Johnson, Julie Langsworth and Michael Symonds, 99-153. Annandale: Pluto Press.

Halberstam, Jack J. 2005. In a Queer Time and Place: Transgender Bodies, Subcultural Lives. New York: New York University Press.

Haritaworn, Jin, Adi Kuntsman, and Silvia Posocco. 2013. "Murderous Inclusions." International Feminist Journal of Politics 15 (4): 445–452. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616742. 2013.841568

Josephson, Jill, Porgerður Einarsdóttir, and Svandís Anna Sigurðardóttir. 2017. "Queering the Trans: Gender and Sexuality Binaries in Icelandic Trans, Queer, and Feminist Communities." European Journal of Women's Studies 24 (1): 70–84. https://doi. org/10.1177/1350506815625694

Joshi, Yuvraj. 2012. "Respectable Queerness." Columbia Human Rights Law Review 43 (2): 415-466.



- Kern, Leslie. 2005. "In Place and at Home in the City: Connecting Privilege, Safety and Belonging for Women in Toronto." Gender, Place and Culture 12 (3): 357-377. https://doi. org/10.1080/09663690500202590
- Knowles, Caroline, and Douglas Harper. 2010. Hong Kong: Migrant Lives, Landscapes, and Journeys. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Kristjönudóttir Jónsdóttir, Ugla. 2022. "Ár bakslagsins." Heimildin, December 28, https:// heimildin.is/grein/16341/ar-bakslagsins/
- Kunz, Sarah. 2016. "Privileged Mobilities: Locating the Expatriate in Migration Scholarship." Geography Compass 10 (3): 89-101. https://doi.org/10.1111/gec3.12253
- Leonard, Pauline. 2010. Expatriate Identities in Postcolonial Organizations: Working Whiteness. Farnham: Ashqate.
- Lewis, Nathaniel M. 2012. "Remapping Disclosure: Gay Men's Segmented Journeys of Moving out and Coming Out." Social & Cultural Geography 13 (3): 211-231. https://doi. org/10.1080/14649365.2012.677469
- Liinason, Mia. 2020. "Challenging the Visibility Paradigm: Tracing Ambivalences in Lesbian Migrant Women's Negotiations of Sexual Identity." Journal of Lesbian Studies 24 (2): 110–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/10894160.2019.1623602
- Liinason, Mia. 2023. "Homonationalism across Borders. Exploring Cross-Border Exchange and Strategic Homonationalism in the Construction of Progressive Nationalism." Sexualities 26 (1-2): 86–104. https://doi.org/10.1177/13634607221112647
- Loftsdóttir, Kristín, and Lars Jensen. 2012. "Introduction: Nordic Exceptionalism and the Nordic 'Others." In Whiteness and the Postcolonialism in the Nordic Region: Exceptionalism, Migrant Others and National Identities, edited by Kristín Loftsdóttir, and Lars Jensen, 1-13. Farnham: Ashgate.
- Loftsdóttir, Kristín. 2011. "Negotiating White Icelandic Identity: Multiculturalism and Colonial Identity Formations." Social Identities 17 (1): 11–25. https://doi.org/10.1080/1350 4630.2011.531902
- Loftsdóttir, Kristín. 2016. "Belonging and the Icelandic Others: Situating Icelandic Identity in a Postcolonial Context." In Whiteness and Postcolonialism in the Nordic Region: Exceptionalism, Migrant Others and National Identity, edited by Kristín Loftstóttir and Lars Jensen, 57-73. New York: Routledge.
- Loftsdóttir, Kristín. 2017. "Being 'the Damned Foreigner': Affective National Sentiments and Racialization of Lithuanians in Iceland." Nordic Journal of Migration Research 7 (2): 70-78. https://doi.org/10.1515/njmr-2017-0012
- Loftsdóttir, Kristín. 2014. "Going to Eden: Nordic Exceptionalism and the Image of Blackness in Iceland." African and Black Diaspora: An International Journal 7 (1): 27-41. https://doi. org/10.1080/17528631.2013.858920
- Luibhéid, Eithne. 1999. "Queer Circuits: The Construction of Lesbian and Gay Identities through Emigration." In Emerging Irish Identities, edited by Ronit Lentin, 54-66. Dublin: Trinity College Dublin.
- Lundström, Catrin. 2014. White Migrations: Gender, Whiteness and Privilege in Transnational Migration. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Malatino, Hil. 2022. Side Affects: On Being Trans and Feeling Bad. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- May, Vanessa. 2011. "Self, Belonging and Social Change." Sociology 45 (3): 363–378. https:// doi.org/10.1177/0038038511399624
- Mills, Amy. 2006. "Boundaries of the Nation in the Space of the Urban: Landscape and Social Memory in Istanbul." Cultural Geographies 13 (3): 367-394. https://doi.org/10.1191 /1474474006eu364oa



- Mole, Richard C. M., Christopher J. Gerry, Violetta Parutis, and Fiona M. Burns. 2017. "Migration and Sexual Resocialisation: The Case of Central and East Europeans in London." East European Politics and Societies: And Cultures 31 (1): 201–222. https://doi. org/10.1177/0888325416682813
- Mühleisen, Wencke, Åse Røthing, and Stine H. Bang Svendsen. 2012. "Norwegian Sexualities: Assimilation and Exclusion in Norwegian Immigration Policy." Sexualities 15 (2): 139-155. https://doi.org/10.1177/1363460712436540
- Muñoz, José Esteban. 2007. "Queerness as Horizon: Utopian Hermeneutics in the Face of Gay Pragmatism." In A Companion to Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, and Queer Studies, edited by George E. Haggerty and Molly McGarry, 452-464. Chichester: Blackwell Publishing, Ltd.
- Muñoz, José Esteban. 2009. Cruising Utopia. The Then and There of Queer Futurity. New York/London: New York University Press.
- Paisley, Varina, and Mark Tayar. 2016. "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Expatriates: An Intersectionality Perspective." The International Journal of Human Resource Management 27 (7): 766-780. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2015.1111249
- Petersen, Michael Nebeling. 2011. "...med et regnbueflag i hånden': Fortællinger om homoseksuelle inklusioner og homonationalisme." Lambda Nordica 16 (1): 41-68.
- Pétursdóttir, Gyða Margrét. 2009. "Within the Aura of Gender Equality: Icelandic Work Cultures, Gender Relations and Family Responsibility." PhD diss., University of Iceland.
- Puar, Jasbir K. 2007. Terrorist Assemblages: Homonationalism in Queer Times. London: Duke University Press.
- Schippers, Mimi. 2007. "Recovering the Feminine Other: Masculinity, Femininity, and Gender Hegemony." Theory and Society 36 (1): 85-102. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11186-007-9022-4
- Shield, Andrew D. J. 2019. Immigrants on Grindr: Race Sexuality and Belonging Online. Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Simmons, Tracy. 2008. "Sexuality and Immigration: UK Family Reunion Policy and the Regulation of Sexual Citizens in the European Union." Political Geography 27 (2): 213-230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2007.10.002
- Skaptadóttir, Unnur Dís. 2015. "Women and Men on the Move: From the Philippines to Iceland." In Remapping Gender Place and Mobility: Global Confluences and Local Particularities in Nordic, edited by Stine Thidemann Faber and Helene Pristed Nielsen, 143–156. Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Skrbiš, Zlatko, Loretta Baldassar, and Scott Poynting. 2007. "Introduction: Negotiating Belonging: Migrations and Generations." Journal of Intercultural Studies 28 (3): 261-269. https://doi.org/10.1080/07256860701429691
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, Linda, and Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir. 2017. "LGBQ Migrations: Racialization and (Un)belonging in Iceland." Lambda Nordica 4: 40–65.
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, Linda. 2018. "Exclusionary Moments: Queer Desires and Migrants' Sense of (Un)belonging." Emotion, Space and Society 28: 32-38. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.emospa.2018.06.003
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, Linda. 2023. "National Imaginary and the Catholic Church: Queer Migrant Women's Experiences of Exclusionary Moments." Social and Health Sciences 21 (1): https://doi.org/10.25159/2957-3645/12491
- Statistics Iceland. 2009. Innflytjendur og einstaklingar með erlendan bakgrunn 1996-2008. [Immigrants and Individuals with a Foreign Background 1996-2008]. News Archives, June https://www.hagstofa.is/utgafur/frettasafn/mannfjoldi/innflytjendur-og-einstaklingar -med-erlendan-bakgrunn-1996-2008/
- Statistics Iceland. 2022a. Population by Origin, Sex and Age 1996-2022. https://px.hagstofa. is/pxen/pxweb/en/lbuar/lbuar_mannfjoldi__3_bakgrunnur__Uppruni/MAN43000.px



- Statistics Iceland. 2022b. Population Born Abroad by Background, Sex and Country of Birth 1996-2021. http://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/lbuar/lbuar mannfioldi 3 bakgrunnur Uppruni/MAN43004.px/table/tableViewLayout1/?rxid=aa17cd26-15f9-4da4aa54-db0eca5711b7
- Stella, Francesca, Moya Flynn, and Anna Gawlewicz. 2018. "Unpacking the Meanings of a 'Normal Life' among Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Eastern European Migrants in Scotland." Central and Eastern European Migration Review 7 (1): 55-72.
- TGEU. 2023. Trans Rights Map: Europe & Central Asia. https://transrightsmap.tgeu.org
- Porvaldsdóttir, Porgerður H. 2011. "The Gender-Equal North: Icelandic Images of Femininity and Masculinity." In Iceland and Images of the North, edited by Sumarliði R. Ísleifsson, 405-434. Reykjavík: Reykjavíkur Akademían
- Tudor, Alyosxa. 2017. "Queering Migration Discourse: Differentiating Racism and Migratism in Postcolonial Europe." Lambda Nordica 22: 2-3.
- Ullah, A. K. M. Ahsan, Hash Hassan, Siti Mazidah Mohamad, and Diotima Chattoraj. 2021. "Privileged Migrants and Their Sense of Belonging: Insider or Outsider?" Asian Journal of Social Science 49 (3): 161–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajss.2021.03.004
- Walsh, Katie. 2006. "Dad Says I'm Tied to a Shooting Star!" Grounding (Research on) British Expatriate Belonging." Area 38 (3): 268-278. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-4762.2006.00687.x
- Wekker, Gloria. 2016. White Innocence: Paradoxes of Colonialism and Race. Durham and London: Duke University Press.
- White, Melissa Autumn. 2014. "Archives of Intimacy and Trauma: Queer Migration Documents as Technologies of Affect." Radical History Review 2014 (120): 75-93. https:// doi.org/10.1215/01636545-2703733
- Wildman, Stephanie M., and Adrienne D. Davis. 2013. "Language and Silence: Making Systems of Privilege Visible." In Critical Race Theory: The Cutting Edge, edited by Richard Delgado and Jean Stefancic, 794-801. Philadelphia, PA: Temple University Press.
- Wimark, Thomas. 2015a. "The Impact of Family Ties on the Mobility Decisions of Gay Men and Lesbians." Gender Place and Culture. Journal of Feminist Geography 23 (5): 659-676. https://doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2015.1034246
- Wimark, Thomas. 2015b. "Migration Motives of Gay Men in the New Acceptance Era: A Cohort Study from Malmö, Sweden." Social & Cultural Geography 17 (5): 605-622. https:// doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2015.1112026
- Wimark, Thomas. 2019. "Homemaking and Perpetual Liminality among Queer Refugees." Social and Cultural Geography 22 (5): 647-665. https://doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2019.1619818
- Wimark, Thomas. 2020. "Housing Policy with Violent Outcomes The Domestication of Queer Asylum Seekers in a Heteronormative Society." Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies 47 (3): 703-722. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2020.1756760
- Wojtynska, Anna, Unnur Dís Skaptadóttir, and Helga Ólafs. 2011. "The Participation of Immigrants in Civil Society and Labour Market in the Economic Recession." Reykjavík: Háskóli Íslands. MARK. https://fel.hi.is/sites/fel.hi.is/files/2020-08/participation_of_ immigrants_in_civil_society.pdf
- Wright, Sarah. 2015. "More-Than-Human, Emergent Belongings: A Weak Theory Approach." Progress in Human Geography 39 (4): 391–411. https://doi.org/10.1177/0309132514537132
- Yuval-Davis, Nira, Floya Anthias, and Eleonore Kofman. 2005. "Secure Borders and Safe Haven: The Gendered Politics of Belonging beyond Social Cohesion." Ethnic and Racial Studies 28 (3): 513-535. https://doi.org/10.1080/0141987042000337867
- Yuval-Davis, Nira. 2011a. The Politics of Belonging: Intersectional Contestations, London: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Yuval-Davis, Nira. 2011b. "Power, Intersectionality and the Politics of Belonging." FREIA Working Paper Series No. 75. Aalborg: FREIA.

5.4 Article four.

National Imaginary and the Catholic Church: Queer Migrant Women's Experiences of Exclusionary Moments

Linda Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir

https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7223-1567 Faculty of Sociology, Anthropology and Folkloristics, University of Iceland lig14@hi.is

Abstract

In this article, I discuss the imagined boundaries of belonging in Iceland, the political projects of national identity and religion, and the ways in which those projects affect the everyday social formations for LBTQ+ migrant women. I highlight the interlocutors' experiences of exclusion, foregrounding resistance and resilience in facing unequal power relations, including racism, sexism, heterosexism and cisgenderism. In the article, I apply theories of critical race, postcolonialism, queer-of-colour critique, queer theology, the relationality of space and place, as well as the politics of belonging and a sense of belonging. I draw on feminist writings concerning queer migrations, intersectionality and assemblage, to analyse interlocutors' multilayered experiences within the Icelandic context, other cultural frames of reference, and transnationally. I analyse semi-structured interviews with 28 interlocutors, who identify as LBTQ+ migrant women, demigirl, gender queer and non-binary. Six interlocutors are racialised as black or brown, 22 as white, hailing from the Global South and Global North. Two themes were carved out of the analysis, relating to the genealogy and aesthetics of racialisation and othering in Iceland, and experiences of exclusion and resistance within the Catholic Church. In line with the analysis, I advocate for dismantling social hierarchies and exclusionary power structures by foregrounding structural violence and microagressions against disenfranchised groups of individuals in addition to highlighting queer worldmaking practices.

Keywords: exclusionary moments; politics of belonging; sense of belonging; national imaginary; Catholic Church; Iceland





Introduction

In this study, I examine belonging in Iceland and the ways in which national identity and religion affect LBTQ+1 migrant women in Iceland, their country of origin, and transnationally. Marginalised individuals are structurally othered in diverse ways yet are similar in their lived experiences of exclusion regarding bodymind² differences. Political projects are constructed and shaped around bodymind differences, thereby moulding interlocutors' sense of belonging within various cultural scenarios. In Iceland, exclusion relies on visual indicators, normative behaviours, passing privilege and predominant stereotypes of minority groups. This then reproduces social inequality by maintaining group hierarchies, devalued stereotypes and social othering. In this study, I therefore focus on the political projects of belonging within society (Yuval-Davis, 2011) and their relational formations in interlocutors' everyday lives (Ahmed, 2004) or experiences of affective belonging within a particular context. Structural violence occurs when people are excluded, symbolically or physically, from specific political projects that determine who gets to belong within a certain cultural context and who does not.

Alongside theories of intersectionality (Crenshaw, 1989) and assemblage (Puar, 2012), the term "exclusionary moments" (Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2018) describes when exclusion occurs in specific contexts and new realities are generated. These are not just about being queer or an immigrant, or the sum of several disenfranchised social locations such as race, gender, sexuality, religion or class. Rather, these moments relate to processes of structural violence and what happens when multiple identities intersect, become entangled and form assemblages. Depending on the context, the result of social humiliation and subordination might range from minor discomfort to life-threatening (Haritaworn et.al., 2013; Kuhar, 2009; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2018). In the case of enduring bodymind differences, exclusionary moments can recreate and reaffirm one's history of experiences, cementing the feeling of not belonging within particular cultural scenarios. Interlocutors' experiences of exclusionary moments regarding racism, sexism, heterosexism³ and cisgenderism⁴ are highlighted in this article.

-

¹ Lesbian, bisexual, transgender (lesbian and heterosexual), queer, and woman who likes women.

The term "bodymind" is used to challenge the idea that the body and mind are experienced separately, based in the Cartesian dualism of Western philosophy, as it is impossible to clearly distinguish between the two in most cases. The term is a materialist feminist disability studies concept (Price, 2014) but can be traced back to Buddhist philosophy (Schalk, 2014).

³ Heterosexism (or heteronormativity) refers to the presumption that everyone is heterosexual and that heterosexual attraction or relationships are the norm and superior. Heterosexism is a belief system, and is therefore indirect and hidden; like homophobia, it results in the invisibility of the LGBTQI+ community (Herek, 1990).

⁴ Cisgenderism "endorses and perpetuates the belief that cisgender identities and expression are to be valued more than transgender identities and expressions and creates an inherent system of associated power and privilege" (Lennon & Mistler, 2014, pp. 63).

The intersections and assemblages of minority experiences within the migratory process are therefore emphasised, allowing space for people who struggle to gain acceptance within those domains. Furthermore, critical engagement with national identity and religious institutions results in the deconstruction of such political projects. To shed light on this, I ask the following question: How do exclusionary moments and a sense of (un)belonging materialise for LBTQ+ migrant women in Iceland? In this article, I therefore look at the ways in which particular societal forces harm certain groups of individuals and not others.

In the next section, I lay out the theoretical foundations of this article, which include critical race theory, postcolonial theory, queer-of-colour critique, queer theology, the relationality of space and place, the politics of belonging and a sense of belonging. I then introduce the methodology and research context, applying elements of thematic analysis and grounded theory. The findings are then presented in two subsections which are the political projects of the Icelandic national imaginary, and the Catholic Church in Iceland.

Theoretical Foundations

In the contemporary global world, perceptions of gender and sexuality have an impact on all aspects of social life. Nation states actively intervene in gendered forms of labour, constructing heteronormativity, codifying family planning, and regulating female sexuality (Clark, 2006; Nagel, 1998; Yuval-Davis, 1997). The construction of sexuality in the West is inextricably linked to imperial projects and governance in Latin America, the Middle East, Asia and Africa, where colonial powers imposed gendered and sexual classifications (Stoler, 2002). Alongside this, critical race theorists and activist groups in the US have highlighted the relationship between power, racism and race. The critical race theory states that racism is a daily experience for people of colour in the West, but is complex to quantify, as it is not acknowledged by people in positions of power. White supremacy serves an important purpose, as racism benefits working-class white people and the white elite (Delgado & Stefancic, 2017). Studies of racialisation have shown the ways in which stereotypes change over time, as different minority groups become racialised based on labour market needs (Gutiérrez, 2019; Wojtyńska, 2012; Sigurgeirsdóttir & Skaptadóttir, 2011). The interlocutors in this study described their experiences of enforced Western gender regimes and racialisation.

The queer-of-colour critique deals with the cultural formations of gender, sexuality, race and political economy, and analyses racial capitalism and the racial state. Criticising the understanding of sexuality as a singularly constituted and disarticulated from other forms of difference (Cacho, 2000; El-Tayeb, 2011; Ferguson, 2004). The interplay between sexuality and migration is addressed in queer migration scholarship and is understood through multiple intersecting relations of power, underscoring that these must be addressed together (Cantú, 2009; Luibhéid, 2002; Manalansan, 2003). As noted

above, this study applies intersectional analysis, addressing interlocking systems of power as well as resistance.

Space can affect the ways in which bodies are read, and the ways in which these readings can be felt through and on the body. This takes place in everyday settings, as specific spaces are marked as white, therefore marginalising those who are "non-white" (or non-normative) and marking them out of place. This practice is familiar, as it will have been enacted and received many times before (Held & Leach, 2008). Space, place and environment all play a role in the creation of sex and sexualities, while sex and sexualities influence the ways in which place and space are set up and used. The typical understanding of space and place is that they are intended to be shared by two individuals who are clearly gendered (either man or woman), exhibit appropriate gendered behaviours (femininity or masculinity) that are mapped onto clearly differentiated physical bodies, and have sexual interests that are focused on the clearly defined "opposite sex". Heteronormativity is when sexuality, sex and gender are linked in ways thought to be natural, but which are frequently centred on specific class, race and able-bodied ideals (Browne & Brown, 2016).

Exclusionary moments in relation to religious institutions were frequently discussed by the interlocutors. Radical queer Christian theologians have termed Christian scriptures "texts of terror", claiming that they engage in "biblical terrorism" and "textual violence" against LGBTOI+ people. In the formation and contestation of truth claims, religious texts are where power dynamics play out (Goss, 2002), as political, economic and sexual aspects have always been present (Tonstad, 2018). Queer theology is made up of three interconnected elements, namely, defensive apologetics, "cruising" texts, and turning theology upside down. The first aims to recontextualise and reinterpret textual passages and verses that have been used to establish the moral exclusivity and authenticity of heterosexuality and the gender binary, as well as the moral unacceptability of homosexuality and Trans*5 lives. Moreover, the defensive apologetics reverse the heteronormative dominant religious discourses of truth claims (Althaus-Reid & Isherwood, 2004; Goldberg, 2009; Jamal, 2001). "Cruising texts" aim to reveal samesex sociability, intimacy, and eroticism within religious texts, not just as proof of the existence of "our own people", but also as a religiously sanctioned spiritual guide (Guest, 2005; King, 2000). The third category builds on the previous two, but rethinks theology with regard to the body, gender and sexuality. It aims to develop a theology that embraces the body, its passions, wants and desires, and conceptualises the inextricability of sexuality and spirituality, understanding sexuality not just as genital

_

Trans* describes the categories of "transgender", "transman" and "transwoman", including all noncisgender identities. The asterisk is further used to hold open the histories of variant bodies and the ways in which those histories have been applied. However, the term has also been criticised for its lack of specificity (Halberstam, 2018).

acts, but also as the human capacity for relationships, companionship and sensuality, mirrored in a connection to God (Althaus-Reid, 2000; Yip, 2010).

To analyse the ways in which the political projects of belonging connect to the lived experiences of interlocutors, I apply theories of belonging. A key aspect of social experience is a feeling of belonging, but within cultural and social groups; many individuals may feel marginalised, especially those who experience multiple forms of oppression (Putnam, 2000). A sense of belonging consists of a space of unfolding recognition, attachments and affiliations; the experience of exclusion that marginalised group members often encounter may increase their need to belong to a social group (Gorman-Murray et al., 2008). Belonging is a dynamic process and can be differentiated into three analytical layers: social locations, people's emotional attachments and identifications to various groups and collectives and the ways in which people judge others' belonging, as well as their own, in relation to political and ethical value systems (Yuval-Davis, 2011). The politics of belonging encompass the inclusion and exclusion of specific individuals, groups and collectives, and the establishment of boundaries around belonging, such as social categories, communities and nations. Those with the power to create such social boundaries do so both symbolically and physically (Yuval-Davis, 2016).

There is nonetheless creative power in the experience of unbelonging, which can be channelled to effect social and spatial changes and a future more in accordance with one's sense of being, and thus should not be underestimated (May, 2011). Queer life is, however, still challenging, unmanageable for some, and cruel for far too many. To inspire, we need everyday lives of safety and belonging, as well as the visionary force of queer romanticism. Universities' creative queer theory, which advocates disruption and discomfort, thus often has little applicability for non-academic LGBTQI+individuals seeking intelligible selves and entrenched collectiveness. Moreover, there is an ongoing tension between the urge to be radical and the desire to belong (Munt, 2010).

Methodology and Contextualisation

This study is informed by transnational (Amelina & Faist, 2012), queer (Ghaziani & Brim, 2019) and feminist methodologies (Ramazanoglu & Holland, 2008). Semi-structured interviews and participant observation were used in the data-collection process, along with a discourse analysis of local online newspaper articles and the online presence of the Catholic Church. This article is part of a larger study that examines queer migrations to Iceland, where I interviewed 49 LGBTQ+ migrants from around the globe. For this article, I analysed 28 interviews with migrant women, conducted in 2015 and 2020. Five trans-women, one demigirl, two gender queers, one non-binary and 19 cisgender individuals participated. The interlocutors identified as lesbian, bisexual, pansexual, queer, trans (heterosexual and lesbian), a woman who likes women, and polyamorous. Of the 28 interlocutors in this study, 15 had connections to the Catholic Church, which are relevant for this article. Their ages ranged from 21 to 62, and their

educational background from upper secondary school to postgraduate degrees. The interlocutors all had residence and work permits or had acquired Icelandic citizenship. Six interlocutors were racialised as black or brown and 22 as white. The time of residence in Iceland ranged from one year to 32 years.

I used snowball and purposive sampling to identify the interlocutors. In-person interviews were conducted at interlocutors' homes, place of work, cafes or library rooms, and four were conducted online. The interviews were then transcribed and coded, first using open coding and then focused coding in Dedoose, and analysed using thematic analysis and grounded theory (Charmaz, 2006; Esterberg, 2002; Kvale & Brinkmann, 2015). The two themes discussed in this article were selected owing to the affective engagement of the interlocutors when recalling those cultural scenarios. I only discuss examples from the Catholic Church, as these were the most numerous, but heard of examples of exclusion from Orthodox Christianity, and one from Islam.

Recognising that researchers' ontological and epistemological beliefs influence the research process, I incorporate a reflexive approach and clarify my positionality. I am an educated, working-class, middle-aged, autigender, neuroqueer individual. I have lived in the UK and was in a relationship with a Pacific Islander. I was raised Lutheran, but today I believe in spiritual practice. Several privileges are allocated to me as a "white" ethnic Icelander, but being a very late-diagnosed autistic and dyslexic has continuously propelled me into the margins, and a search for belongingness has been a recurring theme in my life. It is thus evident when hierarchical power structures, structural violence, and exclusionary moments are at work in my life, as it is for others disenfranchised through bodymind differences.

Iceland had a population of 376 000 in January 2022, with 241 000 people living in the greater Reykjavík region and the remainder living in smaller cities, towns, villages or farms (Statistics Iceland, 2022a). Iceland has in recent years become more multicultural, and the immigrant population has risen from 2% in 1996 (Statistics Iceland, 2009) to 16.25% in January 2022 (Statistics Iceland, 2022b). Poles make up 35.9% of that population, followed by Lithuanians (5.6%), Romanians (4.1%), Latvians (3.9%), Filipinos (3.6%), Germans (2.9%), Americans (2.1%), British (2.1%), Thais (2%) and Spanish (1.9%) (Statistics Iceland 2022c). Migration to and from Iceland is unrestricted, both within the European Economic Area (EEA) and within the countries in the European Free Trade Association (EFTA), but priority is given to people moving within the EEA/EFTA, as well as specialists in their field of work (Bissat, 2013; Skaptadóttir, 2015). This has made it difficult for people from outside the EEA/EFTA regions to acquire residence and work permits. It is possible to apply for citizenship after seven

7 "Being both neurodivergent and queer, with some degree of conscious awareness and/or active exploration around how these two aspects of one's being entwine and interact" (Walker, 2015).

A gender identity that is heavily influenced by autism; not identifying strongly with one's gender assigned at birth or conventional gender roles, yet not transgender in the traditional sense of the term.

years of residency for people coming from outside of the EEA/EFTA but being born in the country does not automatically grant citizenship.

In Iceland, Poles are generally racialised as the immigrant "other" (Guðjónsdóttir & Loftsdóttir, 2016) and experience everyday racism (Pétursdóttir, 2013; Wojtyńska, 2012; Wojtyńska et al., 2011). This frequently extends to other nations in Central and Eastern Europe (Loftsdóttir, 2017; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2018) and relates to the fact that the nations of Eastern Europe are frequently seen as Europe's "internal outsiders" (Kalnačs, 2016). Central and Eastern European ethnicity also became connected to a lower socio-economic class in times of economic prosperity (Loftsdóttir, 2015). People of colour are still a notable minority, with the largest groups from the Philippines and Thailand. According to studies conducted in Iceland, migrants frequently face racism and bigotry (Loftsdóttir, 2011; Skaptadóttir, 2015; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir & Skaptadóttir, 2017). Many Filipinos report experiences of overt racism in public places and at work, while Asian women of various nationalities are frequently grouped together as Thais (Skaptadóttir, 2015).

Discourses on Icelandic exceptionalism are numerous and multilayered, including that Iceland is a "gender equality paradise" (Porvaldsdóttir, 2011), possesses the "aura of gender equality" (Pétursdóttir, 2009), and is a "gay utopia" (Ellenberger, 2017) for normative gays and lesbians. The general conception is that as Iceland was once a colony and did not actively participate in the colonial endeavour it is thus exempt from the legacy of racism. When in fact, Icelandic national identity is constructed in direct contact with both colonialism and racism and is founded on whiteness as a normative and distinguishing category, with embedded male characteristics (Loftsdóttir, 2014, 2016).

The Evangelical Lutheran Church is the largest religious institution in Iceland, comprising 61% of the population, with the second largest group having no religious affiliation, at 7.8%. The Catholic Church comprises 3.9% of the population (Statistics Iceland, 2022d), but has grown in recent decades because of increased immigration from predominantly Catholic countries. In 2014, I did a discourse analysis (Foucault, 1972) of an article listed on the webpage of the Catholic Church, "What homosexuality is not" (Van den Aardweg, 2013). The article has since been taken down but gave an insight into the institution's understanding of the issue. The author was preoccupied with the origins and treatment of homosexuality, arguing that homosexuality is not biological (except in exceptional cases), but something that people have learned, chosen or adopted; thus, the only right thing to do is to "cure them" with appropriate treatment. The author bemoans that society, the media and authorities have adopted the propaganda of homosexuals thus giving a "distorted" image of homosexuality which potentially scares people away from seeking "healing". This carries strong signs of hate and fearmongering, rather than any theological or scientific coverage of the topic. The UN and EU human rights treaties and Icelandic anti-discrimination laws, prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation (Albingi, 1996) and gender identity (Albingi,

2014), and this article is a breach of these, as well as being contrary to the Icelandic constitution (Alþingi, 1995). Currently, there is no mention of LGBTQ+ issues on the webpage of the Catholic Church.

Findings

Two main themes were carved out of the analysis, concerning the political project of aesthetics and genealogy of the Icelandic national identity, and the political project of sexism, heterosexism and cisgenderism within the Catholic Church. Moreover, the analysis indicates the ways in which these political projects shaped the interlocutors' sense of belonging through microaggressions and exclusionary moments.

National Imaginary: "I Feel Icelandic but Other People Will Always See Me as a Foreigner"

In this section, I describe exclusionary moments as foundational to the aesthetics and genealogy of national identity formation and belonging. Racialisation continues to shape the lives of both people of colour and white people who experience privilege, as skin colour and physical characteristics are used to create racial differences (Hunter, 2002; Loftsdóttir, 2011; Obasogie, 2010). Anya⁸ is in her late thirties and moved to Iceland when she was about five. She described her first memory of racism and structural exclusion within the social space of an elementary school system:

There is a lot of racism here, of course it is a bit different today but twenty something years ago when I started elementary school, and having a black mother, kids can be very hateful. The punches are difficult to cope with and you get to hear all sorts of things, like, your mother is a slave, your mother is a n****. I started in [name of school] and I did not speak Icelandic at the time, and the teachers were not sure how to handle this. I was bullied severely and became a sort of an anger management child.

Overt racial prejudice was rarely mentioned in the interviews but, in Iceland, stares, invasive inquiries and remarks are frequently thought to be natural reactions to such bodymind differences. This is grounded in the idea that racism is a foreign import located in non-white individuals, and thus not relevant in Iceland (Loftsdóttir & Mörtudóttir, 2022). Luna, who is in her thirties, described how, even though she has lived in Iceland since childhood, she will never become a part of the national imaginary, as her overall appearance did not fit there within.

I do feel like I am Icelandic, but other people will always see me as a foreigner, because of what they are seeing, colour, skin, all that. It is just hypocrisy. Every time I introduce myself to older Icelandic people, they always ask where you are from, and I say Iceland, and they are like, No. But what they are really asking about is where are my great-great

_

⁸ All names are pseudonyms.

grandma and grandfather are from. I came here when I was three years old, so all my memories are from here, but other people will never see at me as Icelandic. You are denied being Icelandic.

Luna's language fluency and cultural familiarity were not sufficient evidence of her Icelandicness, and thus she was always assumed to be a foreigner. El-Tayeb (2011) discussed the inconsistency between the aural truth or the sound of a native language and the visual truth, when a person does not have light skin and hair. There is a mismatch between sound and vision which is inevitably coded as foreign and othered. One example of microaggression is being excluded from the national imaginary, and hence being a perpetual foreigner (Sue, 2010), also called migratism (Tudor, 2017).

Another aspect is the inbetweenness of belonging: not really belonging here or there but having transnational ties coexisting with exclusionary moments and a sense of home. Mikayla was in her forties and had lived in Iceland since childhood:

I am Icelandic, there is no doubt about that, and I do not define myself as anything else, but still there is a big part of me that thinks of [her country of origin] as home. When I am here, I think about how I have not gone back home for many years, but when I am somewhere else then this is my home. I am a foreigner on both sides sort of thing. But people do not realise it over here, being fluent in Icelandic and with no accent then no one considers it, people just think that I am well-tanned, or that my grandfather was from Spain or France or something like that.

Mikayla has gained passing privilege owing to her language skills, cultural familiarity and self-confidence, but she is mixed-race and an immigrant. "Mixed-race" bodyminds are often seen as divergent and unwholesome, and are often assumed to not belong (Haritaworn, 2009). People of mixed-race are also frequently forced to define their ethnicity, something that white people are not required to do (Morrison, 2004).

Some interlocutors noted that they will always be regarded as non-Icelandic, even if they are racialised as white and have gained prestigious social standing within society. This highlights the political project of aesthetics and genealogy in the national imaginary. Olivia, who is in her twenties and had been in Iceland for one year, notes that, because of her light skin and blonde hair, she was often mistaken for an Icelander:

Everybody assumes I am Icelandic because of the way I look, so they just start speaking to me in Icelandic and when I am responding in my very broken, limited, language, it changes their perspective of me. So, I try my best not to burst that bubble for them.

This demonstrates the political project of national belonging and the underlying principles of identity-building, but the knowledge that a person with a Nordic appearance does not speak Icelandic also queers those constructions. Whiteness has been considered particularly important in local understandings of nationhood and belonging within the Nordic region, where claims to "innocence" from racism are

founded on an affective perception of the nation and interpretations of its past (Loftsdóttir & Jensen, 2012).

The Catholic Church: "Being Accepted Within that Power Structure is Acceptance Basically"

The interlocutors frequently discussed complex issues within the church; some had emotionally charged experiences of rejection from within these power structures, while others mentioned having faith but practising it in privacy. Catholics are a minority in Iceland, but many immigrants are Catholics. Isabella, who was in her forties and had lived in Iceland for several years, described her mother's reaction when her sexual orientation was brought up within the social space of the Catholic Church.

When I was about 25, my mother comes to me and says that we are leaving the church. She had been talking to the Priest who has known me since I was a toddler, and a nun, as she was doing charity work for the church, and the priest makes it clear that I will, of course, go straight to hell because that is the Catholic way, and she just absolutely told them off. For an Asian Catholic that is huge, this is such a big part of our culture and upbringing. As I see it, this is not about faith, we are still Catholics in our hearts, we are just not part of this institution anymore.

Many interlocutors noted that they did not view having faith as something negative but had issues with the institutional side of religion. People who feel homosexuality is unnatural or sinful often believe that humanity has always loathed homosexuality and that they can only honour their religious traditions if they oppose it. In fact, sex is arranged differently in different communities, and same-sex intimacies have not always been forbidden in Western Christian history. Furthermore, social change can be included in God's truth (Moon, 2002). Luna also talked about the social space of the Catholic Church. As a transgender person, she faced several challenges during her formative years: a rejection from the church at a young age, and exclusionary moments and macroaggressions relating to cisgenderism:

The priest had told me to not come to church anymore, so yes, I was rejected by my own freaking religion. My mom and dad agreed that I could be confirmed in a dress. But to make that priest happy, I had to be in a suit at the ceremony. So, I went to the ceremony in the ugliest suit I could find. Yes, there were some the horrendous pictures, but as soon as I came back for the confirmation banquet, I put on the pinkest dress I could find.

Luna had a strong bond to Catholicism and traditions that she had inherited from her mother, yet her connection to God was built on paradoxical emotions. When discussing her embodiment, she remarked, "I am sorry, but you messed up, and I had to go through a lot of shit to fix your work." The "human principle" emphasises that the physical person must always be placed above any abstract doctrine and spiritual longing can be converted into forms of resistance and belonging (Scherer, 2017). Aurora was in her thirties and had lived in Iceland for 12 years. She had a religious upbringing but was now practising her religion at home, after several incidents of heterosexism:

Before when I was working for my aunt, I always went with them to church. The priest had called me [interviewer: after you started dating your wife] yes, they might have heard it somewhere else, and then these nuns or sister came to visit, unannounced. I ask who had sent them and it was the priest. I tried to be accommodating but they asked why I stopped coming to church, and I said that I still believe in God although I had stopped going to Mass. Then they visited for the second time, when my wife was home, not me, and they were just lecturing her. She told them she was my wife, and they were just flabbergasted. I found this so intrusive and became really annoyed.

The social space of the Catholic Church appears to include structural violence and microaggression towards members who do not conform to cisnormativity and heteronormativity. This seems to be transnational, as exclusion also occurred in the interlocutors' home countries. Turning externally imposed shame into internally generated pride (Munt, 2007) is based on the existential foundation and ontological security that God is on our side and that he continues to create diversity and difference, regardless of what religious authorities say (Yip, 2010). Zoey, who was in her fifties and had lived in Iceland for more than 15 years, had a strong but well-founded dislike for the institutional space of the Catholic Church today:

I overdosed on Catholicism when I was a kid and I have no love for the church, or priests. We lived rural and there were at least two or three of our priests that were child molesters, when I was growing up, I escaped it, thankfully. The church is an institution of oppression that preys on the innocent people in the world. Yeah, I feel very strongly about this, but I understand why. When you have a system like that is, it is such a power thing, and being accepted within that power structure, is, acceptance basically.

Zoey raises several important concerns. The issue of child abuse within an institution that prides itself on superior morals is a contradiction in terms, as is how the church has exploited its influence over vulnerable populations. Perhaps most importantly, acceptance within this power structure can be perceived as the ultimate societal acceptance, and rejection from it as the ultimate rejection.

Conclusion

In this article, I focused on queer migrant women, their experiences of exclusionary moments related to Icelandic national identity, and sexism, heterosexism and cisgenderism within the Catholic Church. I used theories of critical race, queer-of-colour critique, postcolonialism and queer migrations to explain the ways in which racism materialises. In the Icelandic context, racialisation and othering are inextricably linked to non-white individuals and labour migrants from Central and Eastern Europe (Loftsdóttir, 2016; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, 2018; Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir and Skaptadóttir, 2017; Wojtyńska et al., 2011). I described my analysis of online material on the Catholic Church website, regarding their understanding of homosexuality, as well as how queer theology has resisted and overturned dominant discourses of such textual violence (Althaus-Reid & Isherwood,

2004; Goldberg, 2009; Jamal, 2001). I examined the interlocutors' experiences in everyday life, and the ways in which women's sexual orientations and gender identities are actively surveilled, disciplined and controlled by the Catholic Church. Lastly, I discussed theories relating to the politics of belonging, as well as the relationality of affective belonging and the ways in which national identity and the Catholic Church produce microaggressions and numerous exclusionary moments. Critically interacting with belonging highlights that everyone merits recognition, dignity, care and a liveable life, regardless of bodymind differences.

In this article, I respond to the question posed in the introduction about the ways in which microagressions and exclusionary moments materialise regarding LBTQ+ migrant women in Iceland. According to my analysis, only those who speak Icelandic fluently, have a well-rooted cultural familiarity, and are racialised as "white", are not automatically excluded from national belonging. However, as the national imaginary further depends on genealogy and tracing one's lineages, not having Icelandic ancestors usually functions as an additional exclusionary factor. Those who are accepted within the Catholic Church are primarily heterosexual and cisgender, in monogamous relationships, and preferably raising children. It is clear that, within the political projects of national identity and the Catholic Church, systemic structural violence and microagressions exist in the form of exclusionary practices, imaginative identities and disadvantaged subjectivities. The discussion in this article thus informs transnational solidarity across differences and emphasises the need for local, structural and sociospatial changes, with the aim of deconstructing racism, sexism, heterosexism and cisgenderism.

References

Ahmed, S. (2004). The cultural politics of emotions. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Althaus-Reid, M. (2000). Indecent theology. London: Routledge.

Althaus-Reid, M., & Isherwood, L. (Eds.). (2004). *The sexual theologian: Essays on sex, God, and politics*. London: T. & T. Clark International.

Alþingi. (1995). Stjórnarskipunarlög um breyting á stjórnarskrá lýðveldisins Íslands, nr. 33/1944, með síðari breytingum. Retrieved from https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/1995.097.html

Alþingi. (1996). *Lög um breyting á almennum hegningarlögum, nr. 19, 12. febrúar 1940*. Retrieved from https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/1996.135.html

Alþingi. (2014). Lög um breytingu á almennum hegningarlögum, nr. 19 12. febrúar 1940, með síðari breytingum (mismunun á grundvelli kynvitundar og viðbótarbókun við samning Evrópuráðsins um tölvubrot). 13/2014. Retrieved from https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/2014.013.html

- Amelina, A., & Faist, T. (2012). De-naturalizing the national in research methodologies: Key concepts of transnational studies in migration. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *35*(10), 1707–1724.
- Bissat, J. G. (2013). Effects of policy changes on Thai migration to Iceland. *International Migration*, *51*(2), 46–59.
- Browne, K., & Brown, G. (2016). An introduction to the geographies of sex and sexualities. In G. Brown & K. Browne (Eds.), *The Routledge research companion to geographies of sex and sexualities*. New York: Routledge.
- Cacho, L. M. (2000). "The people of California are suffering": The ideology of white injury in discourses of immigration. *Cultural Values*, *4*(4), 389–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/14797580009367209
- Cantú, L. (2009). Sexuality, migration, and identity. In N. Naples & S. Vidal-Ortiz (Eds.), *The sexuality of migration border crossings and Mexican immigrant men*. New York: NYU Press.
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis. London: Sage.
- Clark, A. (2006). Female sexuality. In D. Simonton (Ed.), *The Routledge history of women in Europe since 1700* (pp. 54–92). London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-229X.2007.410 50.x
- Crenshaw, K. (1989). Demarginalizing the intersection of race and sex: A black feminist critique of antidiscrimination doctrine, feminist theory and antiracist politics. *University of Chicago Legal Forum*, 1(8), 139–167.
- Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2017). Critical race theory: An introduction. New York: NYU Press.
- Ellenberger, Í. (2017). Exporting human rights: Homonationalism, historical discourses of the utopian north and the creation of a gay paradise. In Í. Ellenberger, Á. Benediktsdóttir, & H. E. Hafsteinsdóttir (Eds.), *Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér—Hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi* (pp. 185–229). Reykjavík: Sögufélagið.
- El-Tayeb, F. (2011). European others: Queering ethnicity in postnational Europe. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press. https://doi.org/10.5749/minnesota/9780816670154.001.0001
- Esterberg, K. G. (2002). Qualitative methods in social research. Boston: McGraw Hill.
- Ferguson, R. A. (2004). *Aberrations in black: Toward a queer of color critique*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

- Foucault, M. (1972). *The archaeology of knowledge* (A. M. Sheridan Smith, Trans.). London: Tavistock.
- Ghaziani, A., & Brim, M. (2019). Queer methods: Four provications for an emerging field. In A. Ghaziani, & M. Brim (Eds.), *Imagining queer methods*. New York: New York University Press. https://doi.org/10.18574/nyu/9781479808557.001.0001
- Goldberg, A. (2009). *Light in the closet: Torah, homosexuality, and the power to change.* Beverly Hills, CA: Red Heifer Press.
- Gorman-Murray, A., Waitt, G., & Johnston, L. (2008). Geographies of sexuality and gender "down under". *Australian Geographer*, *39*(3), 235–246. https://doi.org/10.1080/00049180802270440
- Goss, R. 2002. Queering Christ: Beyond Jesus acted up. Cleveland, OH: Pilgrim Press.
- Guðjónsdóttir, G., & Loftsdóttir, K. (2016). Being a desirable migrant: Perception and racialisation of Icelandic migrants in Norway. *Journal of Ethnic and Migrant Studies*, 43(5), 791–808.
- Guest, D. (2005). Lesbian biblical hermeneutics. London: SCM Press.
- Gutiérrez, R. A. (2019). Mexican immigration to the United States. *Oxford Research Encyclopedia of American History*. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780199329175.013.146
- Halberstam, J. (2018). *Trans*: A quick and quirky account of gender variability*. Oakland: University of California Press.
- Haritaworn, J. (2009). Hybrid border-crossers? Towards a radical socialisation of 'mixed race'. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 35(1), 115-132. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691830802489275
- Haritaworn, J., Kuntsman, A., & Posocco, S. (2013). Murderous inclusions. *International Feminist Journal of Politics*, 15(4), 445–452. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616742.2013.841568
- Held, N., & Leach, T. (2008). "What are you doing here?": The "look" and (non)belongings of racialised bodies in sexualised space. In A. Kuntsman & E. Miyake (Eds.), Out of place: Interrogating silences in queerness/raciality (pp. 139–157). York, England: Raw Nerve Books.
- Herek, G. M. (1990). The context of anti-gay violence: Notes on cultural and psychological heterosexism. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *5*(3), 316–333. https://doi.org/10.1177/088626090005003006

- Hunter, M. L. (2002). "If you're light you're alright" Light skin color as social capital for women of color. *Gender and Society*, 16(2), 175–193. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243202016002003
- Jamal, A. (2001). The story of lot and the Qur'an's perception of the morality of same-sex sexuality. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 41(1), 1–88. https://doi.org/10.1300/J082v41n01_01
- Kalnačs, B. (2016). Comparing colonial differences: Baltic literary cultures as agencies of Europe's internal others. *Journal of Baltic Studies*, 47(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/01629778.2015.1103514
- King, C. (2000). A love as fierce as death: Reclaiming the song of songs for queer lovers. In R. Goss, & M. West (Eds.), *Take back the world* (pp. 126–142). Cleveland, OH: Pilgrim Press.
- Kuhar, R. (2009). (Intersectional) discrimination as a practice of inequality. *Roma Rights*, 2, 25–33.
- Kvale, S., & Brinkmann, S. (2015). *Interviews: Learning the craft of qualitative research interviewing*. 3rd ed. Thousand Oaks: Sage.
- Lennon, E., & Mistler, B. J. (2014). Cisgenderism. *TSQ Transgender Studies Quarterly*, *1*(1–2), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1215/23289252-2399623
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2011). Skörun kynþáttafordóma og þjóðernishyggju. In Á. G. Ásgeirsdóttir, H. Björnsdóttir, & H. Ólafs (Eds.), *Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum XII* (pp. 373–380). Retrieved from http://skemman.is/stream/get/1946/10261/25581/3/Felagsogmannv-deild.pdf
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2014). Within a 'white' affective space: Racialization in Iceland and development discourse. *Social Identities*, 20(6), 452–470. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504630.2015.1004996
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2015). Útlendingar, negrastrákar og hryðjuverkamenn: Kynþáttafordómar í íslenskum samtíma. *Ritið*, *15*(1), 157–179.
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2016). Belonging and the Icelandic others: Situating Icelandic identity in a postcolonial context. In K. Loftsdóttir, & L. Jensen (Eds.), *Whiteness and postcolonialism in the Nordic region: Exceptionalism, migrant others and national identity* (pp. 57–73). New York: Routledge.
- Loftsdóttir, K., (2017). Being "the damned foreigner": Affective national sentiments and racialization of Lithuanians in Iceland. *Nordic Journal of Migration Research*, 7(2). https://doi.org/10.1515/njmr-2017-0012
- Loftsdóttir, K., & Jensen, L. (2012). Nordic exceptionalism and the Nordic "Others". In L. Jensen, & K. Loftsdóttir (Eds.), *Whiteness and postcolonialism in the Nordic region: Exceptionalism, migrant others and national identities* (pp. 1–11). London: Ashgate.

- Loftsdóttir, K., & Mörtudóttir, S. M. (2022). "Where are you from?": Racism and the normalization of whiteness in Iceland. *Journal of Critical Mixed Race Studies*, 1(2), 215–232.
- Luibhéid, E. (2002). *Entry denied: Controlling sexuality at the border*. Minneapolis, MN, USA: University of Minnesota Press.
- Manalansan IV, M. F. (2003). *Global divas: Filipino gay men in the diaspora*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- May, V. (2011). Self, belonging and social change. *Sociology*, 45(3), 363–378.
- Moon, D. (2002). Religious views of homosexuality. In D. Richardson, & S. Seidman (Eds.), *Handbook of lesbian and gay studies*. London: Sage.
- Morrison, A. D. (2004). Irish and white-ish mixed "race" identity and the scopic regime of whiteness. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 27, 385–396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2004.10.007
- Munt, S. R. (2007). Queer attachments: The cultural politics of shame. Hampshire: Ashgate.
- Munt, S. R. (2010). Queer spiritual spaces. In K. Browne, S. R. Munt, & A. Yip (Eds.), *Queer spiritual spaces: Sexuality and sacred places* (pp. 1–35). London: Routledge.
- Nagel, J. (1998). Masculinity and nationalism: Gender and sexuality in the making of nations. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 21(2), 242–269. https://doi.org/10.1080/014198798330007
- Obasogie, O. K. (2010). Do blind people see race? Social, legal, and theoretical considerations. Law and Society Review, 44(3–4), 585–616. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5893.2010.00417.x
- Pétursdóttir, G. (2009). Within the aura of gender equality: Icelandic work cultures, gender relations and family responsibility (Doctoral dissertation). University of Iceland.
- Pétursdóttir, G. (2013). Birtingarmyndir dulinna fordóma og mismunun í garð innflytjenda á Íslandi. *Íslenska Þjóðfélagið*, 4, 27–38.
- Price, M. (2014). The bodymind problem and the possibilities of pain. *Hypatia*, 30(1), 268–284.
- Puar, J. K. (2012). "I would rather be a cyborg than a goddess": Becoming-intersectional in assemblage Theory. *PhiloSOPHIA*, 2(1), 49–66. https://transversal.at/transversal/0811/puar/en
- Putnam, R. D. (2000). *Bowling alone: The collapse and revival of American community*. New York: Simon and Schuster.

- Ramazanoglu, C., & Holland, J. (2008). Feminist methodology: Challenges and choices. London: Sage.
- Schalk, S. (2014). *Bodyminds reimagined: (Dis)ability, race, and gender in black women's speculative fiction*. Durham: Duke University Press.
- Scherer, B. (2017). Queerthinking religion: Queering religious paradigms. *Scholar and Feminist Online*, 14(2).
- Sigurgeirsdóttir, Á., & Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2011). Polish construction workers in Iceland: Rights and perceptions of inequalities at building sites. In Á. G. Ásgeirsdóttir, H. Björnsdóttir & H. Ólafs (Eds.), *Þjóðarspegillinn: Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum XII* (pp. 46–56). Reykjavík: Félagsvísindastofnun Háskóla Íslands.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2015). Women and men on the move: From the Philippines to Iceland. In S. T. Faber, & H. P. Nielsen (Eds.), *Remapping gender place and mobility: Global confluences and local particularities in Nordic peripheries* (pp. 143–156). Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. (2018). Exclusionary moments: Queer desires and migrants' sense of (un)belonging. *Emotion, Space and Society*, 28, 32–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emospa.2018.06.003
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L., & Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2017). LGBQ migrations: Racialization and (un)belonging in Iceland. *Lambda Nordica*, 22(4). https://www.lambdanordica.org/index.php/lambdanordica/article/view/505
- Statistics Iceland. (2009). Immigrants and individuals with a foreign background 1996–2008. News Archives. Retrieved from https://www.hagstofa.is/utgafur/frettasafn/mannfjoldi/innflytjendur-og-einstaklingar-mederlendan-bakgrunn-1996-2008/
- Statistics Iceland. (2022a). Population by municipality, sex, citizenship and quarters 2010–2022. Retrieved from https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi_1_yfirlit_arsfjordungstolur/MAN10001.px
- Statistics Iceland. (2022b). Population by origin, sex and age 1996–2022. Retrieved from https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi_3_bakgrunnur_Uppruni/MAN43000.px
- Statistics Iceland. (2022c). Population born abroad by background, sex and country of birth 1996–2021. Retrieved from http://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi_3_bakgrunnur_Uppruni/MAN43004.px/table/tableViewLayout1/?rxid=aa17cd26-15f9-4da4-aa54-db0eca5711b7

- Statistics Iceland. (2022d). Populations by religious and life stance organizations 1998–2022. Retrieved from https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Samfelag/Samfelag_menning_5_trufelog_trufelog/MAN10001.px/table/tableViewLayout1/?rxid=8f5a4a2f-77e9-46fb-94db-5a0aa8510c90
- Stoler, A. L. (2002). *Carnal knowledge and imperial power: Race and the intimate in colonial rule*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Sue, D. W. (2010). *Microaggressions in everyday life: Race, gender, and sexual orientation*. Hoboken: John Wiley and Sons.
- Tonstad, L. M. (2018). Queer theology: Beyond apologetics. Eugene, Oregon: Cascade Books.
- Tudor, A. (2017). Queering migration discourse: Differentiating racism and migratism in postcolonial Europe. *Lambda Nordica*, 22, 2–3.
- Porvaldsdóttir, P. H. (2011). The gender-equal north: Icelandic images of femininity and masculinity. In S. R. Ísleifsson (Ed.), *Iceland and images of the north* (pp. 405–434). Reykjavík: Reykjavíkur Akademían. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctv18pgjb2.20
- Van den Aardweg, G. J. M. (2013). Það sem samkynhneigð er ekki. Retrieved from http://www.catholica.is/POLGR.html#%C3%9EA%C3%90_SEM_SAMKYNHNEIG%C3%90
- Walker, N. (2015). Neuroqueer: An introduction. Retrieved from https://neuroqueer.com/neuroqueer-an-introduction/
- Wojtyńska, A. (2012). Polish workers in the capital area of Iceland. In S. Eggertsson & Á. G. Ásgeirsdóttir (Eds.), *Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum XIII*. Reykjavík: Félagsvísindastofnun Háskóla Íslands.
- Wojtyńska, A., Skaptadóttir, U. D., & Ólafs, H. (2011). The participation of immigrants in civil society and labour market in the economic recession. MARK. Reykjavík: Háskóli Íslands.
- Yip, A. (2010). Coming home from the wilderness: An overview of recent scholarly research on LGBTQ religiosity/spirituality in the West. In K. Browne, S. R. Munt, & A. Yip (Eds.), *Queer spiritual spaces: Sexuality and sacred places* (pp. 35–51). London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315603247-2
- Yuval-Davis, N. (1997). Women, citizenship and difference. *Feminist Review*, *57*(1), 4–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/014177897339632
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2011). *The politics of belonging: Intersectional contestations*. London: Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446251041
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2016). Power, intersectionality and the politics of belonging. In W. Harcourt (Ed.), *The Palgrave handbook of gender and development* (pp. 367–381). London: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-137-38273-3 25

6 Concluding Discussion

The aim of this thesis has been to contribute to the under-explored field of queer migrations to and within the Nordic region, more specifically to the sparsely populated and relatively remote island of Iceland. A second goal was to queer migration studies within the Icelandic context, which have to date only discussed heterosexual and cisgender migrations. Moreover, to queer the of sexism, heterosexism, cisgenderism. homonormalisation. This study focused on voluntary migrations (which are taken out of personal convenience) of queer migrants of all genders, who had migrated to Iceland from all over the globe, dividing the interlocutors into three groups, that is people coming from the Global South, Central and Eastern Europe and the Global North. The overall framing of the thesis relates to the theory of homonationalism (Puar, 2007) while further discussing how a migrant hierarchy has materialised within the Icelandic context as elsewhere (Bakić-Hayden, 1995; Herzfeld, 2004; Said, 1979). The core theoretical approach of the thesis and what binds all the three analytical layers of macro, meso and micro together relates to the ways in which political projects of belonging (Yuval-Davis, 2011) dictate queer migrants' sense of belonging (Ahmed, 2004a) to the ethnic community, the queer community, and to Icelandic mainstream society. In this chapter I will discuss the research questions in relation to the findings along with some final remarks.

6.1 Research questions & findings

The main research question laid out in the introduction was: What are queer migrants' experiences, from the Global South, Central and Eastern Europe, and the Global North, of residing in Iceland? To answer this question as well as the sub-questions, I conducted interviews with 54 individuals, and facilitated one focus group discussion. I further carried out some participant observations, and a discourse analysis of online material to put those discussions into context. The answer to this question runs through my analysis of the material, the themes I have identified, and the four interconnected but distinct peer-reviewed articles that make up the core of this thesis. Nonetheless, I will summarize some overall conclusions in this section.

The general conclusion that I draw from the experiences of these three distinct but interconnected groups of queer migrants is that there is a migrant hierarchy operational within the immigrant community, the queer community, and the Icelandic mainstream society. The three groups, previously discussed, roughly make up the three layers of the hierarchy, where the top layer is

occupied by queer migrants from the Global North. Migrants in that layer generally did not experience substantial social exclusion; their educational credentials were usually assumed to be valid in the Icelandic context; they often were native English speakers or had studied Icelandic and spoke it well; they came from cultures that are similar to the Icelandic culture; and were often brought up in middle-class families or saw themselves as middle-class in their present lives. Granted, experiences from the Global North were intersectional, where a person could be privileged in some situations, subordinated in others, and in a space of inbetweenness in yet others. But this intersectional social location was operational for interlocutors in all of the groups. Some individuals from the Global North did indeed experience marginalisation and exclusionary moments in connection to racialisation, cisgenderism and immigration laws that allow for unhampered migration between some countries but not others. But in comparison with the other two groups, these narratives were few and mainly connected to the issues mentioned above. Moreover, as the interlocutors from the Global North experienced privilege in other areas of life these issues were easier to deal with.

The next level is occupied by the group from Central and Eastern Europe, which also included one interlocutor from Russia. This group discussed the most numerous cases of social exclusion, microaggressions, and exclusionary moments, at all levels of social life, that is, from their families as well as their ethnic and religious communities concerning their sexual orientation, and from the queer community and the Icelandic mainstream society concerning being a migrant from Central and Eastern Europe. This multiple discrimination seemed in some cases impossible to overcome, although interlocutors made efforts and engaged in emotional labour to maintain a connection, especially with their immediate family, but also to the queer community and the Icelandic mainstream society, often without much progress. Migrants from Central and Eastern Europe are often economic migrants, and this was frequently their initial motivation for migration, but their decision to stay more permanently was often connected to their gender identity and sexual orientation. However, they did experience isolation and a figurative wall between themselves and ethnic Icelanders. Their educational credentials were often not valued in Iceland; on occasion they did not speak English or Icelandic, nonetheless some spoke English well; they often came from cultures that were occupied by the Soviet Union at some point (and Iceland had a U.S. base during the Cold War); they were often bought up working-class or middle-class but saw themselves as working class within the Icelandic context. Their privilege was nonetheless that they are white, so they often visually fitted the predominant norm of whiteness within the Icelandic context, although some further discussed an Eastern European fashion style that can be noticeable and thus othered.

Occupying the third layer was the group from the Global South. This layer of course intersects in various ways with the other two layers, and perhaps most notably with the second layer in connection to social othering. But also, in connection to the first layer with regards to border regimes and access to the labour market. This group discussed some decisive exclusionary moments and microaggressions regarding growing up and being in some way visibly queer and/or not being able to come out to their immediate family, as well as being excluded from the Icelandic mainstream society the queer community. But their connection to their ethnic community varied, some did not locate a sense of belonging there while others were active in their ethnic communities, somewhat depending on their country of origin. Furthermore, their professional credentials are often not seen as valid in Iceland, unless they did their studies in Iceland (which was the case for some interlocutors), or could be defined as specialists, which was not the case for the interlocutors in this study for individuals from the Global South; some spoke good English and/or Icelandic while others did not; they generally came from cultures that were not familiar to most Icelanders (many haven't travelled beyond Europe or the U.S.) and thus several incidents were discussed where exoticization of cultural differences were an issue; their social class varied, some had working class or middle-class backgrounds and saw themselves as either working-class or middle-class in Iceland. The predominant issue for this group was racialisation processes, but some also struggled with social exclusion on account of language issues. But even if they had learned the language, and were familiar with the culture and society, they still did not fit in with the national imaginary, which is grounded in whiteness and Eurocentric features and where thus assumed to be a perpetual outsiders.

This hierarchical ordering can further be seen in the unofficial government policy that can be read through the current legal framework for migrants, where wealthy migrants from beyond the EEA/EFTA area are able to get long-term visa for remote work, but the most vulnerable seeking international protection are frequently deported. This hierarchical ordering is thus strongly connected with migrants' socioeconomic class, cultural similarity and racialisation processes, which is the measurement of general acceptance within the host country of Iceland. It is important to note that there is an increasing awareness of the vital role immigrants play in the economy. But what is less discussed is how this importance connects to the processes of racial capitalism, wherein immigrants from Central and Eastern Europe and to some extent the Global South are often seen as cheap labour rather than valid members of society.

The first sub-question asks: What are queer migrants' gendered experiences of residing in Iceland? Within queer migration scholarship, there is a strong emphasis on researching the experiences of migration and diaspora among gay men, and thus I wanted to highlight the experiences of women and gender queer

individuals in this study, to some extent. The fourth article is a response to this question and discusses women's experiences of residing in Iceland and how political projects of exclusion dictate their sense of (un)belonging, in this case in relation to the national imaginary and the Catholic church in Iceland. Although the first three articles focus on how these three distinct but overlapping groups form a migrant hierarchy, the last article discusses the multiple discrimination of queer women and nonbinary individuals in the migration and diasporic processes. I specifically emphasised these two themes due to their notable affective and emotional uniqueness, which left a lasting impression on me, and as they had significant meaning to the interlocutors who shared their narratives.

The first article in this thesis discusses the group from the Global South, but as I did take five more interviews in 2020, I found that there were issues concerning racialisation that needed to be discussed further. There were also several narratives concerning exclusionary moments from the Catholic church that I had only briefly mentioned in article one, two and three. The aim of the fourth article was to connect these two political projects to the gendered experience of women and nonbinary individuals, as they had described in detail how this exclusion materialises in their lives. In the first article I did discuss some serious incidents of racism encountered by gay men in the queer community and in the labour market. But these incidences of racism in the queer community were only discussed by gay men, not by women (no nonbinary individuals were racialised as Black or brown), similar to what other studies have shown, for example, in Denmark (Shield, 2019), and in Iceland (Gunnarsson, 2021) and in other parts of the world (DasGupta, 2018; Havey, 2021; Nakhid, 2023; Peumans, 2014a). But in the case of women and nonbinary individuals the racialisation process was more connected to their access to the national imaginary, as they did not fit there within, and consequently were assumed to be perpetual foreigners, even if they had lived in Iceland since childhood, had acquired their education there, and most of their memories were situated there. There was a distinctly gendered differentiation concerning surveillance and discipline of female sexuality by the Catholic Church in Iceland, regarding sexual orientation and gender identity. Similar to prior studies where gender has been shown to influence LGBTQ individuals' religious experiences (Dahl & Galliher, 2012; O'Brien, 2004; Rostosky, et al. 2010; Shekrat, 2002). Priests and nuns actively interfered in the lives of queer migrant women, with unannounced home visits and performative speech acts noting that gays and lesbians would of course go straight to hell. A trans woman was rejected from the social space of the church but was allowed to take part in a confirmation ceremony on the condition that she would wear a suit that aligned with her gender assigned at birth, instead of in a dress in accordance with her own identification. Both Poland and the Philippines are Catholic nations, and as such, a substantial portion of the immigrant population are Catholic. Although Polish queer migrants frequently discussed their Catholic guilt, and the fact that they were not welcome in the church, they had already given up on the notion of ever being welcomed there again, so they did generally not attend events at the Catholic Church in Iceland. Women from Asia who had migrated as children or teenagers, or before coming out with their sexual orientation, had however emotionally charged narratives of these exclusionary processes.

Sub-question number two asks: What are queer migrants' experiences regarding identity construction, identity management, degrees of outness and/or disidentification, or identity subversion, concerning their sexual orientation and gender identity? The response to this multilayered and complex question is as mosaic of responses, and in a sense relates to the main research question, as we are still discussing the three groups of migrants, and thus, the hierarchical order of migrants. I did ask in the interviews as to how interlocutors defined themselves, in terms of gender and sexuality, but frequently the answers to these questions were short and did not initiate an in-depth discussion. Many responded with just having always defined as a gay man or a lesbian woman, but this was in some sense connected to the person's country of origin and gender. All the interlocutors from Central and Eastern Europe identified as lesbian or gay (except for one who identified as bisexual), thus this group did not discuss issues relating to the queering of gender. In the group from the Global South, there was noticeable more flexibility concerning sexual orientation and issues relating to queerness of gender, and two of the trans women who participated in the study were from the Global South. Several interlocutors from Central and Eastern Europe and from the Global South did not come out to family members until they had lived in Iceland for some years, while others did not see the purpose of coming out to them at any point in the future, as it would only cause them pain and discomfort. Identity management strategies were thus in active use for several interlocutors, for example, being conscious about disclosing information concerning their sexual orientation on social media and in their ethnic community, so this information would not get back to relatives in their country of origin. This was a real concern for several interlocutors, and thus should not be undermined or shunned in relation to different cultural contexts. In other cases, interlocutors had come out to their parents and immediate family at some point, but the issue was never discussed and thus this aspect of their lives was totally excluded from everyday interactions with family members. This state of affairs was undoubtedly humiliating for the interlocutors and caused great concern for some, but others had moved past this and had found a way to keep connections with family

members in spite of these restrictions. I think it is also important to note, that although the Global North is generally assumed to be tolerant and accepting, and the place where most of these definitions and theorisations originate, there were several cases of interlocutors being brought up within religious fundamentalist communities, mainly in the U.S., Australia, and Canada. Within these communities, issues of sexual orientation and gender identity became life altering matters, impossible to discuss. Growing up, these individuals had to hide their identities to avoid being rejected by their families, but hiding was not always possible. If they were found out, they had to find another place to live and a way to support themselves and/or were sent to conversion therapy programs. In such situations it is easy to become houseless/homeless as is supported by statistics regarding LGBTQI+ youth (The Trevor Project, 2022).

Concerning gender identity and expression, the possibility of occupying the space of inbetweenness amidst binary gender categories seems more accessible to individuals born as women than those born as men, due to the lack of flexibility in the social role of hegemonic masculinity. But then again, the five trans individuals who participated in this study were all trans women. Other interlocutors who had given the queering of gender more thought, discussed issues of gender, for example, in this way: being a gender-bender in some situations and less so in others, depending on the safety of the situation; being a gay man but enjoying performing in drag at gay events; being a trans woman and the various degrees of passing and not passing within the two binary gender categories; being always feminine on the outside but on the inside feeling like neither woman nor man, but both at the same time; having a gender identity and sexual orientation that is strongly connected to one's neurotype, thus subverting socially constructed categories made by allistic people; determining upon waking up in the morning which gender role they would take on that particular day; being forced to wear traditional women's clothes as part of an occupation one has chosen as a career; or being a woman who likes women without relating to any of the existing sexual orientation categories of today, and actually disidentifying with them all.

The third sub-question is: What are queer migrants' experiences of the political projects of belonging and their sense of belonging, to their ethnic community, the queer community, and the Icelandic mainstream society? This is another complex question, and requires a multilayered answer, which has been explored throughout the core of the thesis relating to the four peer reviewed articles that make up the central part of the thesis. Theories relating to a sense of belonging, affect and emotions, the politics of belonging, unbelonging and belonging in difference were also discussed in the theoretical framework. However, I will briefly summarize how the political projects of exclusion have dictated queer migrants' sense of belonging. An example of the

political projects of exclusion discussed in this thesis relate to who is constructed as the immigrant other within the general Icelandic society and the queer community, and who is predominantly accepted and incorporated into those communities. Another such political project is that of access the national imaginary in terms of what an Icelander looks and sounds like, and who is accepted within the Catholic Church in Iceland. There is also the issue around who has the legal right to reside in Iceland and the extent of ease or difficulty regarding the migration processes for different groups of people. More specifically, in this thesis I have examined the political projects of sexism, migratism, religionism ethnocentrism, heterosexism, racism, classism, nationalism, homonormalisation, homonationalism, and cisgenderism, but also political projects such as laws regarding residence and work permits, as well as access to citizenship rights. Through normalisation processes, these political projects become the unquestioned "shared beliefs" that are then internalised by inhabitants of a particular community or society. The theory of governmentality (Foucault, 1978/1991) relates to how these processes marginalise people who do not fit the norm, regarding laws and regulations, in one way or another. The theory of symbolic power and habitus (Bourdieu, 1984, 1990) pertains to the use of discipline to create and strengthen an individual's subject position within a social hierarchy. This occurrence is often seen in relational interactions, and via institutional establishments. Being seen as a Black, lesbian, migrant, nonbinary individual thus potently initiates multiple discrimination on account of those social locations, and in the process, decreases one's access to communities and societies where these social locations are seen as a deviation from the norm. Queer migrants' sense of belonging to the mainstream society, as well as the queer community, and to some extent to the immigrant and ethnic communities, is dictated by the migrant hierarchy that I described as a response to the overall research question above. These experiences are also intersectional, whereas racialisation did occur in the group from the Global North, and there were incidences of a more middle-class way of being and becoming in the groups from Central and Eastern Europe and the Global South. But generally speaking, interlocutors' sense of belonging was mediated by their socioeconomic status and whether they were migrating from a similar cultural context. National belonging thus depended on being white, with light hair/skin and Eurocentric features, speaking the Icelandic language fluently and being familiar with the cultural context. However, a final exclusionary factor was blood lineage and tracing one's ancestry back to the first settlers in Iceland, which has been turned into an online pastime, though deCODES online database Íslendingabók. Exceptions to this process are nonetheless allocated to some of those who have an Icelandic partner, as becoming part of the extended family is presumably a way to break the othering processes and becoming part of the inner circle of ethnic Icelanders. It is further critical to highlight, that a sense of unbelonging can potentially motivate political and social transformations, and thus a society which is more in line with ones sense of self. A belonging-in-difference can be a place one can settle in, as a marginalised individual who acknowledges ones social locations, and where the foundation upon which different ways of being and becoming come together to form a collective relationship as well as opening up for utopian potentiality.

The fourth sub-question is: How do transnational practices and adaptation to the host society play out in queer migrants' lives? I did ask about transnational practices in the interviews, and most interlocutors applied them to some extent, with the exception of one individual who did not have contact with people in their country of origin and had never gone back for a visit since migrating as a child. Another interlocutor who had migrated as a teenager had never been back to visit the country of origin, as they thought it would be too difficult emotionally. Many others had somewhat regular, or in some cases irregular, communications with family members in their country of origin, somewhat depending on their degree of outness regarding issues of gender and sexuality, while yet others were in daily communication with their parents. But this was also somewhat gendered, as women, and to some extent, nonbinary individuals tended to put more emphasis on having communication with family members than men generally did. Most of the interlocutors had developed a bifocal world view, where they compared "here" and "there", as is discussed briefly in the first article of this thesis. But those who had migrated as children or teenagers presumably did this to a lesser extent than those who had migrated as adults. Those who had migrated as children were generally the individuals in this study who were best adapted to the Icelandic society, as they had gone through the educational system there and had a deep-rooted knowledge of the society. Those who had migrated as teenagers were, to some extent, emotionally scarred by the migration process taking place at that age, describing this time as extremely difficult and disappointing, as they felt excluded everywhere, at a time where people their age were finding partners, starting work or preparing for university. I did not specifically ask about adaptation (also termed as resocialisation or reciprocal inclusion), nor did I specifically carve that process out of the analyses, but in my opinion, adaptation is closely related to one's sense of belonging to a community or society. In the response to question number three, which discusses belonging, I describe the processes of finding a sense of belonging, and the way this feeling is dictated by predominant political projects within a particular community or society. Adaptation for adults is also closely connected to the migrant hierarchy, where this process is presumably most accessible for people migrating from the Global North, but less accessible for people coming from Central and Eastern Europe and the Global South. But again, this is an intersectional process, and one's social locations thus play important roles. A white, cisgender gay man, well educated, middle-class, a native English speaker or fluent in Icelandic, able bodied and with good communication skills, is probably the person who most easily adapts to Icelandic society, the immigrant community, and the queer community. Basically, he is as "normal" as possible, with just this one issue of sexual orientation that differs from the predominant norm. It should nonetheless be noted that it is important to think of the adoption process as a two-way street, more in line with the meaning of term reciprocal inclusion, as it is no less the responsibility of ethnic Icelanders to adapt to immigrant cultures and ways of being in the world. Immigrants play a key role in the advancements and well-being of individuals and collectives within the society and should be respected as such. Structural changes need to take place, where immigrants are seen as equals, and not othered and utilized in line with notions of racial capitalism.

The fifth and last sub-question relates to: How do queer migrants utilise their agency and show resistance and subversion within those processes? As this is not something I asked about directly, my analysis suggests that the interlocutors showed resistance and subversion both in latent and more concrete ways. This can initially be seen though narratives from their country of origin: one particular story is discussed in article three, where a person felt excluded from society in relation to a change in the law which excluded some queer people from access to health care through their spouse and then started to think about living in other cultural contexts; another example described how a teenager had to move in with a friend, as he was accidentally outed to his parents, which made it possible for him to finish high school; yet another story discussed a person who was looking for an interesting country to live in and had made online connection with an ethnic Icelander in the process and later migrated to Iceland. My point here is that moving to another country is not easy and accessible for everyone, as it is costly financially and requires time and emotional work. Making that leap of faith is a clear sign of agency, whether it was initially for work, studies, or interest in the culture or language. Migration requires agency and subversion of local realities, as well as a longing to construct a life more in line with one's hopes for the future, or to find a sense of belongingness. Within the Icelandic context, interlocutors illustrated their agency and subversion in different ways. In the group from the Global South, some were active in their ethnic community through events and gatherings, while others found their ethnic community ethnocentric and adhering to traditional gender roles and sexualities. Some were also active in the queer community and were attempting to subvert predominant stereotypes within that community. Everyone from the Global South was active in the labour market and placed great importance in being familiar with the Icelandic culture and

language, in order to subvert ideas of the exotic other within the Icelandic mainstream society. For the group from Central and Eastern Europe, their agency and subversion could, for example, be illustrated through their disidentification with more working-class individuals within their own ethnic group and emphasizing their interest in the Icelandic culture and landscape. They were generally actively establishing their life in Iceland or were moving back and forth as was most convenient for them. They occasionally attempted to make connections in their ethnic community and the queer community but were generally excluded from their ethnic community on account of their sexuality, while maintaining other connections within the wider immigrant community. Many felt excluded altogether from the queer community, and others had some friends but did not connect to a community as such. All interlocutors from Central and Eastern Europe were active in the labour market and spent a lot of their time within that context. Concerning the group from the Global North, two thirds of the group's interlocutors had gone to university in Iceland at some point, which was a considerably higher proportion than within the other two groups. As previously stated, they often did not encounter any considerable struggles within the Icelandic context, especially if they came from the EEA/EFTA area, but those who came from beyond those boundaries did used their agency to acquire either a residency and work permit or a citizenship. My analysis suggests that queer migrants from the Global North migrate often without giving thought to how strict immigration laws can be, which is further an indication of their cultural privilege. People from the Global South, on the other hand, would hesitate to start such a journey, without, for example, having previous connections in the country. Some individuals from the Global North nonetheless dealt with the effects of cisgenderism and racialisation processes and used their agency and subversion within that context. Three of the trans individuals were from the Global North and they had different stories to tell: two of them had gone through the transition process in Iceland while one did so in her country of origin. One person discussed how the process had forced her to leave her job as a CEO of a company, and had made her, in a sense, unemployed for a long time. Another mentioned that as soon as she came out on social media, she got an email from her place of work concerning how the company could assist her with this transition, in relation to a name change and an informative lecture about trans issues for coworkers. People who engage in transnational migration thus always illustrate their agency, although some in more obvious ways than others.

6.2 Final remarks

Iceland has moved from being an emigrant nation for queer individuals (Guðnason, 2008) to becoming a host country for queer migrants in recent years

and decades. These shifts have taken place along with other social transformations and the diversification of the population. Icelanders will thus undoubtedly need to adjust to increased immigration in future years and decades, in line with global conflicts, economic disparities and environmental degradation, as well as decreasing birth and fertility rates and ageing of the population (Statistics Iceland, 2022). The remoteness of the island and its historical isolation is an element that people living on the mainland Europe generally do not comprehend unless they have also grown up in similar circumstances. Thus the "newness" of seeing "foreigners" is something that people in Iceland over the age of 40 can easily relate to but others perhaps less so. During my childhood mass tourism had not yet started, and immigration did not really take off until in the late nineties. I nonetheless think that this experience of homogeneity does not rule out differently constructed experiences, and the potential of adjusting to and accepting deep diversity, as this is more of a decision rather than a specific skill. Moreover, Iceland's isolation is perhaps one of the contributing factors to the reason why Icelanders are now the most mobile of the Nordic nations. Icelanders frequently go abroad to study or work, but then again, more than 70% return to Iceland at some point (Skaptadóttir & Garðarsdóttir, 2020). Although this is dependent, to some extent, on social and economic factors, several Icelanders do thus have this pivotal experience of migrating from the "island mentality" and becoming a foreigner in another cultural context.

Another aspect of these more current cultural transformations is the shift towards gender neutral pronouns as has been widely discussed recently. While some find this process impossible to comprehend or argue that it does not adhere to the principles of the language, others do not have a problem with it and can easily make concrete attempts to respect people's preferences (Rögnvaldsson, 2022; Porvaldsdóttir, 2022). The increased visibility and activism of trans, intersex and non-binary people have further diversified the population and initiated some much-needed societal transformations, making the gender binary less rigid and including more gender variations.

Although lesbians and gays are now to a lesser extent constructed as the other within society, there are still issues to be addressed concerning homonegativity and homonormalisation, and perhaps more urgently issues of cisgenderism and transnegativity within society. This has become especially potent in the last year or two, where a backlash has taken place within Icelandic society, as elsewhere. This centres especially around Reykjavík Pride week, where there have been several incidences of homo- and trans negativity, such as rainbow flags being cut down or burned, spit ball guns being used, as well as shouting and barking at queer people (Arnardóttir, 2023). This backlash was at first traced to a Neo-Nazi organisation that has its roots in Sweden and is thus

potentially migrating to the Iceland (Másson, 2018; Regal, 2022). But more recently, it seems to be also connected to youth culture, and there are speculations that it was motivated by social media trends, a rise in bullying, and possibly the mental health repercussions of the COVID-19 pandemic. This violence must of course be taken seriously and resisted when it surfaces. Discourses regarding anti-trans sentiments have also become more concrete with the forming of the Organization 22: Interest group of homosexuals (Samtökin 22: Hagsmunasamtök samkynhneigðra). Organization 22, previously called LGB alliance Iceland, had at first mainly an online presence, but has more recently been staging protests in writing and in person, for example, against a parliamentary bill on making conversion therapy for trans people illegal, and informative lectures on sex education in primary schools and the possibility of mentioning there that a BDSM identity exists. The organisation nonetheless only consists of a handful of people and has been identified as a farright extremist group with an exclusionary political agenda, originating in the UK (Samtökin 22; LGB alliance). Organisation 22 has been widely condemned within the queer community and the mainstream Icelandic society, and a large group of gays and lesbians signed a petition called "Not in my name" to make clear that the organisation did not speak for them (Daðason, 2023). These two examples might give the impression that heterosexism and cisgenderism are mainly being imported from abroad, which is not the case, as these views have always existed in Iceland and can, e.g. be seen in comments on online news articles, but had previously not found an organised outlet. Although LGBTQI+ legal rights have not been jeopardised in Iceland, as of yet, this backlash demonstrates the fragility of calming a queer subjectivity.

As queer people have now gained access to citizenship rights and are thus less considered to be the outsider within the mainstream society, it is important to note that immigrants, mainly from Central and Eastern Europe and from the Global South have taken over that subject position (Ellenberger, 2017). Although not always explicit, homotransnationalism is an underlying organising principle that can be detected in Iceland and in other Nordic countries, especially concerning people seeking international protection or more specifically with regards to groups of LGBTQI+ quota refugees who are invited to take up residence in Iceland by the government. Liinason (2022) has discussed a form of strategic homonationalism implemented by government officials in Scandinavia, but as Icelandic governance and society is less strategic in its practices, and more opportunistic, I hesitate to apply this term to the Icelandic context. Nonetheless, government officials tends to follow the lead of the other Nordic countries. Discussions of refugees and people seeking international protection has overshadowed other discussion about immigrant issues within the Icelandic context, as well as within queer migration research, to the point that if you mention queer migrations, people automatically assume that you are speaking of refugees or people seeking international protection. But there are many migration processes at work, in Iceland as elsewhere. This study illustrates the diversity of queer migration and diasporic processes, as the most populous section of queer migrants are people who migrate "voluntarily", and where refugees and people seeking international protection are only a fraction of the general immigrant population in Iceland. From the year 1956 until 2019, 778 individuals have been invited to take up residence in Iceland as quota refugees, and from 1997 until 2019, 1781 individuals who came independently were granted a refugee status (Government of Iceland, nd; Statistics Iceland, nd). 528 individuals were granted a refugee status in 2020 and 526 in 2021 (Directorate of Immigration, nd.) which is a result of a unique government policy regarding the Venezuelan crisis and the subsequent war in Ukraine in 2022. Iceland did not have colonies at any point in history, but did nonetheless, actively take part in the colonial project. Being one of the wealthiest nations globally and experiencing a rise in ethnic diversity due to an influx of foreign workers, particularly from poorer countries, there exists a noticeable disparity in power relations that necessitates attention in both daily social interactions and policy formulation (Einarsdóttir & Gústafsdóttir, 2008). This study illustrates how structural adjustments must be implemented to ensure that immigrants are seen as valid citizens, rather than being marginalised based on the principles of racial capitalism (Ferguson, 2004).

The findings indicate that communicating information regarding one's sexual orientation and gender identity can be complex, both in the Icelandic context as in other cultures, for example regarding sexism, racism, migratism and cultural othering in the queer community and sexism, heterosexism and transnegativity in ethnic and religious communities. But in the Icelandic mainstream society, queer immigrants face a certain relational process that consists of being constantly labelled as the immigrant other by ethnic Icelanders, and this kind of othering turns out to be insurmountable in certain cases. This othering of migrants is nonetheless strongly embedded in racial, cultural and class hierarchies. The migrant hierarchy is organised in such a way that queer migrants from the Global North who are considered to be "white", are often middle-class and from similar cultures, experience belonging in the various communities and in the mainstream society in a completely different way than those who are considered to be Black or brown and are from the Global South. Interlocutors who are queer migrants from Central and Eastern Europe, however, encounter that they are allocated a subordinated and more working-class social position in society compared to other white immigrants. This process of cultural othering is perhaps best seen in how people from the Global South are considered to be the most exotic or the most other, followed

by people from Central and Eastern Europe, in a hierarchical structure where certain Western states (such as northern/southern/western Europe, North America and Australia) are seen as the centre of the universe (Said, 1979; Bakić-Hayden, 1995; Herzfeld, 2004). I have written an additional article in Icelandic, in relation to the lecture series Queer Iceland in an international context (Hinsegin Ísland í alþjóðlegu samhengi) which is edited by Elín Björk Jóhannsdótti and Ásta Kristín Benediktsdóttir. In that article I describe the migrant hierarchy, while using analysis from this study. The article it is called, "'Then I'm sometimes categorised as Polish': Migrant hierarchy and queer migrants experience of belonging" ("Þá er ég stundum flokkaður sem pólskur": Samfélagslegt stigveldi og reynsla hinsegin innflytjenda af því að tilheyra).

Further research is needed into several areas within the field queer migration studies and the context of this thesis. Firstly, an examination of the experiences of LGBTQI+ refugees and people seeking international protection in Iceland is lacking. This is a particularly vulnerable group of queer migrants and thus it would be beneficial in terms of structural alterations of the asylum system and the deportation regime to conduct such a research. It would also be imperative to document the experiences of those who have been deported from Iceland and the Nordic countries, on account of the Dublin II regulation, in order to support the abolition of that regulation, or at least an amendment to the practices around the regulation and its interpretation. As it turned out, I am currently a researcher in the project Queer Refugees in Queer Utopias: Inclusions and Exclusions, which looks at the experiences of queer refugees and queer people seeking international protection, in Iceland as well as those who have been deported to Italy or Greece. Further looking at professionals within the system with a comparative aspect regarding a researcher in the Netherlands. In this research project, I'm responsible, for example, interviewing the refugees, NGO's and professionals. I would further want to see an examination of the experiences of differently abled LGBTQI+ migrants, as well as transgender and intersex individuals who have migrated to Iceland or the Nordic countries from all over the globe. I have recently written a paper which firmly connects to these issues, an article called "Bodymind differences and unbelonging: Transgender and neuroqueer migrations to Iceland", which is currently under review for a book called Affective Communities, edited by Heidi Kosonen, Tuija Saresma and Johanna Turunen. There I discuss the similarities of trans and autistic individuals coping mechanisms, concerning the survival strategies of passing as a transgender individual and masking as an autistic individual. This article analysis interview data from this study, and thus is a second bonus article of this PhD research project. A more comprehensive examination of LGBTQI+ migrants from Central and Eastern Europe would also be imperative, as this is the largest immigrant group in Iceland, along with attempts to queer the Polish diaspora. Proportionally few individuals from Central and Eastern Europe were willing and able to discuss issues of gender and sexuality for the purpose of this study, as only 24% of the interlocutors were from that area. Which indicates that more research is needed.

Additionally, I would be interested in a comparison of the queer communities, for example, with regards to activism, in the three neighbouring countries of Greenland, Iceland, and the Faroe Islands. This was one of my ideas for a doctoral project, but got put on hold for various reasons, one being financial issues. There is further a need to conduct various studies within the queer community in Iceland, as there have mainly been studies with young LGBTOI+ individuals, in elementary schools and upper secondary school, and concerning young people and their mental health. These studies are of vital importance, especially with the current climate of bullying, social media, and the consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic for children and youths. Personally, I am interested in the experiences of the older generation, what happens to queer people when they get older, and become less desirable and more excluded both within the queer community and the Icelandic mainstream society. Furthermore, there is a need to conduct research on the experiences of transgender children, which could also be a longitudinal study to document their progression through the years. These and so many other questions remain unanswered until further studies will be conducted.

In the concluding remarks of the second article, I state that we need to focus on a more inclusive society for all, and view inclusion as a basic right for all. In retrospect, I want to highlight that focusing on inclusion can be an ideological trap, unless it includes both the politics of belonging and one's sense of belonging, and perhaps most productively focuses on social and legal citizenship rights and structural transformations. Gaining access to racist, capitalist, heteropatriarcal institutions is, in fact, not desirable, as the access itself does not change the continual structural violence, microaggressions, and exclusionary moments that the institutions continue to mandate (Haritaworn, et al., 2013; Jackson, 1999; Nair, 2010a/2010b). My addition to that article is thus that fundamental structural changes is the only way forward.

The context of this thesis is the increased immigration to Iceland in the recent years and decades, and the diversification of the population regarding issues such as, "race", ethnicity, nationality, sexual orientation, gender identity and expression, polyamory and BDSM, as well as differently abled individuals. I thus found it interesting to document the experiences of queer migrants in Iceland and examine how processes of racialisation and classism materialise within the queer community and the wider Icelandic society. These experiences

are differently constructed than those of cisgender heterosexual migrants and thus address various issues that are not discussed in mainstream migration scholarship. However, it is also intriguing to see how certain political projects transcend the issue of sexual orientation and gender identity, as for example, is the case with racialisation processes and classism which are operational in the queer community as they are in the mainstream society. During the research process, I did make use of my marginal positions as a neuroqueer, autigender, and dyslexic individual with a working-class background, to make connections with interlocutors and to inform the analyses of the data. In the process, I did attempt to carve out a place in academia, for "people like me", by using queer theory and the queering of time and space, which is in line with queer and feminist methodologies. Assistance regarding my disabilities would have been appreciated, but as that was usually not possible, and in some sense against all odds, I did make it through eventually. My initial aim with this research was thus to queer migrations scholarship within the Icelandic context, while also highlighting how the theory of homo(trans)nationalism (Puar, 2007; Bacchetta & Haritaworn 2011) frames the study and how the migrant hierarchy materialises (Bakić-Hayden, 1995; Herzfeld, 2004) within the framework of queer diaspora in Iceland. Moreover, by applying the analytical lens of belonging, or how political projects of belonging (Yuval-Davis, 2011) dictate interlocutors sense of belonging (Ahmed, 2004a) to their ethnic community, the queer community and the Icelandic mainstream society. Political projects such as, sexism, heterosexism, cisgenderism, homonormalisation, homonationalism, racism, migratism (Tudor, 2017), nationalism, ableism, as well as laws and regulations relating to border regimes, residency permits, work permits and citizenship. Political projects are established by those with the authority to create the predominant norm, relating to the theory of governmentality (Foucault, 1978/1991) and symbolic power (Bourdieu, 1984, 1990), and as they are man-made, these projects are adaptable to accommodate societal transformations and decentring processes, which should be the aim of queer migration studies, but more importantly should be the objective of policy and law makers. The thesis also touched upon the affective and emotional sentiments associated with the concepts of "home" and "race". In this context, affect is connected to the subconscious level of the mind, and an experience is considered worthless if it lacks emotional intensity (Gould, 2009). The analytical lens of intersectionality (Crenshaw, 1989; 1991) has further been an essential tool throughout this undertaking, to capture the full range of interlocutors' experiences, as well as to analyse how social locations intersect and form new realities (Kuhar, 2009). Or, in the cases of enduring bodymind difference, how intersections of particular social locations recreate old realities and experiences of exclusionary moments, that have been felt numerous times before, and thus only cements reoccurring feelings of unbelonging. A belonging-in-difference (Muñoz, 2009; 2020) through queer temporality (Halberstam, 2005) is a nonetheless a foundational space which allows for the convergence of many ways of being and becoming, leading to a communal connection and an avenue for growth and expansion. The feeling of being excluded affectively, emotionally and structurally, which is often referred to as a sense of unbelonging, or not being accepted within a particular cultural scenario, may be degrading and lead to the perception of being completely disconnected from others. Nevertheless, in some instances, this feeling of unbelonging may catalyse social transformations, if ones agency is utilised, resulting in a reality that better aligns with one's identity. Social transformations may thus create conditions, where the norm adheres to queer worldmaking practices, and a possibility for everyone to have a liveable life (Ghaziani & Brim, 2019b; Ahmed, 2016) regardless of their social locations or geopolitical constraints.

Wool Hart

Though I talk a lot I crave silence about my life.

In the foreground of my life sits you.

To you I bring the words that my life drives away.

And all I have and all that I have yet to have.

In sleep I live for myself but in waking I live for others.

More precisely:

In sleep my heart counts down.

In waking my heart is made of wool and there inside I keep your palm.

Kristín Ómarsdóttir. - Waitress in Fall.

References

- Aasland, A. & Flotten, T. (2001). Ethnicity and social exclusion in Estonia and Latvia. *Europe-Asia Studies*, 53(7), 1023-1049. doi.org/10.1080/09668130120085029
- Abu-Lughod, L. (2006). Writing against culture. In H. L. Moore & T. Sanders (eds.). *Anthropology in theory: Issues in epistemology* (p. 466–479). Malden, MA: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- Aggleton, P., Cover, R. Leahy, D., Marshall, D. & Rasmussen, M. L. (eds.). (2019). *Youth, sexuality and sexual citizenship*. Abingdon: Routledge.
- Ahlstedt, S. (2016). *The feeling of migration: Narratives of queer intimacies and partner migration*. PhD Thesis, Linköping: Linköping University. doi.org/10.3384/diss.diva-129930
- Ahmed, S. (2000). *Strange encounters: Embodied others in post-coloniality*. London & New York: Routledge.
- Ahmed, S. (2004a). *The cultural politics of emotions*. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.
- Ahmed, S. (2004b). Declarations of whiteness: The non-performativity of antiracism. *Borderlands e-Journal*, 3(2), 1-59.
- Ahmed, S. (2010). *The promise of happiness*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Ahmed, S. (2016). Interview with Judith Butler. *Sexualities*, 19(4), 482–92. doi.org/10.1177/136346071662960
- Ahmed, S., Castaneda, C., Fortier, A. M. & Sheller, M. (2003). Introduction: Uprootings/regroundings: Questions of home and migration. In S. Ahmed, C. Castaneda, A. M. Fortier & M. Sheller (eds.). *Uprootings/regroundings: Questions of home and migration* (p. 1-23). Oxford & New York: Berg.
- Aizura, A. Z. (2006). Of borders and homes: The imaginary community of (trans)sexual citizenship. *Inter-Asia Cultural Studies*, 7(2), 289-309. doi.org/10.1080/14649370600673953

- Aizura, A. Z. (2018). *Mobile subjects: Transnational imaginaries of gender reassignment*. Durham, NC: Duke.
- Akin, D. (2017). Queer challenges to the Norwegian policies and practices of immigration: Asylum seeking in Norway on the grounds of sexual orientation based persecution. PhD Thesis. Trondheim: Norwegian University of Science and Technology. Retrieved from: https://ntnuopen.ntnu.no/ntnu-xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2448634/DENIZ%20AKIN.pdf?sequence=
- Alexander, M. J. (2005). *Pedagogies of crossing: Mediations of feminism, sexual politics, memory, and the sacred*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Almaguer, T. (1991). Chicano men: A cartography of homosexual identity and behaviour. *Differences*, 3(2), 75-100. doi.org/10.1215/10407391-3-2-75
- Altman, D. (1996). *On global queering. Australian Humanities Review*. Retrieved from: http://australianhumanitiesreview.org/1996/07/01/onglobal-queering/
- Altman, C. (1997). Global gaze/global gays. *GLQ: Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 3(4), 417-436.
- Alþingi (1952). Icelandic nationality act no. 100/1952. Retrieved from: https://www.government.is/Publications/Legislation/Lex/?newsid=bc41955 e-e63a-11e7-9423-005056bc530c
- Alþingi (1992). Lög nr. 40, 26. maí 1992. Lög um breyting á almennum hegningarlögum, nr. 19, 12. febrúar 1940 [Law no. 40 of May 26, 1992. Amendment of the penal code, no. 19, February 12, 1940]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/1992.040.html
- Alþingi (1995). Lög nr. 97, 28. júní 1995. 65. gr. Stjórnarskipunarlög um breyting á stjórnarskrá lýðveldisins Íslands, nr. 33/1944, með síðari breytingum. [Law no. 97, June 28, 1995. Article 65]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/1995.097.html
- Alþingi (1996a). Lög nr. 135, 13. desember 1996. Lög um breyting á almennum hegningarlögum, nr. 19, 12. febrúar 1940 [Law no. 135 of December 13, 1996. Amendment of the penal code, no. 19 of February 12, 1940, along with later changes (protection against discrimination)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/1996.135.html

- Alþingi (1996b). Lög nr. 87, 12. júní 1996. Lög um staðfesta samvist [Law on registered partnership, no. 87 of June 12, 1996 (effective as of June 27, 1996)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/lagas/138a/1996087.html
- Alþingi (1996c). Lög nr. 45. 17. Maí. Lög um mannanöfn. [Law no. 45. 17, May. Law on personal names]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/lagas/nuna/1996045.html
- Alþingi (2002). Foreign nationals' right to work act, no. 97/2002. Retrieved from: https://www.government.is/library/04-Legislation/Foreign%20Nationals%20Right%20to%20Work%20Act%20as %20amended%202018.pdf
- Alþingi (2006). Lög nr. 65, 14. júní 2006. Lög um breytingu á lagaákvæðum er varða réttarstöðu samkynhneigðra (sambúð, ættleiðingar, tæknifróvgun). [Law no. 65/2006, June 14, 2006. Amending laws regarding the rights of homosexuals, (cohabitation, adoption, assisted fertilization)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/lagas/129/1996087.html
- Alþingi (2010). Lög nr. 65, 22. júní 2010. Lög um breytingar á hjúskaparlögum og fleiri lögum og um brottfall laga um staðfesta samvist (ein hjúskaparlög). [Law no. 65/2010, June 22, 2010. Law on amendments to the marriage act and other acts and on the repeal of the act on registered partnership (one Marriage Act)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/2010.065.html
- Alþingi (2012). Lög nr. 57, 25. júní 2012. Lög um réttarstöðu einstaklinga með kynáttunarvanda. 57/2012. [Law no. 57/2012 25 June 2012. Law on the legal status of individuals with gender identity disorder]. Retrieved from: www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/2012.057.html
- Alþingi (2014). Lög nr. 13, 10. febrúar 2014. Lög um breytingu á almennum hegningarlögum, nr. 19 12. febrúar 1940, með síðari breytingum (mismunun á grundvelli kynvitundar og viðbótarbókun við samning Evrópuráðsins um tölvubrot). 13/2014. [Law no. 13/2014 10 February 2014. Act amending the general penal code, no. 19 12 February 1940, with subsequent amendments (discrimination on grounds of gender identity and additional protocol to the Council of Europe convention on cybercrime)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/2014.013.html
- Alþingi (2016a). Lög nr. 80, 16. June 2016. Lög um útlendinga. [Law no. 80/2016 Foreign nationals act]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/lagas/151a/2016080.html

- Alþingi (2016b). Law no. 80/2016 Foreign nationals act [english translation]. Retrieved from: https://www.government.is/library/04-Legislation/Foreign_Nationals_Act.pdf
- Alþingi (2018). Lög nr. 86, 1. Júlí 2018, (with amendments 151/2020). Lög um jafna meðferð á vinnumarkaði. [Law no. 86/2018 Act on equal treatment in the labor market]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/lagas/nuna/2019080.html
- Alþingi (2019). Lög nr. 80, 1. Júlí 2019, Lög um kynrænt sjálfræði. [Law no. 80/2019 Gender recognition act. (with amendments 2020/2021/2022)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/lagasafn/pdf/150c/2019080.pdf
- Alþingi (2023a). Lög um breytingu á lögum um útlendinga, nr. 80/2016 (alþjóðleg vernd). [Act amending the Foreign nationals act no. 80/2016 (international protection)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/stjt/2023.014.html
- Alþingi (2023b). Lög um breytingu á almennum hegningarlögum, nr. 19/1940, með síðari breytingum (bælingarmeðferð). [Act amending the General Penal Code, no. 19/1940, with subsequent amendments (conversion therapy)]. Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/153/s/2148.html
- Alþingistíðindi (1939). *A Þingskjöl með málaskrá*, [Parliamentary documents with case file] (p. 388-89). Retrieved from: https://www.althingi.is/altext/althingistidindi/L054/054_thing_1939-1940_malaskra.pdf
- Amari, S. (2012). Des lesbiennes en devenir: Coming-out, loyauté iliale et hétéronormativité chez des descendantes d'immigrant-e-s maghrébin-e-s" [For lesbians to become: Coming out, family loyalty and heteronormativity among descendants of Maghreb immigrants], *Cahiers du Genre*, 53(2), 55-75. doi.org/10.3917/tumu.041.0205
- Amari, S. (2013). (Ne pas) dire l'homosexualité chez des lesbiennes maghrébines et d'ascendance maghrébine en France" [(Do not) say homosexuality among lesbians of Maghreb and North African descent in France], *Modern & Contemporary France*, 21(2), 219-235. doi.org/10.1080/09639489.2013.776737
- Amelina, A., & Faist, T. (2012). De-naturalizing the national in research methodologies: Key concepts of transnational studies in migration. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 35(10), 1707–1724. doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2012.659273

- Anderson, B. (1991 [1983]). *Imagined communities: Reflections on the origins and spread of nationalism* (2nd ed). London & New York: Verso.
- Andreassen, R. (2020). Social media surveillance, LGBTQ refugees and asylum. *First Monday*, 26(1). doi.org/10.5210/fm.v26i1.10653
- Anthias, F. (1999). Theorising identity, difference and social division. In M. O'Brien., S. Penna & C. Hay (eds.). *Theorising modernity: Reflexivity, environment and identity in Giddens' social theory* (p.156-179). Essex: Addison Wesley Longman Limited.
- Anthias, F. (2001). The concept of "social division" and theorizing social stratification: Looking at ethnicity and class. *Sociology*, *35*(4), 835-854. doi.org/10.1177/0038038501035004
- Anthias, F. & N. Yuval-Davis (1992). *Racialized boundaries: Race, nation, gender, colour and class and the anti-racist struggle.* London: Routledge.
- Antonsich, M. (2010). Searching for belonging An analytical framework. *Geography Compass*, 4(6), 644–659. doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-8198.2009.00317.x
- Anzaldúa, G. (1987). *Borderlands/La frontera: The new mestiza*. San Francisco: Aunt Lute Books.
- Appiah, K. A. & Gates, H. L. (eds.). (1995). *Identities*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Armato, M. (2012). Striving to be queer: Challenging inequality from positions of privilege. In B. C. Stockdill & M. Y. Danico (eds.). *Transforming the ivory tower: Challenging racism, sexism, and homophobia in the academy* (p. 66-83). Honolulu, Hawaii: University of Hawai'i Press.
- Arnardóttir, L. (16. August, 2023). Tuttugu tilkynningar um hatursglæpi á Hinsegin dögum [Twenty reports of hate crimes on Queer days]. Retrieved from: https://www.visir.is/g/20232451093d/tuttugu-tilkynningar-um-hatursglaepi-a-hinsegin-dogum
- Arnórsdóttir, A. S. (2000). The memory of strong women and the shaping of Icelandic identity. In S. Sogner & G. Hagmann (eds.). *Women's politics and women in politics: In honour of Ida Bloom* (p. 21-30). Oslo: Universitetet I Bergen & Cappelen akademisk forlag.

- Bacchetta, P, & Haritaworn, J. (2011). There are many transatlantics: Homonationalism, homotransnationalism and feminist-queer-trans of color theories and practices. In K, Davis & M, Evans (eds.). *Transatlantic conversations: Feminism as traveling theory* (p. 127-143). Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Bakić-Hayden, M. (1995). Nesting orientalisms: The case of former Yugoslavia. *Slavic Review*, 54(4), 917-931. doi.org/10.2307/2501399
- Baldursdóttir, B. (2002). Kynlegt stríð: Íslenskar konur í orðræðu síðari heimsstyrjaldar. [Gendered war: Icelandic women in the rhetoric of World War II]. In E. H. Halldórsdóttir (ed.). *2 íslenska söguþingið: 30.maí 1. júní 2002* (p. 64-75). Reykjavík: Gutenberg.
- Baldursdóttir, B. (2023). *Kynlegt stríð: Ástandið í nýju ljósi*. [Gendered war: The Circumstances in a new light]. Reykjavík: Bjartur.
- Baldwin, J. (1962). Another country. New York: Dial press.
- Banerjie, B. (2019). Beyond decriminalisation: Understanding queer citizenship through access to public spaces in India. *NUJS Law Review*, *12*(3-4),
- Barnes, B. (2001). The macro/micro problem and the problem of structure and agency. In G. Ritzer & B. Smart (eds.). *Handbook of Social Theory* (p. 339–352). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Basch, L., Glick-Schiller, N. & Blanc-Szanton, C. (1994). *Nations unbound: Transnational projects, postcolonial predicaments, and deterritorialized nation-states.* Amsterdam: Gordon & Breach Science Publishers.
- Bauman, Z. (1998). *Globalization: The human consequences*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Bauman, Z. (2002). Individually, together. In U. Beck & E. Beck-Gernsheim, (eds.). *Individualisation* (p. xix-xx). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Bayramoğlu, Y., Lünenborg, M. (2018). Queer migration and digital affects: Refugees navigating from the Middle East via Turkey to Germany. *Sexuality & Culture* 22, 1019–1036. doi.org/10.1007/s12119-018-9510-x
- Beam, J. (ed.). (1986). *In the life: A Black gay anthology*. Boston: Alyson Publications, Inc.

- Beaman, J. (2016). Citizenship as cultural: Towards a theory of cultural citizenship. *Sociology Compass*, 10(10), 849-857. doi.org/10.1111/soc4.12415
- Beasley, C. (2005). *Gender and sexuality: Critical theories, critical thinkers.* London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Beck, U. & Grande, E. (2010). Varieties of second modernity: Extra-European and European experiences and perspectives. *British Journal of Sociology*, 61(3), 409-638. doi.org/10.1177/0263276416671585
- Bell, D. (1995). Perverse dynamics, sexual citizenship and the transformation of intimacy. In D. Bell & G. Valentine (eds.). *Mapping desire: Geographies of sexualities* (p. 278-291). London & New York: Routledge.
- Bell, D. & Binnie, J. (2000). *The sexual citizen: Queer politics and beyond.* Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Benediktsdóttir, Á. K. (2014). *Hvað er hinsegin? Síðari hluti*. [What is queer? Part two]. Retrieved from: https://astabenediktsdottir.wordpress.com/2014/11/07/hvad-er-hinsegin-sidarihluti/
- Benediktsdóttir, Á. K. (2017). "Sjoppa ein við Laugaveginn [...] hefur fengið orð á sig sem stefnumótsstaður kynvillinga." Orðræða um illa kynvillinga og listamenn á sjötta áratug 20. aldar. ["A shop at Laugavegur [...] has gained a reputation as a meeting place for homosexuals." Discourse on evil homosexuals and artists in the sixties]. In Í. Ellenberger, Á. K. Benediktsdóttir & H. E. Hafsteinsdóttir (eds.). Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér: Hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi (p. 147–183). Reykjavík: Sögufélag.
- Benediktsdóttir, Á. K., Hafsteinsdóttir, H. E. & Ellenberger, Í. (n.d.). Huldukonur: Hinsegin kynverund kvenna á Íslandi fyrir 1960. Heimildir, túlkanir, námsefni. [Hidden women: Queer sexuality of women in Iceland before 1960. Sources, interpretations, study materials]. Retrieved from: https://huldukonur.is
- Berg, B. (2009). *Qualitative research: Methods for the social science*. (7th ed.). Boston: Allyn & Bacon.
- Berk, B. (2006). Macro-micro relationships in Durkheim's analysis of egoistic suicide. *Sociological Theory*, 24, 58–80. doi.org/10.1111/j.0735-2751.2006.0026

- Bersani, L. (1987). *Is the rectum a grave? And other essays.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Bhanji, N. (2012). TRANS/SCRIPTIONS: Homing desires, (trans)sexual citizenship and racialized bodies. In T. T. Cotton (ed.). *Transgender migraions: The bodies, borders, ans politics of transition* (p. 157-176). New York: Routledge.
- Bhavnani, K-K. (2006). Interconnections and configurations: Towards a global feminist ethnography. In S. H. Biber (ed.). *Handbook of feminist research* (p. 639-50). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Binnie, J. (1995). Trading places: Consumption, sexuality and the production of queer space. In D. Bell & G. Valentine (eds.). *Mapping desire: Geographies of sexualities* (p. 182-199). London: Routledge.
- Bissat, J. G. (2013). Effects of policy changes on Thai migration to Iceland. *International Migration*, *51*(2), 46–59. doi.org/10.1111/imig.12017
- Björnsson, B. (29. October 2019). Fjörutíu ára gay saga frá sjónarhóli samtímamanns. [Forty years of gay history from a contemporary view]. *Mannlíf.* Retrieved from: https://www.mannlif.is/raddir/fjorutiu-ara-gay-saga-fra-sjonarholi-samtimamanns/
- Boellstorff, T. (2005). *The gay archipelago: Sexuality and nation in Indonesia*. Princeton & Oxford: Princeton University Press.
- Boellstorff, T. (2010). Queer techne: Two theses on methodology and queer studies. In K. Browne & C. J. Nash (eds.). *Queer methods and methodologies: Intersecting queer theories and social science research* (p. 215-230). Burlington, VT: Ashgate Publishing.
- Bonjour, S. & de Hart, B. (2021). Intimate citizenship: Introduction to the special issue on citizenship, membership and belonging in mixed-status families. *Identities: Global Studies in Culture and Power*, 28(1), 1-17. doi.org/10.1080/1070289X.2020.1737404ac
- Bourdieu, P. (1984). *Distinction: A social critique of the judgement of taste* (Trans. Richard Nice). London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Bourdieu, P. (1990). The logic of practice. Oxford: Polity Press.
- Brah, A. (1996). *Cartographies of diaspora: Contesting identities*. London: Routledge.

- Brah, A. & Phoenix, A. (2004). Ain't I a woman? Revisiting intersectionality. *Journal of International Women's Studies*, 5(3), 75–86.
- Brandt, E. (ed.). (1999). *Dangerous liaisons: Blacks, gays, and the struggle for equality*. New York: New Press.
- Braun, V. & Clarke, V. (2013). Successful qualitative research: A practical guide for beginners. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Brett, O. (2019). Transgender migrations: Prostitution, identity and notions of "home" in contemporary France. *Modern & Contemporary France*, 27(2), 163-184, doi.org/10.1080/09639489.2019.1595550
- Brim, M. (2018). Poor queer studies: Class, race, and the field. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 67(3), 398-416. doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2018.1534410
- Brim, M. (2020). *Poor queer studies: Confronting elitism in the university*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Brim, M, & Ghaziani, A. (2016). Introduction: Queer methods. *WSQ: Women's Studies Quarterly*, 44(3-4). 14–27. doi.org/10.1353/wsq.2016.0033
- Brochmann, G. & Hagelund, A. (2011). Migrants in the Scandinavian welfare state. The emergence of a social policy problem. *Nordic Journal of Migration Research*, *I*(1), 13–24. doi.org/10.2478/v10202-011-0003-3
- Brown, AB, (2020). Fantasy subjects: Dissonant performances of belonging in queer Africa refugee resettlement. In E. Luibhéid & K. R. Chávez (eds.). *Queer and trans migrations: Dynamics of illegalization, detention, and deportation* (p. 153-168). Urbana, Chicago, and Springfield: University of Illinois Press.
- Browne, K. (2005). Snowball sampling: Using social networks to research non-heterosexual women. *Social Research Methodology*, 8(1), 47-60. doi.org/10.1080/1364557032000081663
- Browne & C. J. Nash, (eds.). (2010a). Queer methods and methodologies: Intersecting queer theories and social sciences research. New York: Ashgate Publishing.
- Browne, K. & Nash, C. J. (2010b). Queer methods and methodologies: An introduction. In K. Browne & C. J. Nash, (eds.). *Queer methods and methodologies: Intersecting queer theories and social sciences research* (p. 1-25). New York: Ashgate Publishing.

- Bryman, A. (1988). *Quantity and quality in social research*. London: Unwin Hyman.
- Butler, J. (1990). *Gender trouble: Feminism and the subversion of identity*. New York & London: Routledge.
- Butler, J. (1993). *Bodies that matter: On the discursive limits of "sex"*. New York: Routledge.
- Butterfield, N. (2013). Sexual rights as a tool for mapping Europe: Discourses of human rights and European identity in activists' struggles in Croatia. In N. Fejes & A. P. Balogh, (eds.). *Queer visibility in post-socialist cultures* (p. 11-33). Chicago: Intellect.
- Calvin, P. (2005). Defining transnationalism. *Contemporary European History*, *14*(4), 421-439. doi.org/10.1017/S0960777305002705
- Camminga, B. (2019). *Transgender refugees and the imagined South Africa. Bodies over borders and borders over bodies.* Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Camminga, B. & Marnell, J. (2022). *Queer and trans African mobilities: Migration, asylum & diaspora.* London, New York, Dublin: Zed Books.
- Cantú, L. (2009). The sexuality of migration border crossings and mexican immigrant men. New York: New York University Press.
- Cantú, L. (2001). A place called home: A queer political economy of Mexican immigrant men's family experiences. In M. Bernstein & R. Reimann (eds.). *Queer families, queer politics: Challenging culture and the state* (p. 53–67). New York: Columbia University Press.
- Cappello, M. (1996). Nothing to confess: A lesbian in Italian America. In A. J. Tamburri (ed.). *Fuori. Essays by Italian/American lesbians and gays* (p. 89-108). West Lafayette, LA: Bordighera.
- Carastathis, A. (2018). "Gender is the first terrorist": Homophobic and transphobic violence in Greece. *Frontiers: A Journal of Women Studies* 39(2), 265–96. 10.1353/fro.2018.a698459
- Carastathis, A. & Tsilimpounidi, M. (2020). *Reproducing refugees: Photographia of a crisis.* London: Rowman & Littlefield International.

- Carnassale, D. (2021). Non-heteronormative masculinities and religious attitudes of Senegalese migrants living in Italy. *Etnografia e ricerca qualitativa*, *3*, 455-475. 10.3240/102938
- Carrillo, H. & Fontdevila, J. (2014). Border crossings and shifting sexualities among Mexican gay immigrant men: Beyond monolithic conceptions. *Sexualities*, *17*(8), 919-938. doi.org/10.1177/1363460714552
- Carlos, U. D. (2011). *Tacit subjects: Belonging and same-sex desire among Dominican immigrant men.* Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Castro, A. & Carnassale, D. (2019). Loving more than one color: Bisexuals of color in Italy between stigma and resilience, *Journal of Bisexuality*, *19*(2), 198-228. doi.org/10.1080/15299716.2019.1617548
- Cesaro, S. (2020). The (micro-)politics of support for LGBT asylum seekers in France. In R. Mole (ed.). *Queer migration and asylum in Europe* (p. 216-238). London: UCL Press.
- Champagne, J. (2010/1993). Seven speculations on queers and class. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 26(1), 159-174. doi.org/10.1300/J082v26n01_10
- Charczun, A. (2019). Lesbian migrant writing: From lesbian nation to queer diaspora. *Studi irlandesi. A Journal of Irish Studies*, 9, 91-112. doi.org/10.13128/SIJIS-2239-3978-25512
- Charlesworth, S. J. (2000). *A Phenomenology of working class experience*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Chauvin, S., Robledo, M. S., Koren, T. & Illidge, J. (2019). Class, mobility and inequality in the lives of same-sex couples with mixed legal statuses. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 47(2), 430-446. doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2019.1625137
- Chávez, K. R. (2010). Border (in)securities: Normative and differential belonging in LGBTQ and immigrant rights discourse. *Communication & Critical/Cultural Studies*, 7(2), 136–155. doi.org/10.1080/14791421003763291

- Chávez, K. R. (2015). Beyond inclusion: Rethinking rhetoric's historical Narrative. *Quarterly Journal of Speech*, 101(1), 162-172. doi.org/10.1080/00335630.2015.994908
- Chossière F (2021). Refugeeness, sexuality, and gender: Spatialized lived experiences of intersectionality by queer asylum seekers and refugees in Paris. *Frontiers in Human Dynamics*. *3*, 634009. doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2021.634009
- Chossière, F. (2022). Debunking the liberation narrative: Rethinking queer migration and asylum to France. In B. Camminga & J. Marnell (eds.). *Queer & trans African mobilities: Migration, asylum and diaspora.* London, New York, Dublin: Zed Books.
- Clifford, J. (1986). Introduction: Partial truths. In J. Clifford & G. E. Marcus (eds.). *Writing culture: The poetics and politics of ethnography* (p. 1–26). Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Cohen, C. J. (1997). Punks, bulldaggers, and welfare queens: The radical potential of queer politics. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 3(4), 437-465.
- Coll-Planas, G., García-Romeral, G., & Martí Plademunt, B. (2021). Doing, being and verbalizing: Narratives of queer migrants from Muslim backgrounds in Spain. *Sexualities*, 24(8), 984–1002. doi.org/10.1177/1363460720944589
- Collins, P. H. (1990). Black feminist thought: Knowledge, consciousness, and the politics of empowerment. Boston: Unwin Hyman.
- Collins, P. H. (2012). Looking back, moving ahead: Scholarship in service to social justice. *Gender & Society*, 26(1), 14–22. doi.org/10.1177 /0891243211434766
- Compton, D., Meadow, T. & Schilt, K. (eds.). (2018). *Other, please specify: Oueer methods in sociology*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Connell, R. (2007). Southern theory: The global dynamics of knowledge in social science. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Conrad, R. (ed.). (2014). *Against equality: Queer revolution, not mere inclusion*. Lewiston: Against Equality Publishing Collective.

- Cooper, D. (2004). *Challenging diversity: Rethinking equality and the value of difference*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Corbetta, P. (2003). *Social research: Theory, methods and techniques*. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Corredor, E. (2022). The right-wing myth of "gender ideology". *Logos: A Journal of Modern Society & Culture*. 22(1). Retrieved from: https://logosjournal.com/article/the-right-wing-myth-of-gender-ideology/
- Cotten, T. T. (ed.). (2012). *Transgender migrations: The bodies, borders, and politics of transition*. London: Routledge.
- Cowen, T., Stella, F., Magahy, K., Strauss, K. & Morton, J. (2011). Sanctuary, safety and solidarity: Lesbian, gay, bisexeual, transgender asylum seekers and refugees in Scotland. *Research report by Equality Network, BEMIS and GRAMNet*. Retrieved from: https://www.equality-network.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/Sanctuary-Safety-and-Solidarity.pdf
- Crenshaw, K. (1989). Demarginalizing the intersection of race and sex: A black feminist critique of antidiscrimination doctrine, feminist theory, and antiracist politics. *University of Chicago Legal Forum*, 14, 538–54.
- Crenshaw, K. (1991). Intersectionality and identity politics: Learning from violence against women of color. *Stanford Law Review*, 43(6), 1241-1299.
- Crenshaw, K. (1993). Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color. *Stanford Law Review*, *43*, 1241–99. doi.org/10.2307/1229039
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Croucher, S. (2012). Privileged mobility in an age of globality. *Societies*, 2(1), 1-13. doi.org/10.3390/soc2010001
- Cruz, A. (2016). *The color of kink: Black women, BDSM, and pornography.* New York: New York University Press.
- Cruz-Malavé, A. & Manalansan, M. (2002). Dissident sexualities/alternative globalizations. In A. Cruz-Malavé & M. Manalansan (eds). *Queer globalizations: Citizenship and the afterlife of colonialism* (p. 1-10). New York: New York University Press.

- Daðason, K. T. (24. April 2023). "Samtökin 22 eru ekki í okkar nafni" ["The 22 organization is not in our name"]. Retrieved from: https://www.visir.is/g/20232406031d/-samtokin-22-eru-ekki-i-okkar-nafni-
- Dahl, A. & Galliher, R. V. (2012). The interplay of sexual and religious identity development in LGBTQ adolescents and young adults: A qualitative inquiry. *Identity: An International Journal of Theory and Research*, 12(3), 217-246. doi.org/10.1080/15283488.2012.691255
- Daly, M. (1968). The Church and the second sex. New York: Harper & Row.
- Damerow, H. (2010). *Global North and Global South: Definitions*. Retrieved from: faculty.ucc.edu/egh-damerow/global south.htm
- Danisi, C. Dustin, M., Ferreira, N. & Held, N. (2021). *Queering asylum in Europe: Legal and social experiences of seeking international protection on grounds of sexual orientation and gender identity.* Switzerland: Springer.
- DasGupta, D. & Dasgupta, R. K. (2018). Being out of place: Non-belonging and queer racialization in the U.K. *Emotion, Space and Society*, 27, 31-38. doi.org/10.1016/j.emospa.2018.02.008
- Davies, C. A. (2008). *Reflexive ethnography: A guide to researching selves and others* (2nd ed.). London: Routledge.
- Davis, H. (2005). The difference of queer. *Canadian Women's Studies*, 24(2-3), 23-27.
- Davis, A. Y., Dent, G., Meiners, E. R. & Richie, B. E. (2022). *Abolition. Feminism. Now.* Chicago: Haymarket Books.
- de Lauretis, T. (1991). Queer theory: Lesbian and gay sexualities. An introduction. *Differences*, 3(2), iii-xviii.
- del Aguila, E. V. (2012). "God forgives the sin but not the scandal": Coming out in a transnational context between sexual freedom and cultural isolation, *Sexualities*, 15(2), 207-224. doi.org/10.1177/1363460711433751
- Decena, C. U. (2011). *Tacit subjects: Belonging and same-sex desire among Dominican immigrant men.* Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Deer, C. (2008). Doxa. In M. Grenfell (ed.). *Pierre Bourdieu: Key Concepts* (p. 114-126). (2nd ed.). New York: Routledge.

- Del Casino, Jr. V. J. (2009). *Social grography: A critical introduction*. West Sussex: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- Deleuze, G. (1994). *Difference and repetition*. (Translated by Paul Patton). New York: Columbia University Press.
- Delgado, R., & Stefancic, J. (2017). *Critical race theory: An introduction*. New York: New York University Press.
- DeLyser, D. (2001). "Do you really live here?" Thoughts on insider research. Geographical Review, 91(1-2), 441–453. doi.org/10.1111/j.1931-0846.2001.tb00500.x
- Denzin, N. K. & Lincoln, Y. S. (eds.). (2000). *Handbook of qualitative research*, (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- DeWalt, K. M., & DeWalt, B. R. (1998). Participant observation. In H. R. Bernard (ed.). *Handbook of methods in cultural anthropology* (p. 259–299). Walnut Creek CA: Altamira Press.
- Dhoest, A. (2019). Learning to be gay: LGBTQ forced migrant identities and narratives in Belgium. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 45(7), 1075–89. doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2017.1420466
- Di Feliciantonio, C. & Gadelha, K. B. (2016). Affects, bodies and desire: "Queering" methods and methodologies to research queer migration. *Royal Dutch Geographical Society KNAG.* 108(3), 275–288. doi.org/10.1111/tesg.12235
- Directorate of Immigration. (n.d.). *Long-term visa for remote work*. Retreived from: https://island.is/en/get-long-term-visa-for-remote-workers
- Directorate of Immigration (nd). *Statistics*. Retrieved from: https://island.is/en/o/directorate-of-immigration/statistics
- Duggan, L. (1993). The trials of Alice Mitchell: Sensationalism, sexology, and the lesbian subject in turn-of-the-century America. *Signs*, *18*(4), 791–814.
- Duggan, L. (2002). The new homonormativity: The sexual politics of neoliberalism. In R. Castronovo & D. D. Nelson (eds.). *Materializing democracy: Toward a revitalized cultural politics* (p. 1-22). Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Dyer, R. (1997). White. London: Routledge.

- Edelman, L. (1995). Queer theory: Unstating desire. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies* 2(4), 345-348.
- Einarsdóttir, Þ. J. (2020). All that glitters is not gold: Shrinking and bending gender equality in rankings and nation branding, *NORA Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research*, 28(2), 140-152. doi.org/10.1080/08038740.2020.1745884
- Einarsdóttir, P. J., & Gústafsdóttir, G. (2008). Innflytjendastefna ríkisstjórnarinnar í ljósi þegnréttar og kyngervis. [The government's immigration policy in light of citizenship and gender identity]. In G. Þ. Jóhannesson (ed.). *Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum VIIII* (p. 345-356). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.
- El-Tayeb, F. (2011). European others: Queering ethnicity in postnational Europe. Minneapolis. MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- El-Tayeb, F. (2012). "Gays who cannot properly be gay": Queer Muslims in the neoliberal European city. *European Journal of Women's Studies, 19*(1), 79-95. doi.org/10.1177/1350506811426388
- Ellenberger, Í. (2003). *Stefna stjórnvalda í málefnum innflytjenda á Íslandi* 1944-2000. [The government's policy on immigration in Iceland 1944-2000]. BA Thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Ellenberger, Í. (2007). *Íslandskvikmyndir 1916-1966: Ímyndir, sjálfsmynd og vald* [Icelandic films 1916-1966: Images, identity and power]. (p. 153-154). Reykjavík: Sagnfræðistofnun Háskóla Íslands.
- Ellenberger, Í. (2013). *Danskir innflytjendur á Íslandi 1900–1970*. [Danish immigrants in Iceland 1900–1970]. PhD thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Ellenberger, Í. (2016). Lesbía verður til. Félagið Íslensk-lesbíska og skörun kynhneigðar og kyngervis í réttindabaráttu á níunda áratug 20. Aldar. [A lesbian is born. The Icelandic-lesbian association and the intersection of sexuality and gender in the rights struggle in the 1980s] *Saga*, *54*(2), 7-53.

- Ellenberger, Í. (2017). Að flytja út mannréttindi. Hinsegin paradísin Ísland í ljósi samhynhneigðrar þjóðernishyggju og sögulegra orðræðna um fyrirmyndarsamfélög í norðri. [Exporting human rights: Homonationalism, historical discourses of the utopian North and the creation of a gay paradise]. In Í. Ellenberger, Á. K. Benediktsdóttir, & H. E. Hafsteinsdóttir, (2017). Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér: Hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi (p. 229-270). Reykjavík: Sögufélag.
- Ellenberger, Í., Benediktsdóttir, Á. K. & Hafsteinsdóttir, H. E. (2017). Inngangur. In Í. Ellenberger, Á. K. Benediktsdóttir & H. E. Hafsteinsdóttir (eds.). Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér: Hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi (p. 9-21). Reykjavík: Sögufélag.
- Ellenberger, Í. & Vilhjálmsson, Þ. (2023). "No bare bottoms": The responsibilization of the good gay citizen in Icelandic media discourses 1990–2010, *Journal of Homosexuality*, doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2023.2174472
- Eng, D. L. (2003). Transnational adoption and queer diasporas. *Social Text*, 21(3), 1-37. doi.org/10.1215/01642472-21-3_76-1
- Eng, D. L. & Puar, J. K. (2020). Introduction: Left of queer. *Social Text*, *38*(4), 1-24. doi.org/10.1215/01642472-8680414
- England, K. V. L. (1994). Getting personal: Reflexivity, positionality, and feminist research. *Professional Geographer*, 46(1), 80-89. doi.org/10.1111/j.0033-0124.1994.00080.x
- Eng, D. L. & Horn A. Y. (eds). (1998). *Q and A: Queer in Asian America*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Epps, B., Valens, K. & González, B. (eds.). (2005). *Passing lines: Sexuality and immigration*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Eriksen, T. H. (2003). Introduction. In T. H. Eriksen (ed.). *Globalisation: Studies in anthropology* (p. 1–17). London: Pluto Press.
- Eriksen, T. H. (2014). *Globalization: The key concepts* (2nd ed.). London & New York: Bloomsburry.
- Essed, P. (1991). *Understanding everyday racism: An interdisciplinary theory*. Newbury Park, CA, SAGE Publications Inc.

- Esterberg, K. G. (2002). *Qualitative methods in social research*. Boston: McGraw-Hill.
- Evans, D. (1993). *Sexual citizenship: The material construction of sexualities*. London: Routledge.
- Eyþórsdóttir, E. & Loftsdóttir, K. (2019). Grýta þetta pakk: Haturstjáning í íslensku samhengi, ["Let's stone this trash": Hate speech in Icelandic context]. *The Icelandic Review of Politics & Administration*, 15(2), 255-276. doi.org/10.13177/irpa.a.2019.15.2.6
- Faist, T. (2000). The volume and dynamics of international migration and transnational social spaces. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Faist, T. (2012). Toward a transnational methodology: Methods to address methodological nationalism, essentialism, and positionality, *Revue Européenne des Migrations Internationales*, 28(1), 51-70. doi.org/10.4000/remi.5761
- Fanon, F. (1952/2008). Black skin, white masks. New York: Grove Press.
- Ferguson, N. (2012). Civilization: The West and the rest. London: Penguin Books.
- Ferguson, R. A. (2004). *Aberrations in Black: Toward a queer of color critique*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Ferguson, R. A. (2015). Queer of color critique and the question of the Global South. In A. Tellis & S. Bala (eds.). *The global trajectories of queerness: Re-thinking same-sex politics in the Global South* (p. 49-56). Leiden: Brill.
- Ferguson, R. A. (2019). One-dimensional queer. Medford, MA: Polity Press.
- Fine, G. A. (2012). Group culture and the interaction order: Local sociology on the meso-level. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 38(1), 159-179. doi.org/10.1146/annurev-soc-071811-145518
- Fonow, M. M. & Cook, J. A. (2005). Feminist methodology: New applications in the academy and public policy. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 30(4), 221–36. doi.org/10.1086/428417

- Fontaine, A. S. (2022). Justice Minister declares "war against organised crime" amidst downtown violence. *The Reykjavík Grapevine*. Retrieved from: https://grapevine.is/news/2022/11/23/justice-minister-declares-war-against-organised-crime-amidst-downtown-violence/
- Ford, R. (2011). Acceptable and unacceptable immigrants: How opposition to immigration in Britain is affected by migrants' region of origin. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 37(7), 1017-1037. doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2011.572423
- Forordning ang. criminalvæsenet paa Island (24. January 1838). Retrieved from: https://baekur.is/bok/000196396/0/6/Forordning_angaaende#page/n5/mode/2up
- Fortier, A. M. (2000). *Migrant belongings: Memory, space, identity*. Oxford: Berg.
- Fortier, A. M. (2001). "Coming home": Queer migrations and multiple evocations of home. *European Journal of Cultural Studies*, 4(4), 405-424. doi.org/10.1177/136754940100400403
- Fortier, A. M. (2002). Queer diaspora. In D. Richardson & S. Seidman (eds.). *Handbook of lesbian and gay studies* (p. 183-197). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Fortier, A. M. (2003a). Making home: Queer migrations and motions of attachment. In S. Ahmed, C. Castaneda, A. M. Fortier & M. Scheller (eds.). *Uprootings/regroundings: Questions of home and migration* (p. 115-137). New York: Berg.
- Fortier, A. M. (2003b). Global migrationhood, whiteness, and the anxieties of (in) visibility. In C. Harzig & D. Juteau (eds.). *The social construction of diversity: Recasting the mater narrative of industrial nations* (p. 227-246). Oxford & New York: Berghahn Books.
- Foster, D. W. (1991). *Gay and lesbian themes in Latin America writing*. Austin: University of Texas Press.
- Fotopoulou, A. (2012). Intersectionality queer studies and hybridity: Methodological frameworks for social research. *Journal of International Women's Studies*, 12(2), 19-32.

- Foucault, M. (1972). The archaeology of knowledge and the discourse of language. New York: Tavistock.
- Foucault, M. (1979). *Discipline and punish: The Birth of the prison*. Harmondsworth: Penguin Books.
- Foucault, M. (1991). Governmentality. In G. Burchell, C. Gordon & P. Miller (eds.). *The Foucault effect: Studies in governmentality* (p. 87–104). Hemel Hempstead: Harvester Wheatsheaf.
- Frankenberg, R. (1993). White women, race matters: The social construction of whiteness. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Fraser, N. & Honneth, A. (1998). *Redistribution or recognition? A philosophical exchange*. London: Verso.
- Freeman, C. (2001). Is local: Global as feminine: Masculine? Rethinking the gender of globalization. *Signs: Journal of women in culture and society*. 26(4), 1007-1037.
- Freeman, E. (2007). Queer belongings: Kinship theory and queer theory. In G. Haggerty & M. McGarry (eds.). *A companion to lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer studies* (p. 295–304). Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- Frye, M. (1983). *The politics of reality: Essays in feminist theory*. New York: The Crossing Press.
- Fuss, D. (1991). *Inside/out: Lesbian theories, gay theories*. New York: Routledge.
- Garðarsdóttir, Ó. (2012). Fólksflutningar til og frá Íslandi 1961–2011 með áherslu á flutninga á samdráttarskeiðum. [Migration to and from Iceland 1961–2011 with emphasis on migration during periods of recession]. Retrieved from: https://www.stjornarradid.is/media/velferdarraduneytimedia/media/rit-og-skyrslur2012/Folksflutningar 03042012.pdf
- Garvey, J. X. K. (2011). Spaces of violence, desire, and queer (un)belonging: Dionne Brand's urban diasporas. *Textual Practice*, 25(4), 757–777. doi.org/10.1080/0950236X.2011.586779
- Ghaziani, A. & Brim, M. (eds.). (2019a). *Imagining queer methods*. New York: New York University Press.

- Ghaziani, A. & Brim, M. (2019b). Queer methods: Four provocatios for an emerging field. In A. Ghaziani & M. Brim (eds.). *Imagining queer methods* (p. 3-28). New York: New York University Press.
- Giametta, C. (2014). Rescued' subjects: The question of agency and religiosity for non-heteronormative asylum seekers in the UK. *Sexualities*, 17(5-6). 583–599. doi.org/10.1177/1363460714526130
- Giametta, C. (2015). Narrativising one's sexuality and gender: Neoliberal humanitarianism and the right of asylum. In F. Stella, Y. Taylor, T. Reynolds & A. Rogers (eds.). Sexuality, citizenship, and multiple belongings: Transnational, national, and intersectional perspectives. (p. 55-72). London: Routledge.
- Giddens, A. (1990). *The consequences of modernity*. Stanford, CT: Stanford University Press.
- Giddens, A. (1992). *The transformation of intimacy: Sexuality, love and eroticism in modern societies*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Giffney, N. (2004). Denormalizing queer theory: More than (simply) lesbian and gay studies. *Feminist Theory*, 5(1), 1464-7001. doi.org/10.1177/14647001040408
- Gill-Peterson, J. (2018). Trans of color critique before transsexuality. *TSQ:* Transgender Studies Quarterly, 5(4), 606-620. doi.org/10.1215/23289252-7090073
- Glaser, B. G. & Strauss, A. L. (1967). *The discovery of grounded theory*. Chicago: Aldine.
- Glick Schiller, N. G., Basch, L. & Blanc-Szanton, C. (1992). Transnationalism: A new analytic framework for understanding migration. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 645, 1-24. doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.1992.tb33484.x
- Gmelch, G. & Gmelch, S. B. (2009). Rural-urban difference and student fieldwork. *City* & *Society*, *21*, 293-306. doi.org/10.1111/j.1548-744X.2009.01026.x
- Goltz, D. (2022). Queer temporalities. *Oxford Research Encyclopedia*. doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228613.013.1182

- Gonzalez-Lopez, G. (2005). *Erotic journeys: Mexican immigrants and their sex lives*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Gopinath, G. (1997). Nostalgia, desire, diaspora: South Asian sexualities in motion. *Positions: East Asia Cultures Critique*, 5(2), 467-489.
- Gopinath, G. (2005). *Impossible desires: Queer diasporas and south Asian public cultures*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Gopinath G. (2015). Queer regions: Locating lesbians in Sancharram. In G. E. Haggerty & M. McGarry (eds.). *A companioun to lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer studies* (p. 341–354). Malden, MA: Blackwell.
- Gopinath, G. (2018). *Unruly visions: The aesthetic practices of queer diaspora*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Gorman-Murray, A. (2007). Rethinking queer migration through the body. Social & Cultural Geography, 8(1), 105-121. doi.org/10.1080/14649360701251858
- Gorman-Murray, A. (2009). Intimate mobilities: Emotional embodiment and queer migration. *Social & Cultural Geography*. 10(4), 421-460. doi.org/10.1080/14649360902853262
- Gorman-Murray, A., Waitt, G. & Johnston, L. (2008). Geographies of sexuality and gender down under. *Australian Geographer*, 39(3), 235–46. doi.org/10.1080/00049180802270440
- Gorman-Murray, A., Johnston, L. & Waitt, G. (2010). Queer(ing) communicationin research relationships: A conversation about subjectivities, methodologies and ethics. In K. Browne & C. J. Nash (eds.). *Queer methods and methodologies: Intersecting queer theories and social science research* (p. 97-113). New York: Ashgate Publishing.
- Gorman-Murray, A. McKinnon, S. & Dominey-Howes, D. (2014) Queer domicide: LGBT displacement and home loss in natural disaster impact, response, and recovery. *Home Cultures: The Journal of Architecture, Design and Domestic Space,* 11(2), 237-261. doi.org/10.2752/175174214X13891916944751
- Gould, D. B. (2009). *Moving politics: Emotion and ACT UP's fight against AIDS*. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.

- Government of Iceland (nd). *Quota refugees in Iceland from 1956*. Retrieved from: https://www.government.is/topics/foreign-nationals/quota-refugees-in-iceland-from-1956/
- Grewal, I. & Kaplan, C. (2001). Global identities: Theorizing transnational studies of sexuality. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 7(4), 663–679. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-7-4-663
- Guðjónsdóttir, G. (2018). "We are not immigrants" the experiences of Icelandic migrants in Norway after the 2008 financial crash. PhD Thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Guðjónsdóttir, G. & Loftsdóttir, L. (2017). Being a desirable migrant: perception and racialisation of Icelandic migrants in Norway. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 43(5), 791-808. doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2016.1199268
- Guðnason, V. (2008). Úr grasrót á griðastað. [From the grassroots to a safe space]. In Þ. K. Ásgeirsdóttir (ed.). *30 Afmælisrit Samtakanna*, *78* (p. 16-19). Retrieved from: https://gamli.samtokin78.is/wp-content/uploads/2009/03/S78_afmælisrit_2008.pdf
- Gunnarsdóttir, G. A. (2020). *Berskjaldaður: Barátta Einars Þórs fyrir lífi og ást*. [Exposed: Einar Þór's fight for life and love]. Reykjavík: Bjartur.
- Gunnarsson, H. (2021). Hommar tveggja heima: Upplifun ungra homma af asískum uppruna af tvöfaldri jaðarsetningu, íslensku skólakerfi og samfélagi. [Gays of two worlds: The experience of young gays of Asian origin with double marginalization, the Icelandic school system and society]. MA Thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Gupta, M. D. (2006) *Unruly immigrants: Rights, activism, and transnational south Asian politics in the United States.* Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Gupta, A. & Ferguson, J. (1997). Discipline and practice: "The field" as site, method, and location in anthropology. In *Anthropological locations: Boundaries and grounds of a field science* (p. 1–47). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.

- Guzman, P. (1997). Pa' la escuelita con mucho cuida'o y por la orillita: A journey through the contested terrains of the nation and sexual orientation. In F. Negrón-Muntaner & R. Grosfoguel (eds.). *Puerto Rican jam: Essays on culture and politics* (p. 209-228). Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Hafsteinsdóttir, H. E. (2017a). "Forsenda fyrir betra lífi"? Tilraun til skilgreiningar á hinsegin sögu. ["A prerequisite for a better life"? An attempt at defining queer history]. In Í. Ellenberger, Á. K. Benediktsdóttir & H. E. Hafsteinsdóttir (eds.). Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér: Hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi (p. 21-59). Reykjavík: Sögufélag.
- Hafsteinsdóttir, H. E. (2017b). "Hún var með eldrauðar neglur og varir, en að öðru leyti ekkert athugaverð í útliti": Skjalasafn Ungmennaeftirlitsins og ímynd ástandsstúlkunnar. ["She had fiery red nails and lips, but otherwise nothing noteworthy in her appearance": Youth surveillance agency records and the image of the Circumstances girl during World War II]. *Saga*, *LV*(2), 53-86.
- Hafstað, V. (26. February 2021). Fighting organized crime in Iceland. *mbl.is*Retrieved from:
 https://icelandmonitor.mbl.is/news/politics_and_society/2021/02/26/fighting
 _organized_crime_in_iceland/
- Hage, G. (1997). At home in the entrails of the West: Multiculturalism, "ethnic food" and migrant home building. In H. Grace, G. Hage, L. Johnson, J. Langsworth & M. Symonds (eds.). *Home/world space, community and marginality in Sydney's Wes* (p. 99-153). Western Sydney: Pluto Press.
- Halberstam, J. (1998). *Female masculinity*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Halberstam, J. (2000). *Male fraud: Counterfeit masculinity and the case of Brandon Teena*. Paper presented in the queer theory seminar series. Institute for womens studies. University of Lancaster.
- Halberstam, J. (2005). *In a queer time and place: Transgender bodies, subcultural Lives.* New York: New York University Press.
- Halberstam, J. (2011). *The queer art of failure*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Hall, D. E. (2003). Queer theories. London: Red Globe Press.

- Halperin, D. M. (1993). Is there a history of sexuality. In H. Abelove, M. A. Barale & D. M. Halperin (eds.). *The lesbian and gay studies reader* (p. 416-432). New York: Routledge.
- Hames-García, M. (2011). Queer theory revisited. In M. Hames-García & E. J. Martínz (eds.). *Gay Latino studies: A critical reader* (p. 19-45). Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Hammers, C. J. (2016). Queer theory. In Goldber, A. E. (ed.). *The SAGE encyclopedia of LGBTQ studies* (p. 906-907). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Hammersley, M. & Atkinson, P. (1995). *Ethnography: Principles in practice*, (2nd ed.). London: Routledge.
- Hannerz, U. (1996). *Transnational connections: Culture, people, places*. London and New York: Routledge.
- Haraldsdóttir, G. (2017). *Anna eins og ég er* [Anna as I am]. Akureyri: Hólar Bókaútgáfa ehf.
- Haraway, D. (1988). Situated knowledge: The science question in feminism and the privilege of partial perspective. *Feminist Review*, 14, 575–99. doi.org/10.2307/3178066
- Harding, S. (1991). Whose science? Whose knowledge? Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Harðardóttir, K. E., Loftsdóttir, K. & Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2007). Innflytjendur: viðurkenning og virðing í íslensku samhengi. In G. Þ. Jóhannesson. (ed.). *Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum VIII* (p. 449-459). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.
- Harðarson, Ó. (2010). *Athugun á búrferlaflutningum til og frá Íslandi 1961–2009*. [Analysis of migration to and from Iceland 1961–2009]. Retrieved from: http://hagstofan.s3.amazonaws.com/media/public/2019/4cd6f784-f669-4062-998a-1b31101dfe3b.pdf
- Haritaworn, J. (2012). Colorful bodies in the multikulti metropolis: Vitality, victimology and transgressive citizenship in Berlin. In T. T. Cotten, (ed.). *Transgender migration: The bodies, borders, and politics of transition* (p. 11-31). New York: Routledge.

- Haritaworn, J., Tamsila, T. & Erdem, E. (2008). Gay imperialism: Gender and sexuality discourse in the "war on terror". In A. Kunstman & E. Miyake (eds.). *Out of place: Interrogating silences in queerness/raciality* (p. 9-33). York: Raw Nerve Books.
- Haritaworn, J., Kuntsman, A. & Posocco, S. (2013). Murderous inclusions, International Feminist Journal of Politics, 15(4), 445-452. doi.org/10.1080/14616742.2013.841568
- Hartsock, N. (1990). Foucault on power: A theory for women?. In L. Nicolson (ed.). *Feminism/Postmodernism* (p. 157-175). London: Routledge.
- Havey, N. F. (2021). "I can't be racist, I'm gay": Exploring queer white men's views on race and racism. *Journal Committed to Social Change on Race and Ethnicity (JCSCORE)*, 7(2), 137-172. doi.org/10.15763/issn.2642-2387.2021.7.2.136-172
- Hawley, J. C. (2001). Introduction. In J. C. Hawley (ed.). *Postcolonial, queer: Theoretical intersections* (p. 1-18). Albany: State University of New York Press.
- UNDP United Nations Development Programme (n.d.). *Human Development Index (HDI)*. Retrieved from: https://hdr.undp.org/data-center/human-development-index#/indicies/HDI
- Hellesund, T. (2008). Queering the spinsters: Single middle-class women in Norway, 1880–1920. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 54(1-2), 21-48. doi.org/10.1080/00918360801951947
- Herman, D. (1994). *Rights of passage: Struggles for lesbian and gay equality.* Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Hermaszewska, S., Sweeney, A., Camminga, B., Botelle, R., Elliott, K., & Sin, J. (2022). Lived experiences of transgender forced migrants and their mental health outcomes: Systematic review and meta-ethnography. *BJPsych open*, 8(3), e91, 1-13. doi.org/10.1192/bjo.2022.51
- Hernes, H. M. (1987). Welfare state and women power. Essays in state feminism. Oslo: Norwegian University Press.
- Hertoghs, M. & Schinkel, W. (2018). The state's sexual desires: The performance of sexuality in the Dutch asylum procedure. *Theory and Society*, 47(6), 691-716. doi.org/10.1007/s11186-018-9330-x

- Herzfeld, M., (2004). The body impolitic: Artisans and artifice in the global hierarchy of value. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Hesford, V. (2013). *Feeling women's liberation*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Hessel, S. (2010). *Indignez-vous!* Monpellier: Native Editions.
- Higgs, D. (ed.). (1999). *Queer sites: Gay urban histories since 1600*. London: Routledge.
- Hogan, K. (2016). *The feminist bookstore movement: Lesbian antiracism and feminist accountability*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Holloway, I. & Wheeler, S. (1996). *Qualitative research for nurses*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- Hubbard, P. (2012). Cities and sexualities. New York: Routledge.
- Hull, G. T., Bell-Scott, P. & Smith, B. (eds). (1982). All the women are white, all the blacks are men, but some of us are brave: Black women's studies. Old Westbury: Feminist Press.
- Ignatieff, M. (2001). *Human rights as politics and idolatry*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- IHRC The Icelandic Human Rights Centre (2019). Notes on Iceland's combined twenty first to twenty third periodic reports on implementation of the international convention on the elimination of all forms of racial discrimination.

 Retrieved from: https://www.humanrights.is/static/files/Skyrslur/CERD/cerd-skyrsla.pdf
- ILGA Europe (2022). Annual review of the human rights situation of lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans and intersex people in Europe. Retrieved from: https://ilga-europe.org/report/annual-review-2022/
- Ingimundarson, V. (2004). Immunizing against the American other: Racism, nationalism, and gender in U.S. Icelandic military relations during the Cold War. *Journal of Cold War Studies*, 6(4). 65-88. doi.org/10.1162/1520397042350892
- Ingold, T. (2000). The perception of the environment: Essays on livelihood, dwelling and skill. London: Routledge.

- IOM International Organization for Migration (2010). Migration and transnationalism: Opportunities and challenges. *Background Paper*, Retrieved from: https://www.iom.int/sites/g/files/tmzbdl486/files/jahia/webdav/shared/share d/mainsite/microsites/IDM/workshops/migration_and_transnationalism_030 910/background_paper_en.pdf
- IOM International organization for migration (2022). *Key migration terms*. Retrieved from: https://www.iom.int/key-migration-terms
- Ísberg, N. R. (2010). *Migration and cultural transmission: Making a home in Iceland*. PhD Thesis. London: University of London. Retrieved from: https://opinvisindi.is/bitstream/handle/20.500.11815/724/thesisseptember10. pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Ísleifsson, S. E. (2002). Fyrirmyndarsamfélagið Ísland. [The model society Iceland]. *Ritið*, 2(1), 117-129.
- Ísleifsson, S. R. (2020). Self-images of the Icelanders and their attitude towards Greenland in the nineteenth and twentieth centuries. In O. Plumb (ed.), What is North?: Imagining and representing the North form ancient times to the present (p. 245-260). Reykjavík: Brepols Publishers.
- Jackson, C. (1999). Social exclusion and gender: Does one size fit all? *The European Journal of Development Research*, 11(1), 125-146. doi.org/10.1080/09578819908426730
- Jackson, P. A. (2009). Global queering and global queer theory: Thai (trans)genders and (homo)sexualities in world history. *Autrepart*, 49, 15-30.
- Johnson, E. P. (2010). "'Quare' studies, or (almost) everything I know about queer studies I learned from my grandmother." *Text and Performance Quarterly*, 21(1), 1-25. doi.org/10.1080/10462930128119
- Johnston, L. & Longhurst, R. (2008). Queer(ing) geographies "down under": Some notes on sexuality and space in australasia. *Australian Geographer*, 39(3), 247–57. doi.org/10.1080/00049180802270457
- Jones, J. M. (2022). *LGBT identification in U.S. ticks up to 7.1%. Gallup*. Retrieved from: https://news.gallup.com/poll/389792/lgbt-identification-ticks-up.aspx

- Jorquera, V., Di Masso, A. & Blidon, M. (2022). Trans mobility across borders:
 Towards an intersectional account of trans diaspora in migration studies. In
 M. Blidon & D. D. Brunn (eds.). *Mapping LGBTQ spaces and places: A Changing World.* (p. 755-777). Cham, Switzerland: Springer.
- Josephson, J. J. (2017). Rethinking sexual citizenship. Albany: SUNY Press.
- Jóhannesson, I. Á. (2006). Leitað að mótsögnum: Um verklag við orðræðugreiningu. [Searching for contradictions: On the procedure of discourse analysis]. Í Rannveig Traustadóttir (ed.). Fötlun: Hugmyndir og aðferðir á nýju fræðasviði (p. 178-195). Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Jóhannsson, J. P. (1. Jun 2014). Útlendingaandúð fleytti Framsókn inn í borgarstjórn. [Xenophobia drove the Progressive Party into the city council]. *DV*. Retrieved from: www.dv.is/frettir/2014/6/1/utlendingaandud-fleytti-framsokn-inn-i-borgarstjórn/
- Jónasdóttir, A. (2018). Ástandsstúlkan sem vandræðaunglingur: Löggæsla, vernd og eftirlit í ástandinu. [The Circumstances girl as a troubled teenager: Law enforcement, protection and control in the Circumstances]. In K. S. Tómasdóttir & V. Vilhelmsson (eds.). *Saga Tímarit Sögufélags 2020 LVIII:1* (p. 106-135). Reykjavík: Prentmiðlun.
- Jónsson, G. (2004). Hvers kyns velferðakerfi? Ísland í spegli hinna kvenvænu velferðakerfa á Norðurlöndum. [What kind of welfare system? Iceland in the mirror of the women-friendly welfare systems in the Nordic countries]. In I. Erlingsdóttir (ed.). *Fléttur II. Kynjafræði Kortlangningar* (p. 191-214). Reykjavík: Rannsóknarstofa í kvenna- og kynjafræðum.
- Jósepsson, Æ. Ö. (2008). *Tabú: Ævisaga Harðar Torfa*. [Taboo: The biography of Hörður Torfa]. Akureyri: Tindur.
- Juros, T. V. (2022). Sexualities and class in transnational family practices of LGB migrants in Belgium and the Netherlands. *Gender, Place & Culture*, 29(2), 273-295. doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2021.1941788
- Júlíusdóttir, M., Skaptadóttir, U. D. & Karlsdóttir, A. (2013). Gendered migration in turbulent times in Iceland. *Norsk Geografisk Tidskrift Norwegian Journal of Geography*, 67(5), 266–75. doi.org/10.1080/002919 51.2013.847483

- Kalnačs, B. (2016). Comparing colonial differences: Baltic literary cultures as agencies of Europe's internal others. *Journal of Baltic Studies*. 47(1), 1–16. doi.org/10.1080/01629778.2015.1103514
- Kanuha, V. K. (2000). "Being" native versus "going native": Conducting social work research as an insider. *Social Work*, 45(5), 439–447. doi.org/10.1093/sw/45.5.439
- Kaptani, E. & Yuval-Davis, N. (2008). Participatory theatre as a research methodology. *Sociological Research Online*, 13(5), 1-12. doi.org/10.5153/sro.1789
- Káradóttir, M. (2009). *Rannsóknarúrræði* 29. *Gr. laga nr. 96/2002 um útlendinga*. [Research resources 29. art. act no. 96/2002 on foreigners]. MA Thesis. Mag.jur. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Khan, N. (2013). A moving heart: Querying a singular problem of "immobility" in Afghan migration to the UK. *Medical Anthropology: Cross-Cultural Studies in Health and Illness*, 32(6), 518-534. doi.org/10.1080/01459740.2012.757607
- Kim, J. B. (2021). Cripping the welfare queen: The radical potential of disability politics. *Social Text*, 39(3), 79-101. doi.org/10.1215/01642472-9034390
- Klapeer, C. M. (2018). Queering development in homotransnationalist times: A postcolonial reading of LGBTIQ inclusive development agendas. *lambda nordica*, 22(2-3), 41-67.
- Koçak, M. (2020). Who is "queerer" and deserves resettlement?: Queer asylum seekers and their deservingness of refugee status in Turkey. *Middle East Critique*, 29(1), 29-46. doi.org/10.1080/19436149.2020.1704506
- Kristinsson, S. (2013). Siðfræði rannsókna og siðanefndir. [Research ethics and ethics committees]. In S. Halldórsdóttir (ed.). *Handbók í aðferðafræði rannsókna* (p. 71–88). Akureyri: University of Akureyri.
- Kristinsson, Þ. (2017). Glæpurinn gegn náttúrulegu eðli. Réttvísin gegn Guðmundi Sigurjónssyni 1924. [The crime against nature. Justice against Guðmundi Sigurjónssyni 1924]. In Í. Ellenberger, Á. K. Benediktsdóttir, & H. E. Hafsteinsdóttir, (2017). Svo veistu að þú varst ekki hér: Hinsegin sagnfræði og hinsegin saga á Íslandi (p. 229-270). Reykjavík: Sögufélag.

- Kristjánsdóttir, Í. B. (2010). Lög um útlendinga á Íslandi: Mannfræðirýni á lagaumhverfi innflytjenda á Íslandi frá 1920-2009 [Law on foreigners in Iceland: Anthropological review of the legal environment of immigrants in Iceland from 1920-2009]. MA Thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Kuhar, R.. (2009). (intersectional) discrimination as a practice of inequality. *Roma Rights*, 2, 25–33.
- Kulpa, R. & Liinason, M. (2009). Queer studies: Methodological approaches: Follow-up. *Graduate Journal of Social Science*, 6(1), 1–2.
- Kuntsman, A. (2003). Double homecoming: Sexuality, ethnicity, and place in immigration stories of russian lesbians in Israel. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 26(4), 299-311. doi.org/10.1016/S0277-5395(03)00075-X
- Kuntsman, A. (2007). Hospitality in flames: Queer immigrants and melancholic be/longing. In J. G. Molz & S. Gibson (eds.). *Mobilizing hospitality: The ethics of social relations in a mobile world* (p. 145-158). Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Kuntsman, A. (2009a). The currency of victimhood in uncanny homes: Queer immigrants' claims for home and belonging through anti-homophobic organising. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 35(1), 133-149. doi.org/10.1080/13691830802489291
- Kuntsman, A. (2009b). Figurations of violence and belonging: Queerness, migranthood and nationalism in cyberspace and beyond. Oxford: Peter Lang.
- Kunz, S. (2016). Privileged mobilities: Locating the expatriate in migration scholarship. *Geography Compass*, 10(3), 89-101. doi.org/10.1111/gec3.12253
- Kurdyla, V. (2022). Advocating for transgender immigrants in detention centers: Cisnormativity as a tool for racialized social control. *American Behavioral Scientist*, 66(13), 1777-1796. doi.org/10.1177/00027642221083531
- Kvale, S. (1996). *InterViews: An introduction to qualitative research interviewing.* Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.

- La Fountain-Stokes, L. (2005). Cultures of the Puerto Rican queer diaspora. In B. Epps, K. Valens & B. J. González (eds.). *Passing lines: Sexuality and immigration* (p. 275-309). Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- La Fountain-Stokes, L. (2009). *Queer Ricans: Cultures and sexualities in the diaspora*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Lawler, S. (2005). Disgusted subjects: The making of middle-class identities. *The Sociological Review*, 3(3), 429–46. doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954X.2005.00560
- Lee, M. E. (2017). "Maybe I'm not class mobile; Maybe I'm class queer": Poor kids in college, and survival under hierarchy. In M. S. Kimmel & A. L. Ferber (eds.). *Privilege: A reader* (4th ed.). (p. 237-245). Boulder: Westview Press.
- Lee, R. M. (1993). *Doing research on sensitive topics*. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Legard, R., Keegan, J. & Ward, K. (2003). In-depth interviews. In J. Ritchie & J. Lewis (eds.). *Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers* (p. 139-168). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Leinonen, J. (2012). Invisible immigrants, visible expats?: Americans in Finnish discourses on immigration and internationalization. *Nordic Journal of Migration Research*, 2(3), 213–223. doi.org/10.2478/v10202-011-0043-8
- Leonard, P. (2010). Expatriate identities in postcolonial organizations: Working whiteness. Farnham: Ashgate.
- Leósdóttir, J. (2013). Við Jóhanna. [We Jóhanna]. Reykjavík: Mál og Menning.
- Levine-Rasky, C. (2011). Intersectionality theory applied to whiteness and middle-classness. *Social Identities*, 17(2), 239–253. doi.org/10.1177/1468796812463547
- Levitt, P. & Glick Schiller, N. (2004). Conceptualizing simultaneity: transnational social field perspective on society. *International Migration Review*, *3*(3), 1002-1039. doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2004.tb0022
- Lewin, E. & Leap, W. L. (1996). Introduction. In E. Lewin & W. L. Leap (eds.). *Out in the field: Reflections of lesbian and gay anthropologists.* Urbana & Chicago: University of Illinois Press.

- Lewis, G. (2013). Unsafe travel: Experiencing intersectionality and feminist displacements. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 38(4), 869–892. doi.org/10.1086/669609
- Lewis, R. A. & Naples, N. A. (2014). Introduction: Queer migration, asylum, and displacement. *Sexualities*, 17(8), 911–918. doi.org/10.1177/1363460714552251
- Lewis, V. & Peñaloza, F. (2020). Identity positions and agency among Chilean migrants in Sydney. In A. Lynch, (ed.). *The Routledge handbook of Spanish in the global city* (p. 312-329). Sydney: Routledge.
- LGB Alliance (n.d.). Lesbians, gay men and bisexuals living free from discrimination or disadvantage based on their sexual orientation. Retrieved from: https://lgballiance.org.uk
- Liinason, M. & Kulpa, R. (2008). Queer studies: Methodological approaches. *Graduate Journal of Social Science*, *5*(2), 1–4.
- Liinason, M. (2020). Challenging the visibility paradigm: Tracing ambivalences in lesbian migrant women's negotiations of sexual identity. *Journal of Lesbian Studies*, 24(2), 110-125. doi.org/10.1080/10894160.2019.1623602
- Lim, E-B. (2013). Brown boys and rice queens: Spellbinding performance in the Asias. New York: New York University Press.
- Liinason, M. (2022). Homonationalism across borders. Exploring cross-border exchange and strategic homonationalism in the construction of progressive nationalism. *Sexualities*, 26(1-2). doi.org/10.1177/13634607221112647
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2012a). Belonging and the Icelandic others: Situating Icelandic identity in a postcolonial context. In K. Loftsdóttir & L. Jensen (eds.). Whiteness and postcolonialism in the Nordic region: Exceptionalism, migrant others and national identities (p. 57-71). Farnham: Ashgate Publishing Ltd.
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2012b). The white flesh of a fish: Reflections about whiteness and methodologies. *Graduate Journal of Social Science*, *9*(1), 84–91.
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2014). Within a "white" affective space: Racialization in Iceland and development discourses, *Social Identities*, 20(6), 452-470. doi.org/10.1080/13504630.2015.1004996

- Loftsdóttir, K. (2015). Útlendingar, negrastrákar og hryðjuverkamenn: Kynþáttafordómar í íslenskum samtíma. [Foreigners, negro boys and terrorists: Racism in contemporary Iceland]. *Ritið*, *15*(1), 157-179.
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2016). International development and the globally concerned European subject. *Interventions* 18(2), 234–250. doi.org/10.1080/1369801X.2015.1106967
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2017). Being "the damned foreigner": Affective national sentiments and racialization of Lithuanians in Iceland. *Nordic Journal of Migration Research*, 7(2), 70-78. doi.org/10.1515/njmr-2017-0012
- Loftsdóttir, K. (2021). An alternative world: A perspective from the North on racism and migration. *Race & Class*, 62(4), 38–52. doi.org/10.1177/0306396820948320
- Loftsdóttir, K., Harðardóttir, K., & Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2007). Innflytjendur: Viðurkenning og virðing í íslensku samhengi. [Immigrants: Recognition and respect in the Icelandic context]. In *Rannsóknir í Félagvísindum VIII* (p. 449-459). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.
- Loftsdóttir, K., Sigurðardóttir, M. S.& Kristinsson, K. (2016). "Hún gæti alveg verið múslimi og allt það": Ráðning fólks af erlendum uppruna til íslenskra fyrirtækja. ["She could be a Muslim and all that": Recruitment of people of foreign origin to Icelandic companies]. *The Icelandic Review of Politics and Administration*, 12(2), 393-416. doi.org/10.13177/irpa.a.2016.12.2.10
- Lorde, A. (1978). Forword. In P. Parker's *Movement in Black: Poetry by Pat Parker* (p. 9-11). New York: Firebrand Books.
- Lorde, A. (1984). *Sister outsider: Essays and speeches. Trumansburg.* New York: The Crossing Press.
- Love, H., Crosby, C., Duggan, L., Ferguson, R., Floyd, K., Joseph, M., McRuer, R., Moten, F., Nyong'o, T., Rofel, L., Rosenberg, J., Salamon, G., Spade, D. & Villarejo, A. (2012). Queer studies, materialism, and crisis: A roundtable discussion. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 18(1), 127–47. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-1422170
- Luciano, D. & Chen, M. Y. (2015). Introduction: Has the queer ever been human? *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 21(2-3), 183-207. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-2843215

- Luibhéid, E. (1999). Queer circuits: The construction of lesbian and gay identities through emigration. In R. Lentin (ed.). *Emerging Irish Identities* (p. 54-66). Dublin: Trinity College Dublin.
- Luibhéid, E. (2002). *Entry denied: Controlling sexuality at the border*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Luibhéid, E. (2004). Heteronormativity and immigration scholarship: A call for change. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 10(2), 227-235. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-10-2-227
- Luibhéid, E. (2008). Queer/migration an unruly body of scholarship. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 14(2-3), 169-190. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-2007-029
- Luibhéid, E. (2013). Irish migration and Irish sexuality scholarship: Queering the connections. In N. Giffney & M. Shidrick (eds.). *Theory on the edge: Irish studies and the politics of sexual difference* (p. 61-71). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Luibhéid, E. (2020). Treated neither with respect nor with dignity: Contextualizing queer and trans migrant "illegalization", detention, and deportation. In E. Luibhéid & K. R. Chávez (eds.). *Queer and trans migrations: Dynamics of illegalization, detention, and deportation* (p. 19-41). Urbana, Chicago, & Springfield: University of Illinois Press.
- Luibhéid, E. & Cantú, L. (eds). (2005). *Queer migrations: Sexuality, U.S. citizenship, and border crossings*. Minneapolis & London: University of Minnesota Press.
- Lunau, M. (2019). The trouble with "truth": On the politics of life and death in the assessment of queer asylum seekers. *Kvinder*, *Køn & Forskning*, 28(3-4), 12-23. doi.org/10.7146/kkf.v28i2-3.116305
- Lunau, M. & Andreassen, R. (2022). Surveillance practices among migration officers: Online media and LGBTQ+ refugees. *International Journal of Cultural Studies*, 26(6), 655-671. doi.org/10.1177/13678779221140129
- Lunau, M. (2024). Epistemic translation: Towards an affective methodology of navigating intimacies, reflexivity and moments of untranslatability. *European Journal of Politics and Gender*, 7(1), 65-82. doi.org/10.1332/25151088Y2023D000000014

- Lundström, C. (2014). White migrations: Gender, whiteness and privilege in transnational migration. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Madriz, E. I. (1998). Using focus groups with lower socioeconomic status Latina women. *Qualitative Inquiry*, *4*, 114-129.
- Madriz, E. I. (2000). Focus groups in feminist research. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.). *Handbook of qualitative research* (2nd ed.) (p. 835-850). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Mahmoody, B. & Hoffer, W. (1991). *Aldrei, aldrei án dóttur minnar* [Never, never without my daughter]. (transl. Sigurlaug Bjarnadóttir). Reykjavík: Fjölvi.
- Malpas, J. (1999). *Place and experience: A philosophical topography*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Manalansan IV, M. F. (2003). *Global divas: Filipino gay men in the diaspora*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Manalansan IV, M. F. (2006). Queer intersections: Sexuality and gender in migration studies. *International Migration Review*, 40(1), 224-49. doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2006.00009.x
- Martin, D. C. (1995). The choices of identity. *Social Identities*, *1*(1), 5–16. doi.org/10.1080/13504630.1995.9959423
- Mason, J. (2002). *Qualitative researching* (2nd ed). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Massey, D. (2005). For space. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Massumi, B. (2003). Navigating movements: An interview with Brian Massumi. In M. Zournazi, (ed.). *Hope: New philosophies for change* (p. 210–42). New York: Routledge.
- Masullo, G. (2016). LGBTI immigrants in Italy and asylum rights: Between unvoiced needs, discriminations and lack of recognition. *Sociologia Online*, 10. Retrieved from: https://revista.aps.pt/pt/lgbti-immigrants-in-italy-and-asylum-rights-between-unvoiced-needs-discriminations-and-lack-of-recognition/

- Mattes, D., Kasmani, O., Acker, M. & Heyken, E. (2019). Belonging. In J. Slaby & C. von Scheve (eds.). *Affective societies-key concepts* (p. 300-310). Oxfordshire & New York: Routledge.
- Matthíasdóttir, S. (2004). *Hinn sanni Íslendingur. Þjóðerni, kyngervi og vald á Íslandi 1900-1930*. [The true Icelander. Nationality, gender and power in Iceland 1900-1930] Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Mai, N. & King, R. (2009). Love, sexuality and migration: Mapping the issue(s). *Mobilities*, 4(3), 295–307. doi.org/10.1080/17450100903195318
- Massad, J. A. (2007). Desiring Arabs. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- May, V. (2011). Self, belonging and social change. *Sociology*, *45*(3), 363–378. doi.org/10.1177/0038038511399624
- Maynard, M. (1994). "Race", gender and the concept of "difference" in feminist thought. In H. Afshar & M. Maynard (eds.). *The dynamics of "race" and gender* (p. 9-26). London: Taylor & Francis.
- Másson, B. (9. July, 2018). Dreifðu áróðri gegn hælisleitendum í Hlíðunum, *Visir*. [Spread propaganda against asylum seekers in the borough of Hlíðar]. Retrieved from: https://www.visir.is/g/20181084108d
- McCann, H. & Monaghan, W. (2020). Queer theory now: From foundations to futures. London: Read Globe Press.
- McCall, L. (2005). The complexity of intersectionality. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, *30*, 1771–1800. doi.org/10.1086/426800
- McNeal, E. K. & Brennan, S. F. (2021). Between homonationalism and Islamophobia: Comparing queer Caribbean and Muslim asylum seeking in/to the Netherlands. In Mole (ed.). *Queer migraion and asylum in Europe*. (p. 162-183). London: UCL Press.
- McNulty, Y. (2015). Acculturating non-traditional expatriates: A case study of single parent, overseas adoption, split family, and lesbian assignees. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 49, 278-293. doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2015.05.006
- Mepschen, P. J. H., Duyvendak, J. W. & Tonkens, E. H. (2010). Sexual politics, orientalism and multicultural citizenship in the Netherlands. *Sociology*. 44(5). 962-979. doi.org/10.1177/0038038510375740

- Merriam, S. B., Johnson-Bailey, J., Lee, M.-Y., Kee, Y., Ntseane, G., & Muhamad, M. (2001). Power and positionality: Negotiating insider/outsider status within and across cultures. *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 20(5), 405–416. doi.org/10.1080/02601370120490
- Miles, M. B. & Huberman, A. M. (1994). *Qualitative data analysis: An expanded sourcebook*. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Ministry of Social Affairs (2007). *Government policy on the integration of immigrants*. Retrieved from: https://www.government.is/media/velferdarraduneyti-media/media/acrobatenskar sidur/stefna integration of immigrants.pdf
- Ministry of Social affairs and labour (2022). Staða og þróun í málefnum innflytjenda. [Status and development in immigration matters]. Retrieved from:

 https://www.stjornarradid.is/library/04-Raduneytin/Felagsmalaraduneytid/Report__digital___Staða_og_bróun_í_m álefnum innflytjenda 2022.pdf
- MMR Market and media research (2018). Facebook trónir á toppnum. [Facebook reigns supreme]. *Fréttir*. Retrieved from: https://mmr.is/frettir/birtar-nieurstoeeur/689
- Mohabir, R. (2021). Antiman: A hybrid memoir. New York: Restless Books.
- Mohanty, C. T. (1991). Introduction. Cartographies of struggle: Third world women and the politics of feminism. In C. T. Mohanty, A. Russo, & L. Torres (eds.). *Third world women and the politics of feminism* (p. 1-50). Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Mole, R. C. M. (2018). Identity, belonging and solidarity among Russian-speaking queer migrants in Berlin. *Slavic Review*, 77(1), 77-98. doi.org/10.1017/slr.2018.11
- Mole, R. C. M. (2021). Introduction: Queering migration and asylum, In R. C.M. Mole (ed.). *Queer migration and asylum in Europe* (p. 1-13). London: UCL Press.
- Mole, R. C. M. Parutis, V. Gerry, C. J. & Burns, F. M. (2014). The impact of migration on the sexual health, behaviours and attitudes of Central and East European gay/bisexual men in London. *Ethnicity & Health*, *19*(1), 86-99. doi.org/10.1080/13557858.2013.789829

- Mole, R. C. M., Gerry, C. J., Parutis, V., & Burns, F. M. (2017). Migration and sexual resocialisation: The case of central and east Europeans in London. *East European Politics and Societies*, 31(1), 201–222. doi.org/10.1177/0888325416682813
- Montell, F. (1999). Focus group interviews: A new feminist method. *The National Women's Studies Association Journal*, 11, 44-71.
- Moraga, C. & Anzaldúa, G. E., (eds). (1983). *This bridge called my back:* Writings by radical women of color. (p. 98–101). New York: Kitchen Table/Women of Color Press.
- Moraga, C. & Hollibaugh, A. (1981). What we're rollin around in bed with. Sexual silences in feminism: A conversation toward ending them. *Heresies*, 12, 58-62.
- Moreira, L. (2020). Doing intimate citizenship: Resisting the heterosexual matrix across and beyond intimacy. *Sexuality & Culture 24*, 1875–1892. doi.org/10.1007/s12119-020-09725-5
- Morgensen, S. L. (2011). Spaces between us: Queer settler colonialism and indigenous decolonization. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Morgensen, S. L. (2015). A politic not yet known: Imagining relationality within solidarity. *American Quarterly*, 67(2), 309-315. doi.org/10.1353/aq.2015.0023
- Mucha, J. (1997). Getting out of the closet: Cultural minorities in Poland cope with oppression. *East European Quarterly*, *31*(3), 299-309.
- Muñoz, J. E. (1999). *Disidentifications: Queers of color and the performance of politics*. Minneapolis. MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Muñoz, J. E. (2009). *Cruising utopia: The then and there of queer futurity*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Muñoz, J. E. (2020). The sense of brown. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Mühleisen, W., Røthing, Å. & Svendsen, S. H. B. (2012). Norwegian sexualities: Assimilation and exclusion in Norwegian immigration policy. *Sexualities*, *15*(2), 139-155. doi.org/10.1177/1363460712436540

- Murray, D. A. B. (2013). Identity, performativity and queer immigrant bodies: A Dominican perspective. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies* 19(1), 131-133.
- Murray, D. A. B. (2014a). To feel the truth: Discourse and emotion in Canadian sexual orientation refugee hearings. *Journal of Language and Sexuality* 3(1), 6-27. doi.org/10.1075/jls.3.1.02mur
- Murray, D. A. B. (2014b). The challenge of home for sexual orientation and gender identity refugees in Toronto. *Journal of Canadian Studies*, 48(1), 132-152. doi.org/10.3138/jcs.48.1.132
- Murray, D. A. B. (2015). Real queer? Sexual orientation and gender identity refugees in the Canadian refugee apparatus. London: Rowman and Littlefield.
- Murray, D. A. B. (2016). Queer Forms: Producing documentation in sexual orientation refugee cases. *Anthropological Quarterly*, 89(2), 465-484. doi.org/10.1353/ang.2016.0035
- Murray, D. A. B. (2017). The homonational archive: Sexual orientation and gendered identity refugee documentation in Canada and the USA. *Ethnos*, 82(3), 520-544. doi.org/10.1080/00141844.2015.1080747
- Murray, D. A. B. (2018). Learning to be LGBT: Sexual orientation refugees and linguistic inequality. *Critical Multilingualism Studies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, 6(1), 57-73.
- Nair, Y. (2010a). Against equality, against marriage: An introduction. In R. Conrad (ed.). *Against equality: Queer critiques of gay marriage* (p. 1–9). Lewiston: Against Equality Publishing Collective.
- Nair, Y. (2010b). Who's illegal now?: Immigration, marriage, and the violence of inclusion. In R. Conrad, (ed.). *Against equality: Queer critiques of gay marriage* (p. 51–8). Lewiston: Against Equality Publishing Collective.
- Nakhid, C. Abu Ali, Z. Fu, M. Vano, L. Yachinta, C. & Tuwe, M. (2023). Disrupting racism—young ethnic queers in white queer Aotearoa New Zealand, *Journal of LGBT Youth*. doi.org/10.1080/19361653.2023.2248984
- Namaste, V. K., (2000). *Invisible lives: The erasure of transsexual and transgendered people*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

- Naples, N. A. (2003). Feminism and method: Ethnography, discourse analysis, and activist research. New York: Routledge.
- Naples, N. A. (2017). Feminist methodology. *The Blackwell Encyclopedia of Sociology*, 1-6. doi.org/10.1002/9781405165518.wbeosf042.pub2
- Newton, E. (1979). *Mother camp female impersonators in America*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Newton, L. (2008). *Illegal, alien, or immigrant: The politics of immigration reform.* New York & London: New York University Press.
- Nguyen, H. T. (2014). A view from the bottom: Asian American masculinity and sexual representation. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Nichols, R. (2012). Empire and the dispositive of queerness. *Foucault Studies*, *14*, 41-60. doi.org/10.22439/fs.v0i14.3890
- Njálsson, K. H. (19. July 2013). Segir ummæli um samkynhneigða tekin úr samhengi. [Says comments about homosexuals taken out of context]. *Visir*. Retrieved from: https://www.visir.is/g/20131180783d
- Nordmarken, S., Heston, L. & Goldstein, A. (2016). Intimate citizenship. *The Wiley Blackwell Encyclopedia of Gender and Sexuality Studies*. doi.org/10.1002/9781118663219.wbegss715
- Oddsson, G. Æ. (2010). Class awareness in Iceland. *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy*, 30(5-6), 292-312. doi.org/10.1108/01443331011054253
- Oleksy, E. H. (2009). *Intimate citizenships: Gender, sexualities, politics*. London: Routledge.
- Ong, A., Dominguez, V. R., Friedman, J., Glick Schiller, N., Stolcke, V., Wu, D. Y. H. & Ying, H. (1996). Cultural citizenship as subject-making: Immigrants negotiate racial and cultural boundaries in the United States [and comments and reply]. *Current Anthropology*, *37*(5), 737-762. doi.org/10.1086/204560
- O'Brien, J. (2004). Wrestling the angel of contradiction: Queer Christian identities. *Culture and Religion*, 5(2), 179-202. doi.org/10.1080/143830042000225420
- O'Reilly, K. (2005). Ethnographic methods. London and New York: Routledge.

- Ólafs, H. & Zielińska, M. (2011). "I started to feel worse when I understood more" Polish immigrants and the Icelandic media. In G. Þ. Jóhannsson & H. Björnsdóttir (eds.). *Pjóðarspegillinn XI: Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum XI-Félags- og mannvísindadeild* (p. 76-85). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.
- Ólafsdóttir, S. (2020). How welcoming are Icelanders? Attitudes toward immigration over time and in the European context. In K. Loftsdóttir, U. D. Skaptadóttir & S. B. Hafsteinsson (eds.). *Mobility and transnational Iceland: Current transformations and global entanglements* (p. 229-247). Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Ólafsson, J. G. (2008). *Ten little Lithuanians*. MA Theses. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Ómarsdóttir, K. (2018). *Waitress in the fall: Selected poems* (translated by Vala Thorodds). (p. 59-60). Oxford: Partus Press Ltd.
- Paternotte, D. & Kuhar, R. (2018). Disentangling and locating the "global right": Anti-gender campaigns in Europe, *Politics and Governance*, 6(3), 6-19. doi.org/10.17645/pag.v6i3.1557
- Patterson, J. & Leurs, K. (2018). "We live here, and we are queer!": Young adult gay connected migrants' transnational ties and integration in the Netherlands. *Media and Communication*, 7(1), 90-101. doi.org/10.17645/mac.v7i1.1686
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Patton, C. & Sánchez-Eppler, B. (eds.). (2000). *Queer diaspora*. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Pálsson, G. (2014). *Hans Jónatan: maðurinn sem stal sjálfum sér*. [Hans Jónatan: The man who stole himself]. Reykjavík: Mál og Menning.
- Peña, S. (2005). Visibility and silence: Mariel and cuban American gay male experience and representation. In E. Luibhéid & L. Cantú Jr. (eds.). *Queer migrations: Sexuality, U.S. citizenship, and border crossings* (p. 125-145). Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.

- Perego, A. (2021). (Des)haciendo fronteras: Latin American LGBTIQ* asylum seekers in Spain in the process of credibility assessment. In R.C.M. Mole (ed.). *Queer migration and asylum in Europe* (p. 132-162). London: UCL Press.
- Perlof, H. S. (1957). *Education for planning: City, state, and regional.* Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press.
- Petersen, M. N. (2016). These are queer times indeed. En introduktion til homonationalisme i en dansk kontekst. *Kvinder*, *Køn & Forskning*, 4, 55–66.
- Petzen, J. (2004). Home or homelike? Turkish queers manage space in Berlin. *Space & Culture*, 7(1), 20-32. doi.org/10.1177/12063312032568
- Peumans, W. (2012). To the land of milk and honey: Migration to Belgium as a stigma management strategy. *Studi emigrazione*, 187, 541-559.
- Peumans, W. (2014a). "No Asians please": Same-sex sexualities and ethnic minorities in Europe. In J. Boulton (ed.). *Hand picked: Stimulus respond* (p. 128-139). London: Pavement Books.
- Peumans, W. (2014b). Queer Muslim migrants in Belgium: A research note on same-sex sexualities and lived religion. *Sexualities*, 17(5-6), 618–631.
- Peumans, W. (2015). Sexual subjectivities in a transnational field: The family visit. In E. Toğuşlu (ed.). *Everyday life practices of Muslims in Europe* (p. 127-142). Leuven: Leuven University Press.
- Pétursdóttir, G. (2013). Birtingarmyndir dulinna fordóma og mismunun í garð innflytjenda á Íslandi. [Manifestation of hidden discrimination and everyday racism towards immigrants in Iceland]. *Íslenska Þjóðfélagið 4*, 27–38.
- Phelan, S. (1994). *Getting specific: Postmodern lesbian politics*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Phelan, S. (1995). The space of justice: Lesbians and democratic politics. In A. R. Wilson (ed.). *A simple matter of justice? Theorizing lesbian and gay politics* (p. 193-220). London: Cassell.
- Piepzna-Samarasinha, L. L. (2018). *Care work: Dreaming disability justice*. Vancouver, BC: Arsenal Pulp Press.

- Plummer, K. (1995). *Telling sexual stories: Power, change and social worlds*. London: Routledge.
- Plummer, K. (2001a). The square of intimate citizenship: Some preliminary proposals. *Citizenship Studies*, 5(3), 237–253. doi.org/10.1080/13621020120085225
- Plummer, K. (2001b). *Documents of life 2: An invitation to a critical humanism*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Plummer, K. (2005). Critical humanism and queer theory: Living with the tensions. In N. Denzin & Y. Lincoln (eds.). *The landscape of qualitative research: Theories and issues* (p. 357-373). London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Ponce, M. J. (2011). José Garcia Villa's modernism and the politics of queer diasporic reading. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 17(4), 575-602. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-1302379
- Ponzio, A. (2022). Queer citizenship: Between desire to belong and impulse to dismantle. *Journal of History* 57(3), 325-335.
- Portes, A. (2000). Globalization from below: The rise of transnational communities. In D. Kalb, M. Vanderland & R. Staring (eds). *The end of globalization: Bringing society back in* (p. 253-270). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Pries, L. (2008). Transnational societal spaces: Which units of analysis, reference and measurement. In L. Pries (ed.). *Rethinking transnationalism: The meso-link of organizations* (p. 1-20). Abingdon: Routledge.
- Probyn, E. (1996). Outside belongings. New York: Routledge.
- Probyn, E. (2004). Shame in the habitus. *Sociological Review*, *52*(2), 224-248. doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954X.2005.00533.x
- Prosser, J. (1998). *Second skins: The body narratives of transsexuality*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Puar, J. K. (2007). *Terrorist assemblages: Homonationalism in queer times*. Durham, NC: Duke university press.
- Puar, J. K. (2013a). Rethinking homonationalism. *International Journal of Middle East Studies*, 45(2), 336-339. doi.org/10.1017/S002074381300007X

- Puar, J. K. (2013b). Homonationalism as assemblage: Viral travels, affective sexualities. *Jindal Global Law Review*, 4(2), 23-43.
- Punch, S. (2000). Children's strategies for creating play spaces: Negotiating independence in rural Bolivia. In S. Holloway & G. Valentine (eds.). *Children's geographies: Playing, living, learning* (p. 48-62). London: Routledge.
- Pyyhtinen, O. (2017). Matters of scale: Sociology in and for a complex world. Canadian Review of Sociology/Revue Canadienne de Ssociologie, 54(3), 297-308. doi.org/10.1111/cars.12151
- Quinlan, E. (2008). Conspicuous invisibility: Shadowing as a data collection strategy. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 14(8), 1480-1499. doi.org/10.1177/1077800408318
- Rahman, M. (2014). Queer rights and the triangulation of Western exceptionalism. *Journal of Human Rights*, 13(3), 274-289. doi.org/10.1080/14754835.2014.919214
- Ramazanoglu, C. & Holland, J. (2008). Feminist methodology: Challenges and choices. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Rao, R. (2020). *Out of time: The queer politics of postcoloniality*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Ryan-Flood, R. (2015). Sexuality, citizenship and migration: The Irish queer diaspora in London. In F. Stella, Y. Taylor, T. Reynolds & A. Rogers (eds.). *Sexuality, citizenship and belonging: Transnational and intersectional perspective* (p.37-54). New York: Routledge.
- Raymond, D. (2003). Popular culture and queer representation: A critical perspective. In G. Dines & J. Humez, J. (eds.). *Gender, race, and class in the media* (p. 98-102). California: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Raymond, J. (1979). *The transexual empire: The making of the shemale.* Boston: Beacon Publishing.
- Reddy, C. (1997). Home, houses, non-identity: "Paris is burning". In R. M. George (ed.). *Burning down the house: Recycling domesticity* (p. 356-357). Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Reddy, C. (2011). *Freedom with violence: Race, sexuality, and the US state.* Durham, NC: Duke University Press.

- Regal, G. Í. (17. August 2022). Hugsi yfir hómófóbískum nasistaáróðri. [Pensive about homophobic Nazi propaganda]. *Vísir*. Retrieved from: https://www.mbl.is/frettir/innlent/2022/08/17/hugsi_yfir_homofobiskum_nasistaarodri/
- Reinharz, S. (1992). Feminist methods in social research. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Resnik, D. (1998). *The ethics of science: An introduction.* New York: Routledge.
- Rich, A. (1980). Compulsory heterosexuality and lesbian existence. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 5(4), 631–660. doi.org/10.1086/493756
- Richardson, D. (1998). Sexuality and citizenship. *Sociology*, *32*(1), 83–100. doi.org/10.1177/0038038598032001006
- Richardson, D. (2000). Claiming citizenship? Sexuality, citizenship and lesbian/feminist theory. *Sexualities*, 3(2), 255-272. doi.org/10.1177/13634600000300
- Richardson, D. (2006). Bordering theory. In D. Richardson., J. McLaughlin & M. E. Casey (eds.). *Intersections between feminist and queer theory* (p. 19-37). Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Richardson, D. (2017). Rethinking sexual citizenship. *Sociology*, *51*(2), 208-224. doi/pdf/10.1177/0038038515609024
- Richardson, L., & St. Pierre, E. A. (2005). Writing: A method of inquiry. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (eds.). *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research* (3rd ed.). (p. 959–978). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Ritchie, J. & Lewis, J. (2003). *Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers.* London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Ritzer, G. & Goodman, D. (2003). *Sociological theory* (6th ed.). Boston: McGraw-Hill.
- Robson, R. (1992). Lesbian (out)law: Survival under the rule of law. Ithaca: Firebrand.

- Rodriguez, J. M. (2003). *Queer Latinidad: Identity practices, discursive spaces*. New York: New York University Press.
- Rodríguez, J. M. (2014). Sexual futures, queer gestures, and other Latina longings. New York: New York University Press.
- Rofel, L. (1999). Qualities of desire: Imagining gay identities in China. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 5(4), 451-474. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-5-4-451
- Rosaldo, R. (1994). Cultural citizenship and educational democracy. *Cultural Anthropology*, 9(3), 402-411.
- Rosati, F., Coletta, V., Pistella, J., Scandurra, C., Laghi, F., & Baiocco, R. (2021). Experiences of life and intersectionality of transgender refugees living in Italy: A qualitative approach. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 18(23), 12385. doi.org/10.3390/ijerph182312385
- Rose, G. (1997). Situation knowledges: Positionality, reflexivities and other tactics. *Progress in Human Geography*, 21(3), 305–320. doi.org/10.1191/030913297673302122
- Roseneil, S., Crowhurst, I., Hellesund, T., Santos, A. C. & Stoilova, M. (2013a). Changing landscapes of heteronormativity: The regulation and normalization of same-sex sexualities in Europe. *Social Politics: International Studies in Gender, State and Society*, 2(2), 165-199. doi.org/10.1093/sp/jxt006
- Roseneil, S., Crowhurst, I., Santos, A. C. & Stoilova, M. (2013b). Introduction: Reproduction and citizenship/reproducing citizens. *Citizenship Studies* 17(8), 901–911. doi.org/10.1080/13621025.2013.851067
- Rostosky, S. S., Danner, F. & Riggle, E. D. B. (2010). Religiosity as a protective factor against heavy episodic drinking (HED) in heterosexual, bisexual, gay, and lesbian adults. *Journal of Homosexuality*, *57*(8), 1039-1050. doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2010.503515
- Rouhani, F. (2015). Queer political geographies of migration and diaspora. In G. Brown & K. Browe (eds.). *The Routledge research companion to geographies of sex and sexualities* (p. 229–236). New York: Routledge.

- Roque-Ramirez, H. (2005). Claiming queer cultural citizenship: Gay Latino (im)migrant acts in San Francisco. In E. Luibhéid & L. Cantú Jr. (eds.). *Queer migrations: Sexuality, U.S. citizenship, and border crossings* (p. 161-188). Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Rubin, G. (1984). Thinking sex: Notes for a radical theory of the politics of sexuality. In C. S. Vance (ed.). *Pleasure and danger exploring female sexuality* (p. 267-319). Boston: Routledge.
- Rubin, H. J. & Rubin, I. (1995). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data*. Thousand Oaks: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Ruez D. (2016). Working to appear: The plural and uneven geographies of race, sexuality, and the local state in Sydney, Australia. *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space, 34*(2), 282-300. doi.org/10.1177/0263775815607476
- Ryan, J. M. (2005). Micro-macro integration. In G. Ritzer (ed.). *Encyclopedia of social theory* (p. 501-503). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Ryan-Flood, R. (2009). Lesbian motherhood: Gender, familis and sexual citizenship. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ryan-Flood, R. (2011). Negotiating sexual citizenship: Lesbians and reproductive health care. In R. Gill & C. Scharff (eds.). *New femininities: Postfeminism, neoliberalism and subjectivity.* London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Rögnvaldsson, E. (2022). *Alls konar Íslenska: Hundrað þættir um íslenskt mál á 21. öldinni* [All kinds of Icelandic: One hundred sections on the Icelandic language in the 21st century]. Reykjavík: Mál og Menning.
- Said, E. (1979). Orientalism. New York: Vintage Books.
- Said, E. (1990). Reflections on exile. In R. Ferguson, M. Gewer, T. Minh-Ha & C. West (eds.). *Out there: Marginalization and contemporary culture*. New York: New Museum of Contemporary Art.
- Saldaña, J. (10. Febrary 2021). José Esteban Muñoz work is a love letter to browness. *The Lambda Literary Review*. Retrieved from: https://lambdaliteraryreview.org/2021/02/munoz/
- Saleh, F. (2020). Transgender as a humanitarian category: The case of Syrian queer and gender-variant refugees in Turkey. *TSQ Transgender Studies Quarterly*, 7(1), 37-55. doi.org/10.1215/23289252-7914500

- Samtökin 22 Hagsmunasamtök samkynhneigðra (n.d.) *Í forsvari fyrir lesbíur og homma Í tengslum við raunveruleikann*. [Representing lesbians and gays In relation to reality]. Retrieved from: https://www.samtokin22.is
- Sari, E. (2020). Unsafe present, uncertain future: LGBTI asylum in Turkey. In E. Luibhéid & K. R. Chávez (eds.). *Queer and trans migrations: Dynamics of illegalization, detention, and deportation* (p. 90-106). Urbana, Chicago, and Springfield: University of Illinois Press.
- Sauvy, A. (14. August 1952). *Trois mondes, une planéte*. [Three worlds, one planet]. L'Observateru. Retrived from: http://www.homme-moderne.org/societe/demo/sauvy/3mondes.html
- Sayer, A. (2005). *The moral significance of class*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Schilt, K., Meadow, T. & Compton, D. (2018). Introduction: Queer work in a straight discipline. In D. Compton, T. Meadow, & K. Schilt, (eds.). *Other, please specify: Queer methods in sociology* (p. 1-37). Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Schröder, R. (2023a). *Scandinavian design*. The continuous closet and queer refugees in Denmark, *Sexualities*. doi.org/10.1177/1363460723119940
- Schröder, R. (2003b). Shifting paradigms, not Identities: LGBTIQ+ refugees queering temporalities in Denmark. *Journal of Refugee Studies*. doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fead075
- Sedgwick, E. K. (1985). *Between men: English literature and male homosocial desire*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Sedgwick, E. (1990). *The epistemology of the closet*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Seidman, S. (1997). *Difference troubles: Queering social theory and sexual politics*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Serpa, S. & Ferreira, C. M. (2019). Micro, meso and macro levels of social analysis. *International Journal of Social Science Studies*, 7(3), 120-124. doi.org/10.11114/ijsss.v7i3.4223
- Shamoo, A. E. & Resnik, D. (2009). *Responsible conduct of research*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- Shahidian, H. (1999). Gender and sexuality among immigrant Iranians in Canada. *Sexualities*, 2(2), 189–222. doi.org/10.1177/1363460799002002
- Shakhsari, S. (2013). Shuttling between bodies and borders: Iranian transsexual refugees and the politics of rightful killing. In S. Stryker & A. Z. Aizura (eds.). *The transgender studies reader* 2 (p. 565-579). New York: Routledge.
- Shakhsari, S. (2014). The queer time of death: Temporality, geopolitics, and refugee rights. *Sexualities*, 17(8), 998–1015. doi.org/10.1177/1363460714552261
- Shekrat, D. E. (2002). Sexuality and religious commitment in the United States: An empirical examination. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 41(2), 313-323. doi.org/10.1111/1468-5906.00119
- Shield, A. D. J. (2019). *Immigrants on Grindr: Race sexuality and belonging online*. Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Shouse, E. (2005). Feeling, emotion, affect. *Media-Culture Journal*, 8(6). doi.org/10.5204/mcj.2443
- Sieber, J. & Stanley, B. (1988). Ethical and professional dimensions of socially sensitive research. *American Psychologist*, 43(1), 49-55. doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.43.1.49
- Sigurðsson, K. Þ. (2020). Travelling faith: Transnational context from Iceland. In K. Loftsdóttir, U. D. Skaptadóttir & S. B. Hafsteinsson (eds.). *Mobility and transnational Iceland: Current transformations and global entanglemetns* (p. 71-83). Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Sigurðsson, K. Þ. (2023). *Ummah in the North Atlantic: The community of Muslims in Iceland*. PhD Thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press. Retrieved from: https://opinvisindi.is/handle/20.500.11815/4595

- Sigurðsson, K. & Arnarson, V. (2011). Erlendir ríkisborgarar á íslenskum vinnumarkaði árin 2006–2009. Veitt atvinnuleyfi, skráning ríkisborgara frá nýjum ríkjum ESB, viðbót um starfsmannaleigur og þjónustusamninga og áætlað vinnuafl og atvinnuleysi. [Foreign citizens in the Icelandic labor market in the years 2006–2009. Work permit granted, registration of citizens from new EU countries, supplement on temporary staffing and service contracts and estimated labor force and unemployment]. Reykjavík: Vinnumálastofnun. Retrieved from: https://www.vinnumalastofnun.is/media/1993/erlendir-rikisborgarar-a-islenskum-vinnumarkadi-2006-2009-ii.pdf
- Sigurjónsdóttir, P. H. & Ólafsdóttir, M. P. (2008). Ég skal vera grýla: Margrét Pála Ólafsdóttir í lífsspjalli. [I'll be the giantess: Margrét Pála Ólafsdóttir in conversation]. Reykjavík: Mál og Menning.
- Simmons, T. (2004). Skills, sexual citizens and the UK's family reunion provision. *Feminist Review*, 77(2), 172-174. doi.org/10.1057/palgrave.fr.94001
- Simmons, T. (2008). Sexuality and immigration: UK family reunion policy and the regulation of sexual citizens in the European Union. *Political Geography*, 27(2), 213-230. doi.org/10.1016/j.polgeo.2007.10.002
- Smith, A. N. (2021). Being in the Black queer diaspora: Embodied archives in a map to the door of no return. *Journal of Feminist Scholarship* 19, 92-106. doi.org/10.23860/jfs.2021.19.07
- Smith, B. (1977). Toward a black feminist criticism. *The Radical Teacher*, 7, 20-27.
- Smith, G. (2012a). Sexuality, space and migration: South Asian gay men in Australia. *New Zealand Geographer*, 68(2), 92-100. doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-7939.2012.01229.x
- Smith, L. T. (2012b). *Decolonizing methodologies: Research and indigenous peoples* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: Zed Books.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2004a). Fjölmenning á ferð og flugi. [Multiculture on the go]. In Ú. Hauksson (ed.). *Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum V.* (p. 585-593). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.

- Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2004b). Mobilities and cultural difference: Immigrant's experiences in Iceland. In V. Ingimundarson, K. Loftsdóttir & I. Erlingsdóttir. (eds.). *Topographies of globalization: politics, culture, language* (p. 133-148). Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2011). The context of Polish immigration and integration in Iceland. In M. Budyta-Budzynska, (ed.). *Integration or assimilation: Polish immigrants in Iceland* (p. 18-28). Warshow: Wydawnictwo Naukowe Scholar.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2015). Women and men on the move: From the Philippines to Iceland. In S. T. Faber & H. P. Nielsen (eds.). *Remapping gender place and mobility: Global confluences and local particularities in Nordic* (p. 143–156). Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. & Garðarsdóttir, Ó. (2020). Becoming an immigration country: The case of Iceland 1990-2019. In K. Loftsdóttir, U. D. Skaptadóttir & S. B. Hafsteinsson (eds.). *Mobility and transnational Iceland: Current transformations and global entanglemetns* (p. 71-83). Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. & Loftsdóttir, K. (2016). The tourist and the migrant worker: Different perceptions of mobility in Iceland. In D. Rancew-Sikora & U. D. Skaptadóttir (eds). *Mobility to the edges of Europe: The case of Iceland and Poland* (p. 17-37). Gdansk: Scholar.
- Skaptadóttir, U. D. & Wojtyńska, A. (2008). Labour migrants negotiating places and engagements. In J. O. Bærenholdt & B. Granås (eds.). *Mobility and place: Enacting Northern European periphery* (p. 115–126). Aldershot: Ashgate.
- Skarphéðinsson, Ö. (2. May 2012). Mannréttindi samkynhneigðra og utanríkisstefnan. [Human rights for gays and lesbians and foreign policy]. *Fréttablaðið*. Retrieved from: http://www.visir.is/mannrettindisamkynhneigdra-og- utanrikisstefnan/article/2012705029957
- Skeggs, B. (2004). Class, self and culture. London: Routledge.
- Skeggs, B. (2010). Class, culture and morality: Legacies and logics in the space for identification. In M. Wetherell & C. T. Mohanty (eds). *The Sage handbook of identities* (p. 339-360). London: SAGE Publications Inc.

- Skeggs, B. & Wood, H. (2009). The transformation of intimacy: Classed identities in the moral economy of reality television. In M. Wetherell (ed.). *Identity in the 21st century: New trends in changing times* (p. 231-249). Basingstoke: Palgrave.
- Slaby, J. & von Scheve, C. (2019). Introduction: Affective societies key concepts. In J. Slaby & C. von Scheve (eds.). *Affective societies: key concepts* (p. 1-25). Oxfordshire: Routledge.
- Snorton, C. R. (2017). *Black on both sides: A racial history of trans identity*. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Snorton, C. R. & Haritaworn, J. (2013). Trans necropolitics: A transnational reflection on violence, death, and the trans of color afterlife. In S. Stryker & A. Aizura (eds.). *The transgender studies reader* 2 (2nd ed). (p. 66-76). New York: Routledge.
- Soloaga, I. (2021). Exploring social remittances and transnational activism amongst transgender refugees. *Frontiers in Human Dynamics*, *3*, 1-13. doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2021.675536
- Solórazano, R. R. (2020). Welcome to Cuban Miami: Linking place, race, and undocqueer youth activism. In E. Luibhéid & K. R. Chávez (eds.). *Queer and trans migrations: Dynamics of illegalization, detention, and deportation* (p. 106-124). Urbana, Chicago, & Springfield: University of Illinois Press.
- Somerville, S. B. (2005). Notes toward a queer history of naturalization. *American Quarterly*, 57(3), 659-675. doi.org/10.1353/aq.2005.0054
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. (2018). Exclusionary moments: Queer desires and migrants' sense of (un)belonging. *Emotion, Space and Society, 28*, 32-38. doi.org/10.1016/j.emospa.2018.06.003
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. (2023). North-to-north queer migrations: Privileged subjectivities and belonging in Iceland. *Gender, Place and Culture:* A Journal of Feminist Geography. doi.org/10.1080/0966369x.2023.2249250
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. (2023). National imaginary and the Catholic Church: Queer migrant women's experiences of exclusionary moments. *Social and Health Sciences*, 21(1-2), 24-42. doi.org/10.25159/2957-3645/12491

- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. (forthcoming). "Þá er ég stundum flokkaður sem pólskur": Samfélagslegt stigveldi og reynsla hinsegin innflytjenda af því að tilheyra ["Then I'm sometimes categorised as Polish": Migrant hierarchy and queer migrants experience of belonging]. Fléttur VII Hinsegin Ísland í alþjóðlegu samhengi. Reykjavík: Rannsóknarstofa í kvenna- og kynjafræðum.
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. (forthcoming). Bodymind differences and unbelonging: Transgender and neuroqueer migrations to Iceland. *Affective communities*. Nykykulttuuri.
- Sólveigar- og Guðmundsdóttir, L. & Skaptadóttir, U. D. (2017). LGBQ Migrations: Racialization and (un)belonging in Iceland. *lambda nordica*, 4, 40-65.
- Spade, D. (2015). *In normal life: Administrative violence, critical trans politics, and the limits of law.* (2nd ed.). Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Spivak, G. C. (1998). Can the subaltern speak? In C. Nelson & L Grossberg, (eds.). *Marxism and the interpretation of culture* (p. 271-313). Urbana, Illinois: Illinois Press.
- Spivak, G. C. & Butler, J. (2011). Who sings the nation-state?: Language, politics, belonging. London & New York: Seagull Books.
- Spradley, J. P. (1979). *The ethnographic interview*. New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston.
- Statistics Iceland (2013). *Innflytjendum fjölgar lítillega*, [The number of immigrants are increasing slightly]. Retrieved from: https://hagstofa.is/utgafur/frettasafn/mannfjoldi/innflytjendum-fjolgar-litillega/
- Statistics Iceland (2022). *Inhabitants of Iceland 467 thousand in 2073*. Retrieved from: https://statice.is/publications/news-archive/population-projections/population-projections-2022/
- Statistics Iceland (2023a). *Population by origin, sex and age 1996-2023*, Retrieved from: https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi__3_bakgrunn ur__Uppruni/MAN43000.px

- Statistics Iceland. (2023b). *Population born abroad by background, sex and country of birth 1996–2023*. Retrieved from: https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi_3_bakgrunn ur__Uppruni/MAN43004.px
- Statistics Iceland. (2023c). *Population by municipality, sex, citizenship and quarters* 2010-2023. Retrieved from: https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi__1_yfirlit__a rsfjordungstolur/MAN10001.px
- Statistics Iceland. (nd). *International Protection Grants by Citizenship, Type, Age and Sex 1997–2019*. Retrieved from: https://px.hagstofa.is/pxen/pxweb/en/Ibuar/Ibuar_mannfjoldi__3_bakgrunn ur Vernd dvalarleyfi/MAN45002.px
- Staunæs, D. (2003). Where have all the subjects gone? Bringing together the concepts of intersectionality and subjectification. NORA Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research, 11(2), 101–110. doi.org/10.1080/08038740310002950
- Steinþórsdóttir, A. D. (2019). *The ideal refugee: A study of the status of LGBTQ refugees in Iceland*. MA Thesis. Reykjavík: University of Iceland.
- Stella, F. (2015). Intimate migrations: Lesbian, gay and bisexual migrants in Scotland: Preliminary Findings Report. *Project Report*. Glasgow: GRAMNet.
- Stella, F., Flynn, M. & Gawlewicz, A. (2018). Unpacking the meanings of "a normal life" among lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender Eastern European migrants in Scotland. *Central and Eastern European Migration Review*, 7(1), 55-72. doi.org/10.17467/ceemr.2017.16
- Stella, F. & Gawlewicz, A. (2021). Social networks, language and identity negotiations among queer migrants in Scotland. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration*Studies, 47(11). 2537-2555. doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2020.1863203
- Stefánsdóttir, A. B. (2008). *Knúið á lokaðar dyr?: Sameiginleg hælisstefna Evrópusambandsins*. [Pushed behind closed doors?: The European Union's common asylum policy]. MA Thesis. University of Iceland.

- Stjórnarráð Íslands (2016). *Frumvarpi um ný útlendingalög dreift á Alþingi*. [Bill on new immigration law circulated in parliament]. Retrieved from: https://www.stjornarradid.is/efst-a-baugi/frettir/stok-frett/2016/04/19/Frumvarpi-um-ny-utlendingalog-dreift-a-Althingi/
- Strauss, A. & Corbin, J. (1998). *Basics of qualitative research: Grounded theory procedures and techniques* (2nd ed.). Newbury Park, CA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Stryker, S. (2004). Transgender studies: Queer theory's evil twin. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 10, 212-215. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-10-2-212
- Stryker, S. (2006). My words to Victor Frankenstein above the village of Chamounix: Performing transgender rage. In S, Stryker & S, Wittle (eds.). *The transgender studies reader* (p. 244-257). New York: Routledge.
- Stryker, S. (2008). Transgender history, homonormativity, and disciplinarity. *Radical History Review*, 100, 145–157. doi.org/10.1215/01636545-2007-026
- Stychin, C. F. (1997). Queer nations: Nationalism, sexuality and the discourse of rights in Quebec. *Feminist Legal Studies*, *1*(1), 3–34.
- Sullivan, S. (2005). An "other" world is possible? On representation, rationalism and romanticism in social forums. *Ephemera*, *5*(2), 370-92.
- Sweibel, J. (2009). Lesbian gay, bisexual and transgender human rights: The search for an international strategy. *Contemporary Politics*, *15*(1), 19-35. doi.org/10.1080/13569770802674196
- Sylvain, R. (2005). Loyalty and treachery in the Kalahari. In A. Meneley & D. J. Young (eds.). *Auto-ethnographies: The anthropology of academic practices* (p. 25–38). Peterborough: Broadview Press.
- Szulc, L. (2011). Queer in Poland: Under construction. In L. Downing & R, Gillett (eds.), *Queer in Europe: Contemporary case studies* (p. 149-172). Surrey & Burlington: Ashgate Publishing Limited.
- Taylor, H. (2009). Landscapes of belonging: The meaning of home for Cypriot refugees in London. PhD Thesis. London: University of East London. Retrieved from: https://repository.uel.ac.uk/download/045c8c9e18771430cebaf6c12fcb8145 b141179991dfd0bb5d5777abbd1ea547/17459704/532990.pdf

- Taylor, S. J. & Bogdan, R. (1998). *Introduction to qualitative research methods: A guidebook and resource*. New York: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Tellis, A. & Bala, S. (2015). Introduction: The Global careers of queerness. In A. Tellis & S. Bala (eds.). *The global trajectories of queerness: Re-thinking same-sex politics in the Global South.* (p. 13-29). Leiden: Koninklijke Brill.
- The Constitutional Council (2011). *The Constitutional Council hands over the bill for a new constitution*. Retrieved from: stjornlagarad.is/frettir/lesa/item35473/
- The Trevor Project (2022). *Homelessness and housing instability among LGBTQ youth*. Retrieved from: https://www.thetrevorproject.org/research-briefs/homelessness-and-housing-instability-among-lgbtq-youth-feb-2022/
- Traustadóttir, R. & Kristinsson, Þ. (2003). Rétturinn til fjölskyldulífs. [The right to family life]. In R. Traustadóttir & Þ. Kristinsson (eds.). *Samkynhneigðir og fjölskyldulíf*. Reykjavík: University of Iceland Press.
- Tsilimpounidi, M. & Carastathis, A. (2020). Facing crisis: Queer representations against the backdropof Athens. In E. Luibhéid & K. R. Chávez (eds.). *Queer and trans migrations: Dynamics of illegalization, detention, and deportation* (p. 137-153). Urbana, Chicago, & Springfield: University of Illinois Press.
- Tudor, A. (2017). Queering migration discourse: Differentiating racism and migratism in postcolonial Europe. *lambda nordica*, 22, 2-3.
- Tudor, A. (2018). Cross-fadings of racialisation and migratisation: The postcolonial turn in Western European gender and migration studies. *Gender, Place & Culture,* 25(7), 1057-1072. doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2018.1441141
- Urry, J. (2000). Sociology beyond societies: Mobilities for the twenty-first century. London: Routledge.
- Urry, J. (2007). *Mobilities*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Valdimarsdóttir, M. & Jónsdóttir, G. A. (2020). Attitudes towards refugees and Muslim immigrants in Iceland: The perceived link to terrorism. *The Icelandic Review of Politics and Administration*, 16(2), 217–242. doi.org/10.13177/irpa.a.2020.16.2.7

- Valentine, G. (1993). Negotiating and managing multiple sexual identities: Lesbian time-space strategies. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 18(2), 237-248. doi.org/10.2307/622365
- Valentine, G. (2007). Theorizing and researching intersectionality: A challenge for feminist geography. *The Professional Geographer*, 59(1), 10-21. doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9272.2007.00587.x
- Valenzuela, C. (2021). The gay person always looks for the big European city: The sexual migration of Latin American gay men in London. In R. C. M. Mole (ed.). *Queer migration and asylum in Europe* (p. 27-57). London: UCL Press.
- van Berkel, R. (1997). Urban integration and citizenship. In M. Roche & R. van Berkel (eds.). *European citizenship and social exclusion*. (p. 185-200). Aldershot: Ashgate.
- van den Aardweg, G. J. M. (2013). Það sem samkynhneigð er ekki. [What homosexuality is not]. *The Catholic Church in Iceland*. Retrieved from: http://www.catholica.is/POLGR.html#%C3%9EA%C3%90_SEM_SAMKY NHNEIG%C3%90
- van der Pijl, Y., Breuil, B. C. O., Swetzer, L., Drymioti, D. & Goderie, M. (2018). "We do not matter": Transgender migrants/refugees in the Dutch asylum system. *Violence and Gender*, 5(1), 1-11. doi.org/10.1089/vio.2017.0009
- Verhaeghe, A. V. (2022). Introduction: Transnationalizing homonationalism. *Feral Feminisms*, 11. Retrieved from:: https://feralfeminisms.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/1-FF-ISSUE11-Verheaghe.pdf
- Vertovec, S. (2004). Migrant transnationalism and modes of transformation. *International Migration Review*, 38(3), 970-1001. doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2004.tb00226.x
- Vertovec, S. (2007). Super-diversity and its implications. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *30*(6), 1024-1054. doi.org/10.1080/01419870701599465
- Vidal-Ortiz, S. (2003). A queer of color critique for sociology: The mutual Constitution of race and sexuality. In N. Y. Kim & Dhingra, P. (eds.). *Disciplinary futures sociology in conversation with American, Ethnic, and Indigenous studies* (p. 203-221). New York: New York University Press.

- Vilhjálmsson, P. (2022). Into the enclosure: Collective memory and queer history in the Icelandic documentary "people like that". *NORA Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research*, 30(3), 208-220. doi.org/10.1080/08038740.2022.2080257
- Vogel, K. (2009). The mother, the daughter and the cow: Venezuelan transformistas' migration to Europe. *Mobilities*, 4(3), 367-387. doi.org/10.1080/17450100903195466
- Vogler, S. & Rosales, R. (2023). Classification and coercion: The gendered punishment of transgender women in immigration detention. *Social Problems*, 70(3), 698–716. doi.org/10.1093/socpro/spac022
- Volpp, L. (2017). Feminist, sexual, and queer citizenship. In A. Shachar, R. Bauböck, I. Bloemraad & M. Vink (eds.). *The Oxford handbook of citizenship* (p. 153-177). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Waitt, G. & Markwell, K. (2006). *Gay tourism: Culture and context.* Binghamton: Haworth.
- Wakerford, N. (1997). Cyberqueer. In A. Medhurst & S. Munt (eds.). *Lesbian and gay studies: A critical introduction* (p. 20-38). London & Washington: Cassell.
- Walker, N. (2021). Neuroqueer heresies: Notes on the neurodiversity paradigm, autistic empowerment and postnormal possibilities. Fort Worth, TX: Autonomous Press.
- Ward, J. (2018). The methods gatekeepers and the exiled queers. In D, Compton, T. Meadow & K. Schilt (eds). *Other, please specify: Queer methods in sociology* (p. 51-67). Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Warner, M. (1993). Fear of a queer planet: Queer politics and social theory. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Weeks, J. (1998). The sexual citizen. *Theory, Culture and Society*, 15(3-4), 35-52. doi.org/10.1177/0263276498015003003
- Weeks, J. (2000). The challenge of lesbian and gay studies. In T. Sandfort, J. Schupf, J. W. Duyvendak & J. Weeks, (eds.). *Lesbian and gay studies: An introduction, interdisciplinary approach* (p. 1-14). London: SAGE Publications Inc.

- Wekker, G. (2016). *White innocence: Paradoxes of colonialism and race.* Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Wesling, M. (2008). Why queer diaspora? *Feminist Review*, 90, 30-47. doi.org/10.1057/fr.2008.35
- Weston, K. (1993). Lesbian/Gay Studies in the House of Anthropology. *Annual Review of Anthropology*, 22, 339–367.
- Wetherell, M. (2012). *Affect and emotion: A new social science understanding*. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- White, M. A. (2013a). Governing queer intimacies at the US-Canada border. In A. S. Runyan, A. Lind, P. McDermott & M. H. Marchand (eds.). Feminist (im)mobilities in fortress(ing) North America: Rights, citizenships, and identities in transnational context (p. 146-161). Farnham: Ashgate.
- White, M. A. (2013b). Ambivalent homonationalisms. *Interventions: International Journal of Postcolonial Studies*, 15(1), 37-54. doi.org/10.1080/1369801X.2013.770999
- White, M. A. (2014). Archives of intimacy and trauma: Queer migration documents as technologies of affect. *Radical history review*, 120, 75-93. doi.org/10.1215/01636545-2703733
- Whitehead, P. (1999). *Bretarnir koma. Ísland í síðari heimsstyrjöld*. [The British are coming: Iceland in World War II]. Reykjavík: Vaka-Helgafell.
- Whitehead, P. (2013). Ástandið og yfirvöldin: Stríðið um konurnar 1940-1941. [The Circumstances and the authorities: The war over Icelandic women 1940-1941]. *Saga*, *51*(2), 92-142.
- Wickman, J. (2010). Queer activism: What might that be? *Trikster nordic queer journal blog*. Retrieved from: http://trikster.net/4/wickman/1.html
- Wiley, N. (1988). The micro-macro problem in social theory. *Sociological Theory*, 6(2), 254-261. doi.org/10.2307/202119
- Wilson, A. R. (1995). Their justice: Heterosexism in a theory of justice. In A. R. Wilson (ed.). A simple matter of justice?: Theorizing lesbian and gay politics. (p. 146-175). London: Cassell.

- Wimark, T. (2015a). Migration motives of gay men in the new acceptance era: A cohort study from Malmö, Sweden. *Social & Cultural Geography*, *17*(5), 605-622. doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2015.1112026
- Wimark, T. (2015b). The impact of family ties on the mobility decisions of gay men and lesbians. *Gender Place and Culture: Journal of Feminist Geography*, 23(5), 659–676. doi.org/10.1080/0966369X.2015.1034246
- Wimark, T. (2019). Homemaking and perpetual liminality among queer refugees. *Social and Cultural Geography*, 22(5), 647-665. doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2019.1619818
- Wimark, T. (2020). Housing policy with violent outcomes The domestication of queer asylum seekers in a heteronormative society. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 47(3), 703-722. doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2020.1756760
- Wimark, T. (2021). Homemaking and perpetual liminality among queer refugees. *Social & Cultural Geography*, 22(5), 647-665. doi.org/10.1080/14649365.2019.1619818
- Wimmer, A. & Glick Schiller, N. (2003). Methodological nationalism, the social sciences and the study of migration: An essay in historical epistemology. *International Migration Review*, *37*(3), 576-610. doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-7379.2003.tb00151.x
- Winterson, J. (2013). Why Be Happy When You Can Be Normal? (p. 58-59). London: Vintage.
- Wojtyńska, A. (2011). History and characteristic of migration from Poland to Iceland. In M. Budyta-Budzyńska (ed.). *Integration or assmilation? Polish immigrants in Iceland* (p. 29-42). Warsaw: Scholar.
- Wojtyńska, A. (2012). Polish workers in the capital area of Iceland. In S. Eggertsson & Á. G. Ásgeirsdóttir (eds.). *Rannsóknir í félagvísindum XIII* (p. 1–12). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.
- Wojtyńska, A. & Zielińska, M. (2010). Polish migrants in Iceland facing the financial crisis. In G. P. Jóhannesson & H. Björnsdóttir (eds.). *Rannsóknir í félagsvísindum* (p. 1-11). Reykjavík: Social Science Research Institute.

- Wojtyńska, A., Skaptadóttir, U. D. & Ólafs. H. (2011). The participation of immigrants in civil society and labour market in the economic recession. *MARK*. Retrieved from: https://fel.hi.is/sites/fel.hi.is/files/2020-08/participation_of_immigrants_in_civil_society.pdf
- Yue, A. (2008). Same-sex migration in Australia: From interdependency to intimacy. *GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies*, 14(2-3), 239-262. doi.org/10.1215/10642684-2007-032
- Wright, S. (2015). More-than-human, emergent belongings: A weak theory approach. *Progress in Human Geography*, 39(4), 391-411. doi.org/10.1177/0309132514537132
- Yockey, R. A. (2020). Hispanic transgender individuals: A forgotten diaspora. Hispanic Health Care International, 18(4), 205-206. doi.org/10.1177/15404153209065
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2005). Racism, cosmopolitanism and contemporary politics of belonging. *Soundings*, *30*, 166–78. doi.org/10.3898/136266205820466733
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2006a). Intersectionality and feminist politics. *European Journal of Women's Studies*, 13, 193-209. doi.org/10.1177/1350506806065752
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2006b). Belonging and the politics of belonging. *Patterns of Prejudice*, 40(3), 197-214. doi.org/10.1080/00313220600769331
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2010). Theorizing identity: Beyond the "self" and "other" dichotomy. *Patterns of Prejudice*, 44, 261–280. doi.org/10.1080/0031322X.2010.489736
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2011a). *The politics of belonging: Intersectional contestations*. London: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2011b). Power, intersectionality and the politics of belonging. *Institut for Kultur og Globale Studier, Aalborg Universitet. FREIA's tekstserie*, 75. doi.org/10.5278/freia.58024502
- Yuval-Davis, N. & Werbner, P. (eds). (1999). Women, citizenship and difference. London: Zed Books.

- Yuval-Davis, N., Anthias, F. & Kofman, E. (2005). Secure borders and safe haven and the gendered politics of belonging: Beyond social cohesion, *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 28(3), 513-535. doi.org/10.1080/0141987042000337867
- Yörükoğlu, I. (2014). "One has to belong, somehow": Acts of belonging at the intersection of ethnicity, sexuality, and citizenship. In L. Chancer, & J. Andrews (eds.). *The unhappy divorce of sociology and psychoanalysis: Diverse perspectives on the psychosocia* (p. 401-414). New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Yörükoğlu, I. (2020). Acts of belonging in modern societies: Sexuality, immigration, citizenship. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Zembylas, M. (2007). Emotional capital and education: Theoretical insights from Bourdieu. *British Journal of Educational Studies*, 55(4), 443-463. doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8527.2007.00390.x
- Zinn, M. B. (1979). Field research in minority communities: Ethical, methodological, and political observations by an insider. *Social Problems* 27, 209-219.
- Zisako, S. (2021). Credibility assessment in asylum claims based on sexual orientation by the Greek asylum service: A deep-rooted culture of disbelief. *Frontiers in Human Dynamics*, *3*. doi.org/10.3389/fhumd.2021.693308
- Porvaldsdóttir, Þ. (2022). Kynhlutleysi í máli: Hvað er það? [Gender neutrality: What is that?] *Tímarit Máls og menningar*, 4, Retrieved from: https://tmm.forlagid.is/kynhlutleysi-i-mali-hvad-er-thad/?
- Porvaldsdóttir, P. H. (2007). Iceland 1869-1992: From silence to rainbow revolution. In J. Rydström & K. Mustola (eds.). *Criminally queer: Homosexuality and criminal law in Scandinavia 1842–1999.* (p. 117-145). Amsterdam: Aksant.
- Porvaldsdóttir, P. H. (2011). The gender-equal North: Icelandic images of femininity and masculinity, In S. R. Ísleifsson (ed.). *Iceland and images of the North* (p. 405-435). Québec & Reykjavík: Presses de l'University du Québec & ReykjavíkurAkademían.